Phthalates and Obesity: Examining the Metabolism-disrupting Chemical Hypothesis in Midlife women

by

Mia Q. Peng

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Epidemiological Science) in the University of Michigan 2022

Doctoral Committee:

Associate Professor Sung Kyun Park, Chair Professor William H. Herman Assistant Professor Carrie A. Karvonen-Gutierrez Professor Bhramar Mukherjee Mia Q. Peng

pengq@umich.edu

ORCID iD: 0000-0003-3060-8685

© Mia Q. Peng 2022

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank each member of my dissertation committee, Dr. Park, Dr. Herman, Dr. Karvonen-Gutierrez, and Dr. Mukherjee. Without their mentorship, guidance, and support, this dissertation would not have been possible. I would also like to thank Dr. Siobán Harlow, who provided many of the resources needed for this dissertation. I have known Dr. Park, Dr. Karvonen-Gutierrez, and Dr. Harlow for much longer than the PhD program. Thank you all so much for introducing me to the field of epidemiology and your steadfast support throughout the years.

My sincere appreciation also goes to the staff and students at the Center for Midlife Science. Every research endeavor is a team sport, and you are the best team one can ask for. Special thanks go to Allie Leis and Robin Wiley for their friendship and encouragement during difficult moments.

I had the privilege of meeting scientists from outside of the University of Michigan during the PhD program. I would like to thank Dr. Michael Halpern for our monthly conversations about anything epidemiology and Dr. Elizabeth Radke-Farabaugh for helping me see the public health impact of environmental epidemiology research.

My deepest gratitude goes to my family and friends. Thank you, Mom and Dad, for always supporting me in my pursuits, even though you do not always understand what I do. Many thanks to Lisa, a fellow epidemiologist and friend who is always there to listen and to help. Justin, Alyssa, Jeremy, and John, thank you for reminding me to have fun outside of graduate school. Wallace, my best friend and life partner, thank you so much! None of this is possible without you. I was fortunate to be funded by the Interdisciplinary Research Training on Health and Aging Grant (T32 AG-027708) for part of my studies. I would like to thank the National Institute on Aging (NIA), the University of Michigan, and the director of the training grant, Dr. Carlos Mendes de Leon for their support.

The Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN) has grant support from the National Institutes of Health (NIH), DHHS, through the National Institute on Aging (NIA), the National Institute of Nursing Research (NINR) and the NIH Office of Research on Women's Health (ORWH) (Grants U01NR004061; U01AG012505, U01AG012535, U01AG012531, U01AG012539, U01AG012546, U01AG012553, U01AG012554, U01AG012495, and U19AG063720). The study was also supported by the SWAN Repository (U01AG017719). This publication was supported in part by the National Center for Research Resources and the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, National Institutes of Health, through UCSF-CTSI Grant Number UL1 RR024131.

This study was also supported by grants from the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) R01-ES026578, R01-ES026964 and P30-ES017885, and by the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)/National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) grant T42-OH008455.

The content of this article is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIA, NINR, ORWH or the NIH.

<u>Clinical Centers:</u> University of Michigan, Ann Arbor – Carrie Karvonen-Gutierrez, PI 2021 – present, Siobán Harlow, PI 2011 – 2021, MaryFran Sowers, PI 1994-2011; Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA – Joel Finkelstein, PI 1999 – present; Robert Neer, PI 1994 –

1999; Rush University, Rush University Medical Center, Chicago, IL – Howard Kravitz, PI 2009 – present; Lynda Powell, PI 1994 – 2009; University of California, Davis/Kaiser – Ellen Gold, PI; University of California, Los Angeles – Gail Greendale, PI; Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Bronx, NY – Carol Derby, PI 2011 – present, Rachel Wildman, PI 2010 – 2011; Nanette Santoro, PI 2004 – 2010; University of Medicine and Dentistry – New Jersey Medical School, Newark – Gerson Weiss, PI 1994 – 2004; and the University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA – Karen Matthews, PI.

<u>NIH Program Office:</u> National Institute on Aging, Bethesda, MD – Chhanda Dutta 2016present; Winifred Rossi 2012–2016; Sherry Sherman 1994 – 2012; Marcia Ory 1994 – 2001; National Institute of Nursing Research, Bethesda, MD – Program Officers.

<u>Central Laboratory:</u> University of Michigan, Ann Arbor – Daniel McConnell (Central Ligand Assay Satellite Services).

<u>SWAN Repository</u>: University of Michigan, Ann Arbor – Siobán Harlow 2013 - Present; Dan McConnell 2011 - 2013; MaryFran Sowers 2000 – 2011.

<u>Coordinating Center:</u> University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA – Maria Mori Brooks, PI 2012 - present; Kim Sutton-Tyrrell, PI 2001 – 2012; New England Research Institutes, Watertown, MA - Sonja McKinlay, PI 1995 – 2001.

Steering Committee: Susan Johnson, Current Chair

Chris Gallagher, Former Chair

We thank the study staff at each site and all the women who participated in SWAN.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgementsii
List of Tables
List of Figures xi
Abstractxiv
Chapter 1 Introduction
1.1 Overview
1.2 Phthalates
1.3 Mechanisms of metabolic disruption from toxicological studies
1.4 Current epidemiologic evidence and its limitations
1.5 Specific aims
1.6 Appendix: Leptin, adiponectin, and their connection to diabetes
1.7 References
Chapter 2 Phthalate Exposure is Associated with More Rapid Body Fat Gain in Midlife Women: The Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN) Multi-pollutant Study
2.1 Abstract
2.2 Introduction
2.3 Methods
2.3.1 Study population
2.3.2 Phthalate metabolites
2.3.3 Body weight, fat mass, and body fat percentage
2.3.4 Other variables

2.3.5 Statistical methods	
2.4 Results	
2.5 Discussion	
2.6 Conclusions	
2.7 References	
Chapter 3 Phthalates and Adipokines in Midlife Women: A Cross-section Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN)	nal Study in the Study of
3.1 Abstract	
3.2 Introduction	
3.3 Methods	
3.3.1 Study population	
3.3.2 Phthalate metabolites	
3.3.3 Adipokines	
3.3.4 Other variables	
3.3.5 Statistical methods	
3.4 Results	
3.4.1 Leptin	
3.4.2 HMW adiponectin	
3.4.3 Leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio	
3.5 Discussion	
3.6 Conclusions	
3.7 References	
Chapter 4 Phthalates and Incident Diabetes in Midlife Women: The Study Across the Nation (SWAN)	y of Women's Health 164
4.1 Abstract	
4.2 Introduction	

4.3 Methods	
4.3.1 Study population	
4.3.2 Phthalate metabolites	169
4.3.3 Diabetes	
4.3.4 Covariates	171
4.3.5 Statistical methods	
4.4 Results	175
4.5 Discussion	
4.6 Conclusions	
4.7 Appendix: Inverse-probability-of-treatment and inverse-probability-of-sel	ection weights
4.7.1 Inverse-probability-of-treatment weights	
4.7.2 Inverse-probability-of-selection weights	
4.8 References	
Chapter 5 Discussion	
5.1 Summary of Findings	
5.2 Public Health Implications	
5.2.1 Research	
5.2.2 Practice	
5.2.3 Policy	220
5.3 Strengths and Limitations	221
5.4 Future Directions	222
5.5 Conclusions	222
5.6 References	

List of Tables

Table 1.1 List of phthalates and their metabolites examined in this dissertation
Table 1.2 Longitudinal studies on phthalates and adiposity in adults
Table 1.3 Studies on phthalates and leptin and adiponectin in adults
Table 1.4 The longitudinal study on phthalates and T2D in adults
Table 2.1 Participant characteristics in 1999/2000 62
Table 2.2 Phthalate metabolite concentrations in 1999/2000, overall and by obesity status
Table 2.3 Baseline levels and rates of change in adiposity measures, overall and by obesity status
Supplementary Table 2.1 Low-molecular-weight phthalate metabolite concentrations by covariates
Supplementary Table 2.2 DEHP metabolite concentrations by covariates
Supplementary Table 2.3 Other high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolite concentrations by covariates
Supplementary Table 2.4 Intraclass correlation coefficients of phthalate metabolites
Supplementary Table 2.5 Associations between phthalate metabolites and body weight
Supplementary Table 2.6 Associations between phthalate metabolites and fat mass
Supplementary Table 2.7 Associations between phthalate metabolites and body fat percentage
Supplementary Table 2.8 Predicted 10-year body weight trajectories for normal/underweight women at the 25th and 75th percentiles of each phthalate metabolite
Supplementary Table 2.9 Predicted 10-year fat mass trajectories for normal/underweight women at the 25th and 75th percentiles of each phthalate metabolite
Supplementary Table 2.10 Predicted 10-year body fat percentage trajectories for normal/underweight women at the 25th and 75th percentiles of each phthalate metabolite 96

Supplementary Table 2.11 Associations between phthalate metabolites in 2002/2003 and body weight
Supplementary Table 2.12 Associations between phthalate metabolites in 2002/2003 and fat mass
Supplementary Table 2.13 Associations between phthalate metabolites in 2002/2003 and body
fat percentage104
Table 3.1 Participant characteristics in 2002/2003 131
Table 3.2 Phthalate metabolite concentrations in 2002/2003 132
Supplementary Table 3.1 Adipokine concentrations by covariates
Supplementary Table 3.2 Concentrations of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP by covariates 141
Supplementary Table 3.3 Concentrations of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP by covariates
Supplementary Table 3.4 Concentrations of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP by covariates
Supplementary Table 3.5 Percent differences in leptin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles
Supplementary Table 3.6 Percent differences in HMW adiponectin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles
Supplementary Table 3.7 Percent differences in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles
Table 4.1 Participant characteristics in 1999/2000 195
Table 4.2 Phthalate metabolite concentrations in 1999/2000, overall and by incident diabetes status
Supplementary Table 4.1 Concentrations of low-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites in 1999/2000 by covariates
Supplementary Table 4.2 Concentrations of DEHP metabolites in 1999/2000 by covariates. 201
Supplementary Table 4.3 Concentrations of other high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites in 1999/2000 by covariates
Supplementary Table 4.4 Distributions of covariates in 1999/2000 by incident diabetes status

Supplementary Table 4.5 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations	206
Supplementary Table 4.6 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations within each racial/ethnic group	. 210
Supplementary Table 4.7 Distributions of covariates, glucose, and insulin in 1999/2000 by race/ethnicity	211

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 The generic structure of phthalates
Figure 1.2 Major mechanisms linking phthalates to obesity, adverse adipokine profiles, and diabetes
Figure 2.1 The average adiposity trajectories, overall and by obesity status
Figure 2.2 Differences in five-year body weight change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations
Figure 2.3 Differences in five-year changes in fat mass and body fat percentage per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations
Figure 2.4 Differences in five-year body weight change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by baseline obesity status
Figure 2.5 Differences in five-year fat mass change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by baseline obesity status
Figure 2.6 Differences in five-year body fat percentage change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by baseline obesity status
Figure 2.7 Predicted adiposity trajectories at two levels of phthalate exposure among normal/underweight women 72
Supplementary Figure 2.1 Smoothed body weight trajectories for all women and by race/ethnicity
Supplementary Figure 2.2 Smoothed body fat percentage trajectories for all women and by study site
Supplementary Figure 2.3 Spearman correlation coefficients between phthalate metabolites81
Figure 3.1 Percent differences in leptin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles
Figure 3.2 The joint association between phthalate metabolites and leptin

Figure 3.3 Percent differences in HMW adiponectin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles
Figure 3.4 The joint association between phthalate metabolites and HMW adiponectin
Figure 3.5 Percent differences in the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles
Figure 3.6 The joint association between phthalate metabolites and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio
Supplementary Figure 3.1 Select smoothing curves from generalized additive models
Supplementary Figure 3.2 Spearman correlation coefficients between phthalate metabolites 148
Supplementary Figure 3.3 Dose-response curves between each phthalate metabolite and leptin as estimated by BKMR
Supplementary Figure 3.4 Dose-response curves between each phthalate metabolite and HMW adiponectin as estimated by BKMR
Supplementary Figure 3.5 Dose-response curves between each phthalate metabolite and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio as estimated by BKMR
Supplementary Figure 3.6 Percent differences in leptin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles, stratified by obesity status
Supplementary Figure 3.7 Percent differences in HMW adiponectin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles, stratified by obesity status
Supplementary Figure 3.8 Percent differences in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio associated
with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles, stratified by obesity status163
Figure 4.1 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations 197
Figure 4.2 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by race/ethnicity
Supplementary Figure 4.1 Hazard ratios for diabetes associated with phthalate metabolite concentration tertiles
Supplementary Figure 4.2 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations from marginal structural models with inverse-probability-of-treatment weights
Supplementary Figure 4.3 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations after incorporating inverse-probability-of-selection weights

Supplementary Figure 4.4 Percent differences in fasting glucose per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations					
Supplementary Figure 4.5 Percent differences in HOMA-IR per doubling of phthalate					
metabolite concentrations	213				

Abstract

The prevalence of obesity and diabetes has increased dramatically in the past century. Because this period coincided with the increasing use of synthetic chemicals in industry and commerce, these chemicals are hypothesized to disrupt metabolism and contribute to the obesitydiabetes twin epidemic.

Phthalates, a class of synthetic chemicals added to numerous consumer and industrial products, are suspected to contribute to obesity, adverse adipokine profiles, and diabetes by interfering with energy and nutrient metabolism. Though supported by mechanistic studies, the epidemiologic evidence on phthalates, obesity, and its metabolic complications in adults is limited. Most studies are cross-sectional and conducted in largely homogeneous populations.

Using data from the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation, a racially/ethnically diverse group of women with urinary phthalate metabolite data in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003 and longitudinal metabolic outcomes, this dissertation examined the potential metabolic effects of phthalate exposure.

In Aim 1, we examined whether higher phthalate exposure in 1999/2000 was associated with more rapid increases in body weight (BW), fat mass (FM), and body fat percentage (BF%) over 18 years in 1369 women. After adjusting for demographic, lifestyle, and menopause-related factors, except for mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate, higher urinary concentrations of all phthalate metabolites were associated with more rapid increases in FM and BF%. Per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, differences in five-year BF% change ranged from 0.03 percentage point

(ppt) (95% confidence interval (CI): -0.03, 0.09) for mono-isobutyl phthalate to 0.09 ppt (95% CI: 0.02, 0.16) for mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate. Results were similar for FM change, but the associations with BW change were mostly null. Stratified analyses by baseline obesity status revealed stronger associations – at magnitudes comparable to some lifestyle risk factors of obesity – among normal/underweight women.

In Aim 2, we examined whether higher phthalate exposure was associated with adverse adipokine profiles characterized by higher leptin levels, lower high-molecular-weight (HMW) adiponectin levels, and a greater ratio between the two in 1250 women. We found that most phthalate metabolites were positively associated with leptin, but the associations were attenuated with adjustment for body mass index (BMI). Further, regardless of BMI adjustment, mono(2ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP) was associated with higher HMW adiponectin levels, while most other phthalate metabolites were not associated with HMW adiponectin. None of the phthalates were positively associated with the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio upon BMI adjustment, and MEHP was inversely associated with the ratio.

In Aim 3, we examined whether higher phthalate exposure was associated with a higher incidence of diabetes over six years in 1308 women. After adjusting for demographic, lifestyle, and health-related factors, several HMW phthalate metabolites were associated with a higher diabetes incidence, but none of the associations were statistically significant. There was effect modification by race/ethnicity. Among White women, each doubling of the concentrations of mono-isobutyl phthalate, monobenzyl phthalate, mono-carboxyoctyl phthalate, mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate, and mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate was significantly associated with 30-63% higher diabetes incidence. In contrast, none of the phthalate metabolites were associated with diabetes incidence in Black or Asian women.

Overall, phthalate exposure was associated with more rapid body fat increases, but not adverse adipokine profiles independent of BMI. Some phthalates were associated with a higher incidence of diabetes in some women. These findings partially support a role of phthalates in the development of obesity and diabetes, suggesting that limiting phthalate exposure may help prevent obesity and its comorbidities.

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Overview

Obesity, an excess of body fat, is a complex endocrine disorder with major consequences. Historically rare, the prevalence of obesity, as defined by an elevated body mass index (BMI), has increased dramatically around the world since the Second World War (1,2). In 2016, 13% of the world's adult population were obese, which was nearly triple the prevalence of obesity in 1975 (3). The prevalence of obesity in the United States is among the highest in the world. In 2017-2018, 42.4% of adults were obese (4), representing a substantial increase from a prevalence of less than 20% in the 1960s (5). Overweight and obesity are well-established risk factors of numerous chronic diseases, including cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes, and some cancers (6). Through these diseases, obesity was associated with the loss of over 70 million disability-adjusted life years in 2017 (7) and is estimated to cost up to 9.3% of a country's annual gross domestic product (8). The global prevalence of obesity is projected to continue increasing in the next decade, and so will its negative impacts (9). To address this ongoing epidemic, a thorough understanding the forces driving obesity and its comorbidities is urgently needed.

Type-2 diabetes (T2D), a metabolic disorder characterized by chronic hyperglycemia, is one of the leading metabolic complications of obesity. The global prevalence of diabetes rose in parallel to that of obesity in the past decades (10), reaching 9.3% in 2019 (11). Individuals with T2D are at increased risks of a range of micro- and macro-vascular complications, leading to increased disability and deaths (12,13). Since morbidity and mortality from T2D is a major consequence of obesity, understanding the risk factors of T2D, particularly those shared with obesity, is important for further characterizing the obesity epidemic.

Obesity is closely linked to T2D partially because adipose tissue regulates whole-body energy and nutrient metabolism through secreting a plethora of bioactive compounds, including hormones named adipokines (14). Two major adipokines, leptin and adiponectin, are both implicated in the pathophysiology of T2D (Appendix). Leptin is a proinflammatory adipokine, higher levels of leptin are associated with adipose tissue inflammation (15), insulin resistance (16,17), and increased risks of diabetes (18). In contrast, adiponectin is an anti-inflammatory adipokine, higher levels of adiponectin are associated with increased insulin sensitivity (15,19) and reduced risk of diabetes (20). The high-molecular-weight (HMW) oligomer of adiponectin (HMW adiponectin) is the most biologically active form of adiponectin (15). Because adipose tissue secretes both adipokines at the same time, the ratio of leptin to adiponectin reflects the balance of pro- and anti-inflammatory processes and has been proposed as a marker of adipose tissue dysfunction (21,22). The connection between leptin and adiponectin and T2D highlights that adipose tissue is an endocrine organ important for metabolic health. Identifying factors that influence adipokines and thus adipose tissue's endocrine function will help us better understand the mechanisms behind obesity-related metabolic diseases.

Because the obesity epidemic is a recent phenomenon, research into the risk factors of obesity and its metabolic complications have rightfully focused on social and behavioral factors characteristic of modern societies. Car-centric urban design (23), reduced physical activity (24), increased consumption of energy-dense, processed foods (25), and sleep deprivation (26) are now widely recognized risk factors of obesity and T2D targeted by public health interventions. One aspect of modernity that emerged in tandem with the obesity epidemic but has received relatively

little attention is the increased production and use of synthetic chemicals. Juxtaposing the increasing volumes of synthetic chemical production and the increasing prevalence of overweight in the US between the 1960s and 2000s, Baillie-Hamilton first proposed in 2002 that synthetic chemicals such as pesticides, plasticizers, synthetic food flavorings, and solvents may promote body weight gain by disrupting the endocrine processes regulating appetite, satiety, metabolism, and growth (27). Four years later, Grün and Blumberg coined the term "environmental obesogen" (28) and postulated that these chemicals increased the risk of obesity by binding to metabolic sensors, steroid hormone receptors, and thyroid hormone receptors, thereby interfering with signaling pathways involved in adipogenesis and energy balance (29,30). Subsequently, Casals-Casas, Desvergne, Neel, and Sargis recognized that many of these signaling pathways are also involved in the metabolism of glucose and other nutrients, which led to the concepts of "environmental metabolic disruptors" (31) and "environmental diabetogens" (32). In the mid-2010s, Heindel and other experts unified existing concepts in the Parma Consensus Statement (33) and proposed the "metabolism disrupting chemical (MDC) hypothesis" (34). This hypothesis posits that environmental chemicals may act on adipose tissue and other organs during sensitive windows over the life course to adversely affect metabolism and increase the risk of obesity, diabetes, and other related metabolic disorders. Though supported by ecological and toxicological data, whether the MDC hypothesis explains the obesity epidemic has been tested in few longitudinal epidemiologic studies in adults (34). Such data will add valuable insights to the origin of the current epidemic of obesity and metabolic diseases and help identify additional targets for obesity prevention. In addition, understanding the health effects of synthetic chemicals to which the public is exposed is an integral part of health risk assessments and environmental regulations.

Quality epidemiologic data relevant to the MDC hypothesis will enhance the evidence base used for these purposes.

This dissertation examined whether higher exposure to phthalates, a group of synthetic chemicals added to numerous industrial and consumer products since the 1930s, was associated with more rapid increases in body fat, altered levels of leptin and adiponectin, and a higher incidence of diabetes in a racially/ethnically diverse group of midlife women. The two studies examining body fat and diabetes utilized longitudinal designs, while the study on adipokines provides data on phthalates' potential metabolism-disrupting mechanisms. This chapter describes phthalates, summarizes potential mechanisms of metabolic disruption, and reviews existing epidemiologic studies on phthalates and obesity, adipokines, and diabetes in adults. I will highlight major limitations in the current epidemiologic literature before presenting the dissertation's specific aims.

1.2 Phthalates

Phthalates are diesters of 1, 2-benzenedicarboxylic acid. Its generic structure is shown in **Figure 1.1**. The first commercially successful phthalate, di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP), was introduced to the market in the 1930s as a plasticizer for polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plastics (35). Since then the diversity and production volume of phthalates have increased rapidly with the growth of the plastic industry (36). By 2017, over 20 alcohols and their mixtures have been used to synthesize phthalates, and 18 billion pounds of phthalates were produced globally each year for use in the cosmetics, automotive, construction, home furnishing, electronics, apparel, food processing and packaging, outdoor and sporting goods, medical, and toy industries (37,38).



Figure 1.1 The generic structure of phthalates

Based on the molecular structure of the alkoxy side chains, phthalates can be classified as low-molecular-weight (LMW) and high-molecular-weight (HMW) phthalates (39). LMW phthalates have no more than four carbons in each alkoxy side chain and are frequently added to personal care products as solvents and fixatives (40,41). HMW phthalates have five or more carbons in each alkoxy side chain and are frequently added to PVC plastic products as plasticizers (40,41). Common sources of LMW phthalates include fragrance, shampoo, and nail polish (40,42). Common sources of HMW phthalates include various PVC applications, such as vinyl tiles, upholstery, adhesives, automobile interior, electrical cable insulation, the plastic parts of electronic devices, food processing equipment, food packaging films, clothing, shoes, inflatable plastic toys, blood storage bags, and medical tubing (40,43–45). **Table 1.1** lists the most commonly used phthalates, their applications, and their metabolites, which are used as biomarkers of phthalate exposures. The metabolites of these phthalates have been the national biomonitoring priorities in the United States since 1999/2000, and they are the focus of this dissertation.

Group	Phthalates	Applications	Phthalate metabolites		
			(biomarkers of phthalate		
			exposure)		
Low- molecular- weight phthalates	Di-ethyl phthalate (DEP)	Used as a solvent in personal care products, especially those containing fragrance (e.g., perfume, deodorant, soap, and lotion). Also used as a coating in some medications (40,41,46).	Mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP)		
	Di-n-butyl phthalate (DnBP)	Used as an ingredient in caulk, adhesives, cosmetics such as nail polish (especially pre-2010s), and the coating of some medications. May also be used in some PVC applications as plasticizers (40,41,46).	Mono-n-butyl phthalate (MnBP)		
	Di-isobutyl phthalate (DiBP)	Used as an ingredient in caulk, adhesives, and cosmetics such as nail polish (40,41).	Mono-isobutyl phthalate (MiBP)		
DEHP (a HMW phthalate of particular public health			Mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP)		
	Di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP)	Plasticizer for flexible PVC products, including food packaging. May be in medical	Mono(2-ethyl-5- hydroxyhexyl) phthalate (MEHHP)		
		devices such as blood bags.	Mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP)		
			Mono(2-ethyl-5- carboxypentyl) phthalate (MECPP)		
Other high- molecular- weight phthalates	Butylbenzyl phthalate (BBzP)	Plasticizer for vinyl flooring, vinyl leather, and vinyl fabric (48). Also used as an ingredient in adhesives and sealants (41).	Monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP)		
	Di-isononyl phthalate	Plasticizer for flexible PVC products, including flooring,	Mono-isononyl phthalate (MiNP)		
	(DiNP)	electrical cords, and food packaging (40,41,44).	Mono-carboxyoctyl phthalate (MCOP)		
	Di-isodecyl phthalate (DiDP)	Plasticizer for flexible PVC products, especially wires and cables (40,44).	Mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate (MCNP)		

Table 1.1 List of phthalates and their metabolites examined in this dissertation

Group	Phthalates	Applications	Phthalate metabolites
			(biomarkers of phthalate
			exposure)
	DnBP, Di-n-octyl	DnOP is a plasticizer for PVC	
	phthalate (DnOP),	products, such as food packaging,	Mono(3-carboxypropyl)
	and other HMW	flooring, and garden hoses	phthalate (MCPP)
	phthalates	(40,44).	

Because phthalates are not covalently bound to personal care products or the PVC polymer matrix, they readily migrate out of industrial or consumer goods, particularly in the presence of heat and hydrophobic substances such as fat (49). This property, as well as their high production volume and diverse applications, has resulted in nearly ubiquitous human exposure. The most important exposure pathway is ingesting food contaminated during processing, handling, and storage (50,51). Dermal absorption is an additional pathway particularly relevant for phthalates in personal care products (45). Inhaling and ingesting contaminated indoor dust can also result in exposure to phthalates in building materials (52,53). Upon exposure, phthalates are hydrolyzed into their monoesters, some of which may undergo further biotransformation to become secondary metabolites (54). Most primary and secondary metabolites are eventually excreted in urine within days of exposure (55,56). It is by measuring concentrations of urinary phthalate metabolites that human exposure to phthalates is assessed.

Biomonitoring studies from across the world in the past three decades showed that the metabolites of many phthalates were detected in over 90% of urine samples (57,58,40,59–61), confirming widespread phthalate exposure. The levels of urinary phthalate metabolites varied by location, socioeconomic status, race/ethnicity, age, gender, health behaviors, and over time, and the patterns of variations differed by phthalates. In the US, the urinary levels of MEP, MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP were higher in the Northeast and the South than the West, potentially

reflecting differences in local product availability (62). Higher socioeconomic status was associated with lower exposure to MEP and MBzP but higher exposure to DEHP and some other HMW phthalate metabolites (63,64). The levels of LMW phthalate metabolites, especially MEP, were higher in non-Hispanic Black than non-Hispanic White (65), a pattern potentially attributable to racial/ethnic differences in personal care product use (66). In adults, older age was generally associated with lower exposure to phthalates (62,67). Compared to men, women had higher urinary levels of MEP, MnBP, and MBzP, but similar levels of DEHP metabolites (40,61). Recent use of personal care products, including shampoo, nail polish, bar soap, and perfume was associated with higher exposure to MEP (42,68), while frequent consumption of meat, dairy, processed foods, and foods prepared in restaurants including fast food establishments was associated with higher exposure to HMW phthalate metabolites such as DEHP metabolites, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP (69,50,58,70–74). In the past 20 years, concerns about phthalates' reproductive and development toxicity have led to the restrictions of DnBP, DEHP, BBzP, DiNP, and other phthalates in toys and childcare articles in the US and changes in consumer preference (75). Consequently, the median concentrations of the metabolites of DEP, DnBP, DEHP, and BBzP decreased among Americans between 2001 and 2010, but the concentrations of the metabolites of other phthalates, such as DiBP, DnOP, and DiDP, increased during the same period as phthalates of public concerns were replaced with analogs with limited safety data (40). These exposure patterns highlight that exposure to phthalates and its associated health consequences truly is a public health problem, as exposure affects virtually everyone, including those who are vulnerable to chronic diseases due to their socioeconomic position and behaviors.

1.3 Mechanisms of metabolic disruption from toxicological studies

Given such pervasive exposure, it is concerning that some phthalates, such as DnBP, DEHP and BBzP have been found to cause body weight gain (76-78), increased leptin levels (76,77,79), reduced adiponectin levels (80), and elevated fasting glucose or glucose intolerance (80–82) in some rodents. Toxicological evidence suggests that phthalates may increase the risk of obesity by activating peroxisome proliferator-activated gamma (PPAR- γ). PPAR- γ are nuclear receptors abundantly expressed in adipose tissue, liver, skeletal muscle, and the hypothalamus (83). They modulate energy homeostasis, lipid and glucose metabolism, and inflammation by sensing fatty acids, hence their classification as "metabolic sensors" (30,83). PPAR-y activation is essential for the maintenance and proliferation of adipose tissue because it is required for adipogenesis (84). Many phthalate metabolites, such as MEP, MEHP, MEOHP and MBzP, activate PPAR-y (85–88). In mice preadipocytes (3T3-L1 cells), phthalate monoesters with PPAR- γ activity consistently induce adipogenesis (85, 86, 89-91), suggesting PPAR- γ activation in preadipocytes as a potential mechanism linking phthalates to obesity. Similarly, phthalate metabolites known to activate PPAR-γ, including MEHP, MBzP, monohydroxy isononyl phthalate (MHINP, a metabolite of DiNP), and MCNP, promote lipid accumulation in human SGBS preadipocytes, further supporting a role of PPAR- γ activation as a potential obesogenic mechanism of phthalates (88). In addition, DEHP has been shown to disrupt the hypothalamic-pituitary-thyroid axis (HPT) in rats, resulting in hypothyroidism, a lower basal metabolic rate, and hence less energy expenditure (77). Through this mechanism, phthalates may shift whole-body energy balance towards the positive, increasing the risk of obesity (92). Obesity may subsequently lead to increased leptin, reduced adiponectin, insulin resistance, and diabetes.

One intriguing aspect about the metabolism-disrupting mechanisms of phthalates is that PPAR-y activation in adipose tissue by pharmacological agents typically increase adiponectin synthesis and insulin sensitivity (93,94). The anti-diabetic drugs, thiazolidinediones, are PPAR- γ agonists that improve insulin sensitivity at the expense of body weight gain (93). If phthalates simultaneously increase the risk of obesity, disrupt adipokines, and increase the risk of diabetes, multiple mechanisms may be present to counter the potentially beneficial effects of PPAR- γ activation. One study in differentiated murine adipocytes showed that repeated exposure to physiologically relevant levels of MEHP over several days increased the expression of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines (95), which may increase the synthesis of leptin (96). Another study in mature human SGBS adipocytes showed that treatment with DiNP and MHINP at 10 nM for 8 days increased leptin secretion and decreased adiponectin secretion, potentially through mechanisms related to oxidative stress and disturbed lipid metabolism (88). As for glucose homeostasis, DEHP has been shown to disrupt glycolysis and gluconeogenesis in liver (97). DEHP and DEP may also hinder insulin signaling in liver cells (98,99), fat cells (99), and skeletal muscle cells (100) through oxidative stress and epigenetic mechanisms. Further, phthalates may increase insulin resistance indirectly by disrupting the signaling pathways of non-insulin hormones important for glucose homeostasis, such as the HPT and hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axes, although the associations between phthalates and estradiol in women (101,102) and phthalates and testosterone in men (103,104) were not always consistent with phthalates' antiestrogenic and anti-androgenic effects observed in in vitro studies (105,106). Limited in vitro evidence also suggests that certain phthalate metabolites, including MnBP, MiBP, and MEHP, may adversely affect pancreatic β -cell survival and glucose-stimulated insulin secretion, but the data were sometimes conflicting (107,108).

Overall, PPAR- γ activation, inflammation, oxidative stress, disruption of thyroid and sex steroid hormones, interference with glucose uptake or metabolism in liver, adipose tissue, and skeletal muscle, and potentially adverse effects on pancreatic β -cell viability and function are thought to be the major mechanisms linking phthalates to obesity, adverse adipokine profiles, and diabetes (**Figure 1.2**). It is important to note that these mechanisms are not exhaustive and may not be independent of each other. Given that the effects of phthalates in animal studies often varied by the species, genetic background, sex, and age of the exposed animals, as well as by the type of dose of phthalates, one may speculate that the relevance of each mechanistic pathway may change depending on the phthalate congener, the exposed organism's genetic background, and the exposed organism's developmental stages. In this regard, animal and *in vitro* data must be interpreted and extrapolated to humans cautiously. Ultimately, rigorous epidemiologic studies on phthalates and pertinent metabolic endpoints are needed to truly understand whether phthalates could disrupt metabolism and contribute to obesity and its complications.



Figure 1.2 Major mechanisms linking phthalates to obesity, adverse adipokine profiles, and diabetes

1.4 Current epidemiologic evidence and its limitations

Relative to animal and *in vitro* data, the epidemiologic evidence on phthalates and obesity in human adults is limited. Most studies were cross-sectional and examined body mass index (BMI) or body weight as outcomes (109–117). In cross-sectional studies, few phthalate metabolites were robustly associated with increased body size or percent body fat (117). The associations between phthalate metabolites and adiposity measures often varied by sex, age, and menopausal status, but there were no consistent patterns of effect modification. Regardless of the results, these studies ultimately provide limited evidence on the obesogenic potential of phthalates due to their temporal ambiguity.

Only seven studies have examined the associations between phthalates and longitudinal changes in adiposity in adults (118-124) (Table 1.2). All studies examined body weight or BMI as outcomes. One study also included body fat percentage as an outcome measure (119). In these studies, higher urinary concentrations of mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP, the primary metabolite of DEP), mono-n-butyl phthalate (MnBP, the primary metabolite of DnBP), mono-isobutyl phthalate (MiBP, the primary metabolite of DiBP), DEHP metabolites, monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP, a metabolite of BBzP), mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate (MCPP, a metabolite of DnBP, DnOP, and other HMW phthalates), and phthalic acid (a non-specific metabolite of phthalates) were associated with faster increases or slower declines in adiposity measures, but the results were highly heterogeneous both within and across studies (118–124). Few studies reported positive associations with changes in adiposity measures for all phthalate metabolites, and few phthalate metabolites were consistently associated with faster increases in adiposity measures across all studies. The analytic samples of these studies differed by age, reproductive status, obesity status, and other attributes, but it is unclear if these differences contributed to the inconsistent results across studies. A major limitation of most of these studies is the use of body weight to approximate body fat. Body weight is not an accurate measure of body fat. In an aging population, the simultaneous loss of lean muscle mass and increases in fat mass may result in a stable body weight, despite increases in body fat mass and body fat percentage (125). By using inaccurate measures of body fat, most previous studies may have underestimated the associations between phthalates and

changes in adiposity. The only study examining fat mass and body fat percentage provided some data on phthalates and changes in body fat, but the study was conducted among overweight and obese individuals undergoing extreme caloric restrictions to lose weight, so its generalizability is unknown (119). Overall, evidence linking phthalates directly to changes in fat mass or body fat percentage in a general population is still unavailable, which is a major obstacle to our understanding on phthalates' obesogenic potential.

1 st	Population	Baseline year	Location	Ν	Age at	Follo	Outcome	Exposure	Covariates	Main results	Main
vear					Dasenne	length		assessment			conclusions
Exposures	Exposures outside of pregnancy										
Haggerty, 2021 (118)	 Pre- and perimenopausal women in the "Mid-life Women's Health Study". ~ 70% White and 30% Black High socioeconomic status 	Variable between 2006 and 2015, but predominantl y between 2008 and 2010	Baltimore, Maryland	524	76% between 45 – 50 years	1 year	Change in BMI between follow-up and baseline	 9 phthalate metabolites measured in pooled spot urine samples collected 2-4 times over four weeks at baseline Specific- gravity adjusted 	Age, race/ethnicit y, education, alcohol use, smoking status, family income, marital status, diagnosis of depression	 Overall, phthalate metabolites NOT associated with BMI change. Among those who transitioned from peri- to post- menopause, ∑DEHP, MiBP, MEP, and ∑LMW were positively associated with BMI change. Among those who remained peri- menopausal, MnBP and MEP inversely associated with BMI change. 	 Associations between some phthalates and BMI change strongest among those who transitioned from peri to post within one year Suggests the menopausal transition may be a sensitive window for the obesogenic effects of phthalates

Table 1.2 Longitudinal studies on phthalates and adiposity in adults

1 st	Population	Baseline year	Location	Ν	Age at	Follo	Outcome	Exposure	Covariates	Main results	Main
Author,					baseline	w-up		assessment			conclusions
year						length					
Van der Meer, 2020 (119)	 Overweight or obese subjects (BMI > 27 kg/m^2) enrolled in the "LOWER" RCT on diet-induced weight loss ~ 15% male Presumably majority White 	2008-2010	The Netherlands	218	mean = 52 years	3 month s	• Post- interventi on BMI, body fat percentag e (BF%), and waist circumfer ence	 8 phthalate metabolites measured in pooled 24-hr urine samples Concentratio ns were multiplied by total 24- hr volume 	Age, sex, diabetes, diet group, baseline value of outcome	• MEP, MiBP, MnBP, DEHP metabolites, and MBzP all positively associated with BMI, BF%, and waist circumference, but only two associations were statistically significant: MBzP and BF%; MBzP and waist circumference.	Some phthalate metabolites were associated with impaired fat loss during a calorie- restriction- induced weight loss program, consistent with hypothesized obesogenic effects
Diaz Santana, 2019 (120)	 Post- menopausal women in the "Women's Health Initiative" Women were controls of a breast cancer case-control study ~ 80% White 	1993-1998	Birmingham , AL; Pittsburgh, PA; Tuscon, AZ	660	mean = ~ 62 years	3 years; 6 years	Body weight	• 13 phthalate metabolites measured in spot urine samples at baseline, categorized into quartiles	Urinary creatinine, age, race/ethnicit y, education, income, smoking status, alcohol use, healthy eating index 2005, energy intake, physical activity, HT use, history of DM, CVD, HTN, and dyslipidemia	At the end of 3 years • Borderline (0.05 ≤p-value ≤ 0.10) or statistically significant (p-value <	Some phthalates may contribute to short-term weight gain in post- menopausal women

1 st	Population	Baseline year	Location	N	Age at	Follo w-up	Outcome	Exposure	Covariates	Main results	Main
year					Dasenne	length		assessment			conclusions
										association with BW change: MCOP	
										At the end of 6 years	
										Most associations were attenuated, and none were statistically significant or borderline significant.	
Song, 2014 (121)	 Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and NHS II Women were controls of a T2D case- control study ~ 100% White 	• NHS: 2000 - 2001 • NHSII: 1995 - 2000	United States	977	 mean = 57.9 years at Quartile 1 of total phthalate s mean = 51.4 years at Quartile 4 of total phthalate s 	10 years	Self- reported body weight	• 9 phthalate metabolites measured in spot urine samples at baseline, categorized into quartiles	Urinary creatinine, cohort origin, age, menopausal status, smoking, physical activity, alcohol consumption , Alternative Healthy Eating Index, total energy intake, and baseline body weight	• Statistically significant or borderline significant positive association with body weight change: phthalic acid, MBzP, sum of MnBP and MiBP, and sum of all phthalate metabolites	Some phthalate metabolites were associated with modestly greater body weight gain

1 st	Population	Baseline year	Location	Ν	Age at	Follo	Outcome	Exposure	Covariates	Main results	Main
Author,					baseline	w-up		assessment			conclusions
year						length					
Exposures during pregnancy											
Philips, 2020 (122)	• Mothers in a population- based birth cohort	2004	Rotterdam, Netherlands	1192	37 years	6 years	• Maternal weight gain 6 years post- partum, calculated as "maternal weight 6 years postpartu m – maternal pre- pregnancy weight"	• Average metabolite concentratio ns in early and mid- pregnancy urine samples; 13 phthalate metabolites were examined.	Early and mid- pregnancy creatinine concentratio ns, maternal age, parity, ethnicity, edu, dietary caloric intake during early pregnancy, pre- pregnancy BMI, maternal smoking during pregnancy, and maternal alcohol use during pregnancy	 All metabolite groups examined were associated with greater weight gain over 6 years postpartum, including LMW phthalate metabolites, HMW phthalate metabolites, DEHP metabolites, and DNOP metabolites, but only the associations for LMW phthalate metabolites and DNOP metabolites were statistically significant. Results for HMW and DEHP slightly attenuated among those who did not have subsequent pregnancies Effects stronger in avarweight/obaca 	Early and mid- pregnancy phthalate exposures were associated with greater body weight gain 6 years postpartum.

1 st	Population	Baseline year	Location	Ν	Age at	Follo	Outcome	Exposure	Covariates	Main results	Main
Author,					baseline	w-up		assessment			conclusions
year						length					
Perng, 2020 (123)	 ELEMENT study Mothers recruited in public maternity hospitals 	1997 - 2004	Mexico City, Mexico	199	28 years	1 year	• Weight change from delivery to 1-year postpartu m	• Geometric mean of urinary metabolites in urine samples collected at each trimester; 9 phthalate metabolites were examined.	Specific gravity, maternal age, parity, height, first trimester BMI, gestational age at enrollment, smoking during pregnancy, breastfeedin g duration, offspring birth weight	• DBP metabolites, DEHP metabolites, MBzP, and MCPP were associated with slower body weight decrease between delivery and 1-year postpartum, but these metabolites were associated with lower body weight at delivery.	Prenatal exposure to certain phthalates was associated with lower body weight at delivery, but slower rate of body weight loss in the first year postpartum.
Rodriguez -Carmona, 2019 (124)	Pregnant women in the ELEMENT cohort	1997 - 2004	Mexico	178	mean = 27.3 years	mean = 7 years	• Change in BW per year after delivery	 Spot urine samples collected at each trimester of pregnancy; 9 phthalate metabolites were examined. Log- transformed, specific- gravity adjusted, and geometric mean taken 	Age, education, living with/without partner, parity, daily energy intake, breastfeedin g duration	 Positive association with the rate of BW gain: MCPP Inverse association with the rate of BW gain: MBzP 	Exposure to some phthalates during pregnancy was positively associated with long- term body weight gain in women
The epidemiologic evidence on phthalates and adipokines is also limited. Only two studies have examined phthalates and leptin or adiponectin in adults and both were cross-sectional (126,127) (**Table 1.3**). In Lee et al. 2019, phthalate metabolites were not associated with leptin in a population of reproductive-aged women in Korea (126). The study did not adjust for body size, but most women had a normal BMI. This study also found that higher urinary concentrations of MnBP, MBzP, and the sum of DEHP metabolites were significantly associated with higher serum adiponectin (126). Consistent with these findings, the other study on phthalates and adiponectin found that almost all phthalate metabolites were positively associated with serum adiponectin independent of BMI (127), but it is unclear if these findings were generalizable because the study participants all had impaired glucose tolerance or diabetes. Neither study considered phthalates' associations with the ratio of leptin to adiponectin. In sum, little is known about the associations between phthalates and adipokine profiles in humans. Existing studies were both conducted in Asia, so studies on phthalates and leptin, adiponectin, and their ratio among populations in other social contexts will expand our knowledge on phthalates and adipokines.

1 st	Population	Location	Time	Ν	Age	Outcomes	Exposure	Covariates	Main results	Main
year			periou				assessment			conclusions
Lee, 2019 (126)	Women recruited from two sampling frames: 1) those who visited hospitals and public health centers for general health check-up and 2) those who participated in the Children's Health and Environmental Chemicals of Korea Study	Korea	2015-2016	459	between 20 and 48 years	Leptin in fasting blood samples Adiponectin in fasting blood samples.	17 phthalate metabolites in spot urine samples, corrected for hydration with creatinine.	Age, urinary nicotine metabolite, and current alcohol consumption	None of the phthalate metabolites were associated with leptin MnBP, ∑DEHP metabolites, and MBzP were positively associated with adiponectin.	Some phthalate metabolites were positively associated with adiponectin.
Duan, 2017 (127)	 Volunteers from the outpatient clinic of Metabolic Diseases Hospital, Tianjin Medical University. Over 98% of the participants had T2D. 57% male 	Tianjin, China	2016	329	between 29 to 93 years, with the majority between 55 to 69 years old.	Adiponectin in fasting blood samples	11 phthalate metabolites in spot urine samples	Age, sex, education, BMI, urinary creatinine, smoking status, alcohol consumption, physical activity, family history of diabetes, blood pressure, triglycerides, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol	Except for mono- methyl phthalate, higher levels of all phthalate metabolites were significantly associated with higher levels of adiponectin.	Exposures to phthalates were associated with higher levels of adiponectin.

Table 1.3 Studies on phthalates and leptin and adiponectin in adults

Similar to studies on obesity and adipokines, most studies on phthalate exposure and diabetes are cross-sectional (128-135). This is a serious limitation because urinary phthalate metabolites reflect recent exposure (54), while diabetes is a chronic disease with a long latency period and a long disease duration. Phthalate exposure when diabetes is well-established may not correlate well with phthalate exposure before diabetes onset. Furthermore, if people become more health-conscious and reduce processed food consumption after diabetes diagnosis, phthalate exposure may be affected by diabetes status. All these concerns make cross-sectional studies on phthalates and diabetes less informative for causal inference purposes. To date, only one study has examined the associations between phthalates and incident diabetes (67) (Table 1.4). Using data from the Nurses' Health Study and Nurses' Health Study II cohorts, this study found that over approximately 10 years, higher urinary concentrations of butyl phthalate metabolites, mono(2ethyl-5-hydroxyhexyl) phthalate (MEHHP, a secondary metabolite of DEHP), mono(2-ethyl-5oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP, a secondary metabolite of DEHP), and mono(2-ethyl-5carboxypentyl) phthalate (MECPP, a secondary metabolite of DEHP) were associated with a higher incidence of T2D in middle-aged, White, female nurses. Whether these findings are generalizable to non-White women from diverse socioeconomic backgrounds is unknown. Further, phthalate metabolites in only one spot urine sample at baseline were used to represent phthalate exposure over 10 years of follow-up. Given the short half-lives of phthalate metabolites in the body and the dynamic nature of phthalate exposure (54,68), the study's exposure measurement error may be relatively high, which may have attenuated the associations between phthalates and diabetes.

Author , yeare yearonbaselin eup lengthassessmentassessmentConccSun, 2014 (67)•Women in the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and NHS II•2000 for NHSUnited for NHS•971 cases•Mean casesApprox and NHS IISelf- mean =9 phthalate metabolites in spot diagnosis of T2D.Age at baseline, metabolites in spot diagnosis of T2D.MHS samples at basel on a density case- control study design. T2D cases were identified from women who were free of T2D, cardiovascular diseases, and cancers at the time of phthalate exposure assessment (baseline).•000 totalunited total total total total total total totalunited total total total total total total total total total total total total total total total total total totalUnited total total total total total total000 total total total total total total total total total total totalNHS total total total total total total total total total total total total total totalNHS total<	e year on baselin up assessment e length	
ycearelengthelengtheee	e length	conclusions
Sun, 2014• Women in the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and NHS II• 2000 - 2002United States• 971 TZD cases• Mean FTZD casesApprox imately personSelf- reported physician's of TZD.9 phthalate metabolitesAge at baseline, metabolitesNHS race/ethnicity, for mean association was not(67)and NHS II0StatesTZD casese 66 in mean =physician's gamesin spot physician's of TZD.for meonpausal samples at sample accuracy of self-9 phthalate metabolitesAge at baseline, metabolitesNHSNHSPositive association model association was not with self </th <th></th> <th></th>		
sample collection, date of urine sample consumption, family history of metabolites and total of urine sample collection, family history of phthalate metabolites. collection, race/ethnicity, fasting of Pooled analysis status, menopausal status, and hormone of MEHHP, MECPP therapy use at the time of urine sample of urine sample and phthalic acid were	 Women in the Nurses' - 2000 United • 9/1 Meath Study (NHS) and NHS II - 100% White Subjects were selected based on a cleasity casse for nortols study design. T2D cases were identify casses and cancers at the time of T2D cases and cancers at the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, and cancers at the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case on age at urine sample collection, the time of T2D case of the time of T2D case	conclusions Exposures to certain DEHP metabolites and butyl phthalate metabolites were associated with a higher T2D incidence. These associations were stronger in the younger women from NHS II.

Table 1.4 The longitudinal study on phthalates and T2D in adults

1.5 Specific aims

This dissertation was designed to address the major limitations of the current epidemiologic literature on phthalates and obesity, adipokines, and diabetes. **Aim 1** examined whether higher phthalate exposure at baseline was associated with more rapid increases in body weight, fat mass, and body fat percentage over 18 years of follow-up. **Aim 2** examined whether higher phthalate exposure was associated with a more adverse adipokine profile characterized by higher levels leptin, lower levels of high-molecular-weight (HMW) adiponectin, and a greater ratio between the two. **Aim 3** examined whether higher phthalate exposure was associated with the higher phthalate exposure was associated whether higher phthalate exposure was associated with a more adverse adipokine profile characterized by higher levels leptin, lower levels of high-molecular-weight (HMW) adiponectin, and a greater ratio between the two. **Aim 3** examined whether higher phthalate exposure was associated with a higher incidence of diabetes over six years. Together, the three aims provided enhanced evidence for the metabolic impact of phthalates, which would contribute to the research examining the MDC hypothesis and inform risk assessments and environmental regulations of phthalates.

1.6 Appendix: Leptin, adiponectin, and their connection to diabetes

Leptin is a hormone secreted in direct proportion to body fat mass. Physiologic levels of leptin suppress appetite, increase energy expenditure, and sensitize skeletal muscle and liver to the action of insulin, thereby contributing to body weight maintenance and glucose homeostasis (14). However, chronically elevated levels of leptin, as is common in obesity, may induce leptin resistance (136). Leptin is also proinflammatory; it stimulates macrophage infiltration into adipose tissue and facilitates the production of other proinflammatory adipokines associated with impaired insulin sensitivity (137,138). In contrast, adiponectin is an anti-inflammatory adipokine with insulin-sensitizing effects. It inhibits the synthesis of proinflammatory cytokines, reduces adipose tissue inflammation, and thereby maintains the tissue's insulin sensitivity (139–141). Adiponectin

also acts on skeletal muscle and liver to increase insulin sensitivity (142). The circulating levels

of adiponectin decrease with increasing body fat mass (137).

1.7 References

- 1. **Eknoyan G.** A History of Obesity, or How What Was Good Became Ugly and Then Bad. *Advances in Chronic Kidney Disease* 2006;13(4):421–427.
- 2. Malik VS, Willett WC, Hu FB. Global obesity: trends, risk factors and policy implications. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* 2013;9(1):13–27.
- 3. World Health Organization. Obesity and overweight. 2021. Available at: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight. Accessed April 7, 2022.
- 4. **Hales CM.** Prevalence of Obesity and Severe Obesity Among Adults: United States, 2017–2018. 2020;(360):8.
- 5. **Fryar CD.** Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity, and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960–1962 Through 2009–2010. 2012:8.
- 6. **Mitchell N, Catenacci V, Wyatt HR, Hill JO.** OBESITY: OVERVIEW OF AN EPIDEMIC. *Psychiatr Clin North Am* 2011;34(4):717–732.
- 7. **Dai H, Alsalhe TA, Chalghaf N, Riccò M, Bragazzi NL, Wu J.** The global burden of disease attributable to high body mass index in 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: An analysis of the Global Burden of Disease Study. *PLoS Med* 2020;17(7):e1003198.
- 8. Okunogbe A, Nugent R, Spencer G, Ralston J, Wilding J. Economic impacts of overweight and obesity: current and future estimates for eight countries. *BMJ Global Health* 2021;6(10):e006351.
- 9. Kelly T, Yang W, Chen C-S, Reynolds K, He J. Global burden of obesity in 2005 and projections to 2030. *Int J Obes* 2008;32(9):1431–1437.
- 10. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Long-term Trends in Diabetes.; 2017:6.
- 11. Saeedi P, Petersohn I, Salpea P, Malanda B, Karuranga S, Unwin N, Colagiuri S, Guariguata L, Motala AA, Ogurtsova K, Shaw JE, Bright D, Williams R, IDF Diabetes Atlas Committee. Global and regional diabetes prevalence estimates for 2019 and projections for 2030 and 2045: Results from the International Diabetes Federation Diabetes Atlas, 9th edition. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* 2019;157:107843.

- 12. Fowler MJ. Microvascular and Macrovascular Complications of Diabetes. *Clinical Diabetes* 2008;26(2):77–82.
- 13. Zheng Y, Ley SH, Hu FB. Global aetiology and epidemiology of type 2 diabetes mellitus and its complications. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* 2018;14(2):88–98.
- 14. Mantzoros CS, Magkos F, Brinkoetter M, Sienkiewicz E, Dardeno TA, Kim S-Y, Hamnvik O-PR, Koniaris A. Leptin in human physiology and pathophysiology. *Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2011;301(4):E567-584.
- 15. **Mancuso P, Bouchard B.** The Impact of Aging on Adipose Function and Adipokine Synthesis. *Front. Endocrinol.* 2019;10. doi:10.3389/fendo.2019.00137.
- 16. **Zuo H, Shi Z, Yuan B, Dai Y, Wu G, Hussain A.** Association between Serum Leptin Concentrations and Insulin Resistance: A Population-Based Study from China. *PLOS ONE* 2013;8(1):e54615.
- 17. **D'Elia L, Strazzullo P, Iacone R, Russo O, Galletti F.** Leptin levels predict the development of insulin resistance in a sample of adult men–The Olivetti Heart Study. *Nutrition, Metabolism and Cardiovascular Diseases* 2019;29(1):39–44.
- 18. Chen G-C, Qin L-Q, Ye J-K. Leptin levels and risk of type 2 diabetes: gender-specific meta-analysis. *Obesity Reviews* 2014;15(2):134–142.
- Hivert M-F, Sullivan LM, Fox CS, Nathan DM, D'Agostino RB Sr, Wilson PWF, Meigs JB. Associations of Adiponectin, Resistin, and Tumor Necrosis Factor-α with Insulin Resistance. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 2008;93(8):3165– 3172.
- 20. Heidemann C, Sun Q, van Dam RM, Meigs JB, Zhang C, Tworoger SS, Mantzoros CS, Hu FB. Total and High-Molecular-Weight Adiponectin and Resistin in Relation to the Risk for Type 2 Diabetes in Women. *Ann Intern Med* 2008;149(5):307–316.
- López-Jaramillo P, Gómez-Arbeláez D, López-López J, López-López C, Martínez-Ortega J, Gómez-Rodríguez A, Triana-Cubillos S. The role of leptin/adiponectin ratio in metabolic syndrome and diabetes. *Hormone Molecular Biology and Clinical Investigation* 2014;18(1). doi:10.1515/hmbci-2013-0053.
- 22. Frühbeck G, Catalán V, Rodríguez A, Gómez-Ambrosi J. Adiponectin-leptin ratio: A promising index to estimate adipose tissue dysfunction. Relation with obesity-associated cardiometabolic risk. *Adipocyte* 2017;7(1):57–62.
- 23. Tarlov E, Silva A, Wing C, Slater S, Matthews SA, Jones KK, Zenk SN. Neighborhood Walkability and BMI Change: A National Study of Veterans in Large Urban Areas. *Obesity* (*Silver Spring*) 2020;28(1):46–54.
- 24. Jakicic JM, Davis KK. Obesity and physical activity. *Psychiatr Clin North Am* 2011;34(4):829–840.

- 25. Juul F, Martinez-Steele E, Parekh N, Monteiro CA, Chang VW. Ultra-processed food consumption and excess weight among US adults. *Br J Nutr* 2018;120(1):90–100.
- 26. Bayon V, Leger D, Gomez-Merino D, Vecchierini M-F, Chennaoui M. Sleep debt and obesity. *Ann Med* 2014;46(5):264–272.
- 27. **Baillie-Hamilton PF.** Chemical Toxins: A Hypothesis to Explain the Global Obesity Epidemic. *The Journal of Alternative and Complementary Medicine* 2002;8(2):185–192.
- 28. **Grün F, Blumberg B.** Environmental Obesogens: Organotins and Endocrine Disruption via Nuclear Receptor Signaling. *Endocrinology* 2006;147(6):s50–s55.
- 29. Grün F, Blumberg B. Perturbed nuclear receptor signaling by environmental obesogens as emerging factors in the obesity crisis. *Rev Endocr Metab Disord* 2007;8(2):161–171.
- 30. Grün F, Blumberg B. Endocrine disrupters as obesogens. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 2009;304(1–2):19–29.
- 31. Casals-Casas C, Desvergne B. Endocrine Disruptors: From Endocrine to Metabolic Disruption. *Annual Review of Physiology* 2011;73(1):135–162.
- 32. Neel BA, Sargis RM. The Paradox of Progress: Environmental Disruption of Metabolism and the Diabetes Epidemic. *Diabetes* 2011;60(7):1838–1848.
- 33. Heindel JJ, vom Saal FS, Blumberg B, Bovolin P, Calamandrei G, Ceresini G, Cohn BA, Fabbri E, Gioiosa L, Kassotis C, Legler J, La Merrill M, Rizzir L, Machtinger R, Mantovani A, Mendez MA, Montanini L, Molteni L, Nagel SC, Parmigiani S, Panzica G, Paterlini S, Pomatto V, Ruzzin J, Sartor G, Schug TT, Street ME, Suvorov A, Volpi R, Zoeller RT, Palanza P. Parma consensus statement on metabolic disruptors. Environmental Health 2015;14(1):54.
- 34. Heindel JJ, Blumberg B, Cave M, Machtinger R, Mantovani A, Mendez MA, Nadal A, Palanza P, Panzica G, Sargis R, Vandenberg LN, vom Saal F. Metabolism disrupting chemicals and metabolic disorders. *Reproductive Toxicology* 2017;68:3–33.
- 35. **Graham PR.** Phthalate ester plasticizers--why and how they are used. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 1973;3:3–12.
- 36. Warner GR, Flaws JA. Bisphenol A and Phthalates: How Environmental Chemicals Are Reshaping Toxicology. *Toxicological Sciences* 2018;166(2):246–249.
- 37. Larsen ST. HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES WITH PLASTICIZERS AND PLASTICIZED MATERIALS. In: *Handbook of Plasticizers*. Elsevier; 2017:681–743.
- 38. Wypych G, ed. PLASTICIZER TYPES. In: *Handbook of Plasticizers*. Elsevier; 2017:7–84.

- 39. Wolff MS, Engel SM, Berkowitz GS, Ye X, Silva MJ, Zhu C, Wetmur J, Calafat AM. Prenatal Phenol and Phthalate Exposures and Birth Outcomes. *Environ Health Perspect* 2008;116(8):1092–1097.
- 40. **Zota AR, Calafat AM, Woodruff TJ.** Temporal trends in phthalate exposures: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2001-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(3):235–241.
- 41. National Research Council. *Phthalates and Cumulative Risk Assessment: The Task Ahead.* Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press; 2008:12528.
- 42. **Parlett LE, Calafat AM, Swan SH.** Women's exposure to phthalates in relation to use of personal care products. *J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol* 2013;23(2):197–206.
- 43. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Phthalates Factsheet | National Biomonitoring Program | CDC. 2019. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/biomonitoring/Phthalates_FactSheet.html. Accessed April 6, 2020.
- 44. **Pecht MG, Ali I, Carlson A.** Phthalates in Electronics: The Risks and the Alternatives. *IEEE Access* 2018;6:6232–6242.
- 45. Koniecki D, Wang R, Moody RP, Zhu J. Phthalates in cosmetic and personal care products: concentrations and possible dermal exposure. *Environ. Res.* 2011;111(3):329–336.
- 46. Center for Food Safety and Applied Nutrition, US Food and Drug Administration. Phthalates in Cosmetics. *FDA* 2022. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/cosmetics/cosmeticingredients/phthalates-cosmetics. Accessed May 31, 2022.
- 47. Lozano M, Cid J. DEHP plasticizer and blood bags: challenges ahead. *ISBT Science Series* 2013;8(1):127–130.
- 48. **PubChem.** PubChem: Butyl benzyl phthalate: Uses. Available at: https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/source/hsdb/2107#section=Uses-(Complete)&fullscreen=true. Accessed May 31, 2022.
- 49. Xu Q, Yin X, Wang M, Wang H, Zhang N, Shen Y, Xu S, Zhang L, Gu Z. Analysis of Phthalate Migration from Plastic Containers to Packaged Cooking Oil and Mineral Water. *J. Agric. Food Chem.* 2010;58(21):11311–11317.
- 50. Serrano SE, Braun J, Trasande L, Dills R, Sathyanarayana S. Phthalates and diet: a review of the food monitoring and epidemiology data. *Environ Health* 2014;13(1):43.
- 51. Rudel RA, Gray JM, Engel CL, Rawsthorne TW, Dodson RE, Ackerman JM, Rizzo J, Nudelman JL, Brody JG. Food packaging and bisphenol A and bis(2-ethyhexyl) phthalate exposure: findings from a dietary intervention. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011;119(7):914–920.

- 52. Andersen C, Krais AM, Eriksson AC, Jakobsson J, Löndahl J, Nielsen J, Lindh CH, Pagels J, Gudmundsson A, Wierzbicka A. Inhalation and Dermal Uptake of Particle and Gas-Phase Phthalates—A Human Exposure Study. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2018;52(21):12792–12800.
- 53. Yang C, Harris SA, Jantunen LM, Kvasnicka J, Nguyen LV, Diamond ML. Phthalates: Relationships between Air, Dust, Electronic Devices, and Hands with Implications for Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2020;54(13):8186–8197.
- 54. Johns LE, Cooper GS, Galizia A, Meeker JD. Exposure assessment issues in epidemiology studies of phthalates. *Environment International* 2015;85:27–39.
- 55. Wittassek M, Angerer J. Phthalates: metabolism and exposure. *Int. J. Androl.* 2008;31(2):131–138.
- 56. Frederiksen H, Skakkebaek NE, Andersson A-M. Metabolism of phthalates in humans. *Mol Nutr Food Res* 2007;51(7):899–911.
- 57. Jung SK, Choi W, Kim SY, Hong S, Jeon HL, Joo Y, Lee C, Choi K, Kim S, Lee K-J, Yoo J. Profile of Environmental Chemicals in the Korean Population—Results of the Korean National Environmental Health Survey (KoNEHS) Cycle 3, 2015–2017. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2022;19(2):626.
- 58. Bai PY, Wittert GA, Taylor AW, Martin SA, Milne RW, Shi Z. The association of socio-demographic status, lifestyle factors and dietary patterns with total urinary phthalates in Australian men. *PLoS ONE* 2015;10(4):e0122140.
- 59. Saravanabhavan G, Guay M, Langlois É, Giroux S, Murray J, Haines D. Biomonitoring of phthalate metabolites in the Canadian population through the Canadian Health Measures Survey (2007-2009). *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 2013;216(6):652–661.
- 60. Wittassek M, Wiesmüller GA, Koch HM, Eckard R, Dobler L, Müller J, Angerer J, Schlüter C. Internal phthalate exposure over the last two decades--a retrospective human biomonitoring study. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 2007;210(3–4):319–333.
- 61. Silva MJ, Barr DB, Reidy JA, Malek NA, Hodge CC, Caudill SP, Brock JW, Needham LL, Calafat AM. Urinary levels of seven phthalate metabolites in the U.S. population from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999-2000. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2004;112(3):331–338.
- 62. Reeves KW, Santana MD, Manson JE, Hankinson SE, Zoeller RT, Bigelow C, Hou L, Wactawski-Wende J, Liu S, Tinker L, Calafat AM. Predictors of urinary phthalate biomarker concentrations in postmenopausal women. *Environmental Research* 2019;169:122–130.
- 63. Kobrosly RW, Parlett LE, Stahlhut RW, Barrett ES, Swan SH. Socioeconomic factors and phthalate metabolite concentrations among United States women of reproductive age. *Environ. Res.* 2012;115:11–17.

- 64. Wesselink AK, Fruh V, Hauser R, Weuve J, Taylor KW, Orta OR, Claus Henn B, Bethea TN, McClean MD, Williams PL, Calafat AM, Baird DD, Wise LA. Correlates of urinary concentrations of phthalate and phthalate alternative metabolites among reproductive-aged Black women from Detroit, Michigan. *Journal of Exposure Science & Environmental Epidemiology* 2020:1–15.
- 65. Nguyen VK, Kahana A, Heidt J, Polemi K, Kvasnicka J, Jolliet O, Colacino JA. A comprehensive analysis of racial disparities in chemical biomarker concentrations in United States women, 1999-2014. *Environ Int* 2020;137:105496.
- 66. **Branch F, Woodruff TJ, Mitro SD, Zota AR.** Vaginal douching and racial/ethnic disparities in phthalates exposures among reproductive-aged women: National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2001–2004. *Environ Health* 2015;14(1):57.
- 67. Sun Q, Cornelis MC, Townsend MK, Tobias DK, Eliassen AH, Franke AA, Hauser R, Hu FB. Association of urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites with risk of type 2 diabetes: a prospective investigation in the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and NHSII cohorts. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(6):616–623.
- 68. Koch HM, Lorber M, Christensen KLY, Pälmke C, Koslitz S, Brüning T. Identifying sources of phthalate exposure with human biomonitoring: results of a 48h fasting study with urine collection and personal activity patterns. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 2013;216(6):672–681.
- 69. Colacino JA, Harris TR, Schecter A. Dietary intake is associated with phthalate body burden in a nationally representative sample. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2010;118(7):998–1003.
- 70. **Zota AR, Phillips CA, Mitro SD.** Recent Fast Food Consumption and Bisphenol A and Phthalates Exposures among the U.S. Population in NHANES, 2003-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(10):1521–1528.
- 71. **Dong R, Zhou T, Zhao S, Zhang H, Zhang M, Chen J, Wang M, Wu M, Li S, Chen B.** Food consumption survey of Shanghai adults in 2012 and its associations with phthalate metabolites in urine. *Environ Int* 2017;101:80–88.
- 72. Varshavsky JR, Morello-Frosch R, Woodruff TJ, Zota AR. Dietary sources of cumulative phthalates exposure among the U.S. general population in NHANES 2005–2014. *Environment International* 2018;115:417–429.
- 73. Buckley JP, Kim H, Wong E, Rebholz CM. Ultra-processed food consumption and exposure to phthalates and bisphenols in the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2013-2014. *Environ Int* 2019;131:105057.
- 74. **Martínez Steele E, Khandpur N, da Costa Louzada ML, Monteiro CA.** Association between dietary contribution of ultra-processed foods and urinary concentrations of phthalates and bisphenol in a nationally representative sample of the US population aged 6 years and older. *PLoS ONE* 2020;15(7):e0236738.

- 75. United States Consumer Product Safety Commission. Phthalates Business Guidance & Small Entity Compliance Guide. U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission 2019. Available at: http://www.cpsc.gov/Business--Manufacturing/Business-Education/Business-Guidance/Phthalates-Information. Accessed November 8, 2021.
- 76. Schmidt J-S, Schaedlich K, Fiandanese N, Pocar P, Fischer B. Effects of di(2ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) on female fertility and adipogenesis in C3H/N mice. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2012;120(8):1123–1129.
- 77. Lv Z, Cheng J, Huang S, Zhang Y, Wu S, Qiu Y, Geng Y, Zhang Q, Huang G, Ma Q, Xie X, Zhou S, Wu T, Ke Y. DEHP induces obesity and hypothyroidism through both central and peripheral pathways in C3H/He mice: DEHP-Induced Obesity and Hypothyroidism. *Obesity* 2016;24(2):368–378.
- 78. **Majeed KA, Ur Rehman H, Yousaf MS, Zaneb H, Rabbani I, Tahir SK, Rashid MA.** Sub-chronic exposure to low concentration of dibutyl phthalate affects anthropometric parameters and markers of obesity in rats. *Environ Sci Pollut Res Int* 2017;24(32):25462–25467.
- 79. Jia Y, Liu T, Zhou L, Zhu J, Wu J, Sun D, Xu J, Wang Q, Chen H, Xu F, Zhang Y, Zhang T, Liu H, Ye L. Effects of Di-(2-ethylhexyl) Phthalate on Lipid Metabolism by the JAK/STAT Pathway in Rats. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2016;13(11). doi:10.3390/ijerph13111085.
- 80. Klöting N, Hesselbarth N, Gericke M, Kunath A, Biemann R, Chakaroun R, Kosacka J, Kovacs P, Kern M, Stumvoll M, Fischer B, Rolle-Kampczyk U, Feltens R, Otto W, Wissenbach DK, von Bergen M, Blüher M. Di-(2-Ethylhexyl)-Phthalate (DEHP) Causes Impaired Adipocyte Function and Alters Serum Metabolites. *PLoS ONE* 2015;10(12):e0143190.
- 81. **Martinelli MI, Mocchiutti NO, Bernal CA.** Dietary di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate-impaired glucose metabolism in experimental animals. *Hum Exp Toxicol* 2006;25(9):531–538.
- 82. **Zhang J, Powell CA, Kay MK, Park MH, Meruvu S, Sonkar R, Choudhury M.** A moderate physiological dose of benzyl butyl phthalate exacerbates the high fat diet-induced diabesity in male mice. *Toxicol Res (Camb)* 2020;9(4):353–370.
- 83. Semple RK, Chatterjee VKK, O'Rahilly S. PPAR gamma and human metabolic disease. *J. Clin. Invest.* 2006;116(3):581–589.
- 84. **Desvergne B, Feige JN, Casals-Casas C.** PPAR-mediated activity of phthalates: A link to the obesity epidemic? *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 2009;304(1–2):43–48.
- 85. **Hurst CH, Waxman DJ.** Activation of PPAR and PPAR by Environmental Phthalate Monoesters. *Toxicological Sciences* 2003;74(2):297–308.

- 86. Bility MT, Thompson JT, McKee RH, David RM, Butala JH, Vanden Heuvel JP, Peters JM. Activation of mouse and human peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) by phthalate monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2004;82(1):170–182.
- 87. Kratochvil I, Hofmann T, Rother S, Schlichting R, Moretti R, Scharnweber D, Hintze V, Escher BI, Meiler J, Kalkhof S, Bergen M. Mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP) and mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP) but not di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) bind productively to the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ. *Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom* 2019;33(S1):75–85.
- 88. Schaffert A, Karkossa I, Ueberham E, Schlichting R, Walter K, Arnold J, Blüher M, Heiker JT, Lehmann J, Wabitsch M, Escher BI, von Bergen M, Schubert K. Di-(2ethylhexyl) phthalate substitutes accelerate human adipogenesis through PPARγ activation and cause oxidative stress and impaired metabolic homeostasis in mature adipocytes. *Environ Int* 2022;164:107279.
- 89. Feige JN, Gelman L, Rossi D, Zoete V, Métivier R, Tudor C, Anghel SI, Grosdidier A, Lathion C, Engelborghs Y, Michielin O, Wahli W, Desvergne B. The Endocrine Disruptor Monoethyl-hexyl-phthalate Is a Selective Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptor γ Modulator That Promotes Adipogenesis*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 2007;282(26):19152–19166.
- 90. Kusu R, Oishi A, Kakizawa K, Kimura T, Toda C, Hashizume K, Ueda K, Kojima N. Effects of phthalate ester derivatives including oxidized metabolites on coactivator recruiting by PPARalpha and PPARgamma. *Toxicol In Vitro* 2008;22(6):1534–1538.
- 91. **Hao C, Cheng X, Xia H, Ma X.** The endocrine disruptor mono-(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate promotes adipocyte differentiation and induces obesity in mice. *Biosci. Rep.* 2012;32(6):619–629.
- 92. Nadal A, Quesada I, Tudurí E, Nogueiras R, Alonso-Magdalena P. Endocrinedisrupting chemicals and the regulation of energy balance. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology* 2017;13(9):536–546.
- 93. Sharma AM, Staels B. Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor γ and Adipose Tissue—Understanding Obesity-Related Changes in Regulation of Lipid and Glucose Metabolism. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 2007;92(2):386–395.
- 94. Bermúdez V, Finol F, Parra N, Parra M, Pérez A, Peñaranda L, Vílchez D, Rojas J, Arráiz N, Velasco M. PPAR-gamma agonists and their role in type 2 diabetes mellitus management. *Am J Ther* 2010;17(3):274–283.
- 95. **Manteiga S, Lee K.** Monoethylhexyl Phthalate Elicits an Inflammatory Response in Adipocytes Characterized by Alterations in Lipid and Cytokine Pathways. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2017;125(4):615–622.

- 96. **Finck BN, Johnson RW.** Tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-α induces leptin production through the p55 TNF receptor. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 2000;278(2):R537–R543.
- 97. Li G, Zhao C-Y, Wu Q, Guan S-Y, Jin H-W, Na X-L, Zhang Y-B. Integrated metabolomics and transcriptomics reveal di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate-induced mitochondrial dysfunction and glucose metabolism disorder through oxidative stress in rat liver. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf* 2021;228:112988.
- 98. **Zhang W, Shen X-Y, Zhang W-W, Chen H, Xu W-P, Wei W.** Di-(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate could disrupt the insulin signaling pathway in liver of SD rats and L02 cells via PPARγ. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 2017;316:17–26.
- 99. **Mondal S, Mukherjee S.** Long-term dietary administration of diethyl phthalate triggers loss of insulin sensitivity in two key insulin target tissues of mice. *Hum Exp Toxicol* 2020;39(7):984–993.
- 100. Wei J, Hao Q, Chen C, Li J, Han X, Lei Z, Wang T, Wang Y, You X, Chen X, Li H, Ding Y, Huang W, Hu Y, Lin S, Shen H, Lin Y. Epigenetic repression of miR-17 contributed to di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate-triggered insulin resistance by targeting Keap1-Nrf2/miR-200a axis in skeletal muscle. *Theranostics* 2020;10(20):9230–9248.
- 101. Long SE, Kahn LG, Trasande L, Jacobson MH. Urinary phthalate metabolites and alternatives and serum sex steroid hormones among pre- and postmenopausal women from NHANES, 2013-16. *Sci Total Environ* 2021;769:144560.
- 102. Chiang C, Pacyga DC, Strakovsky RS, Smith RL, James-Todd T, Williams PL, Hauser R, Meling DD, Li Z, Flaws JA. Urinary phthalate metabolite concentrations and serum hormone levels in pre- and perimenopausal women from the Midlife Women's Health Study. *Environ Int* 2021;156:106633.
- 103. Meeker JD, Ferguson KK. Urinary phthalate metabolites are associated with decreased serum testosterone in men, women, and children from NHANES 2011-2012. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 2014;99(11):4346–4352.
- 104. Tian M, Liu L, Wang H, Wang X, Martin FL, Zhang J, Huang Q, Shen H. Phthalates Induce Androgenic Effects at Exposure Levels That Can Be Environmentally Relevant in Humans. *Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett.* 2018;5(5):232–236.
- 105. Zhou C, Flaws JA. Effects of an Environmentally Relevant Phthalate Mixture on Cultured Mouse Antral Follicles. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2017;156(1):217–229.
- 106. Desdoits-Lethimonier C, Albert O, Le Bizec B, Perdu E, Zalko D, Courant F, Lesné L, Guillé F, Dejucq-Rainsford N, Jégou B. Human testis steroidogenesis is inhibited by phthalates. *Hum Reprod* 2012;27(5):1451–1459.

- 107. Weldingh NM, Jørgensen-Kaur L, Becher R, Holme JA, Bodin J, Nygaard UC, Bølling AK. Bisphenol A Is More Potent than Phthalate Metabolites in Reducing Pancreatic β-Cell Function. *Biomed Res Int* 2017;2017:4614379.
- 108. **Karabulut G, Barlas N.** The possible effects of mono butyl phthalate (MBP) and mono (2ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP) on INS-1 pancreatic beta cells. *Toxicol Res (Camb)* 2021;10(3):601–612.
- 109. Hatch EE, Nelson JW, Qureshi MM, Weinberg J, Moore LL, Singer M, Webster TF. Association of urinary phthalate metabolite concentrations with body mass index and waist circumference: a cross-sectional study of NHANES data, 1999-2002. *Environ Health* 2008;7:27.
- 110. Stahlhut RW, van Wijngaarden E, Dye TD, Cook S, Swan SH. Concentrations of urinary phthalate metabolites are associated with increased waist circumference and insulin resistance in adult U.S. males. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2007;115(6):876–882.
- 111. Lind PM, Roos V, Rönn M, Johansson L, Ahlström H, Kullberg J, Lind L. Serum concentrations of phthalate metabolites are related to abdominal fat distribution two years later in elderly women. *Environ Health* 2012;11:21.
- 112. **Buser MC, Murray HE, Scinicariello F.** Age and sex differences in childhood and adulthood obesity association with phthalates: analyses of NHANES 2007-2010. *Int J Hyg Environ Health* 2014;217(6):687–694.
- 113. Yaghjyan L, Sites S, Ruan Y, Chang S-H. Associations of urinary phthalates with body mass index, waist circumference and serum lipids among females: National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 1999-2004. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2015;39(6):994–1000.
- 114. James-Todd TM, Huang T, Seely EW, Saxena AR. The association between phthalates and metabolic syndrome: the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2001-2010. *Environ Health* 2016;15:52.
- 115. Dong R, Zhou T, Chen J, Zhang M, Zhang H, Wu M, Li S, Zhang L, Chen B. Genderand Age-Specific Relationships Between Phthalate Exposures and Obesity in Shanghai Adults. *Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 2017;73(3):431–441.
- 116. Corbasson I, Hankinson SE, Stanek EJ, Reeves KW. Urinary bisphenol-A, phthalate metabolites and body composition in US adults, NHANES 1999–2006. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research* 2016;26(5–6):606–617.
- 117. Ribeiro C, Mendes V, Peleteiro B, Delgado I, Araújo J, Aggerbeck M, Annesi-Maesano I, Sarigiannis D, Ramos E. Association between the exposure to phthalates and adiposity: A meta-analysis in children and adults. *Environmental Research* 2019:108780.
- 118. **Haggerty DK, Flaws JA, Li Z, Strakovsky RS.** Phthalate exposures and one-year change in body mass index across the menopausal transition. *Environmental Research* 2021;194:110598.

- 119. van der Meer TP, Thio CHL, van Faassen M, van Beek AP, Snieder H, van Berkum FNR, Kema IP, Makris KC, Wolffenbuttel BHR, van Vliet-Ostaptchouk JV. Endocrine disrupting chemicals during diet-induced weight loss - A post-hoc analysis of the LOWER study. *Environ Res* 2021;192:110262.
- 120. Díaz Santana MV, Hankinson SE, Bigelow C, Sturgeon SR, Zoeller RT, Tinker L, Manson JAE, Calafat AM, Meliker JR, Reeves KW. Urinary concentrations of phthalate biomarkers and weight change among postmenopausal women: a prospective cohort study. *Environ Health* 2019;18(1):20.
- 121. Song Y, Hauser R, Hu FB, Franke AA, Liu S, Sun Q. Urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites and weight change: a prospective investigation in US women. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2014;38(12):1532–1537.
- 122. Philips EM, Jaddoe VWV, Deierlein A, Asimakopoulos AG, Kannan K, Steegers EAP, Trasande L. Exposures to phthalates and bisphenols in pregnancy and postpartum weight gain in a population-based longitudinal birth cohort. *Environment International* 2020;144:106002.
- 123. Perng W, Kasper NM, Watkins DJ, Sanchez BN, Meeker JD, Cantoral A, Solano-González M, Tellez-Rojo MM, Peterson K. Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals During Pregnancy Is Associated with Weight Change Through 1 Year Postpartum Among Women in the Early-Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants Project. J Womens Health (Larchmt) 2020;29(11):1419–1426.
- 124. Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Cantoral A, Trejo-Valdivia B, Téllez-Rojo MM, Svensson K, Peterson KE, Meeker JD, Schnaas L, Solano M, Watkins DJ. Phthalate exposure during pregnancy and long-term weight gain in women. *Environ. Res.* 2019;169:26–32.
- 125. Kuk JL, Saunders TJ, Davidson LE, Ross R. Age-related changes in total and regional fat distribution. *Ageing Research Reviews* 2009;8(4):339–348.
- 126. Lee I, Kim S, Park S, Mok S, Jeong Y, Moon H-B, Lee J, Kim S, Kim H-J, Choi G, Choi S, Kim SY, Lee A, Park J, Choi K. Association of urinary phthalate metabolites and phenolics with adipokines and insulin resistance related markers among women of reproductive age. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2019;688:1319–1326.
- 127. Duan Y, Wang L, Han L, Wang B, Sun H, Chen L, Zhu L, Luo Y. Exposure to phthalates in patients with diabetes and its association with oxidative stress, adiponectin, and inflammatory cytokines. *Environ Int* 2017;109:53–63.
- 128. Svensson K, Hernández-Ramírez RU, Burguete-García A, Cebrián ME, Calafat AM, Needham LL, Claudio L, López-Carrillo L. Phthalate exposure associated with self-reported diabetes among Mexican women. *Environ. Res.* 2011;111(6):792–796.
- 129. James-Todd T, Stahlhut R, Meeker JD, Powell S-G, Hauser R, Huang T, Rich-Edwards J. Urinary phthalate metabolite concentrations and diabetes among women in the

National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2001-2008. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2012;120(9):1307–1313.

- 130. Lind PM, Zethelius B, Lind L. Circulating levels of phthalate metabolites are associated with prevalent diabetes in the elderly. *Diabetes Care* 2012;35(7):1519–1524.
- 131. Piecha R, Svačina Š, Malý M, Vrbík K, Lacinová Z, Haluzík M, Pavloušková J, Vavrouš A, Matějková D, Müllerová D, Mráz M, Matoulek M. Urine Levels of Phthalate Metabolites and Bisphenol A in Relation to Main Metabolic Syndrome Components: Dyslipidemia, Hypertension and Type 2 Diabetes. A Pilot Study. *Cent. Eur. J. Public Health* 2016;24(4):297–301.
- 132. Dong R, Zhao S, Zhang H, Chen J, Zhang M, Wang M, Wu M, Li S, Chen B. Sex Differences in the Association of Urinary Concentrations of Phthalates Metabolites with Self-Reported Diabetes and Cardiovascular Diseases in Shanghai Adults. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2017;14(6). doi:10.3390/ijerph14060598.
- 133. **Duan Y, Sun H, Han L, Chen L.** Association between phthalate exposure and glycosylated hemoglobin, fasting glucose, and type 2 diabetes mellitus: A case-control study in China. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2019;670:41–49.
- 134. Li AJ, Martinez-Moral M-P, Al-Malki AL, Al-Ghamdi MA, Al-Bazi MM, Kumosani TA, Kannan K. Mediation analysis for the relationship between urinary phthalate metabolites and type 2 diabetes via oxidative stress in a population in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *Environ Int* 2019;126:153–161.
- 135. **Zhang H, Ben Y, Han Y, Zhang Y, Li Y, Chen X.** Phthalate exposure and risk of diabetes mellitus: Implications from a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Environ Res* 2021;204(Pt B):112109.
- 136. **Münzberg H, Heymsfield SB.** Leptin, Obesity, and Leptin Resistance. In: Dagogo-Jack, MD S, ed. *Leptin*. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2015:67–78.
- 137. Bastard J-P, Maachi M, Lagathu C, Kim MJ, Caron M, Vidal H, Capeau J, Feve B. Recent advances in the relationship between obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Eur. Cytokine Netw.* 2006;17(1):4–12.
- 138. Monteiro L, Pereira JA da S, Palhinha L, Moraes-Vieira PMM. Leptin in the regulation of the immunometabolism of adipose tissue-macrophages. *J Leukoc Biol* 2019;106(3):703–716.
- 139. Yamaguchi N, Argueta JGM, Masuhiro Y, Kagishita M, Nonaka K, Saito T, Hanazawa S, Yamashita Y. Adiponectin inhibits Toll-like receptor family-induced signaling. *FEBS Letters* 2005;579(30):6821–6826.
- 140. Chandrasekar B, Boylston WH, Venkatachalam K, Webster NJG, Prabhu SD, Valente AJ. Adiponectin Blocks Interleukin-18-mediated Endothelial Cell Death via

APPL1-dependent AMP-activated Protein Kinase (AMPK) Activation and IKK/NFκB/PTEN Suppression*. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 2008;283(36):24889–24898.

- 141. Kim J-Y, Wall E van de, Laplante M, Azzara A, Trujillo ME, Hofmann SM, Schraw T, Durand JL, Li H, Li G, Jelicks LA, Mehler MF, Hui DY, Deshaies Y, Shulman GI, Schwartz GJ, Scherer PE. Obesity-associated improvements in metabolic profile through expansion of adipose tissue. *J Clin Invest* 2007;117(9):2621–2637.
- 142. Ye R, Scherer PE. Adiponectin, driver or passenger on the road to insulin sensitivity? *Mol Metab* 2013;2(3):133–141.

Chapter 2 Phthalate Exposure is Associated with More Rapid Body Fat Gain in Midlife Women: The Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN) Multi-pollutant Study

2.1 Abstract

Background

Obesity is a major threat to health, but the etiology of obesity is incompletely understood. Phthalates, synthetic chemicals ubiquitous in the environment, are suspected to have obesogenic effects, but the relationship of phthalates and obesity in humans remains uncertain. We examined whether phthalate exposure was associated with body fat gain in midlife women.

Methods

We analyzed data from 1369 women in the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation Multi-Pollutant Study. Eleven phthalate metabolites measured in spot urine samples at baseline (1999/2000) were standardized with covariate-adjusted creatinine. Body weight (BW), fat mass (FM), and body fat percentage (BF%) were measured near-annually until 2016/2017. For each metabolite, linear mixed effects models with time and log₂(metabolite) interactions were examined, adjusting for demographic, lifestyle, and menopause-related factors. Analyses were conducted overall and stratified by baseline obesity status. As sensitivity analyses, all analyses were repeated using a second set of metabolites measured in 2002/2003.

Results

Higher levels of all metabolites except mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate were associated with faster increases in BF%. Per doubling of metabolite concentrations, differences in five-year BF% change ranged from 0.03 percentage point (ppt) (95% confidence interval (CI): -0.03, 0.09) for mono-isobutyl phthalate to 0.09 ppt (95% CI: 0.02, 0.16) for mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate. Results were similar for FM change, but associations with BW change were mostly null. In stratified analyses by baseline obesity status, positive associations were strongest in women who were normal/underweight at baseline. When metabolites from 2002/2003 were used as exposures, most associations were attenuated and not statistically significant, but they remained positive for normal/underweight women.

Conclusions

Phthalate metabolites were associated with more rapid body fat gain in midlife women. Phthalates may contribute to obesity, but our results need confirmation given attenuation of estimates in the sensitivity analyses.

2.2 Introduction

Obesity affects nearly 1 in 2 women in the United States (1) and is a major threat to health because it increases the risk of leading causes of death and disability (2). Preventing obesity requires a thorough understanding of its etiology, but the current understanding is incomplete (3). Some environmental chemicals are hypothesized to have obesogenic effects given the coinciding use of these chemicals in industry and commerce with increasing obesity prevalence in at least the past five decades (4,5). Investigating the relationship between chemical exposure and measures of obesity is critical to understanding the pathophysiology of obesity to appropriately identify targets for prevention.

Phthalates, diesters of 1, 2-benzenedicarboxylic acid, are among the chemicals suspected to promote body fat gain and contribute to obesity (6). Since the 1930s, phthalates have been added to numerous industrial and consumer products (7). Low-molecular-weight (LMW) phthalates are often added to personal care products as solvents and are frequently found in fragrance, shampoo, and cosmetics (8). High-molecular-weight (HMW) phthalates are often added to polyvinyl chloride plastics (PVC) as plasticizers and are found in many PVC applications, including flooring, cables, wires, clothing, food processing equipment, food packaging, and some medical devices (9). Human exposure to phthalates occurs mainly through ingesting food contaminated during handling, processing, and storage (10), dermal absorption by use of personal care products (11), and ingestion or inhalation of contaminated indoor dust (12,13). Exposure to phthalates is widespread; the metabolites of many were detected in over 90% of urine samples in biomonitoring studies in the US and elsewhere in the past 30 years (8,14–17).

Mechanistic support for the hypothesis of obesogenic effects of phthalates comes from observations that some phthalate metabolites, such as mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP), mono(2-

ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP), and monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP), activate peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR- γ), a nuclear receptor critical to the differentiation and survival of adipocytes, promoting adipogenesis in vitro (18-20). Furthermore, mice fed di(2ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) for 5-10 weeks gained more body weight than controls (21-23). To date, however, epidemiologic studies have yet to confirm whether phthalate exposure predicts excess body fat gain in humans. A recent systematic review on the metabolic effects of phthalates concludes that the current body of epidemiologic evidence is inadequate to determine whether phthalates are linked to obesity, mainly because most studies have been cross-sectional (24). Only seven studies have examined the associations between phthalates and longitudinal changes in adiposity in adults (25-31). In these studies, some phthalate metabolites, such as MEP, DEHP metabolites, and MBzP, have been associated with faster body weight gain, but not consistently. Further, insights from these studies are limited because most have used body weight or body mass index (BMI) as the primary outcomes, rather than specific measures of body fat. These proxies for body fat may not be sensitive and specific enough to detect associations between phthalate metabolites and body fat, especially in older individuals whose loss of muscle mass may mask gains in body fat (32).

In this study, we investigated whether urinary phthalate metabolites predicted faster increases in body weight (BW), fat mass (FM), and body fat percentage (BF%) in a group of midlife women followed for up to 18 years. Because previous studies suggest that obesity status may modify the associations between phthalates and changes in body weight (27,30), we additionally conducted stratified analyses by baseline obesity status.

2.3 Methods

2.3.1 Study population

Participants were drawn from the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN), an ongoing cohort study of mid-life women's health. Since 1996/1997, women from seven study sites (Oakland, CA, Los Angeles, CA, Chicago, IL, Detroit-area, MI, Pittsburgh, PA, Boston, MA and Newark, NJ) have been followed near-annually through interviews and clinical examinations. Eligibility criteria at cohort inception included 1) self-identifying as White, Black, Chinese, Japanese, or Hispanic, 2) aged between 42 and 52 years, 3) having an intact uterus, at least one ovary, and at least one menstrual period in the past 3 months, and 4) not having used any exogenous reproductive hormone in the past 3 months. In total, 3302 women met these eligibility criteria and enrolled in SWAN. The study protocols of SWAN were approved by institutional review boards at each study site, and all participants provided informed consent to participate in the study at each study visit.

The SWAN Multi-pollutant Study (SWAN-MPS) is an ancillary study that selected SWAN participants for environmental chemical exposure assessments using banked biospecimens from the 1999/2000 and 2002/2003 study visits. Of the 2694 women who participated in the SWAN 1999/2000 study visit, the SWAN-MPS excluded all 646 women from the Chicago and Newark sites because neither site collected urine samples necessary for environmental chemical measurements. An additional 648 women were excluded because they had insufficient blood or urine samples for environmental chemical measurements. The SWAN-MPS thus included 1400 women; of those, all had phthalate metabolite measurements from 1999/2000 samples.

We used phthalate metabolite data from 1999/2000 for our primary analyses. Of the 1400 SWAN-MPS women, we excluded 15 women with missing data on urinary creatinine or its predictors (age, race/ethnicity, BMI, height, and diabetes). We further excluded 16 women missing key covariates (education, calorie intake, menopausal status, hormone therapy (HT) use, physical activity, and smoking). The analytic sample thus included 1369 women. All of these women had at least one adiposity measure. Participants were followed for a maximum of 18 years including a maximum of 13 study visits. The median follow-up time was 16 years (IQR: 13, 17), and the median number of observations per woman was 11 for body weight (interquartile range (IQR): 9, 12) and 10 for fat mass and body fat percentage (IQR: 8, 12).

2.3.2 Phthalate metabolites

Women provided spot urine samples during in-person visits in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003. Urine was collected in polyethylene tubes and transferred to -80 °C freezers for long-term storage. In 2017/2018, urine samples were thawed, and phthalate metabolites were measured using on-line solid phase extraction (SPE) coupled to high-performance liquid chromatography-isotope dilution tandem mass spectroscopy (HPLC-MS). Twelve phthalate metabolites were measured, which can be grouped into three categories based on their parents' similarity in structure and sources (33): **1**) **LMW phthalate metabolites**: mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP), mono-n-butyl phthalate (MnBP), and mono-isobutyl phthalate (MiBP); **2**) **DEHP metabolites**: mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP), and mono(2-ethyl-5-carboxypentyl) phthalate (MECPP); **3**) **Other HMW phthalate metabolites**: monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP), mono-isononyl phthalate (MiNP), monocarboxyoctyl phthalate (MCOP). The coefficient of variation (CV, in %) of metabolite standards for the HPLC-MS assay ranged from an average of 4% across a range of MEHP to an average of 19% for MCOP. We excluded mono-isononyl phthalate (MiNP) from all analyses because it was detected in less than 1% of urine samples.

2.3.3 Body weight, fat mass, and body fat percentage

Body weight and body composition were measured near-annually between 1999/2000 and 2016/2017 at the Michigan, Boston, and Los Angeles sites. For the Oakland site, body weight was measured until 2015/2016, and body composition was measured until 2012/2013. For the Pittsburgh site, body weight and body composition were measured until 2015/2016. We used all available data in our analyses.

Body weight was measured in light clothing and without shoes using a calibrated scale and recorded to the nearest 0.1 kg. Body composition measures were acquired using a Hologic dualenergy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) instruments (Hologic Inc.). Different models of DXA were used throughout follow-up and across sites; calibration studies were conducted any time there was a change in DXA machinery. For this analysis, all body composition measures were calibrated to the Hologic QDR-4500 model under "NHANES" tissue-type calibration. All body composition measures excluded the head. Details of DXA instruments used, DXA measurement protocols, and calibration methods can be found in Greendale et al. (34). Body fat percentage was calculated as the ratio of fat mass and the sum of fat mass and the mass of lean soft tissues (i.e., body fat percentage = fat mass/ [fat mass + (total lean mass – bone mineral content)]. In the denominator, bone mineral content was subtracted from total lean mass because a large proportion of participants, especially Chinese participants, had metals in their body or wore jade jewelry, which affected the accuracy of bone mineral content measurements.

2.3.4 Other variables

Creatinine, used to account for hydration status, was measured in urine from the 1999/2000 and 2002/2003 visits with a Cobas Mira analyzer (Horiba ABX, Montpellier, France). Time was calculated as date of visit minus date of sample collection for phthalate assay. Age was calculated as date of visit minus date of birth. Race/ethnicity (White, Black, Chinese, Japanese) and educational attainment (high school or less, some college, college degree, postgraduate studies) was self-reported in 1996/1997. Height was measured with a stadiometer at each visit. BMI was calculated as body weight (kg)/height (m²). Obesity was defined using race-specific BMI cutpoints (35). For White and Black women, normal/underweight was defined as $BMI < 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$; overweight, 25 kg/m² \leq BMI < 30 kg/m²; and obese, BMI \geq 30 kg/m². For Chinese and Japanese women, normal/underweight was defined as BMI < 23 kg/m²; overweight, 23 kg/m² \leq BMI < 27 kg/m²; and obese, BMI \ge 27 kg/m². Dietary energy intake (kcal/day) was estimated with a modified Block Food Frequency Questionnaire (FFQ) in 1996/1997 and 2001/2002 (36). Dietary energy intake in 1996/1997 was used to approximate dietary energy intake in 1999/2000. Physical activity across three domains, including leisure-time sports, active living, and household activities, was quantified by an index derived from the Kaiser Physical Activity Survey (37). Physical activity was assessed six times over the 18 years of follow-up. For visits where physical activity data were not available, we set the physical activity index to its most recent value. Smoking status (never, former, or current) and current use of hormone therapy (HT) (yes, no) was self-reported at each visit. Menopausal status at each visit was determined based on self-reported bleeding frequency, history of oophorectomy and hysterectomy, and use of HT. Diabetes status at each visit was defined as self-reported anti-diabetic medication use, self-reported physician's diagnosis of diabetes, or having a fasting glucose value at or above 126 mg/dL. Physician's diagnosis of cancer was self-reported at each visit.

2.3.5 Statistical methods

To facilitate \log_2 -transformation, we replaced 7 negative observations of MiBP, 2 negative observations of MEHP, and 1 negative observation of MCPP with each metabolite's median concentration below its limit of detection. All other metabolite concentrations were used as output by the assay, including those that were below limits of detection. All urinary phthalate metabolite concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method (38). Each phthalate metabolite concentration was divided by the ratio of observed to predicted urinary creatinine. Predictors of creatinine were identified from the literature (39,40) and included age, race/ethnicity, BMI, height, and diabetes. We also calculated the molar sums of hydration-adjusted LMW phthalate metabolites (" Σ LMW phthalates"), DEHP metabolites (" Σ DEHP"), and other HMW metabolites (" Σ HMW phthalates") to evaluate the impact of aggregate exposure.

Descriptive statistics (median (1st quartile, 3rd quartile) for continuous variables and count (proportion) for categorical variables) of the analytic sample in 1999/2000 were calculated. To understand the distributions and potential correlates of phthalates, median (1st quartile, 3rd quartile) values of phthalate metabolites were calculated overall, by baseline obesity status, and by covariates. Phthalate metabolite concentrations by baseline obesity status and covariate levels were compared using the Kruskal-Wallis test. To understand the correlation between metabolites, Spearman correlation coefficients were calculated between metabolites at baseline. To understand the within-person correlation of metabolites, we calculated the intraclass correlation coefficient

(ICC) of each metabolite. The ICCs were estimated using linear mixed effects models that predicted each log₂-transformed metabolite with random intercepts and no fixed effects.

The trajectories of BW, FM, and BF% overall and by baseline obesity status were modeled with linear mixed effects models. Each model included time, age at baseline, race/ethnicity, site, educational attainment at baseline, baseline dietary energy intake, and time-varying menopausal status, HT use, smoking status, and physical activity as predictors. Time was modeled with a linear spline with a knot at time (T) = 6 years for BW and as a linear term for FM and BF%. These functional forms were selected based on smoothing plots from generalized additive mixed models (GAMM) (**Supplementary Figure 2.1, Supplementary Figure 2.2**). All models included random intercepts and random slopes for time to account for within-woman correlation of multiple observations.

To test whether phthalate exposure was associated with differences in the rates of change of each outcome, for each metabolite, we added to each outcome's trajectory model the main effect term of the metabolite and the interaction term between the metabolite and time. Phthalate metabolites were log₂-transformed due to right-skewness. Models for the outcome of BW also included a time by race/ethnicity interaction, and models for FM and BF% also included a time by site interaction. We included these interaction terms because race/ethnicity- and site-specific smoothing plots from GAMMs showed that BW trajectories differed by race/ethnicity, while FM and BF% trajectories differed by site) (**Supplementary Figure 2.1, Supplementary Figure 2.2**). For each outcome, we obtained the main effect term of each phthalate metabolite and the interaction terms between the phthalate metabolite and time. To facilitate interpretation, we scaled all phthalate metabolite by time interaction terms by five years. The scaled interaction terms can be interpreted as differences in the change in an adiposity outcome over five years per doubling of

phthalate metabolite concentrations. The main effect term of the phthalate metabolite can be interpreted as the difference in an adiposity measure at baseline per doubling of metabolite concentration. The main effect terms are of secondary interests and are reported in supplementary tables only.

To visualize adiposity trajectories associated with different levels of phthalate exposure, we plotted the least-squared means of BW, FM, and BF% at baseline, Year 6, and Year 10 for women at high (75th percentile) vs. low (25th percentile) levels of exposure to each phthalate metabolite. We calculated the adjusted differences in each outcome between exposure levels at each time point and the adjusted differences in the (annualized) changes in each outcome between exposure between exposure levels. All analyses were conducted overall and by baseline obesity status.

We conducted a series of sensitivity analyses to examine the robustness of our findings. First, all models were additionally adjusted for the total intake frequency (times/week) of food items previously reported to be associated with phthalate exposure. These food items included red meat, poultry, liver, processed meat, dairy, margarine, refined grains, salty snacks, desserts, meat substitutes, pizza, salad dressing, and salsa (41–43,17,44,45,40). Second, because the onset of cancer or diabetes may impact body weight and body composition, we re-ran all models after censoring data at the time of cancer or diabetes onset. Finally, because phthalate metabolites in spot urine samples may not accurately reflect habitual exposure, all analyses were repeated using phthalate metabolite data from 2002/2003. The baseline for these analyses was 2002/2003. Dietary energy intake from 2001/2002 was used to approximate energy intake in 2002/2003. For BW, the knot for the linear spline term for time was set at T = 3 years to be consistent with primary analyses.

All statistical analyses were performed in R version 4.0.3 using packages mgcv (version 1.8-33), nlme (version 3.1 - 151), and emmeans (version 1.5.5-1). Statistical significance was defined as two-sided p-value < 0.05.

2.4 Results

At baseline (1999/2000), women had a median age of 49.4 years (quartile (Q) 1 and Q3: 47.4, 51.5) (**Table 2.1**). Approximately half of the sample was non-White, and half did not have a college degree. Most women were pre- or peri- menopausal at baseline in 1999/2000 (71%) and approximately 30% and 34% of women were overweight and obese, respectively.

The detection frequency of phthalate metabolites ranged from 84.4% for MEHP to nearly 100% for the other metabolites (**Table 2.2**). The median concentrations of metabolites ranged from 2.61 ng/mL (Q1 and Q3: 1.55, 4.48) for MiBP to 81.8 ng/mL (Q1 and Q3: 36.42, 210.47) for MEP. The concentrations of most phthalate metabolites were higher in women who were younger, from Michigan, Black, or current smokers (**Supplementary Table 2.1**, **Supplementary Table 2.3**). Overweight and obesity were positively associated with the urinary concentrations of most phthalate metabolites (**Table 2.2**).

At baseline, the least-squared means of BW, FM, and BF% were 70.7 kg (95% confidence interval (CI): 69.3, 72.0), 26.3 kg (95% CI: 25.5, 27.1), and 39.7% (95% CI: 39.2, 40.2), respectively (**Table 2.3** and **Figure 2.1**). On average, BW increased by 0.17 kg/year (95% CI: 0.099, 0.24) in the first six years, followed by an average loss of 0.079 kg/year (95% CI: -0.13, - 0.028) thereafter. FM and BF% increased at a rate of 0.015 kg/year (95% CI: -0.010, 0.041) and 0.030 percentage points (ppt)/year (95% CI: 0.011, 0.049), respectively. There was substantial heterogeneity in these growth rates by baseline obesity status (**Table 2.3** and **Figure 2.1**). Women

who were normal/underweight at baseline had the most rapid increases in BW prior to stabilization, FM, and BF%. In contrast, women who were obese at baseline primarily experienced decreases in BW, FM, and BF% over time.

Among all women, none of the phthalate metabolites were significantly associated with the changes in BW during follow-up (**Figure 2.2**; **Supplementary Table 2.5**). In contrast, all phthalate metabolites except MCNP were associated with faster increases in FM and BF% (**Figure 2.3**; **Supplementary Table 2.6**, **Supplementary Table 2.7**). Per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, differences in the five-year change in FM ranged from 0.04 kg (95% CI: -0.05, 0.14) for MiBP to 0.11 kg (95% CI: 0.05, 0.18) for MEHP (**Figure 2.3**, Panel A; **Supplementary Table 2.6**); differences in the five-year change in BF% ranged from 0.03 ppt (95% CI: -0.03, 0.09) for MiBP to 0.09 ppt (95% CI: 0.02, 0.16) for MCPP (**Figure 2.3**, Panel B; **Supplementary Table 2.7**). The associations with BF% change were statistically significant for all DEHP metabolites, MBzP, MCOP, and MCPP, and were borderline significant for MEP (p-value = 0.09) and MnBP (p-value = 0.08) (**Supplementary Table 2.7**).

In analyses stratified by baseline obesity status, the associations between phthalate metabolites and changes in adiposity measures were strongest among women who were normal/underweight at baseline. In this group, all phthalate metabolites except MCNP were positively associated with the changes in all adiposity measures. Per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, differences in the five-year change in BW during the period of BW increase ranged from 0.11 kg (95% CI: -0.10, 0.31) for MEHP to 0.40 kg (95% CI: 0.09, 0.70) for MCPP (**Figure 2.4**; **Supplementary Table 2.5**); differences in the five-year change in FM ranged from 0.08 kg (95% CI: -0.03, 0.18) for MiBP to 0.22 kg (95% CI: 0.10, 0.35) for Σ HMW phthalates (**Figure 2.5**; **Supplementary Table 2.6**); and differences in the five-year change in

BF% ranged from 0.06 ppt (95% CI: -0.04, 0.16) for MiBP to 0.19 ppt (95% CI: 0.07, 0.30) for Σ HMW phthalates (**Figure 2.6**; **Supplementary Table 2.7**). In contrast, the associations between phthalate metabolites and the five-year changes in adiposity measures were appreciably smaller in magnitude and largely not statistically significant among overweight and obese women (**Figures 2.4-2.6**).

Figure 2.7 visualizes adiposity trajectories for women who were normal/underweight at baseline and exposed to different levels of MEP, \sum DEHP, and MBzP. Women at the 75th percentile of each metabolite experienced steeper increases in all adiposity measures as compared to those at the 25th percentile. For example, during the phase of BW gain, the additional change in BW per year for those at the 75th versus those at the 25th percentile of MEP was 0.11 kg/year (95% CI: 0.16, 1.22) (**Supplementary Table 2.8**). This difference was equivalent to the impact of watching approximately 3 (0.11/0.035 = 3.1) more hours of TV per day in terms of expected weight gain (46). The diverging adiposity trajectories between women at high versus low levels of exposure were also evident for the other metabolites, except MCNP (**Supplementary Tables 2.8** – **2.10**).

Sensitivity analyses adjusting for dietary intake of food items or censoring data at the time of cancer or diabetes onset did not change estimates for the baseline or longitudinal associations between phthalate metabolites and all outcomes (data not shown). When metabolites from 2002/2003 were used as exposures, the associations between most metabolites and the five-year changes in adiposity measures were attenuated (**Supplementary Tables 2.11 – 2.13**). However, the degree of attenuation was smaller for women who were normal/underweight at baseline as compared to women who were overweight or obese. For normal or underweight women, positive associations in the primary analyses remained positive in the sensitivity analyses.

2.5 Discussion

In this study of a diverse group of midlife women followed for almost 20 years, we found that phthalate metabolites were associated with faster increases in fat mass and body fat percentage. The associations were strongest and most persistent in women who were normal/underweight at baseline. The associations between phthalate metabolites and body weight gain were less consistent, perhaps reflecting the fact that body weight is not an accurate measure of body fat in an aging cohort (32). Overall, this study suggests that phthalates contribute to body fat gain in mid-life women. However, our results were not replicated in sensitivity analyses with a second set of phthalate metabolites from a different time point, so our findings should be interpreted cautiously.

This study is the first piece of evidence directly linking phthalate exposure to body fat gain in women. Prior studies have linked MEP, MnBP, MiBP, DEHP metabolites, MBzP and MCPP to faster increases or slower declines in body weight or BMI, but results were highly heterogeneous both within and across studies (25–28,30,31). Few studies reported statistically significant, positive associations between body weight changes and all metabolites, and few metabolites have been consistently associated with faster body weight gain across studies. Consequently, whether phthalate exposure leads to body fat gain and obesity is still unclear. One critical limitation in most prior studies is the use of body weight to approximate body fat. Because changes in body fat do not always result in changes in body weight, many studies may have missed or underestimated the associations between phthalate exposure and increases in adiposity. Only one prior study examined percent body fat as the outcome (29). While that study found positive associations between some phthalate metabolites and greater retention of body fat, its generalizability is limited because participants were all overweight/obese and underwent intense caloric restriction in order to lose weight. By examining the association of phthalates and fat mass and body fat percentage among a general population of midlife women, our findings provide stronger evidence for phthalates' obesogenic potential than has previously been reported. Whether our findings are generalizable to women at other life stages and men should be investigated in future studies, preferably with precise measures of adiposity rather than body weight alone.

The finding that some phthalate metabolites were associated with accelerated body fat gain in midlife women has important public health implications. Virtually all individuals are exposed to phthalates daily through using personal care products (47), ingesting food (43), or inhaling indoor dust (13) contaminated with phthalates. The near 100% detection rates of most phthalate metabolites in this and many other studies (48) despite the short half-lives of phthalates testify to the widespread and ongoing nature of phthalate exposure. Although some phthalates commonly used 20 years ago, such as di-n-butyl phthalate (the parent of MnBP), DEHP, and butyl benzyl phthalate (the parent of MBzP and MnBP), have been banned in children's toys and childcare articles since 2008 due to concerns about developmental toxicity (49), they are still used in other applications such as food packaging and food handling contact materials (50), and their metabolites continue to be found in recent urine samples (51). The finding that these widely used chemicals are predictive of more rapid changes in fat mass, a risk factor for numerous chronic diseases, is concerning. If phthalates are indeed causally related to obesity, it would be important to incorporate limiting phthalate exposures as part of a comprehensive obesity prevention strategy. Measures to limit phthalate exposures may include requiring the disclosure of phthalates in consumer products or further restricting their use in products. Currently, a bill to ban phthalates in food contact materials is pending in the United States Congress. This study provides evidence to support this ban.

One remarkable finding of this study was that phthalate metabolites were associated with faster increases in body fat primarily in women who were normal/underweight at baseline. This was somewhat unexpected, as previous studies did not always show stronger associations between phthalate metabolites and body weight gain in normal/underweight women (26,27). It is unclear why women who were normal/underweight at baseline in this study appeared more susceptible to phthalates' potential obesogenic effects. Since the adiposity trajectories differed substantially by baseline obesity status, we speculate that women's potential to gain additional body fat may modify the associations between phthalate metabolites and body fat may be more susceptible to gain additional fat, whereas women who are already overweight or obese may have ceilinged out their body fat. Thus, this may result in normal/underweight women being more susceptible to phthalates' obesogenic effects. This is consistent with the observation that levels of PPAR- γ , a nuclear receptor through which phthalates promote adipogenesis, are reduced in the fat tissues of obese individuals (52).

PPAR- γ is essential for the growth and maintenance of body fat (53), and many phthalate metabolites activate PPAR- γ (18,19). Phthalates may also disrupt the hypothalamic-pituitarythyroid axis (HPT), leading to a lower basal metabolic rate and hence less energy expenditure (22), although it is unclear if this mechanism is more prominent in normal/underweight individuals. Our findings underscore the existence of individuals with different susceptibility to phthalates in the population. Identifying these individuals and understanding the mechanisms behind different susceptibility is important for tailoring public health measures to specific populations.

Another notable result of this study was that the associations between phthalate metabolites and five-year changes in adiposity measures were attenuated when metabolites from 2002/2003 were used as exposures. This may be due to random exposure measurement error, as the degree of attenuation generally increased when the intraclass correlation coefficient of a metabolite decreased. However, we note that the timing of exposure had also changed in sensitivity analyses. Given that women were three years older, and many had transitioned to post-menopause in 2002/2003, we cannot rule out that the effects of phthalates truly differ by the age or menopausal status at which women are exposed. There might exist a critical age window or life stage during which women are more sensitive to phthalates' obesogenic effects. Unfortunately, with only two sets of phthalate metabolites measured three years apart, we were not able to pinpoint the reason for the differences between primary and sensitivity analyses. Future studies should repeatedly measure phthalates at closer intervals within different life stages of interest.

This study has many important strengths and limitations. Unlike the majority of previous studies, our analysis considered fat mass and body fat percentage, measured precisely with DXA. This allowed us to minimize outcome measurement error and provide the first piece of evidence directly linking phthalate metabolites to changes in body fat in midlife women. Also unlike previous studies, we used a prospective study design with long-term follow-up, thereby reducing concerns about reverse causation. The SWAN-MPS cohort is diverse in terms of race/ethnicity, geographic location, and socioeconomic status. This diversity increases our confidence in the generalizability of our findings. Finally, many of the high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites we examined were infrequently studied in previous investigations, so our work expands our understanding of a broad set of phthalate metabolites.

Despite these notable strengths, there are some key limitations to acknowledge. This study utilized a single spot urine per woman to measure phthalate exposure. Because the half-lives of phthalate metabolites in the body are relatively short (54), phthalate metabolites in a single urine sample may not reflect habitual exposure. Thus, the use of spot urine samples may result in non-
differential exposure measurement error, which would have attenuated the associations between phthalate metabolites and adiposity measures. Despite having limited dietary data to account for confounding by diet, we observed positive associations for low-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites, for which diet is not a major source of exposure (24,55). Thus, confounding by diet is unlikely to fully explain the positive associations between phthalate metabolites and body fat gain. Given the observational nature of this study, residual confounding by other factors is possible, including confounding by other phthalate metabolites and other environmental chemicals. Future analyses will explore multi-pollutant models to consider this limitation. While body fat distribution in addition to total body fat is an independent risk factor of cardiometabolic disease, we lacked imaging-based measures of body fat distribution. Finally, we did not adjust for multiple comparisons, so statistical significance should be interpreted cautiously.

2.6 Conclusions

In conclusion, in this longitudinal study on a diverse group of midlife women, we found that exposure to phthalates was associated with more rapid body fat gain, especially in women who were normal/underweight. These findings support the hypothesis that certain environmental chemicals may cause obesity. Limiting exposure to phthalates and potentially other synthetic chemicals may help prevent obesity and its comorbidities.

2.7 References

1. **Hales CM.** Prevalence of Obesity and Severe Obesity Among Adults: United States, 2017–2018. 2020;(360):8.

- 2. **Ryan D.** Obesity in women: a life cycle of medical risk. *Int. J. Obes. 2005* 2007;31 Suppl 2:S3-7; discussion S31-32.
- 3. Schwartz MW, Seeley RJ, Zeltser LM, Drewnowski A, Ravussin E, Redman LM, Leibel RL. Obesity Pathogenesis: An Endocrine Society Scientific Statement. *Endocr. Rev.* 2017;38(4):267–296.
- 4. **Heindel JJ, Blumberg B.** Environmental Obesogens: Mechanisms and Controversies. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 2019;59:89–106.
- 5. **Grün F, Blumberg B.** Environmental Obesogens: Organotins and Endocrine Disruption via Nuclear Receptor Signaling. *Endocrinology* 2006;147(6):s50–s55.
- 6. Gore AC, Chappell VA, Fenton SE, Flaws JA, Nadal A, Prins GS, Toppari J, Zoeller RT. EDC-2: The Endocrine Society's Second Scientific Statement on Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals. *Endocr. Rev.* 2015;36(6):E1–E150.
- 7. Warner GR, Flaws JA. Bisphenol A and Phthalates: How Environmental Chemicals Are Reshaping Toxicology. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2018;166(2):246–249.
- 8. **Zota AR, Calafat AM, Woodruff TJ.** Temporal trends in phthalate exposures: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2001-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(3):235–241.
- 9. Phthalates NRC (US) C on the HR of. *Phthalate Exposure Assessment in Humans*. National Academies Press (US); 2008. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK215044/. Accessed November 2, 2021.
- 10. Smith AR, Kogut KR, Parra K, Bradman A, Holland N, Harley KG. Dietary intake and household exposures as predictors of urinary concentrations of high molecular weight phthalates and bisphenol A in a cohort of adolescents. *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 2021:1–11.
- 11. Koniecki D, Wang R, Moody RP, Zhu J. Phthalates in cosmetic and personal care products: concentrations and possible dermal exposure. *Environ. Res.* 2011;111(3):329–336.
- Andersen C, Krais AM, Eriksson AC, Jakobsson J, Löndahl J, Nielsen J, Lindh CH, Pagels J, Gudmundsson A, Wierzbicka A. Inhalation and Dermal Uptake of Particle and Gas-Phase Phthalates—A Human Exposure Study. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2018;52(21):12792–12800.
- 13. Yang C, Harris SA, Jantunen LM, Kvasnicka J, Nguyen LV, Diamond ML. Phthalates: Relationships between Air, Dust, Electronic Devices, and Hands with Implications for Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2020;54(13):8186–8197.
- 14. Jung SK, Choi W, Kim SY, Hong S, Jeon HL, Joo Y, Lee C, Choi K, Kim S, Lee K-J, Yoo J. Profile of Environmental Chemicals in the Korean Population—Results of the

Korean National Environmental Health Survey (KoNEHS) Cycle 3, 2015–2017. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health 2022;19(2):626.

- 15. Saravanabhavan G, Guay M, Langlois É, Giroux S, Murray J, Haines D. Biomonitoring of phthalate metabolites in the Canadian population through the Canadian Health Measures Survey (2007-2009). *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2013;216(6):652–661.
- 16. Wittassek M, Wiesmüller GA, Koch HM, Eckard R, Dobler L, Müller J, Angerer J, Schlüter C. Internal phthalate exposure over the last two decades--a retrospective human biomonitoring study. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2007;210(3–4):319–333.
- 17. Bai PY, Wittert GA, Taylor AW, Martin SA, Milne RW, Shi Z. The association of socio-demographic status, lifestyle factors and dietary patterns with total urinary phthalates in Australian men. *PloS One* 2015;10(4):e0122140.
- 18. Bility MT, Thompson JT, McKee RH, David RM, Butala JH, Vanden Heuvel JP, Peters JM. Activation of mouse and human peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) by phthalate monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci. Off. J. Soc. Toxicol.* 2004;82(1):170–182.
- 19. Hurst CH, Waxman DJ. Activation of PPAR and PPAR by Environmental Phthalate Monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003;74(2):297–308.
- Feige JN, Gelman L, Rossi D, Zoete V, Métivier R, Tudor C, Anghel SI, Grosdidier A, Lathion C, Engelborghs Y, Michielin O, Wahli W, Desvergne B. The Endocrine Disruptor Monoethyl-hexyl-phthalate Is a Selective Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptor γ Modulator That Promotes Adipogenesis*. J. Biol. Chem. 2007;282(26):19152– 19166.
- 21. Schmidt J-S, Schaedlich K, Fiandanese N, Pocar P, Fischer B. Effects of di(2ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) on female fertility and adipogenesis in C3H/N mice. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2012;120(8):1123–1129.
- 22. Lv Z, Cheng J, Huang S, Zhang Y, Wu S, Qiu Y, Geng Y, Zhang Q, Huang G, Ma Q, Xie X, Zhou S, Wu T, Ke Y. DEHP induces obesity and hypothyroidism through both central and peripheral pathways in C3H/He mice: DEHP-Induced Obesity and Hypothyroidism. *Obesity* 2016;24(2):368–378.
- 23. Majeed KA, Ur Rehman H, Yousaf MS, Zaneb H, Rabbani I, Tahir SK, Rashid MA. Sub-chronic exposure to low concentration of dibutyl phthalate affects anthropometric parameters and markers of obesity in rats. *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int.* 2017;24(32):25462–25467.
- 24. **Radke EG, Galizia A, Thayer KA, Cooper GS.** Phthalate exposure and metabolic effects: a systematic review of the human epidemiological evidence. *Environ. Int.* 2019;132:104768.
- 25. Haggerty DK, Flaws JA, Li Z, Strakovsky RS. Phthalate exposures and one-year change in body mass index across the menopausal transition. *Environ. Res.* 2021;194:110598.

- 26. Díaz Santana MV, Hankinson SE, Bigelow C, Sturgeon SR, Zoeller RT, Tinker L, Manson JAE, Calafat AM, Meliker JR, Reeves KW. Urinary concentrations of phthalate biomarkers and weight change among postmenopausal women: a prospective cohort study. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2019;18(1):20.
- 27. Song Y, Hauser R, Hu FB, Franke AA, Liu S, Sun Q. Urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites and weight change: a prospective investigation in US women. *Int. J. Obes. 2005* 2014;38(12):1532–1537.
- 28. Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Cantoral A, Trejo-Valdivia B, Téllez-Rojo MM, Svensson K, Peterson KE, Meeker JD, Schnaas L, Solano M, Watkins DJ. Phthalate exposure during pregnancy and long-term weight gain in women. *Environ. Res.* 2019;169:26–32.
- 29. van der Meer TP, Thio CHL, van Faassen M, van Beek AP, Snieder H, van Berkum FNR, Kema IP, Makris KC, Wolffenbuttel BHR, van Vliet-Ostaptchouk JV. Endocrine disrupting chemicals during diet-induced weight loss A post-hoc analysis of the LOWER study. *Environ. Res.* 2021;192:110262.
- 30. Philips EM, Jaddoe VWV, Deierlein A, Asimakopoulos AG, Kannan K, Steegers EAP, Trasande L. Exposures to phthalates and bisphenols in pregnancy and postpartum weight gain in a population-based longitudinal birth cohort. *Environ. Int.* 2020;144:106002.
- 31. Perng W, Kasper NM, Watkins DJ, Sanchez BN, Meeker JD, Cantoral A, Solano-González M, Tellez-Rojo MM, Peterson K. Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals During Pregnancy Is Associated with Weight Change Through 1 Year Postpartum Among Women in the Early-Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants Project. J. Womens Health 2002 2020;29(11):1419–1426.
- 32. Kuk JL, Saunders TJ, Davidson LE, Ross R. Age-related changes in total and regional fat distribution. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 2009;8(4):339–348.
- 33. Wolff MS, Engel SM, Berkowitz GS, Ye X, Silva MJ, Zhu C, Wetmur J, Calafat AM. Prenatal Phenol and Phthalate Exposures and Birth Outcomes. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2008;116(8):1092–1097.
- 34. Greendale GA, Sternfeld B, Huang M, Han W, Karvonen-Gutierrez C, Ruppert K, Cauley JA, Finkelstein JS, Jiang S-F, Karlamangla AS. Changes in body composition and weight during the menopause transition. *JCI Insight* 2019;4(5). doi:10.1172/jci.insight.124865.
- 35. Joslin Diabetes Center. Asian BMI Calculator. *Joslin Diabetes Cent. Asian Am. Diabetes Initiat.* 2016. Available at: https://aadi.joslin.org/en/am-i-at-risk/asian-bmi-calculator. Accessed February 9, 2021.
- 36. BLOCK G, HARTMAN AM, DRESSER CM, CARROLL MD, GANNON J, GARDNER L. A DATA-BASED APPROACH TO DIET QUESTIONNAIRE DESIGN AND TESTING. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 1986;124(3):453–469.

- 37. Sternfeld B, Ainsworth BE, Quesenberry CP. Physical Activity Patterns in a Diverse Population of Women. *Prev. Med.* 1999;28(3):313–323.
- 38. **O'Brien KM, Upson K, Cook NR, Weinberg CR.** Environmental Chemicals in Urine and Blood: Improving Methods for Creatinine and Lipid Adjustment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(2):220–227.
- 39. Barr DB, Wilder LC, Caudill SP, Gonzalez AJ, Needham LL, Pirkle JL. Urinary creatinine concentrations in the U.S. population: implications for urinary biologic monitoring measurements. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2005;113(2):192–200.
- 40. Buckley JP, Kim H, Wong E, Rebholz CM. Ultra-processed food consumption and exposure to phthalates and bisphenols in the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2013-2014. *Environ. Int.* 2019;131:105057.
- 41. **Colacino JA, Harris TR, Schecter A.** Dietary intake is associated with phthalate body burden in a nationally representative sample. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2010;118(7):998–1003.
- 42. Trasande L, Sathyanarayana S, Jo Messito M, S. Gross R, Attina TM, Mendelsohn AL. Phthalates and the diets of US children and adolescents. *Environ. Res.* 2013;126:84–90.
- 43. Serrano SE, Braun J, Trasande L, Dills R, Sathyanarayana S. Phthalates and diet: a review of the food monitoring and epidemiology data. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2014;13(1):43.
- 44. **Zota AR, Phillips CA, Mitro SD.** Recent Fast Food Consumption and Bisphenol A and Phthalates Exposures among the U.S. Population in NHANES, 2003-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(10):1521–1528.
- 45. Varshavsky JR, Morello-Frosch R, Woodruff TJ, Zota AR. Dietary sources of cumulative phthalates exposure among the U.S. general population in NHANES 2005–2014. *Environ. Int.* 2018;115:417–429.
- 46. **Mozaffarian D, Hao T, Rimm EB, Willett WC, Hu FB.** Changes in Diet and Lifestyle and Long-Term Weight Gain in Women and Men. *http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1014296* 2011. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1014296.
- 47. **Guo Y, Kannan K.** A Survey of Phthalates and Parabens in Personal Care Products from the United States and Its Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2013;47(24):14442–14449.
- 48. **Wang Y, Zhu H, Kannan K.** A Review of Biomonitoring of Phthalate Exposures. *Toxics* 2019;7(2):21.
- 49. United States Consumer Product Safety Commission. Phthalates Business Guidance & Small Entity Compliance Guide. US Consum. Prod. Saf. Comm. 2019. Available at:

http://www.cpsc.gov/Business-Manufacturing/Business-Education/Business-Guidance/Phthalates-Information. Accessed November 8, 2021.

- 50. Edwards L, McCray NL, VanNoy BN, Yau A, Geller RJ, Adamkiewicz G, Zota AR. Phthalate and novel plasticizer concentrations in food items from U.S. fast food chains: a preliminary analysis. *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 2021:1–8.
- 51. National Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals | CDC. 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/exposurereport/index.html. Accessed March 26, 2020.
- 52. Tchkonia T, Morbeck DE, von Zglinicki T, van Deursen J, Lustgarten J, Scrable H, Khosla S, Jensen MD, Kirkland JL. Fat tissue, aging, and cellular senescence. *Aging Cell* 2010;9(5):667–684.
- 53. **Ferré P.** The Biology of Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptors: Relationship With Lipid Metabolism and Insulin Sensitivity. *Diabetes* 2004;53(suppl 1):S43–S50.
- 54. Johns LE, Cooper GS, Galizia A, Meeker JD. Exposure assessment issues in epidemiology studies of phthalates. *Environ. Int.* 2015;85:27–39.
- 55. Koch HM, Lorber M, Christensen KLY, Pälmke C, Koslitz S, Brüning T. Identifying sources of phthalate exposure with human biomonitoring: results of a 48h fasting study with urine collection and personal activity patterns. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2013;216(6):672–681.

	Median (Q1, Q3) ¹
Age (years)	49.4 (47.4, 51.5)
	N (%)
Site	
Detroit area, MI	247 (18%)
Boston, MA	227 (16.6%)
Oakland, CA	306 (22.4%)
Los Angeles, CA	359 (26.2%)
Pittsburgh, PA	230 (16.8%)
Race/ethnicity	
White	695 (50.8%)
Black	294 (21.5%)
Chinese	176 (12.9%)
Japanese	204 (14.9%)
Education	
High school or less	248 (18.1%)
Some college	438 (32%)
College degree	336 (24.5%)
Postgraduate	347 (25.3%)
Smaking	
Never	863 (63%)
Past	364 (26.6%)
Current	142 (10.4%)
Menopausal status Pre- or peri- menopausal	969 (70.8%)
Natural/surgical menopause	198 (14 5%)
Unknown due to hormone therapy	202 (14.8%)
Currently on hormone thereny	
No	1089 (79 5%)
Yes	280 (20.5%)
Obasity status	
Normal/underweight	502 (36 7%)
Overweight	<u>407 (70 7%</u>)
Obese	407 (23.770)
	+001.0.0.0/01

 Table 2.1 Participant characteristics in 1999/2000

¹ "Q1" stands for 1st quartile and "Q3" stands for 3rd quartile.

		(N)verall = 1369)	Normal/under- weight (N = 502)	Overweight (N = 407)	Obese (N = 460)	p-value ²
Group	Phthalate metabolite ¹	N (%) detected	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	
Low- molecular-	MEP (ng/mL)	1368 (99.9%)	81.8 (36.42, 210.47)	68.99 (33.16, 148.83)	72.63 (33.78, 185.69)	106.72 (47.89, 292.99)	< 0.0001
weight (LMW)	MnBP (ng/mL)	1369 (100%)	18.5 (11.69, 32.79)	17.32 (10.42, 27.61)	19.34 (11.74, 34.58)	19.27 (13.04, 36.36)	0.0003
phthalate metabolites	MiBP (ng/mL)	1342 (98%)	2.61 (1.55, 4.48)	2.53 (1.5, 4.26)	2.68 (1.5, 4.68)	2.64 (1.66, 4.5)	0.39
	∑LMW phthalates ³ (nmol/mL)		0.57 (0.29, 1.31)	0.50 (0.26, 0.94)	0.52 (0.27, 1.2)	0.72 (0.37, 1.77)	<0.0001
Di(2-	MEHP (ng/mL)	1156 (84.4%)	3.07 (1.59, 6.03)	2.98 (1.5, 6.04)	3.13 (1.71, 5.72)	3.11 (1.6, 6.41)	0.68
ethylhexyl) phthalate	MEHHP (ng/mL)	1368 (99.9%)	16.13 (8.5, 30.51)	$ 13.08 \\ (6.85, 26.6) $	15.29 (7.85, 29.91)	19.48 (11.2, 38.06)	< 0.0001
(DEHP) metabolites	MEOHP (ng/mL)	1367 (99.9%)	9.63 (5.17, 18.68)	8.05 (4.19, 16)	8.93 (4.7, 18.02)	11.36 (6.69, 21.87)	< 0.0001
	MECPP (ng/mL)	1369 (100%)	16.85 (9.82, 31.33)	14.01 (8.43, 26.31)	15.70 (9.54, 29.48)	20.52 (12.75, 38.12)	< 0.0001
	$\sum DEHP^4$ (nmol/mL)		0.16 (0.09, 0.29)	0.13 (0.08, 0.26)	0.15 (0.08, 0.28)	0.19 (0.11, 0.38)	< 0.0001
Other High- molecular-	MBzP (ng/mL)	1366 (99.8%)	10.43 (5.8, 18.53)	8.78 (4.66, 15.64)	10.00 (5.87, 17.23)	12.28 (7.49, 21.7)	< 0.0001
weight (HMW)	MCOP (ng/mL)	1365 (99.7%)	4.41 (2.62, 7.88)	3.66 (2.37, 6.63)	4.40 (2.63, 6.93)	5.38 (3.22, 9.61)	< 0.0001

 Table 2.2 Phthalate metabolite concentrations in 1999/2000, overall and by obesity status

		0 (N :	verall = 1369)	Normal/under- weight (N = 502)	Overweight (N = 407)	Obese (N = 460)	p-value ²
Group	Phthalate metabolite ¹	N (%) detected	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	
phthalate metabolites	MCNP (ng/mL)	1365 (99.7%)	2.69 (1.52, 5.01)	2.19 (1.31, 4.07)	2.41 (1.41, 4.32)	3.66 (1.99, 6.16)	< 0.0001
	MCPP (ng/mL)	1351 (98.7%)	2.65 (1.7, 4.27)	2.47 (1.55, 4.07)	2.57 (1.62, 3.95)	2.94 (2.01, 4.71)	< 0.0001
	∑HMW phthalates ⁵ (nmol/mL)		0.08 (0.05, 0.14)	0.07 (0.04, 0.12)	0.08 (0.05, 0.13)	0.11 (0.07, 0.16)	<0.0001

¹ All phthalate metabolites were adjusted for hydration using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method. Median and the 1st ("Q1") and 3rd All plutate metabolites were adjusted for hydration using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method. Median and the ("Q3") quartiles are reported.
 ² p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.
 ³ ∑LMW phthalates: molar sum of low-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites, including MEP, MnBP, and MiBP.
 ⁴ ∑DEHP: molar sum of DEHP metabolites, including MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP.
 ⁵ ∑HMW phthalates: molar sum of all other high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites, including MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	Least-squared means of adiposity measures at baseline (95% CI)					
	All^1	Normal/underweight	Overweight	Obese		
	70.7	56.2	67.2	87.4		
Body weight (kg)	(69.3, 72.0)	(55.3, 57.0)	(66.2, 68.2)	(84.9, 89.9)		
	26.3	17.9	24.0	36.6		
Fat mass (kg)	(25.5, 27.1)	(17.3, 18.5)	(23.4, 24.6)	(35.3, 38.0)		
	39.7	34.9	39.1	45.5		
Body fat percentage (%)	(39.2, 40.2)	(34.2, 35.6)	(38.6, 39.7)	(44.9, 46.2)		
	Ra	tes of change in adiposi	ty measures (95%	CI)		
	All	Normal/underweight	Overweight	Obese		
Body weight (kg/year)						
$T^2 \leq C$	0.17	0.30	0.20	-0.020		
$1^{-} \leq 6$ years	(0.099, 0.24)	(0.23, 0.38)	(0.090, 0.31)	(-0.19, 0.15)		
T > 6 years	-0.079	-0.00047	0.037	-0.28		
1 > 0 years	(-0.13, -0.028)	(-0.051, 0.050)	(-0.033, 0.11)	(-0.41, -0.16)		
Fat mass (ka/year)	0.015	0.094	0.077	-0.15		
Fat mass (kg/year)	(-0.010, 0.041)	(0.064, 0.13)	(0.037, 0.12)	(-0.20, -0.086)		
Body fat percentage	0.030	0.096	0.053	-0.075		
(percentage point/year)	(0.011, 0.049)	(0.065, 0.13)	(0.022, 0.083)	(-0.11, -0.041)		

Table 2.3 Baseline levels and rates of change in adiposity measures, overall and by obesity status

¹ Sample sizes varied by outcome. For body weight, the sample sizes for "all", "normal/underweight", "overweight", and "obese" were 1369, 502, 407, and 460, respectively. For fat mass and body fat percentage, the sample sizes for "all", "normal/underweight", "overweight", and "obese" were 1344, 499, 403, and 442, respectively.

² "T" stands for "time since baseline".





Figure 2.2 Differences in five-year body weight change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations



A) Within the first six years of follow-up

Figure 2.3 Differences in five-year changes in fat mass and body fat percentage per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations



A) Fat mass

B) Body fat percentage



Figure 2.4 Differences in five-year body weight change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by baseline obesity status



First six years:



Figure 2.5 Differences in five-year fat mass change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by baseline obesity status



Figure 2.6 Differences in five-year body fat percentage change per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by baseline obesity status





Figure 2.7 Predicted adiposity trajectories at two levels of phthalate exposure among normal/underweight women



Supplementary Figure 2.1 Smoothed body weight trajectories for all women and by race/ethnicity

Smoothed trajectories were generated from generalized additive mixed models. Time was fitted with a penalized spline. Models were adjusted for all covariates. The smoothing plots suggest a change point for the slope of time between time (T) = 5 and T = 12. We selected T = 6 years as the knot for the linear spline in the parametric model for body weight because this knot produced the best model fit in terms of Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) among a series of models with knots at each year between T = 5 to 12 years.

Supplementary Figure 2.2 Smoothed body fat percentage trajectories for all women and by study site



Smoothed trajectories were generated from generalized additive mixed models. Time was fitted with a penalized spline. Models were adjusted for all covariates. Among all women (Panel A), there appeared to be a decrease in body fat percentage after 10 years, but this was an artefact. In the final visit in 2016/2017, 60% of participants were from the Detroit area and Boston as compared to approximately 35% in previous visits. Because women from these two sites lost body fat percentage over time, their over-representation in the final visit resulted in a downward shift in the overall body fat percentage trajectory for all women. Because the trajectory of body fat within each site was relatively linear (Panels B-F), we decided to model time with a linear term. In models used to test the association between phthalates and the rate of change in body fat percentage trajectory. The smoothing plots of time for fat mass were similar to those for body fat percentage.

	Ν	MEP	MnBP	MiBP	Σ LMW phthalates ¹
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		(Q1, Q3) ² ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) nmol/mL
Age					
<49	617	90.78	19.62	2.8	0.6
	017	(37.47, 226.54)	(12.52, 35.45)	(1.63, 4.78)	(0.3, 1.44)
> 49	752	73.99	17.71	2.48	0.54
1 2		(35.97, 186.74)	(10.91, 29.52)	(1.49, 4.2)	(0.27, 1.21)
p-value ³		0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
Site					
Site		111 75	22.57	2 25	0.84
Detroit area, MI	247	(61 58 320 11)	(15.1, 48.04)	(1.86, 5.44)	(0.43, 2.03)
		118.05	17 61	2 76	0.8
Boston, MA	227	(45 89 322 24)	(11 79 32 69)	(1.72, 4.67)	(0.36, 1.78)
		43.09	14.92	2.19	0.32
Oakland, CA	306	(24.52, 114.84)	(9.42, 23.42)	(1.39, 4.32)	(0.2, 0.71)
	250	65.34	17.18	2.17	0.49
Los Angeles, CA	359	(30.57, 141.91)	(10.85, 29.01)	(1.26, 3.66)	(0.26, 0.85)
Dittahungh DA	220	107.61	23.07	2.99	0.72
Phusburgh, PA	230	(47.91, 231.31)	(14.04, 41.5)	(1.83, 4.74)	(0.37, 1.37)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Race/ethnicity					
White	659	82.15	18.64	2.32	0.58
	007	(39.13, 181.54)	(11.63, 29.93)	(1.46, 4.01)	(0.31, 1.13)
Black	294	212.26	27.04	3.98	1.31
		(95.42, 452.2)	(15.91, 50.43)	(2.53, 6.13)	(0.68, 2.66)
Chinese	176	35.38	14.07	(1 4 4 20)	(0.18, 0.47)
		(20.19, 69.46)	(8.15, 21.98)	(1.4, 4.30)	(0.18, 0.47)
Japanese	204	(24 04 00 65)	(10.4, 24.25)	(1.24, 3, 71)	(0.39)
n-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
p value		0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
Education					
High school or less	240	85.41	18.93	2.95	0.59
	248	(35.57, 232.42)	(12.06, 37.16)	(1.76, 5.14)	(0.29, 1.5)
Some college	120	90.1	21.25	2.68	0.62
	430	(40.77, 246.05)	(13.16, 36)	(1.55, 4.78)	(0.34, 1.42)
College degree	336	71.72	16.4	2.46	0.52
	550	(32.93, 187.41)	(10.9, 29.33)	(1.57, 4.2)	(0.26, 1.21)
Postgraduate	347	79.24	16.68	2.48	0.52
	517	(35.09, 163.67)	(10.45, 27.04)	(1.48, 4.18)	(0.27, 0.99)
p-value		0.06	<0.0001	0.06	0.005
Smalring					
Smoking		60.18	17.65	2 48	0.51
Never	863	(33.48, 180.96)	$(11\ 23\ 28\ 8)$	(151434)	(0.26, 1.12)
		98 59	18 97	2 66	0.64
Past	364	(43.9, 249.76)	(11.83, 32.67)	(1.56, 4.42)	(0.34, 1.48)
	1.45	131.21	27.35	3.11	0.84
Current	142	(57.05, 278.77)	(13.87, 48.52)	(1.86, 5.62)	(0.44, 1.76)
p-value		< 0.0001	<0.0001	0.001	<0.0001
Daily calorie intake					
1 st quartile:	343	80.86	19.61	2.67	0.57
< 1335 kcal/day	515	(37.44, 228.92)	(12.14, 35.19)	(1.57, 4.57)	(0.32, 1.35)

Supplementary Table 2.1 Low-molecular-weight phthalate metabolite concentrations by covariates

	Ν	MEP	MnBP	MiBP	Σ LMW phthalates ¹
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		(Q1, Q3) ² ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) nmol/mL
2 nd quartile: 1335 – 1688	242	85.54	18.08	2.48	0.56
kcal/day	342	(36.19, 191.44)	(10.81, 28.82)	(1.5, 4.23)	(0.27, 1.25)
3 rd quartile: 1688 – 2170	242	79.99	16.63	2.56	0.55
kcal/day	342	(37.32, 179.27)	(10.74, 31.75)	(1.5, 4.59)	(0.28, 1.12)
4 th quartile:	242	86.88	19.3	2.79	0.59
> 2170 kcal/day	342	(35.37, 226.03)	(12.54, 35.43)	(1.61, 4.64)	(0.29, 1.42)
p-value		0.93	0.04	0.23	0.73
Physical activity					
1 st quartile:		80 59	18 76	2.6	0.56
< 6.6	340	(36.71, 208.32)	$(12\ 45\ 30\ 7)$	(155, 435)	(0313)
2 nd quartile:		85.6	18 34	2 55	0.59
66 - 79	325	(38 64 192 87)	$(11\ 88\ 34\ 87)$	$(1 \ 48 \ 4 \ 46)$	(03,131)
3 rd quartile:		70 39	20.62	2 67	0.52
79 - 90	322	(34 67 196 56)	(12.06.36.1)	$(1 \ 61 \ 4 \ 71)$	(0.28 ± 1.31)
4 th quartile:		94 41	15.85	2 48	0.6
> 9.0	326	(36 37 220 06)	(10.27, 29.71)	(153413)	(0.27, 1.3)
p-value		0.53	0.01	0.45	0.86
F ·····					
Menopausal status					
Pre- or peri-menopausal	969	82.84	18.45	2.67	0.58
The of pert menopuusur	,0,	(36.95, 205.25)	(11.88, 32.25)	(1.6, 4.48)	(0.29, 1.31)
Natural/surgical	198	70.65	15.79	2.63	0.52
menopause	170	(37.14, 210.55)	(10.67, 29.28)	(1.5, 4.89)	(0.27, 1.33)
Unknown due to	202	81.92	20.47	2.37	0.59
hormone therapy	202	(34.9, 217.13)	(11.37, 36.44)	(1.42, 4)	(0.28, 1.31)
p-value		0.64	0.11	0.33	0.67
Currently on hormone					
therapy					
No	1080	82.84	18.31	2.67	0.57
110	1009	(36.42, 215.62)	(11.69, 31.48)	(1.6, 4.51)	(0.29, 1.33)
Vac	280	77.71	19.38	2.43	0.56
1 05	200	(36.51, 180.15)	(11.7, 35.94)	(1.43, 4.25)	(0.29, 1.17)
p-value		0.25	0.43	0.11	0.43

 p-value
 0.25
 0.45
 0.11
 0.45

 ¹∑LMW phthalates was the sum of the molar concentrations of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP. All metabolite concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method.
 2 "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile".
 3 p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

	Ν	MEHP	MEHHP	MEOHP	MECPP	Σ DEHP ¹
		Median	Median	Median	Median	Median
		$(Q1, Q3)^2$ ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) nmol/mL
Age						
<49	617	3.65	17.87	10.83	19.19	0.18
247	017	(1.8, 7.02)	(9.28, 34.25)	(5.45, 21.04)	(10.75, 34.96)	(0.1, 0.33)
>49	752	2.77	14.85	8.64	15.61	0.14
	, • • =	(1.45, 5.34)	(7.78, 27.89)	(4.86, 15.93)	(9.45, 27.73)	(0.08, 0.26)
p-value ³		< 0.0001	0.0008	0.0002	0.0002	0.0002
S:4-						
Site Detroit eres		2 52	21.24	12.5	10.26	0.10
MI	247	(1.00, 6.01)	(11 18 37 28)	(6.60, 22.60)	(12.06, 35.71)	(0.19)
1011		3.88	20.98	(0.09, 22.09)	(12.00, 35.71)	(0.11, 0.30)
Boston, MA	227	(1 83 7 6)	(10.99, 39.06)	(6 45 20 79)	(12 22 43 08)	(0.11, 0.39)
		2.32	10.29	6.05	12.16	0.11
Oakland, CA	306	(1.39, 4.06)	(5.84, 18.83)	(3.41, 11.17)	(7.42, 21.72)	(0.06, 0.18)
Los Angeles.		2.64	12.72	7.6	14.57	0.13
CA	359	(1.37, 5.42)	(6.61, 22.58)	(3.89, 14.25)	(8.34, 26.31)	(0.07, 0.23)
D'4 1 1 DA	220	4.25	23.33	13.85	23.57	0.22
Pittsburgh, PA	230	(2.23, 8.77)	(13.24, 49.21)	(7.81, 27.68)	(13.1, 45.59)	(0.13, 0.44)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Race/ethnicity						
White	659	3.12	17.45	10.7	18.78	0.17
W IIIte	057	(1.59, 5.84)	(9.6, 31.34)	(5.72, 19.11)	(10.82, 33.51)	(0.1, 0.3)
Black	294	4.25	23.04	12.84	20.61	0.21
		(2.42, 9.41)	(13.57, 48.06)	(7.85, 26.63)	(13.21, 44.01)	(0.13, 0.42)
Chinese	176	2.17	7.45	4.95	10.03	0.08
		(1.36, 3.91)	(4.69, 15.05)	(2.66, 8.57)	(6.29, 17.74)	(0.05, 0.15)
Japanese	204	(1 2 5 24)	11.22 (5.75, 20.58)	0.73	12.03	(0.07, 0.21)
n volue		(1.3, 5.34)	(5.75, 20.58)	(5.50, 11.94)	(7.95, 25.19)	(0.07, 0.21)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Education						
High school or	• • •	2.94	14.83	8.73	15.53	0.14
less	248	(1.39, 5.65)	(7.22, 30.45)	(4.39, 17.05)	(9.52, 29.19)	(0.08, 0.28)
G 11	420	3.34	17.54	10.68	18.37	0.17
Some college	438	(1.7, 6.83)	(9.55, 31.99)	(5.73, 19.27)	(10.79, 32.02)	(0.1, 0.3)
Callera damas	226	3.2	14.68	8.84	15.55	0.15
College degree	330	(1.58, 5.97)	(7.76, 29.52)	(4.83, 18.46)	(9.13, 30.19)	(0.08, 0.29)
Postoraduate	347	2.86	16.7	9.65	18.24	0.16
Tosigraduate	547	(1.54, 5.73)	(8.86, 30.75)	(5.41, 18.21)	(10.3, 32.29)	(0.09, 0.3)
p-value		0.09	0.1	0.07	0.15	0.1
~						
Smoking		• • -		0.0	1 < 00	.
Never	863	2.97	15.39	9.26	16.89	0.15
		(1.55, 6.2)	(7.48, 31.1)	(4.67, 19.25)	(9.44, 31.93)	(0.08, 0.3)
Past	364	(1.65, 5.52)	(10, 11, 28, 21)	10.14	(11.01.20.21)	(0.10)
		(1.05, 5.52)	(10.11, 28.21) 17.28	(5.87, 10.0)	(11.01, 29.21)	(0.1, 0.20)
Current	142	(1.48, 6.95)	(8 92 35 76)	(5 49 21 18)	(10573614)	(0.09, 0.35)
n-value		0.44	0.1	03	0.67	0.05, 0.557
P ^{-value}		U.TT	0.1	0.5	0.07	0.20
Daily calorie						
intake						
1 st quartile:		2.04	16.4	0.02	17.07	0.14
< 1335	343	3.04	16.4	9.92	17.07	0.16
kcal/day		(1.54, 6.01)	(8.75, 31.88)	(5.38, 18.46)	(10.23, 32.72)	(0.09, 0.3)

Supplementary Table 2.2 DEHP metabolite concentrations by covariates

	Ν	MEHP	МЕННР	МЕОНР	МЕСРР	$\sum \mathbf{DEHP}^1$
		$(O1 O3)^2$ ng/mL	(O1 O3) ng/mL	(O1 O3) ng/mL	(O1 O3) ng/mL	(O1 O3) nmol/mL
2 nd quartile:		2.04	14.80	<u>(Q1, Q5) fig fill</u> 9 76	15.95	0.15
1335 - 1688	342	(1.47, 5.62)	(7.43, 29.18)	8.70 (4.64, 18,18)	(8.95, 29.53)	(0.08, 0.28)
kcal/day		(1117,0102)	(110, 2)110)	(, 10110)	(0000, 20000)	(0.000, 0.20)
1688 - 2170	342	2.97	15.69	9.21	16.59	0.15
kcal/day		(1.61, 5.68)	(8.53, 30)	(4.98, 18.35)	(9.95, 30.84)	(0.09, 0.28)
4 th quartile:	2.42	3.44	17.56	10.43	18.27	0.17
> 21/0 kcal/day	342	(1.85, 6.66)	(9.22, 34.11)	(5.31, 19.43)	(10.78, 33.28)	(0.09, 0.31)
p-value		0.2	0.18	0.31	0.2	0.17
Physical						
activity						
1 st quartile:	340	2.78	15.26	8.98	15.39	0.15
< 0.0 2 nd quartile:		(1.42, 5.49)	(7.8, 30.03)	(4.85, 18.78) 9.62	(9.46, 29.21)	(0.08, 0.27) 0.16
6.6 – 7.9	325	(1.47, 5.49)	(8.22, 30.18)	(5, 18.08)	(9.63, 31.36)	(0.08, 0.29)
3 rd quartile:	322	3.42	16.78	10.09	17.18	0.17
7.9 - 9.0		(1.84, 6.43)	(8.83, 29.57)	(5.27, 17.45)	(9.81, 32)	(0.09, 0.29)
> 9.0	326	(1.65, 7.04)	(9.44, 32.99)	(5.42, 18.88)	(11.02, 32.93)	(0.1, 0.31)
p-value		0.02	0.54	0.55	0.35	0.35
Menopausal						
status Pre or peri		3.08	16.17	0.62	16.81	0.16
menopausal	969	(1.64, 5.97)	(8.36, 30.49)	(5.15, 18.81)	(10.07, 31.36)	(0.09, 0.29)
Natural/surgical	198	2.73	15.5	9.14	16.26	0.15
menopause	170	(1.26, 5.74)	(7.42, 32.22)	(4.34, 18.63)	(8.99, 31.35)	(0.08, 0.3)
to hormone	202	3.42	16.94	11.14	18.32	0.17
therapy		(1.59, 6.84)	(9.41, 29.17)	(5.8, 17.91)	(10.22, 29.55)	(0.1, 0.28)
p-value		0.13	0.59	0.32	0.64	0.47
Currently on						
normone therapy						
No	1080	3.07	16.21	9.52	16.85	0.16
	1007	(1.6, 5.93)	(8.22, 30.51)	(5.02, 18.78)	(9.91, 31.33)	(0.09, 0.29)
Yes	280	3.09	15.8 (9.2, 30.27)	10.24	16.63	0.16
p-value		0.79	0.52	0.48	0.65	0.72

I p-value0.790.520.480.650.72 1 DEHP was the sum of the molar concentrations of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP and MECPP. All metabolite concentrations
were adjusted for hydration using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method.20.480.650.72 2 "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile".3p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

	Ν	MBzP	МСОР	MCNP	МСРР	\sum HMW phthalates ¹
		Median (Q1, Q3) ² ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) nmol/mL
Age		0	0	0	6	
≤49	617	11.43 (6.93, 20.21)	5.01 (3.01, 8.86)	3.02 (1.71, 5.81)	2.93 (1.91, 4.71)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.09\\ (0.06, 0.15)\\ 0.00\end{array}$
> 49	752	9.32 (5.18, 16.86)	3.97	(1 4 4 33)	2.41 (1.58, 3.9)	(0.08)
p-value ³		<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Site						
Detroit area, MI	247	14.02 (9, 23.88)	5.83 (3.71, 10.66)	3.71 (2.21, 6.65)	3.23 (2.38, 4.93)	0.12 (0.07, 0.17)
Boston, MA	227	(5.9, 18.57)	4.56 (2.86, 8.57)	3.44 (2.01, 6.92)	(1.8, 4.04)	(0.09) (0.06, 0.13)
Oakland, CA	306	7.01 (4.04, 13.72)	2.91 (1.83, 5.18)	$ 1.71 \\ (1.06, 3.02) \\ 1.07 $	2.12 (1.37, 3.33)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.06 \\ (0.04, 0.1) \\ 0.07 \end{array}$
Los Angeles, CA	359	(5.22, 14.95)	(2.34, 6.4)	(1.23, 3.72)	(1.45, 3.59)	(0.05, 0.12)
Pittsburgh, PA	230	13.4 (8 4 22 83)	6.24 (3.77, 9.77)	3.55 (2.22, 5.73)	3.77 (2.42, 5.38)	(0.08, 0.17)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Race/ethnicity		11.21	4.95	2.02	2 10	0.00
White	659	(6.47, 19.42)	4.85 (3.02, 8.04)	(2, 5.48)	(2.13, 4.89)	(0.06, 0.14)
Black	294	(8.57, 22.35)	5.83 (3.52, 10.98)	3.84 (2.05, 6.81)	(1.91, 4.58)	0.11 (0.07, 0.16)
Chinese	176	5.83 (3.22, 10.37)	2.3 (1.5, 4.25)	1.24 (0.81, 1.93)	1.66 (0.94, 2.42)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.04 \\ (0.03, 0.07) \end{array}$
Japanese	204	8.1 (4.75, 13.83)	3.42 (2.14, 5.75)	1.51 (0.98, 2.88)	1.89 (1.24, 2.55)	0.06 (0.04, 0.09)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Education						
High school or less	248	9.48 (5.27, 17.07)	3.99 (2.38, 6.89)	2.29 (1.32, 4.56)	2.64 (1.55, 3.94)	0.08 (0.05, 0.13)
Some college	438	11.76 (6.48, 21.22)	4.54 (2.76, 8.01)	2.83 (1.5, 5.09)	2.59 (1.72, 4.33)	0.09 (0.06, 0.15)
College degree	336	10.34 (5.85, 17.96)	4.53 (2.56, 8.11)	2.57 (1.52, 4.87)	2.54 (1.62, 3.93)	0.08 (0.05, 0.13)
Postgraduate	347	9.76	4.56	2.85	2.95	0.09
p-value		0.01	0.3	0.02	0.01	0.12
Smoking						
Never	863	9.59 (5.39, 17.86)	4.25 (2.49, 7.45)	2.51 (1.39, 4.86)	2.53 (1.58, 4.27)	(0.08) (0.05, 0.13)
Past	364	11.37 (6.1, 19.2)	4.8 (2.82, 8.69)	2.96 (1.7, 5.28)	2.78 (1.99, 4.24)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.09\\ (0.06, 0.14) \end{array}$
Current	142	11.99	4.55	2.7	2.83	0.09
p-value		(7.91, 19.8) 0.001	(2.89, 7.2) 0.05	(1.67, 5.17) 0.01	(1.66, 4.47) 0.02	(0.06, 0.15) 0.001
Daily calorie intake						

Supplementary Table 2.3 Other high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolite concentrations by covariates

	Ν	MBzP	МСОР	MCNP	МСРР	\sum HMW phthalates ¹
		Median	Median	Median	Median	Median
		$(Q1, Q3)^2$	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(01, 03) nmol/mL
-		ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	(Q1, Q5) initor init
1 st quartile:	343	10.56	4.37	2.56	2.63	0.09
< 1335 kcal/day	515	(5.86, 18.46)	(2.71, 7.33)	(1.54, 4.74)	(1.73, 4.28)	(0.06, 0.14)
2 nd quartile: 1335	342	9.74	4.15	2.42	2.5	0.08
– 1688 kcal/day	512	(5.42, 16.71)	(2.38, 7.21)	(1.41, 4.58)	(1.61, 3.79)	(0.05, 0.13)
3 rd quartile: 1688 –	342	10.23	4.54	2.8	2.84	0.08
2170 kcal/day	512	(5.73, 17.93)	(2.6, 8.04)	(1.44, 5.25)	(1.71, 4.32)	(0.06, 0.13)
4 th quartile:	342	11.27	4.78	2.94	2.77	0.09
> 2170 kcal/day	512	(6.21, 19.69)	(2.87, 8.31)	(1.64, 5.69)	(1.77, 4.71)	(0.05, 0.14)
p-value		0.28	0.14	0.13	0.26	0.15
Physical activity						
1 st quartile:	• • •	10.48	4.65	2.66	2.59	0.09
< 6.6	340	(5.95, 18.63)	(2.81, 8.63)	(1.53, 5.07)	(1.57, 3.96)	(0.05, 0.15)
2 nd quartile:		10.67	4.35	2.35	2.69	0.08
6.6 - 7.9	325	(6.08, 18.61)	(2.38, 7.01)	(1.42, 4.22)	(1.59, 4.29)	(0.05, 0.13)
3 rd quartile:		10.66	4.3	2.79	2.72	0.09
7.9 - 9.0	322	(6.16, 18.76)	(2.6, 7.88)	(1.5, 5.1)	(1.9, 4.3)	(0.06, 0.13)
4 th quartile:		9.22	4.44	3	2.74	0.08
> 9.0	326	(4.76, 16.68)	(2.8, 7.85)	(1.71, 5.21)	(1.77, 4.64)	(0.05, 0.13)
p-value		0.13	0.29	0.01	0.11	0.55
Menopausal						
Bra or pori		10.25	1 51	2.74	2.64	0.00
menoneusel	969	(5 05 18 61)	(2,75,7,01)	(1.54, 4.05)	(1.72, 4.23)	(0.05, 0.14)
Neturol/surgical		(5.95, 16.01)	(2.75, 7.91)	(1.54, 4.95)	(1.72, 4.23)	(0.03, 0.14)
Natural/surgical	198	9.01	(2,41,6,04)	(1 22 5 17)	(1.52, 4.23)	(0.08)
Linknown duo to		(4.05, 16.2)	(2.41, 0.94)	(1.55, 5.17)	(1.32, 4.23)	(0.04, 0.13)
hormone therapy	202	(6.58, 18.26)	(2.48, 8.18)	(1.49, 5.05)	(2.05, 4.48)	(0.06, 0.13)
normone merapy		(0.38, 18.20)	(2.46, 6.16)	(1.49, 5.05)	(2.03, 4.48)	0.00, 0.13)
p-value		0.21	0.20	0.00	0.01	0.27
Currently on						
normone therapy		10.25	4 4 5	2 73	2 59	0.08
No	1089	(5 78 18 6)	(2 67 7 88)	(1.52, 1.05)	(1 67 4 2)	(0.05, 0.14)
		10.70	(2.07, 7.00)	2 50	2.06	0.02
Yes	280	(5.85, 18, 12)	(25, 7, 78)	(151516)	(18445)	(0.05, 0.13)
p-value		0.72	0.5	0.93	0.03	0.73

¹∑HMW phthalates was the sum of the molar concentrations of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP. All metabolite concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method. ² "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ³ p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.



Supplementary Figure 2.3 Spearman correlation coefficients between phthalate metabolites

Phthalate motobolito	Intraclass correlation				
metabonte	Not adjusted	Adjusted for			
	for hydration	hydration ²			
MEP	0.40	0.45			
MnBP	0.40	0.41			
MiBP	0.35	0.35			
\sum LMW phthalates ³	0.40	0.45			
MEHP	0.37	0.33			
MEHHP	0.33	0.27			
MEOHP	0.35	0.29			
MECPP	0.31	0.23			
∑DEHP	0.32	0.26			
MBzP	0.38	0.40			
МСОР	0.25	0.21			
MCNP	0.28	0.25			
MCPP	0.28	0.20			
Σ HMW phthalates	0.32	0.31			

Supplementary Table 2.4 Intraclass correlation coefficients of phthalate metabolites

¹ The intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) of each phthalate metabolite was estimated from a linear mixed effects model that predicted the log₂-transformed metabolite with random intercepts and no fixed effects. ² Hydration adjustment was made using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method. ³ ∑LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; ∑DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP,

and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration						
	Difference in body weight at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (kg)	Difference in the five-ye	ar change in body weight CI) (kg)				
All	($T \le 6 \text{ years}^2$	T > 6 years				
All women ($N = 1369$) MEP	0.47 (-0.09, 1.03)	0 14 (-0 06 0 33)	0.02(-0.13, 0.17)				
MnBP	0.31 (-0.49, 1.10)	0.09(-0.18, 0.37)	0.02 (-0.13, 0.17) 0.03 (-0.18, 0.24)				
MiBP	0.06 (-0.75, 0.86)	0.09 (-0.10, 0.37)	-0.01(-0.22, 0.21)				
Σ I MW phthalates ³	0.54 (-0.10, 1.17)	0.08(-0.20, 0.33) 0.16(-0.05, 0.38)	-0.01 (-0.22, 0.21)				
	0.34 (-0.10, 1.17)	0.10 (-0.05, 0.58)	0.02 (-0.13, 0.17)				
MEHP	-0.25 (-0.83, 0.33)	0.14 (-0.06, 0.34)	0.14 (-0.01, 0.30)				
MEHHP	1.27 (0.65, 1.89) ⁴	0.05 (-0.16, 0.26)	0.08 (-0.08, 0.24)				
MEOHP	1.20 (0.57, 1.82)	0.07 (-0.15, 0.28)	0.09 (-0.08, 0.26)				
MECPP	1.63 (0.96, 2.30)	-0.03 (-0.26, 0.21)	0.10 (-0.08, 0.28)				
∑DEHP	1.30 (0.65, 1.96)	0.03 (-0.19, 0.26)	0.10 (-0.08, 0.27)				
MBzP	1.58 (0.85, 2.31)	0.00 (-0.25, 0.25)	0.01 (-0.18, 0.21)				
МСОР	2.20 (1.38, 3.01)	-0.24 (-0.52, 0.04)	-0.03 (-0.25, 0.18)				
MCNP	1.95 (1.22, 2.68)	-0.23 (-0.48, 0.03)	-0.10 (-0.29, 0.10)				
МСРР	1.29 (0.35, 2.23)	0.11 (-0.21, 0.43)	-0.11 (-0.35, 0.14)				
\sum HMW phthalates	2.59 (1.66, 3.52)	-0.22 (-0.53, 0.10)	0.05 (-0.19, 0.30)				
Normal/underweight (N = 502)							
MEP	0.12 (-0.21, 0.46)	0.27 (0.06, 0.47)	0.00 (-0.15, 0.16)				
MnBP	0.05 (-0.40, 0.50)	0.25 (-0.03, 0.52)	0.09 (-0.11, 0.29)				
MiBP	0.08 (-0.36, 0.51)	0.22 (-0.05, 0.49)	-0.02 (-0.23, 0.18)				
\sum LMW phthalates	0.13 (-0.25, 0.52)	0.32 (0.09, 0.56)	0.02 (-0.15, 0.20)				
MEHP	0.26 (-0.08, 0.59)	0.11 (-0.10, 0.31)	0.14 (-0.02, 0.29)				
MEHHP	0.45 (0.10, 0.80)	0.21 (-0.00, 0.43)	0.18 (0.02, 0.33)				
MEOHP	0.46 (0.10, 0.81)	0.17 (-0.04, 0.39)	0.20 (0.04, 0.36)				
MECPP	0.53 (0.14, 0.91)	0.20 (-0.04, 0.43)	0.18 (0.00, 0.36)				
∑DEHP	0.47 (0.10, 0.84)	0.20 (-0.02, 0.43)	0.19 (0.02, 0.36)				
MBzP	0.33 (-0.08, 0.75)	0.26 (0.01, 0.51)	0.14 (-0.05, 0.33)				
МСОР	0.72 (0.26, 1.19)	0.19 (-0.09, 0.47)	0.14 (-0.07, 0.35)				
MCNP	0.21 (-0.21, 0.62)	-0.11 (-0.35, 0.14)	-0.01 (-0.19, 0.17)				
MCPP	0.44 (-0.06, 0.94)	0.40 (0.09, 0.70)	0.11 (-0.12, 0.33)				
Σ HMW phthalates	0.49 (-0.04, 1.02)	0.26 (-0.06, 0.58)	0.20 (-0.04, 0.43)				
Overweight (N = 407)							
MEP	-0.15 (-0.57, 0.28)	0.08 (-0.22, 0.39)	0.09 (-0.12, 0.31)				
MnBP	0.13 (-0.46, 0.71)	-0.08 (-0.50, 0.33)	-0.02 (-0.30, 0.27)				

Supplementary Table 2.5 Associations between phthalate metabolites and body weight

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration					
	Difference in body weight at baseline ¹	Difference in the five-year change in body weigh (95% CI) (kg)				
	(95% CI) (kg)	$T \le 6 \text{ years}^2$	T > 6 years			
MiBP	0.55 (-0.02, 1.12)	-0.06 (-0.46, 0.34)	0.04 (-0.24, 0.32)			
\sum LMW phthalates	-0.17 (-0.66, 0.32)	0.05 (-0.30, 0.40)	0.09 (-0.16, 0.34)			
MEHP	-0.05 (-0.50, 0.40)	0.02 (-0.29, 0.34)	0.09(-0.13, 0.31)			
МЕННР	-0.09 (-0.57, 0.40)	0.02(-0.22, 0.34)	0.03 (-0.13, 0.31)			
МЕЛНИ	-0.11 (-0.59, 0.37)	0.02(-0.32, 0.30)	0.11(-0.13, 0.34) 0.14(-0.10, 0.37)			
MECPP	-0.07 (-0.60, 0.46)	-0.09(-0.25, 0.38)	0.14(-0.15, 0.37)			
ΣDFHP	-0.10 (-0.61, 0.42)	-0.01 (-0.37, 0.34)	0.11 (-0.13, 0.36)			
	-0.10 (-0.01, 0.42)	-0.01 (-0.57, 0.54)	0.11 (-0.15, 0.50)			
MBzP	0.20 (-0.33, 0.74)	-0.19 (-0.56, 0.19)	-0.01 (-0.28, 0.26)			
МСОР	0.48 (-0.14, 1.10)	-0.35 (-0.78, 0.09)	0.18 (-0.13, 0.48)			
MCNP	0.64 (0.10, 1.18)	0.06 (-0.32, 0.45)	-0.01 (-0.27, 0.26)			
МСРР	0.64 (-0.12, 1.39)	-0.27 (-0.81, 0.26)	0.10 (-0.27, 0.47)			
\sum HMW phthalates	0.46 (-0.24, 1.16)	-0.44 (-0.93, 0.06)	0.11 (-0.24, 0.46)			
Obese (N = 460)						
MEP	-0.02 (-0.88, 0.85)	0.15 (-0.28, 0.58)	0.04 (-0.31, 0.38)			
MnBP	0.01 (-1.35, 1.37)	0.19 (-0.49, 0.87)	0.06 (-0.49, 0.60)			
MiBP	0.86 (-0.66, 2.38)	-0.01 (-0.78, 0.76)	-0.09 (-0.71, 0.52)			
\sum LMW phthalates	-0.11 (-1.08, 0.87)	0.22 (-0.26, 0.71)	0.03 (-0.36, 0.43)			
MEHP	-0.17 (-1.10, 0.76)	0.24 (-0.22, 0.70)	0.17 (-0.20, 0.54)			
МЕННР	0.87 (-0.15, 1.90)	0.07 (-0.44, 0.59)	0.05 (-0.36, 0.46)			
MEOHP	0.70 (-0.36, 1.76)	0.14 (-0.39, 0.67)	0.04 (-0.39, 0.47)			
MECPP	0.95 (-0.19, 2.08)	-0.02 (-0.59, 0.55)	0.14 (-0.32, 0.60)			
∑DEHP	0.84 (-0.25, 1.93)	0.06 (-0.49, 0.61)	0.09 (-0.35, 0.53)			
MBzP	0.89 (-0.39, 2.18)	0.11 (-0.53, 0.74)	0.06 (-0.45, 0.57)			
МСОР	2.03 (0.70, 3.36)	-0.51 (-1.17, 0.16)	-0.24 (-0.78, 0.29)			
MCNP	1.00 (-0.28, 2.28)	-0.40 (-1.04, 0.24)	-0.10 (-0.62, 0.42)			
МСРР	0.63 (-1.00, 2.26)	0.20 (-0.59, 1.00)	-0.38 (-1.01, 0.26)			
∑HMW phthalates	1.69 (0.09, 3.30)	-0.31 (-1.10, 0.48)	0.09 (-0.54, 0.72)			

¹ For each phthalate metabolite, difference in body weight at baseline and differences in the rates of change in body weight associated with phthalate exposure were estimated from a mixed effects model that predicted body weight with the metabolite in 1999/2000 (log₂-transformed), linear spline for time, and the interaction between the metabolite and both terms for time. This model was additionally adjusted for age at baseline (1999/2000), race/ethnicity, the interaction between race/ethnicity and both terms for time, site, education level, daily dietary energy intake at baseline, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, menopausal status, and use of hormone therapy. Random effects for intercept and both terms for time were also included. Models were run for all women and by baseline obesity status.

²"T \leq 6 years" means "within the first six years of follow-up". "T > 6 years" means "after the first six years of follow-up". ³ Σ LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; Σ DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP. ⁴ Bold: p-value < 0.05.

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration			
	Difference in fat mass at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (kg)	Difference in the five-year change in fat mass (95% CI) (kg)		
All women (N = 1344)				
MEP	$0.38 (0.06, 0.71)^2$	0.05 (-0.01, 0.11)		
MnBP	0.24 (-0.23, 0.70)	0.06 (-0.03, 0.15)		
MiBP	0.15 (-0.32, 0.63)	0.04 (-0.05, 0.14)		
\sum LMW phthalates ³	0.45 (0.08, 0.82)	0.05 (-0.02, 0.12)		
MEHP	-0.03 (-0.37, 0.31)	0.11 (0.05, 0.18)		
MEHHP	0.77 (0.41, 1.13)	0.10 (0.02, 0.17)		
MEOHP	0.73 (0.36, 1.09)	0.11 (0.03, 0.18)		
MECPP	0.97 (0.57, 1.36)	0.09 (0.01, 0.16)		
∑DEHP	0.78 (0.40, 1.17)	0.10 (0.02, 0.18)		
MBzP	1.06 (0.63, 1.49)	0.05 (-0.04, 0.13)		
МСОР	0.90 (0.43, 1.38)	0.04 (-0.06, 0.13)		
MCNP	0.88 (0.45, 1.30)	-0.02 (-0.10, 0.07)		
MCPP	0.70 (0.15, 1.25)	0.08 (-0.02, 0.19)		
Σ HMW phthalates	1.42 (0.87, 1.97)	0.06 (-0.05, 0.17)		
Normal/underweight (N = 499)				
MEP	0.22 (-0.00, 0.43)	0.12 (0.05, 0.20)		
MnBP	0.07 (-0.23, 0.36)	0.17 (0.06, 0.27)		
MiBP	0.10 (-0.19, 0.39)	0.08 (-0.03, 0.18)		
\sum LMW phthalates	0.23 (-0.01, 0.48)	0.16 (0.07, 0.25)		
MEHP	0.15 (-0.07, 0.37)	0.11 (0.03, 0.19)		
MEHHP	0.29 (0.06, 0.52)	0.16 (0.08, 0.25)		
MEOHP	0.26 (0.03, 0.49)	0.17 (0.08, 0.25)		
MECPP	0.33 (0.08, 0.58)	0.16 (0.06, 0.25)		
∑DEHP	0.29 (0.05, 0.53)	0.16 (0.08, 0.25)		
MBzP	0.27 (0.00, 0.54)	0.19 (0.10, 0.29)		
МСОР	0.38 (0.07, 0.68)	0.19 (0.08, 0.30)		
MCNP	0.07 (-0.20, 0.34)	-0.00 (-0.10, 0.09)		
MCPP	0.45 (0.12, 0.77)	0.21 (0.10, 0.33)		
Σ HMW phthalates	0.40 (0.06, 0.75)	0.22 (0.10, 0.35)		
Overweight (N = 403)		0.04 (0.05 0.14)		
MEP	-0.14 (-0.41, 0.13)	0.04 (-0.06, 0.14)		

Supplementary Table 2.6 Associations between phthalate metabolites and fat mass

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration					
	Difference in fat mass at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (kg)	Difference in the five-year change in fat mass (95% CI) (kg)				
MnBP	0.12 (-0.26, 0.49)	-0.08 (-0.23, 0.07)				
MiBP	0.38 (0.02, 0.74)	-0.03 (-0.17, 0.11)				
∑LMW phthalates	-0.18 (-0.49, 0.12)	0.03 (-0.09, 0.14)				
MEHP	-0.01 (-0.30, 0.28)	0.05 (-0.07, 0.16)				
MEHHP	0.01 (-0.30, 0.32)	0.06 (-0.06, 0.18)				
MEOHP	0.00 (-0.30, 0.31)	0.08 (-0.04, 0.20)				
MECPP	0.06 (-0.28, 0.39)	0.04 (-0.09, 0.17)				
∑DEHP	0.02 (-0.31, 0.34)	0.06 (-0.07, 0.18)				
MBzP	0.25 (-0.09, 0.59)	-0.07 (-0.20, 0.06)				
МСОР	0.19 (-0.20, 0.58)	0.02 (-0.14, 0.17)				
MCNP	0.38 (0.03, 0.72)	0.06 (-0.07, 0.19)				
МСРР	0.30 (-0.17, 0.78)	0.00 (-0.18, 0.18)				
\sum HMW phthalates	0.32 (-0.13, 0.77)	-0.05 (-0.22, 0.13)				
Obese (N = 442)						
MEP	0.18 (-0.28, 0.64)	0.05 (-0.08, 0.18)				
MnBP	0.23 (-0.50, 0.96)	0.06 (-0.16, 0.27)				
MiBP	0.96 (0.16, 1.76)	0.05 (-0.18, 0.28)				
∑LMW phthalates	0.20 (-0.31, 0.72)	0.05 (-0.10, 0.19)				
MEHP	0.22 (-0.27, 0.71)	0.14 (-0.00, 0.28)				
МЕННР	0.59 (0.05, 1.14)	0.11 (-0.05, 0.27)				
MEOHP	0.55 (-0.01, 1.11)	0.12 (-0.04, 0.29)				
MECPP	0.63 (0.03, 1.23)	0.14 (-0.04, 0.31)				
∑DEHP	0.59 (0.01, 1.16)	0.13 (-0.04, 0.30)				
MBzP	0.74 (0.04, 1.45)	0.08 (-0.13, 0.29)				
МСОР	0.56 (-0.16, 1.28)	-0.10 (-0.31, 0.11)				
MCNP	0.09 (-0.60, 0.77)	-0.02 (-0.21, 0.18)				
МСРР	0.34 (-0.52, 1.21)	0.01 (-0.23, 0.26)				
\sum HMW phthalates	0.70 (-0.18, 1.57)	0.06 (-0.20, 0.31)				

¹ For each phthalate metabolite, difference at baseline and difference in rate of change were estimated from a mixed effects model that predicted fat mass with the metabolite in 1999/2000 (log₂-transformed), time, and their interaction. This model was additionally adjusted for age at baseline (1999/2000), race/ethnicity, site, the interaction between time and site, education level, daily dietary energy intake at baseline, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, menopausal status, and use of hormone therapy. Random effects for intercept and time were also included. Models were run for all women and by baseline obesity status. ²Bold: p-value < 0.05.

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration				
	Difference in body fat percentage at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (percentage point)	Difference in the five-year change in body fat percentage (95% CI) (percentage point)			
All women (N = 1344)					
MEP	$0.23 (0.04, 0.42)^2$	0.04 (-0.01, 0.08)			
MnBP	0.20 (-0.08, 0.47)	0.06 (-0.01, 0.12)			
MiBP	0.14 (-0.14, 0.42)	0.03 (-0.03, 0.09)			
\sum LMW phthalates ³	0.27 (0.05, 0.49)	0.04 (-0.01, 0.09)			
MEHP	0.05 (-0.15, 0.25)	0.07 (0.02, 0.11)			
MEHHP	0.43 (0.21, 0.64)	0.07 (0.02, 0.12)			
MEOHP	0.40 (0.18, 0.62)	0.08 (0.03, 0.13)			
MECPP	0.54 (0.30, 0.77)	0.07 (0.01, 0.12)			
∑DEHP	0.44 (0.21, 0.66)	0.07 (0.02, 0.12)			
MBzP	0.63 (0.38, 0.89)	0.06 (0.00, 0.12)			
МСОР	0.48 (0.20, 0.77)	0.07 (0.00, 0.13)			
MCNP	0.43 (0.18, 0.68)	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.05)			
МСРР	0.47 (0.14, 0.80)	0.09 (0.02, 0.16)			
∑HMW phthalates	0.85 (0.52, 1.18)	0.07 (-0.00, 0.14)			
Normal/underweight (N = 499)					
MEP	0.22 (-0.04, 0.49)	0.10 (0.02, 0.17)			
MnBP	0.10 (-0.25, 0.46)	0.14 (0.04, 0.25)			
MiBP	0.09 (-0.26, 0.43)	0.06 (-0.04, 0.16)			
∑LMW phthalates	0.25 (-0.05, 0.55)	0.12 (0.04, 0.21)			
MEHP	0.12 (-0.15, 0.39)	0.08 (0.00, 0.16)			
МЕННР	0.24 (-0.03, 0.52)	0.12 (0.04, 0.20)			
MEOHP	0.21 (-0.07, 0.49)	0.13 (0.05, 0.22)			
MECPP	0.25 (-0.05, 0.55)	0.12 (0.03, 0.21)			
∑DEHP	0.23 (-0.06, 0.52)	0.12 (0.04, 0.21)			
MBzP	0.28 (-0.05, 0.60)	0.18 (0.09, 0.28)			
МСОР	0.24 (-0.12, 0.61)	0.15 (0.05, 0.26)			
MCNP	0.03 (-0.29, 0.35)	-0.01 (-0.10, 0.08)			
МСРР	0.46 (0.07, 0.85)	0.17 (0.06, 0.29)			
∑HMW phthalates	0.42 (0.01, 0.84)	0.19 (0.07, 0.30)			
Overweight (N = 403)					
MEP	-0.12 (-0.35, 0.11)	0.03 (-0.04, 0.10)			

Supplementary Table 2.7 Associations between phthalate metabolites and body fat percentage

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration					
	Difference in body fat percentage at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (percentage point)	Difference in the five-year change in body fat percentage (95% CI) (percentage point)				
MnBP	0.07 (-0.25, 0.39)	-0.07 (-0.17, 0.03)				
MiBP	0.27 (-0.04, 0.58)	-0.04 (-0.14, 0.06)				
∑LMW phthalates	-0.17 (-0.44, 0.09)	0.02 (-0.06, 0.10)				
MEHP	0.06 (-0.19, 0.30)	0.02 (-0.06, 0.10)				
MEHHP	0.08 (-0.18, 0.35)	0.03 (-0.05, 0.11)				
MEOHP	0.08 (-0.18, 0.34)	0.04 (-0.04, 0.13)				
MECPP	0.14 (-0.15, 0.43)	0.02 (-0.07, 0.11)				
∑DEHP	0.10 (-0.18, 0.38)	0.03 (-0.06, 0.12)				
MBzP	0.23 (-0.06, 0.52)	-0.06 (-0.15, 0.03)				
МСОР	0.13 (-0.20, 0.47)	0.04 (-0.07, 0.14)				
MCNP	0.14 (-0.16, 0.43)	0.03 (-0.06, 0.12)				
МСРР	0.18 (-0.23, 0.59)	0.00 (-0.12, 0.13)				
∑HMW phthalates	0.27 (-0.11, 0.66)	-0.04 (-0.16, 0.08)				
Obese (N = 442)						
MEP	0.12 (-0.09, 0.33)	0.02 (-0.04, 0.08)				
MnBP	0.15 (-0.19, 0.48)	0.06 (-0.04, 0.17)				
MiBP	0.61 (0.25, 0.98)	0.03 (-0.09, 0.14)				
∑LMW phthalates	0.14 (-0.09, 0.38)	0.02 (-0.05, 0.09)				
MEHP	0.16 (-0.07, 0.38)	0.07 (-0.00, 0.14)				
MEHHP	0.18 (-0.07, 0.43)	0.07 (-0.01, 0.15)				
MEOHP	0.18 (-0.07, 0.44)	0.08 (-0.00, 0.16)				
MECPP	0.23 (-0.04, 0.51)	0.10 (0.01, 0.18)				
∑DEHP	0.20 (-0.06, 0.47)	0.09 (0.00, 0.17)				
MBzP	0.33 (0.01, 0.65)	0.08 (-0.02, 0.18)				
МСОР	0.23 (-0.10, 0.56)	0.00 (-0.10, 0.11)				
MCNP	0.10 (-0.21, 0.42)	0.01 (-0.08, 0.11)				
МСРР	0.24 (-0.16, 0.64)	0.08 (-0.04, 0.20)				
\sum HMW phthalates	0.32 (-0.08, 0.72)	0.09 (-0.04, 0.22)				

¹ For each phthalate metabolite, difference at baseline and difference in rate of change were estimated from a mixed effects model that predicted body fat percentage with the metabolite in 1999/2000 (log₂-transformed), time, and their interaction. This model was additionally adjusted for age at baseline (1999/2000), race/ethnicity, site, the interaction between time and site, education level, daily dietary energy intake at baseline, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, menopausal status, and use of hormone therapy. Random effects for intercept and time were also included. Models were run for all women and by baseline obesity status. ² Bold: p-value < 0.05.

	Predicted BW		Changes in BW T ∈ [0, 6]		Changes in BW T ∈ (6, 10]		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ per year	Δ (T10 - T6)	Δ per year
	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
MEP							
25th percentile:	55.9	57.3	57.3	1.41	0.24	-0.06	-0.01
33.16 ng/mL	(54.9, 56.9)	(56.2, 58.4)	(56.1, 58.4)	(0.8, 2.03)	(0.13, 0.34)	(-0.35, 0.23)	(-0.09, 0.06)
75th percentile:	56.2	58.3	58.2	2.1	0.35	-0.05	-0.01
148.83 ng/mL	(55.3, 57.1)	(57.3, 59.3)	(57.2, 59.3)	(1.54, 2.66)	(0.26, 0.44)	(-0.32, 0.21)	(-0.08, 0.05)
Λ (75th – 25th)	0.27	0.96	0.96	0.69	0.11	0	0
$\Delta (75 \text{tr} - 25 \text{tr})$	(-0.46, 1)	(0.08, 1.83)	(0.07, 1.85)	(0.16, 1.22)	(0.03, 0.2)	(-0.27, 0.27)	(-0.07, 0.07)
MnBP							
25th percentile:	56.1	57.6	57.5	1.58	0.26	-0.11	-0.03
10.42 ng/mL	(55.1, 57)	(56.6, 58.7)	(56.4, 58.6)	(1, 2.17)	(0.17, 0.36)	(-0.39, 0.16)	(-0.1, 0.04)
75th percentile:	56.1	58.1	58.1	2	0.33	-0.02	0
27.61 ng/mL	(55.2, 57)	(57.1, 59.1)	(57.1, 59.1)	(1.45, 2.56)	(0.24, 0.43)	(-0.28, 0.25)	(-0.07, 0.06)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.07	0.49	0.59	0.42	0.07	0.1	0.02
$\Delta (7501 - 2501)$	(-0.56, 0.71)	(-0.27, 1.25)	(-0.18, 1.36)	(-0.05, 0.88)	(-0.01, 0.15)	(-0.13, 0.33)	(-0.03, 0.08)
MiBP							
25th percentile: 1.5	56	57.6	57.6	1.6	0.27	-0.04	-0.01
ng/mL	(55.1, 57)	(56.5, 58.7)	(56.5, 58.7)	(1, 2.19)	(0.17, 0.37)	(-0.32, 0.24)	(-0.08, 0.06)
75th percentile: 4.26	56.1	58.1	58.1	2	0.33	-0.07	-0.02
ng/mL	(55.3, 57)	(57.1, 59.2)	(57, 59.1)	(1.44, 2.56)	(0.24, 0.43)	(-0.33, 0.2)	(-0.08, 0.05)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.12	0.52	0.49	0.4	0.07	-0.03	-0.01
Δ (75til – 25til)	(-0.54, 0.78)	(-0.28, 1.31)	(-0.32, 1.29)	(-0.09, 0.89)	(-0.01, 0.15)	(-0.27, 0.21)	(-0.07, 0.05)
\sum LMW phthalates ¹							
25th percentile: 0.26	55.9	57.3	57.2	1.39	0.23	-0.08	-0.02
nmol/mL	(54.9, 56.9)	(56.2, 58.4)	(56.1, 58.4)	(0.78, 2)	(0.13, 0.33)	(-0.37, 0.22)	(-0.09, 0.05)
75th percentile: 0.94	56.2	58.3	58.2	2.1	0.35	-0.04	-0.01
nmol/mL	(55.3, 57.1)	(57.3, 59.3)	(57.2, 59.3)	(1.55, 2.65)	(0.26, 0.44)	(-0.31, 0.22)	(-0.08, 0.06)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.25	0.96	0.99	0.71	0.12	0.03	0.01
$\Delta (7501 - 2501)$	(-0.46, 0.95)	(0.11, 1.8)	(0.13, 1.85)	(0.2, 1.22)	(0.03, 0.2)	(-0.23, 0.29)	(-0.06, 0.07)
МЕНР							
25th percentile: 1.5	55.8	57.4	57.2	1.67	0.28	-0.19	-0.05
ng/mL	(54.8, 56.7)	(56.3, 58.5)	(56.1, 58.4)	(1.06, 2.28)	(0.18, 0.38)	(-0.48, 0.1)	(-0.12, 0.02)
75th percentile: 6.04	56.3	58.2	58.2	1.93	0.32	0.03	0.01
ng/mL	(55.4, 57.2)	(57.2, 59.2)	(57.2, 59.3)	(1.38, 2.48)	(0.23, 0.41)	(-0.24, 0.29)	(-0.06, 0.07)

Supplementary Table 2.8 Predicted 10-year body weight trajectories for normal/underweight women at the 25th and 75th percentiles of each phthalate metabolite

	Predicted BW		Changes in BW T ∈ [0, 6]		Changes in BW T ∈ (6, 101		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (Τ6 - Τ0)	Δ per vear	Δ (T10 - T6)	Δ per vear
	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
Λ (75th – 25th)	0.52	0.77	0.99	0.26	0.04	0.22	0.05
∆ (75th 25th)	(-0.17, 1.2)	(-0.04, 1.59)	(0.16, 1.82)	(-0.23, 0.75)	(-0.04, 0.13)	(-0.03, 0.46)	(-0.01, 0.12)
МЕННР							
25th percentile: 6.85	55.5	57.1	56.9	1.55	0.26	-0.21	-0.05
ng/mL	(54.6, 56.5)	(56, 58.2)	(55.8, 58)	(0.95, 2.15)	(0.16, 0.36)	(-0.49, 0.07)	(-0.12, 0.02)
75th percentile: 26.6	56.4	58.5	58.5	2.05	0.34	0.07	0.02
ng/mL	(55.5, 57.3)	(57.5, 59.5)	(57.5, 59.6)	(1.49, 2.61)	(0.25, 0.44)	(-0.2, 0.33)	(-0.05, 0.08)
Δ (75th – 25th)	0.88	1.38	1.66	0.5	0.08	0.27	0.0^{\prime}
	(0.19, 1.57)	(0.36, 2.2)	(0.82, 2.49)	(0, 1)	(0, 0.17)	(0.03, 0.52)	(0.01, 0.13)
МЕОНР							
25th percentile: 4.19	55.6	57.2	57	1.61	0.27	-0.22	-0.06
ng/mL	(54.6, 56.5)	(56.1, 58.2)	(55.9, 58)	(1.01, 2.2)	(0.17, 0.37)	(-0.5, 0.06)	(-0.13, 0.01)
75th percentile: 16	56.5	58.5	58.5	2.01	0.34	0.08	0.02
ng/mL	(55.6, 57.3)	(57.4, 59.5)	(57.5, 59.6)	(1.45, 2.58)	(0.24, 0.43)	(-0.19, 0.35)	(-0.05, 0.09)
Δ (75th – 25th)	(0.2, 1.57)	1.29	1.39	(0.09, 0.01)	(0.07)	(0.05, 0.55)	0.08
	(0.2, 1.57)	(0.47, 2.11)	(0.70, 2.42)	(-0.09, 0.91)	(-0.02, 0.15)	(0.05, 0.55)	(0.01, 0.14)
МЕСРР							
25th percentile: 8.43	55.6	57.2	57	1.6	0.27	-0.2	-0.05
ng/mL	(54.6, 56.5)	(56.1, 58.2)	(55.9, 58.1)	(1.01, 2.2)	(0.17, 0.37)	(-0.47, 0.08)	(-0.12, 0.02)
75th percentile:	56.4	58.4	58.5	2	0.33	0.04	0.01
26.31 ng/mL	(55.6, 57.3)	(57.4, 59.4)	(57.5, 59.5)	(1.44, 2.55)	(0.24, 0.42)	(-0.22, 0.3)	(-0.05, 0.08)
Δ (75th – 25th)	(0.23, 1.40)	1.20	1.49	(0.39)	0.07	(0, 0, 47)	(0, 0, 12)
	(0.23, 1.49)	(0.3, 2.01)	(0.75, 2.20)	(-0.07, 0.83)	(-0.01, 0.14)	(0, 0.47)	(0, 0.12)
∑DEHP							
25th percentile: 0.08	55.6	57.2	57	1.59	0.26	-0.21	-0.05
nmol/mL	(54.7, 56.5)	(56.1, 58.2)	(55.9, 58.1)	(1, 2.18)	(0.17, 0.36)	(-0.48, 0.07)	(-0.12, 0.02)
75th percentile: 0.26	56.4	58.4	58.5	2.02	0.34	0.06	0.02
nmol/mL	(55.5, 57.3)	(57.4, 59.5)	(57.5, 59.5)	(1.46, 2.58)	(0.24, 0.43)	(-0.2, 0.32)	(-0.05, 0.08)
Δ (75th – 25th)	0.82	1.26	1.52	(0.43)	0.0^{\prime}	(0.02)	0.0^{\prime}
	(0.17, 1.48)	(0.47, 2.04)	(0.75, 2.52)	(-0.03, 0.91)	(-0.01, 0.15)	(0.03, 0.31)	(0.01, 0.15)

MBzP

	Predicted BW		Changes in BW		Changes in BW		
	T	The second se	T 10		$1 \in [0, 6]$		(6, 10]
	T = 0	$\mathbf{I} = 6$	T = 10	$\Delta (16 - 10)$	Δ per year	$\Delta (110 - 16)$	Δ per year
251	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
25th percentile: 4.66	55.8	57.3	57.2	1.55	0.26	-0.15	-0.04
ng/mL	(54.9, 56.7)	(56.3, 58.4)	(56.1, 58.3)	(0.96, 2.14)	(0.16, 0.36)	(-0.43, 0.12)	(-0.11, 0.03)
/5th percentile:	56.4	58.5	58.5	2.09	0.35	0.04	0.01
15.64 ng/mL	(55.5, 57.3)	(57.4, 59.5)	(57.4, 59.6)	(1.51, 2.67)	(0.25, 0.44)	(-0.23, 0.32)	(-0.06, 0.08)
Λ (75th – 25th)	0.58	1.12	1.32	0.54	0.09	0.2	0.05
_ (, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	(-0.14, 1.3)	(0.26, 1.98)	(0.44, 2.19)	(0.01, 1.06)	(0, 0.18)	(-0.06, 0.46)	(-0.02, 0.11)
МСОР							
25th percentile: 2.37	55 5	57.2	57	1.66	0.28	-0.14	-0.04
ng/mI	(54, 6, 56, 4)	(561582)	(559581)	(1.00)	(0.18, 0.37)	(-0.42, 0.13)	(-0.1, 0.03)
75th percentile: 6.63	(34.0, 50.4)	58.6	58.6	(1.00, 2.25)	(0.10, 0.57)	(-0.42, 0.15)	(-0.1, 0.03)
ng/mI	(557575)	(57, 5, 50, 6)	(575506)	(1 42 2 57)	(0.24, 0.43)	(0.02)	(0.01)
ing/init/	(33.7, 37.3)	1 41	1 57	(1.42, 2.57)	0.06	(-0.23, 0.27) 0.17	(-0.00, 0.07)
Δ (75th – 25th)	$(0.38 \ 1.77)$	(0.58, 2.24)	(0.73, 2.42)	(-0.16, 0.83)	(-0.03, 0.14)	(-0.08, 0.41)	(-0.02, 0.1)
	(0.36, 1.77)	(0.56, 2.24)	(0.73, 2.42)	(-0.10, 0.05)	(-0.05, 0.14)	(-0.08, 0.41)	(-0.02, 0.1)
MCNP							
25th percentile: 1.31	55.9	57.8	57.8	1.94	0.32	-0.05	-0.01
ng/mL	(55, 56.8)	(56.8, 58.9)	(56.7, 58.9)	(1.36, 2.52)	(0.23, 0.42)	(-0.33, 0.22)	(-0.08, 0.06)
75th percentile: 4.07	56.2	58	57.9	1.73	0.29	-0.06	-0.02
ng/mL	(55.3, 57.1)	(56.9, 59)	(56.9, 59)	(1.16, 2.31)	(0.19, 0.38)	(-0.33, 0.21)	(-0.08, 0.05)
	0.34	0.13	0.12	-0.21	-0.03	-0.01	0
Δ (75th – 25th)	(-0.34, 1.01)	(-0.68, 0.94)	(-0.71, 0.94)	(-0.7, 0.28)	(-0.12, 0.05)	(-0.25, 0.23)	(-0.06, 0.06)
		(, ,					
МСРР							
25th percentile: 1.55	55.8	57.3	57.2	1.54	0.26	-0.11	-0.03
ng/mL	(54.9, 56.7)	(56.3, 58.4)	(56.2, 58.3)	(0.97, 2.11)	(0.16, 0.35)	(-0.38, 0.16)	(-0.09, 0.04)
75th percentile: 4.07	56.4	58.6	58.6	2.2	0.37	0.01	0
ng/mL	(55.5, 57.3)	(57.6, 59.7)	(57.6, 59.7)	(1.61, 2.79)	(0.27, 0.47)	(-0.27, 0.29)	(-0.07, 0.07)
A (754 - 254)	0.61	1.27	1.4	0.66	0.11	0.12	0.03
Δ (/5th – 25th)	(-0.09, 1.31)	(0.44, 2.11)	(0.55, 2.24)	(0.15, 1.17)	(0.03, 0.19)	(-0.13, 0.37)	(-0.03, 0.09)
∑HMW phthalates							
25th managentiles 0.04	55 7	57.2	571	1.6	0.27	0.17	0.04
23 in percentile: 0.04	33./	3/.3	$\frac{3}{.1}$	1.0	0.2/	-U.1/	-0.04
nmol/mL	(34.8, 36.7)	(30.2, 38.4)	(30.1, 38.2)	(1.01, 2.2)	(0.1/, 0.3/)	(-0.45, 0.11)	(-0.11, 0.03)
/ 5th percentile: 0.12	36.4	58.5	58.5	2.05	0.34	0.06	0.01
nmol/mL	(33.3, 57.4)	(57.4, 59.5)	(57.5, 59.6)	(1.47, 2.64)	(0.24, 0.44)	(-0.22, 0.34)	(-0.05, 0.08)
	Predicted BW			Changes in BW T ∈ [0, 6]		Changes in BW T ∈ (6, 10]	
--------------------------	-----------------------	----------------------	----------------------	-----------------------------	-----------------------	------------------------------	-----------------------
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	∆ per year	Δ (T10 - T6)	Δ per year
	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
$\Delta (75 th - 25 th)$	0.71 (-0.06, 1.49)	1.16 (0.24, 2.09)	1.39 (0.46, 2.33)	0.45 (-0.11, 1.01)	0.08 (-0.02, 0.17)	0.23 (-0.04, 0.5)	0.06 (-0.01, 0.13)

 1 LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; Σ DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	Predicted FM			Changes in FM		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ (T10 – T6)	Δ per year
	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
MEP						
25th percentile:	17.6	18.1	18.4	0.5	0.33	0.08
33.16 ng/mL	(16.9, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.6, 19.1)	(0.27, 0.73)	(0.18, 0.49)	(0.05, 0.12)
75th percentile:	18	18.8	19.4	0.82	0.55	0.14
148.83 ng/mL	(17.4, 18.6)	(18.2, 19.5)	(18.7, 20.1)	(0.62, 1.03)	(0.41, 0.68)	(0.1, 0.17)
Λ (75th $-$ 25th)	0.47	0.79	1	0.32	0.21	0.05
$\Delta (75 \text{tr} - 25 \text{tr})$	(-0.01, 0.94)	(0.27, 1.3)	(0.42, 1.58)	(0.12, 0.52)	(0.08, 0.35)	(0.02, 0.09)
MnBP						
25th percentile:	17.8	18.3	18.7	0.53	0.35	0.09
10.42 ng/mL	(17.2, 18.4)	(17.7, 19)	(18, 19.4)	(0.3, 0.75)	(0.2, 0.5)	(0.05, 0.12)
75th percentile:	17.9	18.7	19.3	0.81	0.54	0.13
27.61 ng/mL	(17.3, 18.5)	(18.1, 19.3)	(18.6, 19.9)	(0.61, 1.01)	(0.4, 0.67)	(0.1, 0.17)
A (75th 25th)	0.09	0.38	0.56	0.28	0.19	0.05
Δ (75til – 25til)	(-0.32, 0.51)	(-0.08, 0.83)	(0.05, 1.08)	(0.1, 0.46)	(0.07, 0.31)	(0.02, 0.08)
MiBP						
25th percentile: 1.5	17.8	18.4	18.8	0.63	0.42	0.1
ng/mL	(17.2, 18.4)	(17.7, 19.1)	(18.1, 19.5)	(0.41, 0.85)	(0.27, 0.57)	(0.07, 0.14)
75th percentile: 4.26	17.9	18.7	19.2	0.76	0.51	0.13
ng/mL	(17.3, 18.5)	(18.1, 19.3)	(18.5, 19.9)	(0.55, 0.97)	(0.37, 0.65)	(0.09, 0.16)
Λ (75th – 25th)	0.15	0.29	0.38	0.14	0.09	0.02
Δ (75th – 25th)	(-0.28, 0.58)	(-0.19, 0.76)	(-0.16, 0.92)	(-0.06, 0.33)	(-0.04, 0.22)	(-0.01, 0.06)
\sum LMW phthalates ¹						
25th percentile: 0.26	17.6	18.1	18.4	0.48	0.32	0.08
nmol/mL	(16.9, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.6, 19.1)	(0.25, 0.7)	(0.17, 0.47)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 0.94	18	18.8	19.4	0.83	0.55	0.14
nmol/mL	(17.4, 18.6)	(18.2, 19.4)	(18.7, 20)	(0.62, 1.03)	(0.42, 0.68)	(0.1, 0.17)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.43	0.78	1.01	0.35	0.23	0.06
Δ (75th – 25th)	(-0.03, 0.89)	(0.28, 1.28)	(0.45, 1.57)	(0.15, 0.54)	(0.1, 0.36)	(0.03, 0.09)
MEHP						
25th percentile: 1.5	17.7	18.2	18.6	0.54	0.36	0.09
ng/mL	(17, 18.3)	(17.5, 18.9)	(17.8, 19.3)	(0.31, 0.77)	(0.21, 0.51)	(0.05, 0.13)
75th percentile: 6.04	18	18.8	19.3	0.8	0.53	0.13
ng/mL	(17.4, 18.6)	(18.2, 19.4)	(18.6, 20)	(0.6, 1.01)	(0.4, 0.67)	(0.1, 0.17)

Supplementary Table 2.9 Predicted 10-year fat mass trajectories for normal/underweight women at the 25th and 75th percentiles of each phthalate metabolite

		Predicted FM			Changes in FI	М
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ (T10 – T6)	Δ per year
	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
A (754) 254)	0.3	0.56	0.74	0.26	0.17	0.04
$\Delta (75 \text{in} - 25 \text{in})$	(-0.14, 0.75)	(0.08, 1.05)	(0.19, 1.29)	(0.07, 0.46)	(0.05, 0.3)	(0.01, 0.08)
МЕННР						
25th percentile: 6.85	17.5	18	18.3	0.46	0.31	0.08
ng/mL	(16.9, 18.1)	(17.3, 18.6)	(17.6, 19)	(0.23, 0.69)	(0.16, 0.46)	(0.04, 0.11)
75th percentile: 26.6	18.1	18.9	19.5	0.84	0.56	0.14
ng/mL	(17.5, 18.7)	(18.3, 19.5)	(18.8, 20.2)	(0.64, 1.04)	(0.43, 0.7)	(0.11, 0.17)
8	0.56	0.94	1.2	0.38	0.25	0.06
$\Delta (75 \text{th} - 25 \text{th})$	(0.11, 1.01)	(0.45, 1.43)	(0.64, 1.75)	(0.18, 0.58)	(0.12, 0.38)	(0.03, 0.1)
	(****,****)	(*****)	(****,***)	(0.00,000)	(***=,****)	(0.00, 0.1)
МЕОНР						
25th percentile: 4.19	17.6	18	183	0.45	03	0.08
ng/mI	(169 182)	(174 187)	(176.19)	(0.23, 0.68)	(0.15, 0.45)	(0.04, 0.11)
75th percentile: 16	18 1	18.9	19.5	0.85	0.15, 0.45)	0.14
ng/mI	(175 187)	(183 105)	(188, 202)	(0.64, 1.05)	(0.43, 0.7)	(0.11, 0.17)
IIg/IIIL	0.51	(10.5, 17.5)	(10.0, 20.2)	0.39	0.45, 0.7)	(0.11, 0.17)
Δ (75th – 25th)	(0.06, 0.95)	(0.41, 1.30)	(0.61, 1.71)	(0, 2, 0, 59)	(0.13, 0.30)	(0.03, 0.1)
	(0.00, 0.95)	(0.41, 1.57)	(0.01, 1.71)	(0.2, 0.5))	(0.15, 0.57)	(0.05, 0.1)
МЕСРР						
25.1 (1 0 42	175	10	10.4	0.51	0.24	0.00
25th percentile: 8.43	1/.5	18	18.4	0.51	0.34	0.08
ng/mL	(16.9, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.7, 19.1)	(0.28, 0.73)	(0.19, 0.49)	(0.05, 0.12)
/Sth percentile:	18.1	18.9	19.4	0.81	0.54	0.14
26.31 ng/mL	(17.5, 18.7)	(18.3, 19.5)	(18.8, 20.1)	(0.61, 1.01)	(0.41, 0.68)	(0.1, 0.17)
Δ (75th – 25th)	0.54	0.84	1.05	0.31	0.2	0.05
	(0.12, 0.95)	(0.39, 1.29)	(0.54, 1.55)	(0.13, 0.49)	(0.08, 0.33)	(0.02, 0.08)
ΣДЕНР						
25th paraantila, 0.00	17.6	19	18.4	0.48	0.22	0.08
25ui percenuie: 0.08	1/.0	10	10.4	0.40	(0.52)	(0.03)
75th percentile: 0.26	(10.9, 16.2)	(1/.4, 10./)	(1/.0, 19.1) 10.5	(0.20, 0.71)	(0.17, 0.47)	(0.04, 0.12)
/ Jul percentile: 0.26	10.1	10.7	19.3	(0.63)	(0.33)	(0.1, 0.17)
nmoi/mL	(1/.3, 18.0)	(18.3, 19.3)	(18.8, 20.1)	(0.03, 1.03)	(0.42, 0.09)	(0.1, 0.1/)
Δ (75th – 25th)	0.31	0.80	1.09	0.55	0.23	
	(0.08, 0.94)	(0.39, 1.32)	(0.56, 1.62)	(0.10, 0.54)	(0.11, 0.36)	(0.03, 0.09)

MBzP

	Predicted FM			Changes in FM		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ (T10 - T6)	Δ per year
	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg (95% CI)	kg/year (95% CI)
25th percentile: 4.66	17.6	18.1	18.4	0.47	0.31	0.08
ng/mL	(17, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.7, 19.1)	(0.24, 0.69)	(0.16, 0.46)	(0.04, 0.11)
75th percentile:	18.1	19	19.6	0.87	0.58	0.15
15.64 ng/mL	(17.5, 18.7)	(18.3, 19.6)	(18.9, 20.2)	(0.67, 1.08)	(0.44, 0.72)	(0.11, 0.18)
$\Lambda (75th - 25th)$	0.48	0.88	1.15	0.41	0.27	0.07
$\Delta (7501 - 2501)$	(0.01, 0.94)	(0.37, 1.39)	(0.58, 1.73)	(0.2, 0.61)	(0.14, 0.41)	(0.03, 0.1)
МСОР						
25th percentile: 2.37	17.6	18	18.4	0.49	0.33	0.08
ng/mL	(16.9, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.7, 19.1)	(0.27, 0.72)	(0.18, 0.48)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 6.63	18.1	18.9	19.5	0.83	0.55	0.14
ng/mL	(17.5, 18.7)	(18.3, 19.6)	(18.8, 20.2)	(0.63, 1.03)	(0.42, 0.69)	(0.1, 0.17)
	0.56	0.9	1.13	0.34	0.23	0.06
Δ (/5th – 25th)	(0.1, 1.01)	(0.4, 1.39)	(0.57, 1.68)	(0.15, 0.53)	(0.1, 0.36)	(0.02, 0.09)
MCNP						
25th percentile: 1.31	17.8	18.5	19	0.71	0.47	0.12
ng/mL	(17.2, 18.4)	(17.9, 19.2)	(18.3, 19.7)	(0.47, 0.94)	(0.32, 0.63)	(0.08, 0.16)
75th percentile: 4.07	17.9	18.6	19.1	0.7	0.47	0.12
ng/mL	(17.3, 18.5)	(18, 19.2)	(18.4, 19.8)	(0.5, 0.9)	(0.33, 0.6)	(0.08, 0.15)
A (754) 254)	0.11	0.11	0.11	0	0	0
$\Delta (75 \text{tn} - 25 \text{tn})$	(-0.32, 0.55)	(-0.37, 0.59)	(-0.44, 0.65)	(-0.19, 0.19)	(-0.13, 0.12)	(-0.03, 0.03)
МСРР						
25th percentile: 1.55	17.6	18.1	18.4	0.49	0.32	0.08
ng/mL	(17, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.7, 19.1)	(0.26, 0.71)	(0.17, 0.47)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 4.07	18.2	19	19.6	0.84	0.56	0.14
ng/mL	(17.6, 18.8)	(18.4, 19.7)	(18.9, 20.3)	(0.64, 1.05)	(0.43, 0.7)	(0.11, 0.17)
A (754) 254)	0.62	0.98	1.22	0.36	0.24	0.06
Δ (/3th – 23th)	(0.17, 1.07)	(0.49, 1.47)	(0.66, 1.78)	(0.16, 0.55)	(0.11, 0.37)	(0.03, 0.09)
∑HMW phthalates						
25th percentile: 0.04	17.6	18	18.3	0.46	0.31	0.08
nmol/mL	(16.9, 18.2)	(17.4, 18.7)	(17.6, 19.1)	(0.23, 0.69)	(0.15, 0.46)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 0.12	18.1	19	19.6	0.85	0.57	0.14
nmol/mL	(17.5, 18.7)	(18.4, 19.6)	(18.9, 20.3)	(0.65, 1.06)	(0.43, 0.7)	(0.11, 0.18)
A (754) 2541	0.58	0.97	1.24	0.39	0.26	0.07
$\Delta (75tn - 25th)$	(0.08, 1.08)	(0.43, 1.52)	(0.62, 1.85)	(0.18, 0.6)	(0.12, 0.4)	(0.03, 0.1)

 $^{1}\Sigma$ LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; Σ DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	Predicted BF%			Changes in BF%		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (Τ6 - Τ0)	Δ (T10 - T6)	Δ per year
	% or	% or	% or			
	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	
	point (95% CI)	percentage point/year (95% CI)				
MEP	· · ·		· · ·	· · · · ·	· · · ·	
25th percentile:	34.5	35	35.3	0.49	0.33	0.08
33.16 ng/mL	(33.7, 35.3)	(34.2, 35.8)	(34.5, 36.1)	(0.27, 0.71)	(0.18, 0.48)	(0.05, 0.12)
75th percentile:	35	35.7	36.2	0.75	0.5	0.12
148.83 ng/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35, 36.4)	(35.5, 37)	(0.55, 0.95)	(0.36, 0.63)	(0.09, 0.16)
A (7541- 2541-)	0.48	0.74	0.91	0.25	0.17	0.04
Δ (/5th – 25th)	(-0.09, 1.05)	(0.16, 1.31)	(0.3, 1.52)	(0.06, 0.45)	(0.04, 0.3)	(0.01, 0.07)
MnBP						
25th percentile:	34.7	35.2	35.6	0.5	0.33	0.08
10.42 ng/mL	(34, 35.5)	(34.5, 36)	(34.8, 36.3)	(0.28, 0.71)	(0.19, 0.48)	(0.05, 0.12)
75th percentile:	34.9	35.6	36.1	0.74	0.49	0.12
27.61 ng/mL	(34.2, 35.6)	(34.9, 36.3)	(35.4, 36.8)	(0.54, 0.94)	(0.36, 0.62)	(0.09, 0.16)
(75+h)	0.15	0.39	0.55	0.24	0.16	0.04
Δ (75th – 25th)	(-0.35, 0.64)	(-0.11, 0.89)	(0.02, 1.08)	(0.07, 0.42)	(0.05, 0.28)	(0.01, 0.07)
MiBP						
25th percentile: 1.5	34.7	35.3	35.7	0.59	0.39	0.1
ng/mL	(34, 35.5)	(34.6, 36.1)	(34.9, 36.5)	(0.38, 0.8)	(0.25, 0.54)	(0.06, 0.13)
75th percentile: 4.26	34.9	35.6	36	0.7	0.47	0.12
ng/mL	(34.2, 35.6)	(34.9, 36.3)	(35.3, 36.8)	(0.5, 0.91)	(0.33, 0.6)	(0.08, 0.15)
(75th 25th)	0.13	0.24	0.31	0.11	0.07	0.02
Δ (75th – 25th)	(-0.39, 0.65)	(-0.28, 0.76)	(-0.25, 0.88)	(-0.08, 0.3)	(-0.05, 0.2)	(-0.01, 0.05)
\sum LMW phthalates ¹						
25th percentile: 0.26	34.5	35	35.3	0.48	0.32	0.08
nmol/mL	(33.7, 35.3)	(34.2, 35.8)	(34.5, 36.1)	(0.26, 0.7)	(0.17, 0.46)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 0.94	35	35.7	36.2	0.75	0.5	0.12
nmol/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35, 36.4)	(35.5, 36.9)	(0.55, 0.95)	(0.37, 0.63)	(0.09, 0.16)

Supplementary Table 2.10 Predicted 10-year body fat percentage trajectories for normal/underweight women at the 25th and 75th percentiles of each phthalate metabolite

	Predicted BF%				Changes in B	F%
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ (T10 - T6)	Δ per year
	% or	% or	% or			
	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	
	point	point	point	point	point	percentage point/year
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
Δ (75th – 25th)	0.46	0.73	0.91	0.27	0.18	0.05
_ (, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	(-0.09, 1.01)	(0.18, 1.29)	(0.33, 1.5)	(0.09, 0.46)	(0.06, 0.31)	(0.01, 0.08)
менр						
25th percentile: 1.5	34.7	35.2	35.6	0.53	0.35	0.09
ng/mL	(33.9, 35.4)	(34.4, 36)	(34.8, 36.3)	(0.31, 0.75)	(0.21, 0.5)	(0.05, 0.13)
75th percentile: 6.04	34.9	35.6	36.1	0.72	0.48	0.12
ng/mL	(34.2, 35.6)	(34.9, 36.3)	(35.4, 36.8)	(0.52, 0.92)	(0.35, 0.62)	(0.09, 0.15)
A (7541 2541)	0.24	0.43	0.56	0.19	0.13	0.03
$\Delta (75 \text{tn} - 25 \text{tn})$	(-0.3, 0.78)	(-0.11, 0.97)	(-0.01, 1.14)	(0.01, 0.38)	(0, 0.25)	(0, 0.06)
МЕННР						
25th percentile: 6.85	34.5	35	353	0.47	0.31	0.08
ng/mL	(33, 8, 35, 3)	(342357)	(345 361)	(0.25, 0.69)	(0.16, 0.46)	(0.04, 0.11)
75th percentile: 26.6	35	35.8	363	0.76	0.5	0.13
ng/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35.1, 36.5)	(35.5, 37)	(0.56, 0.96)	(0.37, 0.64)	(0.09, 0.16)
	0.48	0.77	0.96	0.29	0.19	0.05
$\Delta (75th - 25th)$	(-0.06, 1.02)	(0.23, 1.31)	(0.38, 1.54)	(0.1, 0.48)	(0.07, 0.32)	(0.02, 0.08)
МЕОНР						
25th percentile: 4.19	34.6	35	353	0.45	03	0.08
ng/mL	(339353)	(343358)	(346361)	(0.23, 0.67)	(0.15, 0.45)	(0.04, 0.11)
75th percentile: 16	35	35.8	363	0.77	0.51	0.13
ng/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35.1, 36.5)	(35.5, 37)	(0.57, 0.96)	(0.38, 0.64)	(0.09, 0.16)
	0.4	0.72	0.93	0.31	0.21	0.05
$\Delta (75th - 25th)$	(-0.13, 0.94)	(0.18, 1.26)	(0.35, 1.5)	(0.12, 0.5)	(0.08, 0.33)	(0.02, 0.08)
МЕСРР						
25th percentile: 8.43	34.6	35.1	35.4	0.5	0.33	0.08
no/mI	(33.8, 35 3)	(34.3 35.8)	$(34.6 \ 36.2)$	(0.28, 0.72)	$(0.19 \ 0.48)$	$(0.05 \ 0.12)$
75th percentile:	35	35.7	36.2	0.74	0.49	0.12
26.31 ng/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35, 36.4)	(35.5, 37)	(0.54, 0.93)	(0.36, 0.62)	(0.09, 0.16)
	0.42	0.65	0.81	0.24	0.16	0.04
$\Delta (75th - 25th)$	(-0.08, 0.91)	(0.16, 1.15)	(0.28, 1.34)	(0.06, 0.41)	(0.04, 0.27)	(0.01, 0.07)
	. / /	~ ^ /		~ / /		× / /

	Predicted BF%			Changes in BF%		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ (Τ10 – Τ6)	Δ per year
	% or	% or	% or			
	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	
	point	point	point	point	point	percentage point/year
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
∑DEHP						
25th percentile: 0.08	34.6	35.1	35.4	0.48	0.32	0.08
nmol/mL	(33.8, 35.3)	(34.3, 35.8)	(34.6, 36.2)	(0.27, 0.7)	(0.18, 0.47)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 0.26	35	35.7	36.2	0.75	0.5	0.12
nmol/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35, 36.4)	(35.5, 37)	(0.55, 0.95)	(0.37, 0.63)	(0.09, 0.16)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.41	0.67	0.85	0.26	0.18	0.04
Δ (75th – 25th)	(-0.11, 0.93)	(0.16, 1.19)	(0.3, 1.4)	(0.08, 0.45)	(0.06, 0.3)	(0.01, 0.07)
MBzP						
25th percentile: 4.66	34.6	35	35.3	0.42	0.28	0.07
ng/mL	(33.9, 35.3)	(34.3, 35.7)	(34.5, 36.1)	(0.21, 0.64)	(0.14, 0.43)	(0.03, 0.11)
75th percentile:	35.1	35.9	36.4	0.81	0.54	0.14
15.64 ng/mL	(34.3, 35.8)	(35.2, 36.6)	(35.7, 37.2)	(0.61, 1.01)	(0.41, 0.68)	(0.1, 0.17)
A (754) 254)	0.48	0.87	1.13	0.39	0.26	0.06
Δ (/5th – 25th)	(-0.08, 1.04)	(0.31, 1.43)	(0.53, 1.73)	(0.19, 0.58)	(0.13, 0.39)	(0.03, 0.1)
МСОР						
25th percentile: 2.37	34.6	35.1	35.4	0.48	0.32	0.08
ng/mL	(33.9, 35.4)	(34.4, 35.8)	(34.6, 36.2)	(0.26, 0.7)	(0.17, 0.47)	(0.04, 0.12)
75th percentile: 6.63	35	35.7	36.2	0.75	0.5	0.13
ng/mL	(34.3, 35.7)	(35, 36.5)	(35.5, 37)	(0.55, 0.95)	(0.37, 0.63)	(0.09, 0.16)
A (754 054)	0.36	0.64	0.82	0.27	0.18	0.05
Δ (/5th – 25th)	(-0.18, 0.91)	(0.09, 1.19)	(0.24, 1.4)	(0.09, 0.46)	(0.06, 0.31)	(0.01, 0.08)
MCNP						
25th percentile: 1.31	34.8	35.5	35.9	0.67	0.44	0.11
ng/mL	(341355)	(347362)	(351367)	(0.44, 0.89)	(0.29, 0.59)	(0.07, 0.15)
75th percentile: 4 07	34.8	35 5	35.9	0.64	0.43	0.11
ng/mL	(34.1.35.6)	(34.8, 36.2)	(35.2. 36.7)	(0.45, 0.84)	(0.3, 0.56)	(0.07, 0.14)
ing iniz	0.05	0.03	0.02	-0.02	-0.01	0
$\Delta (75 \text{th} - 25 \text{th})$	(-0.47, 0.58)	(-0.5, 0.56)	(-0.55, 0.58)	(-0.2, 0.16)	(-0.13, 0.11)	(-0.03, 0.03)
МСРР						
25th percentile: 1.55	34 5	35	35 3	0.47	0.32	0.08
ng/mL	(33.8, 35.2)	(34.3, 35.7)	(34.6, 36.1)	(0.26, 0.69)	(0.17, 0.46)	(0.04, 0.12)

	Predicted BF%			Changes in BF%		
	$\mathbf{T} = 0$	T = 6	T = 10	Δ (T6 - T0)	Δ (Τ10 – Τ6)	Δ per year
	% or	% or	% or			
	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	percentage	
	point	point	point	point	point	percentage point/year
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
75th percentile: 4.07	35.2	35.9	36.4	0.77	0.51	0.13
ng/mL	(34.5, 35.9)	(35.2, 36.7)	(35.7, 37.2)	(0.57, 0.97)	(0.38, 0.64)	(0.09, 0.16)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.64	0.94	1.13	0.29	0.19	0.05
$\Delta (75 \text{m} - 25 \text{m})$	(0.1, 1.19)	(0.39, 1.48)	(0.55, 1.71)	(0.1, 0.48)	(0.07, 0.32)	(0.02, 0.08)
∑HMW phthalates						
25th percentile: 0.04	34.5	35	35.3	0.45	0.3	0.07
nmol/mL	(33.8, 35.2)	(34.2, 35.7)	(34.5, 36)	(0.22, 0.67)	(0.15, 0.45)	(0.04, 0.11)
75th percentile: 0.12	35.1	35.9	36.4	0.77	0.52	0.13
nmol/mL	(34.4, 35.8)	(35.2, 36.6)	(35.7, 37.2)	(0.57, 0.97)	(0.38, 0.65)	(0.1, 0.16)
Λ (75th 25th)	0.61	0.94	1.16	0.33	0.22	0.05
$\Delta (75 \text{th} - 25 \text{th})$	(0.01, 1.22)	(0.34, 1.54)	(0.52, 1.8)	(0.12, 0.53)	(0.08, 0.35)	(0.02, 0.09)

 $\sum LMW$ phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; $\sum DEHP$ = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; $\sum HMW$ phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration				
	Difference in body weight at baseline ¹	Difference in the five-ye (95%)	ar change in body weight CI) (kg)		
	(95% CI) (kg)	$T \le 3 years^2$	T > 3 years		
All women (N = 1290)					
MEP	0.44 (-0.11, 1.00)	0.04 (-0.26, 0.35)	-0.01 (-0.15, 0.13)		
MnBP	0.21 (-0.65, 1.07)	0.46 (-0.01, 0.93)	-0.00 (-0.22, 0.21)		
MiBP	$0.93 (0.07, 1.78)^3$	0.15 (-0.33, 0.62)	-0.03 (-0.25, 0.19)		
\sum LMW phthalates ⁴	0.48 (-0.18, 1.15)	0.11 (-0.26, 0.48)	-0.04 (-0.21, 0.13)		
MEHP	-0.17 (-0.76, 0.41)	-0.06 (-0.38, 0.26)	-0.00 (-0.15, 0.15)		
MEHHP	1.18 (0.56, 1.80)	-0.19 (-0.53, 0.15)	-0.07 (-0.23, 0.09)		
MEOHP	1.17 (0.54, 1.79)	-0.20 (-0.54, 0.15)	-0.06 (-0.22, 0.10)		
MECPP	1.56 (0.90, 2.22)	-0.29 (-0.65, 0.08)	-0.08 (-0.25, 0.09)		
∑DEHP	1.30 (0.65, 1.95)	-0.24 (-0.59, 0.12)	-0.07 (-0.24, 0.09)		
MBzP	1.47 (0.72, 2.22)	-0.30 (-0.71, 0.12)	-0.01 (-0.21, 0.18)		
МСОР	1.80 (1.07, 2.53)	-0.37 (-0.78, 0.04)	-0.11 (-0.30, 0.08)		
MCNP	1.95 (1.26, 2.64)	-0.07 (-0.45, 0.32)	-0.16 (-0.34, 0.02)		
МСРР	1.59 (0.64, 2.55)	0.01 (-0.52, 0.55)	-0.20 (-0.45, 0.05)		
Σ HMW phthalates	2.20 (1.31, 3.10)	-0.20 (-0.70, 0.30)	-0.15 (-0.38, 0.09)		
Normal/underweight (N = 471)					
MEP	0.13 (-0.18, 0.44)	0.25 (-0.08, 0.58)	0.05 (-0.10, 0.20)		
MnBP	-0.10 (-0.56, 0.35)	0.43 (-0.04, 0.90)	-0.07 (-0.29, 0.14)		
MiBP	-0.23 (-0.68, 0.23)	0.33 (-0.15, 0.81)	0.06 (-0.15, 0.28)		
∑LMW phthalates	0.12 (-0.26, 0.50)	0.38 (-0.03, 0.78)	0.02 (-0.16, 0.20)		
MEHP	0.19 (-0.12, 0.51)	0.11 (-0.23, 0.45)	-0.08 (-0.24, 0.07)		
МЕННР	0.25 (-0.08, 0.59)	0.11 (-0.24, 0.47)	0.01 (-0.15, 0.17)		
MEOHP	0.26 (-0.08, 0.60)	0.09 (-0.27, 0.45)	0.01 (-0.15, 0.18)		
MECPP	0.32 (-0.04, 0.68)	0.19 (-0.19, 0.58)	-0.01 (-0.19, 0.16)		
∑DEHP	0.29 (-0.07, 0.64)	0.13 (-0.24, 0.50)	-0.01 (-0.18, 0.16)		
MBzP	0.08 (-0.32, 0.48)	0.06 (-0.37, 0.49)	0.04 (-0.15, 0.24)		
МСОР	0.18 (-0.21, 0.56)	0.40 (-0.02, 0.81)	-0.11 (-0.29, 0.08)		
MCNP	0.34 (-0.04, 0.73)	0.31 (-0.11, 0.72)	-0.07 (-0.26, 0.11)		
МСРР	-0.15 (-0.66, 0.37)	0.43 (-0.11, 0.98)	-0.09 (-0.34, 0.15)		
Σ HMW phthalates	0.18 (-0.29, 0.66)	0.28 (-0.23, 0.80)	-0.09 (-0.32, 0.14)		
Overweight (N = 373)					
MEP	-0.05 (-0.44, 0.33)	0.26 (-0.23, 0.75)	-0.01 (-0.23, 0.20)		

Supplementary Table 2.11 Associations between phthalate metabolites in 2002/2003 and body weight

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration			
	Difference in body weight at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (kg)	Difference in the five-year change in body we (95% CI) (kg)		
	()5/0 CI) (Kg)	$T \le 3 years^2$	T > 3 years	
MnBP	-0.39 (-0.98, 0.20)	0.62 (-0.13, 1.36)	0.12 (-0.21, 0.44)	
MiBP	0.08 (-0.50, 0.67)	0.12 (-0.63, 0.86)	-0.01 (-0.34, 0.32)	
∑LMW phthalates	-0.19 (-0.65, 0.27)	0.37 (-0.22, 0.95)	-0.05 (-0.30, 0.21)	
MEHP	-0.02 (-0.44, 0.40)	-0.18 (-0.69, 0.34)	0.08 (-0.14, 0.31)	
МЕННР	0.04 (-0.41, 0.48)	-0.22 (-0.77, 0.34)	0.14 (-0.10, 0.39)	
MEOHP	0.07 (-0.38, 0.51)	-0.18 (-0.73, 0.38)	0.12 (-0.12, 0.37)	
MECPP	0.17 (-0.30, 0.64)	-0.21 (-0.80, 0.38)	0.18 (-0.08, 0.44)	
∑DEHP	0.10 (-0.37, 0.56)	-0.21 (-0.78, 0.37)	0.16 (-0.10, 0.41)	
MBzP	-0.51 (-1.01, -0.00)	-0.37 (-1.01, 0.27)	0.07 (-0.21, 0.35)	
МСОР	0.66 (0.13, 1.19)	-0.91 (-1.58, -0.24)	0.23 (-0.06, 0.53)	
MCNP	0.20 (-0.27, 0.68)	-0.19 (-0.78, 0.39)	0.26 (0.00, 0.51)	
МСРР	0.27 (-0.43, 0.97)	-0.56 (-1.43, 0.31)	0.04 (-0.34, 0.42)	
Σ HMW phthalates	0.03 (-0.60, 0.67)	-0.64 (-1.42, 0.14)	0.26 (-0.08, 0.60)	
Obese (N = 446)				
MEP	0.81 (-0.05, 1.67)	-0.26 (-0.94, 0.42)	-0.03 (-0.35, 0.30)	
MnBP	0.35 (-1.10, 1.80)	0.44 (-0.69, 1.58)	0.05 (-0.49, 0.60)	
MiBP	1.14 (-0.28, 2.56)	0.17 (-0.96, 1.30)	-0.09 (-0.63, 0.44)	
∑LMW phthalates	0.98 (-0.04, 2.00)	-0.25 (-1.07, 0.56)	-0.06 (-0.45, 0.32)	
MEHP	-0.25 (-1.17, 0.68)	-0.21 (-0.95, 0.52)	0.03 (-0.32, 0.38)	
МЕННР	0.84 (-0.15, 1.84)	-0.39 (-1.18, 0.40)	-0.20 (-0.58, 0.18)	
МЕОНР	0.89 (-0.10, 1.89)	-0.41 (-1.19, 0.38)	-0.16 (-0.53, 0.22)	
MECPP	1.18 (0.12, 2.24)	-0.73 (-1.57, 0.11)	-0.18 (-0.59, 0.22)	
∑DEHP	0.97 (-0.07, 2.01)	-0.54 (-1.36, 0.29)	-0.18 (-0.58, 0.21)	
MBzP	0.77 (-0.56, 2.10)	-0.30 (-1.33, 0.73)	0.04 (-0.46, 0.55)	
МСОР	1.56 (0.35, 2.77)	-0.56 (-1.51, 0.38)	-0.23 (-0.68, 0.22)	
MCNP	2.43 (1.34, 3.53)	-0.24 (-1.13, 0.64)	-0.49 (-0.92, -0.07)	
МСРР	1.98 (0.44, 3.52)	0.20 (-1.02, 1.43)	-0.34 (-0.93, 0.26)	
\sum HMW phthalates	2.10 (0.58, 3.62)	-0.02 (-1.23, 1.18)	-0.37 (-0.96, 0.22)	

¹ For each phthalate metabolite, difference in body weight at baseline and differences in the rates of change in body weight were estimated from a mixed effects model that predicted body weight with the metabolite in 2002/2003 (log₂-transformed), linear spline for time, and the interaction between the metabolite and both terms for time. This model was additionally adjusted for age at baseline (2002/2003), race/ethnicity, the interaction between race/ethnicity and both terms for time, site, education level, daily dietary energy intake at baseline, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, menopausal status, and use of hormone therapy. Random effects for intercept and both terms for time were also included. Models were run for all women and by baseline obesity status.

 2 "T \leq 3 years" means "within the first three years of follow-up". "T > 3 years" means "after the first three years of follow-up". ³ Bold: p-value < 0.05.

 $^{4}\Sigma$ LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; Σ DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration				
	Difference in fat mass at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (kg)	Difference in the five-yea change in fat mass (95% CI) (kg)			
All women (N = 1254)					
MEP	$0.35 (0.02, 0.68)^2$	0.00 (-0.07, 0.08)			
MnBP	0.29 (-0.23, 0.81)	0.05 (-0.07, 0.17)			
MiBP	0.56 (0.05, 1.08)	0.02 (-0.11, 0.14)			
\sum LMW phthalates ³	0.42 (0.02, 0.82)	-0.01 (-0.10, 0.08)			
MEHP	-0.20 (-0.55, 0.16)	-0.00 (-0.08, 0.08)			
MEHHP	0.58 (0.21, 0.96)	-0.05 (-0.14, 0.04)			
MEOHP	0.57 (0.20, 0.95)	-0.05 (-0.13, 0.04)			
MECPP	0.79 (0.39, 1.19)	-0.07 (-0.17, 0.02)			
∑DEHP	0.64 (0.24, 1.03)	-0.06 (-0.15, 0.04)			
MBzP	1.03 (0.58, 1.48)	-0.04 (-0.15, 0.06)			
МСОР	0.89 (0.45, 1.33)	-0.06 (-0.17, 0.04)			
MCNP	0.97 (0.55, 1.38)	-0.01 (-0.10, 0.09)			
MCPP	0.72 (0.15, 1.30)	-0.02 (-0.15, 0.12)			
\sum HMW phthalates	1.37 (0.83, 1.90)	-0.06 (-0.19, 0.07)			
Normal/underweight (N = 463)					
MEP	0.18 (-0.03, 0.39)	0.11 (0.02, 0.20)			
MnBP	0.04 (-0.27, 0.34)	0.07 (-0.07, 0.21)			
MiBP	-0.19 (-0.50, 0.12)	0.16 (0.02, 0.30)			
\sum LMW phthalates	0.20 (-0.06, 0.46)	0.14 (0.02, 0.25)			
MEHP	0.03 (-0.19, 0.25)	0.05 (-0.05, 0.15)			
MEHHP	0.08 (-0.15, 0.31)	0.10 (-0.01, 0.20)			
MEOHP	0.06 (-0.17, 0.29)	0.10 (-0.01, 0.21)			
MECPP	0.11 (-0.13, 0.36)	0.10 (-0.02, 0.21)			
∑DEHP	0.09 (-0.15, 0.33)	0.10 (-0.01, 0.21)			
MBzP	0.26 (-0.01, 0.53)	0.09 (-0.04, 0.21)			
МСОР	0.18 (-0.09, 0.44)	0.05 (-0.07, 0.16)			
MCNP	0.17 (-0.09, 0.44)	0.10 (-0.02, 0.22)			
MCPP	0.03 (-0.32, 0.37)	0.11 (-0.05, 0.26)			
\sum HMW phthalates	0.29 (-0.03, 0.62)	0.08 (-0.07, 0.22)			
Overweight (N = 364)					
MEP	0.12 (-0.14, 0.37)	0.02(-0.10, 0.13)			

Supplementary Table 2.12 Associations between phthalate metabolites in 2002/2003 and fat mass

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration				
	Difference in fat mass at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (kg)	Difference in the five-year change in fat mass (95% CI) (kg)			
MnBP	-0.20 (-0.58, 0.19)	0.11 (-0.07, 0.30)			
MiBP	-0.04 (-0.43, 0.34)	0.03 (-0.16, 0.22)			
∑LMW phthalates	0.07 (-0.23, 0.38)	0.00 (-0.14, 0.14)			
MEHP	-0.27 (-0.54, 0.00)	0.01 (-0.12, 0.13)			
MEHHP	-0.26 (-0.55, 0.03)	0.05 (-0.08, 0.18)			
MEOHP	-0.22 (-0.51, 0.07)	0.04 (-0.09, 0.18)			
MECPP	-0.19 (-0.49, 0.12)	0.07 (-0.07, 0.21)			
∑DEHP	-0.23 (-0.53, 0.07)	0.06 (-0.09, 0.20)			
MBzP	-0.19 (-0.53, 0.15)	-0.03 (-0.19, 0.13)			
МСОР	0.02 (-0.33, 0.38)	0.04 (-0.13, 0.21)			
MCNP	0.03 (-0.29, 0.34)	0.17 (0.03, 0.31)			
МСРР	0.00 (-0.45, 0.46)	0.02 (-0.20, 0.23)			
∑HMW phthalates	-0.06 (-0.48, 0.36)	0.08 (-0.11, 0.27)			
Obese (N = 427)					
MEP	0.57 (0.08, 1.06)	-0.06 (-0.22, 0.10)			
MnBP	0.41 (-0.44, 1.26)	0.05 (-0.25, 0.35)			
MiBP	0.81 (-0.02, 1.63)	-0.07 (-0.35, 0.22)			
∑LMW phthalates	0.70 (0.12, 1.29)	-0.08 (-0.27, 0.12)			
MEHP	-0.15 (-0.70, 0.40)	-0.02 (-0.21, 0.17)			
MEHHP	0.47 (-0.12, 1.06)	-0.18 (-0.38, 0.03)			
MEOHP	0.51 (-0.08, 1.10)	-0.17 (-0.37, 0.04)			
MECPP	0.63 (-0.00, 1.25)	-0.24 (-0.46, -0.02)			
∑DEHP	0.53 (-0.09, 1.15)	-0.20 (-0.41, 0.02)			
	0.57 (0.00, 1.04)				
MBZP	0.57 (-0.20, 1.34)	0.01 (-0.26, 0.28)			
мсор	0.52 (-0.18, 1.23)	-0.11(-0.35, 0.14)			
MCNP	1.18 (0.55, 1.81)	-0.19(-0.41, 0.03)			
	0.09 (-0.22, 1.00)	-0.04(-0.30, 0.27)			
∑HIVIW pnthalates	1.25 (0.38, 2.13)	-0.11 (-0.42, 0.20)			

¹ For each phthalate metabolite, difference at baseline and difference in rate of change were estimated from a mixed effects model that predicted fat mass with the metabolite in 2002/2003 (log₂-transformed), time, and their interaction. This model was additionally adjusted for age at baseline (2002/2003), race/ethnicity, site, the interaction between time and site, education level, daily dietary energy intake at baseline, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, menopausal status, and use of hormone therapy. Random effects for intercept and time were also included. Models were run for all women and by baseline obesity status. ² Bold: p-value < 0.05.

³ \sum LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration	
	Difference in body fat percentage at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (Percentage point)	Difference in the five-year change in body fat percentage (95% CI) (Percentage point)
All women (N = 1254)		
MEP	$0.28 (0.08, 0.48)^2$	0.02 (-0.03, 0.07)
MnBP	0.29 (-0.03, 0.60)	0.03 (-0.06, 0.11)
MiBP	0.18 (-0.13, 0.49)	0.04 (-0.04, 0.12)
\sum LMW phthalates ³	0.35 (0.11, 0.59)	0.02 (-0.04, 0.08)
MEHP	-0.17 (-0.39, 0.04)	0.02 (-0.03, 0.08)
MEHHP	0.21 (-0.02, 0.44)	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.05)
MEOHP	0.20 (-0.03, 0.42)	-0.01 (-0.07, 0.05)
MECPP	0.30 (0.06, 0.54)	-0.02 (-0.09, 0.04)
∑DEHP	0.23 (-0.01, 0.46)	-0.02 (-0.08, 0.05)
MBzP	0.65 (0.38, 0.92)	-0.03 (-0.10, 0.04)
МСОР	0.39 (0.12, 0.65)	-0.02 (-0.09, 0.05)
MCNP	0.34 (0.09, 0.59)	0.04 (-0.03, 0.10)
MCPP	0.30 (-0.04, 0.65)	0.00 (-0.09, 0.09)
Σ HMW phthalates	0.69 (0.37, 1.01)	-0.03 (-0.11, 0.06)
Normal/underweight (N = 463)		
MEP	0.23 (-0.04, 0.50)	0.09 (-0.00, 0.18)
MnBP	0.07 (-0.33, 0.46)	0.05 (-0.08, 0.18)
MiBP	-0.23 (-0.63, 0.16)	0.16 (0.02, 0.30)
\sum LMW phthalates	0.27 (-0.06, 0.60)	0.11 (-0.00, 0.22)
MEHP	-0.08 (-0.36, 0.20)	0.05 (-0.05, 0.15)
MEHHP	0.00 (-0.29, 0.29)	0.07 (-0.03, 0.18)
MEOHP	-0.04 (-0.33, 0.26)	0.08 (-0.03, 0.18)
MECPP	-0.01 (-0.33, 0.31)	0.07 (-0.04, 0.18)
∑DEHP	-0.02 (-0.33, 0.29)	0.07 (-0.04, 0.18)
MBzP	0.39 (0.05, 0.74)	0.05 (-0.08, 0.17)
МСОР	0.14 (-0.20, 0.48)	0.02 (-0.09, 0.14)
MCNP	0.01 (-0.33, 0.34)	0.11 (-0.00, 0.22)
MCPP	0.03 (-0.41, 0.47)	0.07 (-0.08, 0.22)
\sum HMW phthalates	0.35 (-0.06, 0.76)	0.03 (-0.11, 0.18)
Overweight (N = 364)		
MEP	0.16(-0.07, 0.39)	0.01(-0.08, 0.09)

Supplementary Table 2.13 Associations between phthalate metabolites in 2002/2003 and body fat percentage

	For each doubling of metabolite concentration	
	Difference in body fat percentage at baseline ¹ (95% CI) (Percentage point)	Difference in the five-year change in body fat percentage (95% CI) (Percentage point)
MnBP	-0.14 (-0.49, 0.22)	0.05 (-0.09, 0.18)
MiBP	-0.14 (-0.50, 0.21)	-0.01 (-0.15, 0.13)
\sum LMW phthalates	0.15 (-0.13, 0.43)	-0.00 (-0.10, 0.10)
MEHP	-0.37 (-0.61, -0.12)	0.02 (-0.08, 0.11)
MEHHP	-0.36 (-0.63, -0.10)	0.03 (-0.07, 0.13)
MEOHP	-0.32 (-0.59, -0.06)	0.02 (-0.08, 0.12)
MECPP	-0.31 (-0.59, -0.03)	0.04 (-0.07, 0.14)
∑DEHP	-0.35 (-0.63, -0.08)	0.03 (-0.07, 0.13)
MBzP	-0.03 (-0.34, 0.28)	-0.04 (-0.16, 0.08)
МСОР	-0.19 (-0.51, 0.14)	0.02 (-0.10, 0.14)
MCNP	0.01 (-0.28, 0.29)	0.13 (0.03, 0.23)
MCPP	-0.06 (-0.48, 0.36)	0.04 (-0.12, 0.19)
\sum HMW phthalates	-0.10 (-0.48, 0.29)	0.06 (-0.08, 0.20)
Obese (N = 427)		
MEP	0.32 (0.09, 0.55)	-0.02 (-0.09, 0.06)
MnBP	0.53 (0.13, 0.93)	0.01 (-0.13, 0.16)
MiBP	0.38 (-0.01, 0.77)	-0.01 (-0.15, 0.13)
\sum LMW phthalates	0.43 (0.15, 0.70)	-0.02 (-0.11, 0.07)
MEHP	0.03 (-0.23, 0.30)	0.02 (-0.07, 0.11)
MEHHP	0.03(-0.05, 0.50)	-0.08 (-0.18, 0.02)
MEOHP	0.25(0.03, 0.51) 0.26(-0.02, 0.54)	-0.07 (-0.17, 0.02)
MECPP	0.31 (0.01, 0.61)	-0.10(-0.21, 0.00)
∑DEHP	0.27 (-0.03, 0.56)	-0.09(-0.19, 0.02)
MBzP	0.30 (-0.06, 0.67)	-0.00 (-0.13, 0.13)
МСОР	0.18 (-0.16, 0.51)	-0.01 (-0.13, 0.11)
MCNP	0.26 (-0.05, 0.56)	-0.08 (-0.19, 0.02)
MCPP	0.25 (-0.18, 0.69)	-0.05 (-0.21, 0.10)
\sum HMW phthalates	0.46 (0.04, 0.88)	-0.05 (-0.20, 0.10)

¹ For each phthalate metabolite, difference at baseline and difference in rate of change were estimated from a mixed effects model that predicted percent body fat with the metabolite in 2002/2003 (log₂-transformed), time, and their interaction. This model was additionally adjusted for age at baseline (2002/2003), race/ethnicity, site, the interaction between time and site, education level, daily dietary energy intake at baseline, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, menopausal status, and use of hormone therapy. Random effects for intercept and time were also included. Models were run for all women and by baseline obesity status. ² Bold: p-value < 0.05.

³ \sum LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

Chapter 3 Phthalates and Adipokines in Midlife Women: A Cross-sectional Study in the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN)

3.1 Abstract

Background

Phthalates are associated with obesity and its metabolic complications, but the mechanisms are not well-understood. We examined if phthalate exposure was associated with adverse adipokine profiles, a potential mechanism of metabolic disturbance.

Methods

In 1250 midlife women in the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN), we measured 11 phthalate metabolites in spot urine samples and leptin and high-molecular-weight (HMW) adiponectin in fasting blood samples from 2002/2003. We used linear regression to examine the association between each hydration-adjusted metabolite and log-transformed leptin, HMW adiponectin, and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio, adjusting for demographic, lifestyle, and menopause-related factors. Additionally, we used Bayesian kernel machine regression (BKMR) to examine the joint associations between the phthalate metabolite mixture and adipokines.

Results

In single-pollutant models adjusted for all covariates except body mass index (BMI), most phthalate metabolites were positively associated with leptin. Mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP) was positively associated with HMW adiponectin and inversely associated with the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio. Adjustment for BMI attenuated all associations with leptin, with statistically significant linear trends remaining for mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate only. MEHP remained robustly associated with higher HMW adiponectin and a lower leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio after BMI adjustment. Compared to the 1st quartile, the 2nd to 4th quartiles of MEHP were associated with -16.9% (95% confidence interval (CI): -29.1, -2.6), -24.0% (-35.2, -10.8), and -17.7% (-30.2, -3.1) lower leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio. BKMR revealed a statistically significant, positive association between the phthalate metabolite mixture and HMW adiponectin and identified MEHP as the most important metabolite.

Conclusions

Phthalates were positively associated with leptin, but the associations were attenuated with BMI adjustment. MEHP was associated with higher HMW adiponectin and a lower leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio regardless of BMI adjustment, suggesting a more beneficial adipokine profile. The apparent difference between these findings and phthalates' associations with metabolic diseases calls for further investigations on phthalates' potential metabolism-disrupting mechanisms.

3.2 Introduction

Over the past century, the prevalence of obesity and its cardiometabolic complications has increased dramatically (1,2). This increase has coincided with the widespread use of many synthetic chemicals in industry and commerce, leading to the hypothesis that synthetic chemicals may cause obesity and related metabolic disorders (3,4).

Phthalates, di-esters of 1,2-benzenedicarboxylic acid, are among the chemicals hypothesized to cause obesity and metabolic diseases. Phthalates have been used as additives in numerous industrial and consumer products since the 1930s (5), including shampoo, fragrance, nail polish, and various polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plastic applications such as plastic food packaging, factory conveyor belts, building materials, wires and cables, and some medical devices (6). Widespread exposure to phthalates occurs through ingesting food contaminated during processing, handling, or storage (7,8). Dermal absorption is also an important route of exposure to phthalates in personal care products (9).

Multiple epidemiologic studies have linked phthalate exposure to obesity, metabolic syndrome, and diabetes (10,11), but the mechanisms by which phthalates may cause metabolic disturbance are not fully understood. One hypothesized mechanism is that phthalate exposure may alter levels of leptin and adiponectin, two major adipokines that regulate energy and nutrient metabolism (12). Leptin is proinflammatory, and higher levels of leptin are associated with adipose tissue inflammation (13), insulin resistance (14,15), and diabetes (16). Adiponectin is anti-inflammatory, and higher levels of adiponectin are associated with increased insulin sensitivity (13,17) and reduced risk of diabetes (18). High-molecular-weight (HMW) adiponectin is the most biologically active form of adiponectin (13). Because adipose tissue secretes both adipokines at

the same time, the ratio of leptin to adiponectin reflects the balance of proinflammatory and antiinflammatory processes and has been suggested as a marker of adipose tissue dysfunction (19,20). In a Taiwanese cohort, the ratio of leptin to adiponectin predicts insulin resistance more accurately than either adipokine alone (21).

In rodents, ingestion of di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) for 4-10 weeks resulted in nonmonotonic increases in the expression of leptin mRNA in fat tissues (22,23), increases in leptin levels in blood (22,24), and decreases in adiponectin levels in blood (25). Data in humans are limited. Only two studies have examined phthalates and leptin or adiponectin in adults. These studies reported largely null findings (26) or results that contradicted those in animals (26,27). Both studies were conducted in Asia among either predominantly normal-weight women (26) or people with diabetes (27), so these studies' generalizability to adults under other social context and with other health status is unknown. In this study, we aimed to address these knowledge gaps by examining phthalates and leptin, HMW adiponectin, and their ratio in a multi-ethnic sample of women in the United States. We hypothesized that phthalate exposure would be associated with higher levels of leptin, lower levels of HMW adiponectin, and a higher ratio between the two.

3.3 Methods

3.3.1 Study population

Participants were identified from the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN). SWAN is an ongoing longitudinal study of women's health in midlife. This cohort study was initiated in 1996/1997. Women from seven study sites (Oakland, CA, Los Angeles, CA, Chicago, IL, Detroit-area, MI, Pittsburgh, PA, Boston, MA and Newark, NJ) were recruited and

followed nearly annually ever since. At the time of cohort inception, eligibility criteria include 1) self-identifying as White, Black, Chinese, Japanese, or Hispanic, 2) aged between 42 and 52 years, 3) having an intact uterus, at least one ovary, and at least one menstrual period in the past 3 months, and 4) not having used any exogeneous reproductive hormone in the past 3 months. A total of 3302 women met those eligibility criteria and participated in SWAN.

The SWAN Multi-pollutant Study (SWAN-MPS) is an ancillary study that selected SWAN participants for environmental chemical exposure assessments using banked biospecimens from the 1999/2000 and 2002/2003 study visits. Of the 2694 women still active in SWAN in 1999/2000, SWAN-MPS excluded all women from Chicago and Newark (n = 646) because these sites did not collect urine samples necessary for environmental exposure assessments. Further, SWAN-MPS excluded 648 women because they did not have enough blood or urine samples for environmental exposure assessments. Thus, SWAN-MPS included 1400 women from Oakland, CA, Los Angeles, CA, Detroit-area, MI, Pittsburgh, PA, and Boston, MA with adequate biospecimen sample volumes.

This analysis was based on SWAN-MPS participants who had concurrent measures of phthalate metabolites and adipokines in the 2002/2003 visit. Of the 1400 women, we first excluded 13 women missing phthalate metabolite data in 2002/2003. Next, we excluded 30 women with missing data on urinary creatinine or its predictors (age, race/ethnicity, height, body mass index (BMI), and diabetes) which were used to account for hydration. Further, we excluded 20 women missing leptin and HMW adiponectin data. Finally, we excluded 87 women with missing data in key covariates including education, menopausal status, hormone therapy (HT) use, physical activity, smoking, and dietary energy intake. The final analytic sample included 1250 women who had complete data in phthalate metabolites, covariates, and at least one adipokine.

All SWAN and SWAN-MPS study protocols have been approved by institutional review boards. SWAN participants provided written informed consent to participate in the study.

3.3.2 Phthalate metabolites

In 2002/2003, women provided spot urine samples in polyethylene tubes at in-person visits. The samples were transferred to -80 °C freezers for long-term storage. In 2017/2018, urine samples were thawed, and phthalate metabolites were measured using on-line solid phase extraction (SPE) coupled to high-performance liquid chromatography-isotope dilution tandem mass spectroscopy (HPLC-MS). We measured 12 phthalate metabolites: mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP), mono-n-butyl phthalate (MnBP), mono-isobutyl phthalate (MiBP), mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP), mono(2-ethyl-5-hydroxyhexyl) phthalate (MEHHP), mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP), mono(2-ethyl-5-carboxypentyl) phthalate (MECPP), monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP), mono-isononyl phthalate (MiNP), mono-carboxyoctyl phthalate (MCOP), mono-carboxyisononyl phthalate (MCNP), and mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate (MCPP). The parents of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP are frequently added to personal care products as solvents and fixatives (28,29). MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP are all metabolites of DEHP, the first commercially successful phthalate and one of the most widely used phthalates in PVC products (5). The parents of the other phthalate metabolites are also commonly used as PVC plasticizers (7). All phthalate metabolites examined have been national biomonitoring priorities since the early 2000s (30). The coefficient of variation (CV) of metabolite standards ranged from an average of 4% for MEHP to 19% for MCOP. We excluded MiNP from all analyses because it was detected in less than 1% of urine samples.

3.3.3 Adipokines

Adipokines were measured for all SWAN participants only at the 2002/2003 visit. All blood samples were collected after an overnight fast. Commercially available colorimetric enzyme immunoassays were used to measure leptin and HMW adiponectin in blood samples (Millipore, St. Charles, MO). Each sample was measured in duplicate. The CV of each duplicate measurement, averaged across all women, was 4.0% for leptin and 8.1% for HMW adiponectin. For this analysis, the mean of each duplicate was used. The ratio of the two adipokines was calculated as "leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio = leptin / HMW adiponectin (ng/µg)".

3.3.4 Other variables

Urinary creatinine was measured with a Cobas Mira analyzer (Horiba ABX, Montpellier, France). Age was calculated based on follow-up visit date and date of birth. Race/ethnicity (White, Black, Chinese, Japanese) and education (high school or less, some college, college degree, and postgraduate studies) were self-reported at enrollment in SWAN in 1996/1997. Smoking status (never, past, current) in 2002/2003 was self-reported. Non-occupational physical activity was measured with an index derived from the Kaiser Physical Activity Survey (31). Dietary energy intake (kcal/day) was calculated from a modified Block Food Frequency Questionnaire (FFQ) administered in 2001/2002 (32). Current use of hormone therapy (HT) (Yes, No) was self-reported in 2002/2003. Menopausal status (pre- or peri- menopausal, natural/surgical menopause, unknown due to hormone therapy use) was determined based upon self-reported bleeding patterns, selfreported history of gynecological surgeries, and self-reported use of HT in 2002/2003. Body weight was measured with a scale, and height was measured with a stadiometer. BMI was calculated as body weight (kg)/height (m²). Obesity was defined with BMI based on race/ethnicspecific cut-points (33). For White and Black women, normal/underweight was defined as BMI < 25 kg/m², overweight as 25 kg/m² \leq BMI \leq 30 kg/m², and obese as BMI \geq 30 kg/m². For Chinese and Japanese women, normal/underweight was defined as BMI < 23 kg/m², overweight as 23 kg/m² \leq BMI < 27 kg/m², and obese as BMI \geq 27 kg/m². Diabetes was defined as self-reported doctor's diagnosis of diabetes, self-reported use of anti-diabetic medications, or having a fasting glucose value of 126 mg/dL or greater.

3.3.5 Statistical methods

To facilitate log₂-transformation, four MEHP, one MCOP, and three MCPP concentrations that were zero or negative were replaced by each metabolite's median concentration below its limit of detection. All other metabolite concentrations were used as output by the assay. All metabolite concentrations were then adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method (34). Briefly, each metabolite concentration was divided by the ratio of observed to predicted urinary creatinine. Predictors of creatinine included age, race/ethnicity, height, BMI, and diabetes. We obtained descriptive statistics of the study population (median (1st and 3rd quartiles) for continuous variables; count (%) for categorical variables). We also obtained the median (1st and 3rd quartiles) of each hydration-adjusted phthalate metabolite and adipokine, overall and by covariates. The medians of each phthalate metabolite and adipokine across covariate levels were compared with Kruskal-Wallis tests. Correlation between phthalate metabolites was described with Spearman correlation coefficients.

In single-pollutant analyses, we fit two models for each adipokine and phthalate metabolite combination. Model 1 was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, study site, education level, menopausal status, current use of HT, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. Model 2 was additionally adjusted for BMI. We fit these two models to examine the impact of BMI adjustment on the associations between phthalates and adipokines. Because phthalates have been associated with higher BMI and body weight gain (35), and BMI is one of the most important

determinants of leptin and HMW adiponectin (13), adjusting for BMI may lead to underestimation of the associations between phthalates and adipokines. In these models, adipokines were logtransformed. Phthalate metabolites were fitted as quartiles because preliminary analyses with generalized additive models (GAM) indicated that the associations between some metabolites and log adipokines were not linear (**Supplementary Figure 3.1**). In Model 2, BMI was fitted with a natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles to accommodate the non-linear associations between BMI and adipokines as discovered in preliminary analyses with GAMs (**Supplementary Figure 3.1**). For each model, we also obtained the p-value for linear trend for each metabolite by replacing the quartile indicator with each quartile's median and fitting that as a continuous variable.

In multi-pollutant analyses, we log₂-transformed all phthalate metabolite concentrations. We then standardized all log₂ phthalate metabolite concentrations and all continuous covariates. Bayesian kernel machine regression (BKMR) with hierarchical variable selection (36) was used to examine the joint association between all phthalate metabolites and each log-transformed adipokine. The BKMR models included the same set of covariates as Model 2 in single-pollutant analyses. We grouped the four DEHP metabolites together for hierarchical variable selection because they came from the same parent and were much more highly correlated with each other (Spearman correlation coefficient > 0.75) than with the other metabolites. All other metabolites were selected individually because they have different parents and were correlated with each other to approximately the same degree. To fit the BKMR models, we ran four parallel Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) chains with 125,000 iterations per chain for leptin and HMW adiponectin and 275,000 iterations per chain for the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio. More iterations were run for the leptin:HMW adiponectin because more iterations were required to achieve model

convergence. Model convergence was assessed with Gelman's Rhat and trace plots. The first half of each chain was used for burn-in. Posterior inferences were based on all chains combined.

From the BKMR models, we obtained estimates for the joint associations between phthalate metabolites and each adipokine. The joint association was defined as the percent difference in the outcome comparing when all metabolites were at a particular percentile to when all of them were at their 50th percentile (37,38). In addition, we obtained the group and conditional posterior inclusion probabilities (PIP) of each metabolite. The PIPs are a measure of the importance of each metabolite in terms of its contribution to the mixture's joint association with an outcome (36). There were group and conditional PIPs because DEHP metabolites were first selected as a group. If the group was selected, metabolites within this group were then selected on an individual basis (36,37). For metabolites that were selected individually, each metabolite essentially constituted its own group, so that the group PIPs represented each metabolite's importance, and the conditional PIPs always equaled to 1. Finally, we obtained individual doseresponse curves between each metabolite and each outcome from the BKMR models to see if they were consistent with results from single-pollutant analyses. Because all metabolites were considered simultaneously in the BKMR models, these dose-response curves were adjusted for confounding by the other metabolites.

We conducted four sensitivity analyses for the single-pollutant models. First, we additionally adjusted Model 2 for total intake frequency of food items potentially associated with phthalates to evaluate potential residual confounding by diet quality. These food items included red meat, poultry, liver, processed meat, dairy, margarine, refined grains, salty snacks, desserts, meat substitutes, pizza, salad dressing, and salsa (8,39–44). Second, we additionally adjusted Model 2 for methyl paraben to evaluate potential confounding by parabens. Parabens are

preservatives added to personal care products often at the same time as phthalates and may also have metabolic effects (45). Third, we conducted stratified analyses by race/ethnicity to explore potential effect modification by race/ethnicity. Lastly, because previous studies showed differences in the association between phthalate metabolites and leptin or adiponectin by obesity status (26,27), we stratified our analyses by obesity status. We did not repeat these analyses with BKMR because their results were similar to the main analyses (sensitivity analyses #1 and #2), or they were exploratory in nature (sensitivity analyses #3 and #4). Statistical analyses were conducted in R version 4.1.0 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria). The packages "bkmrhat" (46) and "bkmr" (47) were used to fit BKMR models. A two-sided p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3.4 Results

Participants had a median age of 52.4 years (1st quartile (Q1), 3rd quartile (Q3): 50.4, 54.5) (**Table 3.1**). Approximately half of the participants were White, 19.4% Black, 12.3% Chinese, and 15.8% Japanese. Approximately half of the participants had a college degree or higher. Almost half of the participants (47.3%) were post-menopausal. The medians of leptin, HMW adiponectin, and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio were 19.30 ng/mL (Q1, Q3: 10.51, 34.32), 5.88 µg/mL (Q1, Q3: 3.26, 9.73), and 3.43 ng/µg (Q1, Q3: 1.28, 8.81), respectively.

The frequency of detection of phthalate metabolites ranged from 82.2% for MEHP to 100% for MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP (**Table 3.2**). The median concentrations of phthalate metabolites ranged from 1.54 ng/mL (Q1, Q3: 0.99, 2.32) for MCPP to 56.73 ng/mL (Q1, Q3: 24.49, 149.95) for MEP. Younger age, being black, having lower levels of education, past or

current smoking, and being overweight or obese were generally associated with higher urinary concentrations of phthalate metabolites (**Supplementary Tables S3.2-S3.4**).

3.4.1 Leptin

In single-pollutant models not adjusted for BMI, higher levels of 7 of the 11 phthalate metabolites including MEHHP, MEOHP, MECPP, MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP were associated with significantly higher levels of leptin (p-values for linear trend <0.05) (Model 1, Figure 3.1 and Supplementary Table 3.5). Some quartiles of three additional phthalate metabolites including MEP, MnBP, and MiBP were also associated with significantly higher levels of leptin, although there were no statistically significant linear trends. MEHP was not associated with leptin. Upon BMI adjustment, the overall shape of the association between each metabolite and leptin remained similar (Model 2, Figure 3.1 and Supplementary Table 3.5). However, BMI adjustment substantially attenuated the associations between phthalate metabolites and leptin. Compared to the 1st quartile, the 2nd to 4th quartiles of each metabolite were associated with no more than 11% higher concentrations of leptin, with most differences being statistically nonsignificant. In fully-adjusted models, a statistically significant linear trend was observed for MEOHP only (p-value for linear trend = 0.025), while the p-values for linear trend were borderline significant for two other DEHP metabolites (p-value for trend = 0.073 for MEHHP and 0.062 for MECPP).BKMR revealed statistically non-significant increases in leptin with increasing phthalate metabolite mixture (Figure 3.2, Panel A) and identified MCPP as the main contributor to the mixture's effect (group PIP = 0.43) ((Figure 3.2, Panel B). The dose-response relationship between MCPP and leptin was potentially non-linear (Supplementary Figure 3.3).

3.4.2 HMW adiponectin

In single-pollutant models not adjusted for BMI, few phthalate metabolites were associated with HMW adjoonectin (Model 1, **Figure 3.3** and **Supplementary Table 3.6**). One notable exception was MEHP, where the 2nd to 4th quartiles were associated with 20.0% (95% CI: 5.3, 36.6), 28.6% (95% CI: 12.9, 46.7), and 26.9 % (95% CI: 11.0, 45.1) higher concentrations of HMW adjoonectin, respectively. These associations remained similar after BMI adjustment (Model 2, **Figure 3.3** and **Supplementary Table 3.6**). In final models, no metabolites were significantly associated with HMW adjoonectin, except for MEHP. BKMR revealed significant increases in HMW adjoonectin with increasing phthalate metabolite mixture (**Figure 3.4**, Panel A) and identified MEHP as the top contributor to the mixture's effect (group PIP for DEHP metabolites = 0.89; conditional PIP for MEHP = 0.99) (**Figure 3.4**, Panels B and C). Consistent with the single-pollutant model, MEHP was potentially non-linearly associated with HMW adjoonectin (**Supplementary Figure 3.4**).

3.4.3 Leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio

In single-pollutant models not adjusted for BMI, MEHP was significantly, inversely associated with the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio (Model 1, **Figure 3.5** and **Supplementary Table 3.7**). For the other phthalate metabolites, all associations were positive, but only a few were statistically significant. Statistically significant linear trends were found for MBzP, MCOP, and MCNP only (Model 1, **Figure 3.5** and **Supplementary Table 3.7**). All associations became attenuated upon BMI adjustment (Model 2, **Figure 3.5** and **Supplementary Table 3.7**). In final models, only MEHP remained significantly associated with a lower leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio. Compared to the 1st quartile, the 2nd to 4th quartiles of MEHP were associated with -16.9% (95% CI: -29.1, -2.6), -24.0% (95% CI: -35.2, -10.8), and -17.7% (95% CI: -30.2, -3.1) lower leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio, respectively. BKMR revealed a statistically non-significant,

inverse association between the phthalate metabolite mixture and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio (**Figure 3.6**, Panel A) and identified MEHP as the main contributor to the mixture's effect (group PIP of DEHP metabolites = 0.73; conditional PIP of MEHP = 0.99) (**Figure 3.6**, Panels B and C). The dose-response curve between MEHP and the lepin:HMW adiponectin ratio was potentially non-linear (**Supplementary Figure 3.5**).

The associations between phthalate metabolites and adipokines did not differ by race/ethnicity. Obesity status modified the associations between some phthalate metabolites and adipokines, but no consistent effect modification pattern was found (**Supplementary Figures S3.6-S3.8**).

3.5 Discussion

In this study on phthalates and adipokines in a diverse population, we found that 1) 7 of 11 phthalate metabolites were associated with higher levels of leptin, but these associations were largely attenuated by adjusting for body size as assessed by BMI; 2) most phthalate metabolites were not associated with HMW adiponectin regardless of adjustment for BMI; 3) higher concentrations of MEHP were associated with higher levels of HMW adiponectin regardless of adjustment for BMI ; and 4) phthalate metabolites were not associated with the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio after adjustment for BMI, except for MEHP. Taken together, this study suggests that phthalates are not associated with an adverse adipokine profile independent of body size. MEHP may even be associated with a better profile. If phthalates truly cause metabolic conditions such as insulin resistance, metabolic syndrome, and diabetes, shifting the adipokine secretory

profile towards higher levels of leptin and lower levels of HMW adiponectin is likely not a major mechanism of action for this effect.

Our findings for leptin are largely consistent with the only other study on this topic. In a population of reproductive-aged women in Korea, Lee et al. found that phthalate metabolites were not associated with leptin levels (26). The study did not adjust for body size, but the reported associations are likely close to what would have been obtained with body size adjustment because most participants had normal BMIs. We extended Lee et al.'s findings in three important ways. First, by conducting analyses with and without BMI adjustment, we demonstrated that body size is an important driver behind any apparent associations between phthalates and leptin. Second, by relaxing the assumption of linearity, we discovered that the association between some phthalate metabolites and leptin may be non-linear. Third, by using BKMR, we were able to obtain the joint association between phthalate metabolite mixture and leptin, which is of great public health interest because people are exposed to mixtures of phthalates in real life. Together with Lee et al. 2019, our study does not support strong associations between phthalates and leptin independent of BMI in women. Whether this is also true in men requires further studies, which will benefit from carefully considering the role of BMI and potential non-linear dose-response relationships in study design and analysis.

Our findings for HMW adiponectin are also consistent with previous studies. In Lee et al. 2019, MnBP, MBzP, and the sum of DEHP metabolites were significantly associated with higher serum adiponectin levels (26). Similarly, among people with impaired glucose tolerance and diabetes, Duan et al. found that almost all phthalate metabolites, including MEHP, were significantly associated with higher serum adiponectin levels independent of BMI (27). In this study, we identified a strong, positive association between MEHP and HMW adiponectin. This

association contributed to a statistically significant, positive association between phthalate metabolite mixture and HMW adiponectin. It is unclear why the other metabolites in our study were not significantly associated with higher HMW adiponectin. However, if the non-linear association between MEHP and HMW adiponectin detected by BKMR were true, one potential explanation is that for some metabolites, their associations with HMW adiponectin were truly null at their respective levels of exposure. This could be a reasonable explanation because the concentrations of many metabolites in this study were higher than those in previous studies, as well as higher than MEHP in this study. Overall, our findings suggest that unlike in rodents, phthalates do not seem to reduce adiponectin in women at typical levels of exposure.

Our findings that phthalate exposure was not associated with an adverse adipokine profile as characterized by higher levels of leptin and lower levels of HMW adiponectin independent of BMI is somewhat unexpected based on existing epidemiological and animal data. Phthalate exposure has been associated with faster gains or slower declines in body weight and body fat in women, including women in this study (35, 48–52). The amount of body fat is one of the most important determinants of leptin and adiponectin. Increases in body fat generally lead to higher leptin and lower adiponectin (53,54). This is indeed the case in experimental studies with rodents, in which DEHP-exposed animals showed increases in circulating leptin and decreases in adiponectin along with body fat gain (22,23,25). The fact that significant increases in leptin with DEHP were found in animals but not in the fully-adjusted models in this study suggest that body fat increases may be an important mechanism through which phthalates affect leptin levels. Inconsistency in findings for adiponectin between this study and animal studies may be due to dose differences. The average daily intake of DEHP for a reproductive-aged woman consuming a typical diet in the early- to mid-2000s in the US was estimated to be 5.7 µg/kg body weight/day (42). This number is 10 times lower than the lowest dose of DEHP in the animal studies (0.05 mg/kg or 50 μ g/kg body weight/day) (25). Given the potentially non-linear relationship between MEHP and HMW adiponectin, it is possible that at lower exposure levels, MEHP enhances adiponectin secretion, while at higher exposure levels, it suppresses adiponectin secretion. A recent study exposing cultured murine adipocytes to physiologically relevant doses of MEHP supports this view. In this study, exposed cells synthesized more, not less, adiponectin compared to controls (55). The study also showed that the increased synthesis was likely due to the activation of proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR- γ) by MEHP.

Many phthalate metabolites can activate PPAR- γ in addition to MEHP (56–58). In adipose tissues, the activation of PPAR- γ leads to adipogenesis, lipid uptake into adipocytes, and the upregulation of adiponectin (59). These mechanisms are thought to underlie both the therapeutic and side effects of thiazolidinediones, a class of anti-diabetic medications that through activating PPAR- γ , increases adiponectin production and insulin sensitivity at the expense of body weight gain (59). That phthalates have been associated with body weight gain but increased adiponectin suggests that phthalates are behaving like PPAR- γ agonists. These data are inconsistent with the associations between phthalate exposure and insulin resistance and diabetes (10). If phthalate exposure truly causes insulin resistance and diabetes, some other mechanisms must be involved to cancel the insulin-sensitizing effects typical of PPAR- γ activation.

Overall, the apparently paradoxical findings concerning phthalates, adipokines, obesity, and metabolic diseases across the molecular, animal, and epidemiologic evidence streams underscore the complexity of phthalates' toxicological effects. These chemicals likely act upon many physiological pathways, exerting multifaceted, potentially dose-dependent effects. It is also possible that the effects of phthalates may vary across species. These complexities highlight the need to examine subclinical endpoints to uncover potential mechanisms of metabolic disturbances in epidemiologic studies of phthalates. Doing so will help us develop a more nuanced understanding of these chemicals, potentially make better predictions of their effects, and thus develop better strategies to manage their risks. To this end, we hope this study on phthalates and leptin and HMW adiponectin serves as a starting point, from which a better understanding of phthalates' impact on adipocyte biology and its metabolic consequences may be developed.

This study has several limitations. First, it is a cross-sectional study, making it difficult to draw causal conclusions. In particular, it is difficult to discern the role of BMI in the relationship between phthalates and adipokines. Whether BMI is a mediator or a confounder, we would expect the same changes in beta estimates comparing models with and without BMI adjustment. Longitudinal studies with repeated measures of adipokines and BMI are needed to clarify the interrelationships between phthalates, body fat, and adipokines. Second, phthalate metabolites were measured once in spot urine samples. Phthalate metabolites have short half-lives in the body (60), and exposure to many phthalates is episodic in nature. Phthalate metabolites in one spot urine sample are therefore imperfect measures of habitual phthalate exposure. Using metabolites in spot urine samples as phthalate exposure markers could have led to random exposure measurement error and thus attenuated associations with outcomes. Third, the set of adipokines we examined was limited. Adipose tissues secrete a plethora of hormones and cytokines. Leptin and HMW adiponectin are but two members of a complex adipokine milieu. Further studies considering other adipokines will help generate a more complete understanding of phthalates' impact on adipose tissue's endocrine function. Fourth, as an observational study, residual confounding is possible, including confounding by other environmental chemicals, although it is reassuring that our results

remained similar upon adjustment for methyl paraben. Lastly, statistical significance should be interpreted cautiously as we did not adjust for multiple comparisons.

This study also has several strengths. The study population was large and diverse, which facilitates the generalization of our findings to other populations. Further, we employed a state-of-the-art statistical approach, BKMR, to estimate the joint associations between phthalate metabolites and adipokines, identify key metabolites, and obtain mutually adjusted dose-response curves for each metabolite. This analytic approach provides insights into the associations between phthalates and adipokines that are absent in single-pollutant analyses. For example, several phthalate metabolites were found to be non-linearly associated with leptin in fully-adjusted single pollutant models. BKMR identified a non-linear association for MCPP only, suggesting that results for other phthalate metabolites in single-pollutant analyses might be confounded by MCPP. With BKMR, we were also able to estimate the potential effects of phthalate mixtures on adipokines, which previous studies did not accomplish.

3.6 Conclusions

In conclusion, in a diverse cohort of midlife women in the US, we found that exposure to most phthalate metabolites except MEHP was associated with higher levels of leptin, but the associations were attenuated upon adjustment for BMI. We also found that regardless of BMI adjustment, MEHP was positively associated with HMW adiponectin, while most other phthalate metabolites were not associated with HMW adiponectin. Consistent with these findings, phthalate metabolites were not associated with a higher leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio independent of BMI, except for MEHP, which was inversely associated with the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio regardless of BMI adjustment. Taken together, phthalates were not associated with an adverse

adipokine profile independent of body size. Some phthalate metabolites, such as MEHP, may even be associated with increases in HMW adiponectin, an anti-inflammatory adipokine associated with better metabolic outcomes. The apparent contradictions between these findings and phthalates' associations with obesity, insulin resistance, and diabetes underscore the complexity of phthalates' toxicological effects. As we seek to understand the role of phthalates and other synthetic chemicals in the ongoing obesity epidemic and its metabolic complications, we must pay attention to these complexities and investigate not only clinical outcomes but also the underlying physiological perturbations associated with chemical exposure in humans. Doing so will increase our understanding of the mechanisms through which these chemicals may cause metabolic diseases, which will inform risk predictions and risk management.

3.7 References

- 1. **Fryar CD.** Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity, and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960–1962 Through 2009–2010. 2012:8.
- 2. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Long-term Trends in Diabetes.; 2017:6.
- 3. Casals-Casas C, Desvergne B. Endocrine Disruptors: From Endocrine to Metabolic Disruption. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 2011;73(1):135–162.
- 4. Neel BA, Sargis RM. The Paradox of Progress: Environmental Disruption of Metabolism and the Diabetes Epidemic. *Diabetes* 2011;60(7):1838–1848.
- 5. Warner GR, Flaws JA. Bisphenol A and Phthalates: How Environmental Chemicals Are Reshaping Toxicology. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2018;166(2):246–249.
- 6. Meeker JD, Sathyanarayana S, Swan SH. Phthalates and other additives in plastics: human exposure and associated health outcomes. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 2009;364(1526):2097–2113.

- 7. **Zota AR, Calafat AM, Woodruff TJ.** Temporal trends in phthalate exposures: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2001-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(3):235–241.
- 8. **Zota AR, Phillips CA, Mitro SD.** Recent Fast Food Consumption and Bisphenol A and Phthalates Exposures among the U.S. Population in NHANES, 2003-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(10):1521–1528.
- 9. Koch HM, Lorber M, Christensen KLY, Pälmke C, Koslitz S, Brüning T. Identifying sources of phthalate exposure with human biomonitoring: results of a 48h fasting study with urine collection and personal activity patterns. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2013;216(6):672–681.
- 10. Radke EG, Galizia A, Thayer KA, Cooper GS. Phthalate exposure and metabolic effects: a systematic review of the human epidemiological evidence. *Environ. Int.* 2019;132:104768.
- 11. James-Todd TM, Huang T, Seely EW, Saxena AR. The association between phthalates and metabolic syndrome: the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2001-2010. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2016;15:52.
- 12. Blüher M, Mantzoros CS. From leptin to other adipokines in health and disease: Facts and expectations at the beginning of the 21st century. *Metabolism* 2015;64(1):131–145.
- 13. Mancuso P, Bouchard B. The Impact of Aging on Adipose Function and Adipokine Synthesis. *Front. Endocrinol.* 2019;10. doi:10.3389/fendo.2019.00137.
- 14. **Zuo H, Shi Z, Yuan B, Dai Y, Wu G, Hussain A.** Association between Serum Leptin Concentrations and Insulin Resistance: A Population-Based Study from China. *PLOS ONE* 2013;8(1):e54615.
- 15. **D'Elia L, Strazzullo P, Iacone R, Russo O, Galletti F.** Leptin levels predict the development of insulin resistance in a sample of adult men–The Olivetti Heart Study. *Nutr. Metab. Cardiovasc. Dis.* 2019;29(1):39–44.
- 16. Chen G-C, Qin L-Q, Ye J-K. Leptin levels and risk of type 2 diabetes: gender-specific meta-analysis. *Obes. Rev.* 2014;15(2):134–142.
- Hivert M-F, Sullivan LM, Fox CS, Nathan DM, D'Agostino RB Sr, Wilson PWF, Meigs JB. Associations of Adiponectin, Resistin, and Tumor Necrosis Factor-α with Insulin Resistance. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2008;93(8):3165–3172.
- 18. Heidemann C, Sun Q, van Dam RM, Meigs JB, Zhang C, Tworoger SS, Mantzoros CS, Hu FB. Total and High-Molecular-Weight Adiponectin and Resistin in Relation to the Risk for Type 2 Diabetes in Women. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 2008;149(5):307–316.

- 19. Frühbeck G, Catalán V, Rodríguez A, Gómez-Ambrosi J. Adiponectin-leptin ratio: A promising index to estimate adipose tissue dysfunction. Relation with obesity-associated cardiometabolic risk. *Adipocyte* 2017;7(1):57–62.
- López-Jaramillo P, Gómez-Arbeláez D, López-López J, López-López C, Martínez-Ortega J, Gómez-Rodríguez A, Triana-Cubillos S. The role of leptin/adiponectin ratio in metabolic syndrome and diabetes. *Horm. Mol. Biol. Clin. Investig.* 2014;18(1). doi:10.1515/hmbci-2013-0053.
- Chou H-H, Hsu L-A, Wu S, Teng M-S, Sun Y-C, Ko Y-L. Leptin-to-Adiponectin Ratio is Related to Low Grade Inflammation and Insulin Resistance Independent of Obesity in Non-Diabetic Taiwanese: A Cross-Sectional Cohort Study. *Acta Cardiol. Sin.* 2014;30(3):204–214.
- 22. Schmidt J-S, Schaedlich K, Fiandanese N, Pocar P, Fischer B. Effects of di(2ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) on female fertility and adipogenesis in C3H/N mice. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2012;120(8):1123–1129.
- 23. Lv Z, Cheng J, Huang S, Zhang Y, Wu S, Qiu Y, Geng Y, Zhang Q, Huang G, Ma Q, Xie X, Zhou S, Wu T, Ke Y. DEHP induces obesity and hypothyroidism through both central and peripheral pathways in C3H/He mice: DEHP-Induced Obesity and Hypothyroidism. *Obesity* 2016;24(2):368–378.
- 24. Jia Y, Liu T, Zhou L, Zhu J, Wu J, Sun D, Xu J, Wang Q, Chen H, Xu F, Zhang Y, Zhang T, Liu H, Ye L. Effects of Di-(2-ethylhexyl) Phthalate on Lipid Metabolism by the JAK/STAT Pathway in Rats. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health* 2016;13(11). doi:10.3390/ijerph13111085.
- 25. Klöting N, Hesselbarth N, Gericke M, Kunath A, Biemann R, Chakaroun R, Kosacka J, Kovacs P, Kern M, Stumvoll M, Fischer B, Rolle-Kampczyk U, Feltens R, Otto W, Wissenbach DK, von Bergen M, Blüher M. Di-(2-Ethylhexyl)-Phthalate (DEHP) Causes Impaired Adipocyte Function and Alters Serum Metabolites. *PloS One* 2015;10(12):e0143190.
- 26. Lee I, Kim S, Park S, Mok S, Jeong Y, Moon H-B, Lee J, Kim S, Kim H-J, Choi G, Choi S, Kim SY, Lee A, Park J, Choi K. Association of urinary phthalate metabolites and phenolics with adipokines and insulin resistance related markers among women of reproductive age. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2019;688:1319–1326.
- 27. **Duan Y, Wang L, Han L, Wang B, Sun H, Chen L, Zhu L, Luo Y.** Exposure to phthalates in patients with diabetes and its association with oxidative stress, adiponectin, and inflammatory cytokines. *Environ. Int.* 2017;109:53–63.
- 28. **Guo Y, Kannan K.** A Survey of Phthalates and Parabens in Personal Care Products from the United States and Its Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2013;47(24):14442–14449.
- 29. Parlett LE, Calafat AM, Swan SH. Women's exposure to phthalates in relation to use of personal care products. *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 2013;23(2):197–206.
- 30. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory Procedure Manual: Metabolites of phthalates and phthalate alternatives. 2015. Available at: https://wwwn.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/2015-2016/labmethods/PHTHTE_I_MET.pdf. Accessed April 13, 2022.
- 31. Sternfeld B, Ainsworth BE, Quesenberry CP. Physical Activity Patterns in a Diverse Population of Women. *Prev. Med.* 1999;28(3):313–323.
- 32. BLOCK G, HARTMAN AM, DRESSER CM, CARROLL MD, GANNON J, GARDNER L. A DATA-BASED APPROACH TO DIET QUESTIONNAIRE DESIGN AND TESTING. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 1986;124(3):453–469.
- 33. Joslin Diabetes Center. Asian BMI Calculator. *Joslin Diabetes Cent. Asian Am. Diabetes Initiat.* 2016. Available at: https://aadi.joslin.org/en/am-i-at-risk/asian-bmi-calculator. Accessed February 9, 2021.
- 34. **O'Brien KM, Upson K, Cook NR, Weinberg CR.** Environmental Chemicals in Urine and Blood: Improving Methods for Creatinine and Lipid Adjustment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(2):220–227.
- 35. Díaz Santana MV, Hankinson SE, Bigelow C, Sturgeon SR, Zoeller RT, Tinker L, Manson JAE, Calafat AM, Meliker JR, Reeves KW. Urinary concentrations of phthalate biomarkers and weight change among postmenopausal women: a prospective cohort study. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2019;18(1):20.
- 36. **Bobb JF, Claus Henn B, Valeri L, Coull BA.** Statistical software for analyzing the health effects of multiple concurrent exposures via Bayesian kernel machine regression. *Environ. Health* 2018;17(1):67.
- 37. **Bobb JF.** Introduction to Bayesian kernel machine regression and the bkmr R package. 2017. Available at: https://jenfb.github.io/bkmr/overview.html#references. Accessed November 18, 2021.
- Bobb JF, Valeri L, Claus Henn B, Christiani DC, Wright RO, Mazumdar M, Godleski JJ, Coull BA. Bayesian kernel machine regression for estimating the health effects of multi-pollutant mixtures. *Biostatistics* 2015;16(3):493–508.
- 39. Buckley JP, Kim H, Wong E, Rebholz CM. Ultra-processed food consumption and exposure to phthalates and bisphenols in the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2013-2014. *Environ. Int.* 2019;131:105057.
- 40. **Colacino JA, Harris TR, Schecter A.** Dietary intake is associated with phthalate body burden in a nationally representative sample. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2010;118(7):998–1003.

- 41. Trasande L, Sathyanarayana S, Jo Messito M, S. Gross R, Attina TM, Mendelsohn AL. Phthalates and the diets of US children and adolescents. *Environ. Res.* 2013;126:84–90.
- 42. Serrano SE, Braun J, Trasande L, Dills R, Sathyanarayana S. Phthalates and diet: a review of the food monitoring and epidemiology data. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2014;13(1):43.
- 43. Bai PY, Wittert GA, Taylor AW, Martin SA, Milne RW, Shi Z. The association of socio-demographic status, lifestyle factors and dietary patterns with total urinary phthalates in Australian men. *PloS One* 2015;10(4):e0122140.
- 44. Varshavsky JR, Morello-Frosch R, Woodruff TJ, Zota AR. Dietary sources of cumulative phthalates exposure among the U.S. general population in NHANES 2005–2014. *Environ. Int.* 2018;115:417–429.
- 45. **Kim J, Chevrier J.** Exposure to parabens and prevalence of obesity and metabolic syndrome: An analysis of the Canadian Health Measures Survey. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2020;713:135116.
- 46. **Keil A.** Package "bkmrhat." 2021. Available at: https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/bkmrhat/index.html. Accessed July 25, 2021.
- 47. **Bobb JF.** Package "bkmr." 2017. Available at: https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/bkmr/bkmr.pdf. Accessed July 20, 2021.
- 48. van der Meer TP, Thio CHL, van Faassen M, van Beek AP, Snieder H, van Berkum FNR, Kema IP, Makris KC, Wolffenbuttel BHR, van Vliet-Ostaptchouk JV. Endocrine disrupting chemicals during diet-induced weight loss A post-hoc analysis of the LOWER study. *Environ. Res.* 2021;192:110262.
- 49. Philips EM, Jaddoe VWV, Deierlein A, Asimakopoulos AG, Kannan K, Steegers EAP, Trasande L. Exposures to phthalates and bisphenols in pregnancy and postpartum weight gain in a population-based longitudinal birth cohort. *Environ. Int.* 2020;144:106002.
- 50. Perng W, Kasper NM, Watkins DJ, Sanchez BN, Meeker JD, Cantoral A, Solano-González M, Tellez-Rojo MM, Peterson K. Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals During Pregnancy Is Associated with Weight Change Through 1 Year Postpartum Among Women in the Early-Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants Project. J. Womens Health 2002 2020;29(11):1419–1426.
- 51. Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Cantoral A, Trejo-Valdivia B, Téllez-Rojo MM, Svensson K, Peterson KE, Meeker JD, Schnaas L, Solano M, Watkins DJ. Phthalate exposure during pregnancy and long-term weight gain in women. *Environ. Res.* 2019;169:26–32.
- 52. Song Y, Hauser R, Hu FB, Franke AA, Liu S, Sun Q. Urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites and weight change: a prospective investigation in US women. *Int. J. Obes. 2005* 2014;38(12):1532–1537.

- 53. Rosenbaum M, Nicolson M, Hirsch J, Heymsfield SB, Gallagher D, Chu F, Leibel RL. Effects of gender, body composition, and menopause on plasma concentrations of leptin. *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 1996;81(9):3424–3427.
- 54. Arita Y, Kihara S, Ouchi N, Takahashi M, Maeda K, Miyagawa J, Hotta K, Shimomura I, Nakamura T, Miyaoka K, Kuriyama H, Nishida M, Yamashita S, Okubo K, Matsubara K, Muraguchi M, Ohmoto Y, Funahashi T, Matsuzawa Y. Paradoxical decrease of an adipose-specific protein, adiponectin, in obesity. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 1999;257(1):79–83.
- 55. **Manteiga S, Lee K.** Monoethylhexyl Phthalate Elicits an Inflammatory Response in Adipocytes Characterized by Alterations in Lipid and Cytokine Pathways. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2017;125(4):615–622.
- 56. Bility MT, Thompson JT, McKee RH, David RM, Butala JH, Vanden Heuvel JP, Peters JM. Activation of mouse and human peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) by phthalate monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci. Off. J. Soc. Toxicol.* 2004;82(1):170–182.
- 57. Hurst CH, Waxman DJ. Activation of PPAR and PPAR by Environmental Phthalate Monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003;74(2):297–308.
- 58. Kratochvil I, Hofmann T, Rother S, Schlichting R, Moretti R, Scharnweber D, Hintze V, Escher BI, Meiler J, Kalkhof S, von Bergen M. MEHP and MEOHP but not DEHP bind productively to the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor *γ*. *Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. RCM* 2019;33(Suppl 1):75–85.
- 59. Sharma AM, Staels B. Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor γ and Adipose Tissue—Understanding Obesity-Related Changes in Regulation of Lipid and Glucose Metabolism. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2007;92(2):386–395.
- 60. Johns LE, Cooper GS, Galizia A, Meeker JD. Exposure assessment issues in epidemiology studies of phthalates. *Environ. Int.* 2015;85:27–39.

	Median (Q1, Q3) ¹
Age (years)	52.4 (50.4, 54.5)
BMI (kg/m ²)	26.2 (22.6, 31.6)
Leptin (ng/mL)	19.30 (10.51, 34.32)
HMW adiponectin (µg/mL)	5.88 (3.26, 9.73)
Leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio (ng/µg)	3.43 (1.28, 8.81)
_	N (%)
Site	11 (70)
Detroit. MI	200 (16.0%)
Boston, MA	210 (16.8%)
Oakland, CA	276 (22.1%)
Los Angeles, CA	353 (28.2%)
Pittsburgh, PA	211 (16.9%)
	()
Race/ethnicity	(55 (52 40/)
White	655 (52.4%)
Black	243 (19.4%)
Chinese	154 (12.5%)
Japanese	198 (15.8%)
Education	
High school or less	212 (17.0%)
Some college	398 (31.8%)
College degree	320 (25.6%)
Postgraduate	320 (25.6%)
Smoking	
Never	781 (62.5%)
Past	350 (28.0%)
Current	119 (9.5%)
Menopausal status	530 (41 (0/)
Pre- or peri- menopausal	520 (41.6%)
Natural/surgical menopause	591 (47.5%)
Unknown due to hormone therapy	139 (11.1%)
Currently on hormone therapy	
No	908 (72.6%)
Yes	342 (27.4%)
Obesity status ²	
Normal/underweight	460 (36.8%)
Overweight	360 (28.8%)
Obese	430 (34.4%)

Table 3.1 Participant characteristics in 2002/2003

¹ "Q1" stands for 1st quartile and "Q3" stands for 3rd quartile. ² Obesity was defined with body mass index (BMI) using race-specific cut-points. For Black and White, Normal/underweight: BMI < 25 kg/m²; Overweight: 25 kg/m² \leq BMI < 30 kg/m²; Obese: BMI \geq 30 kg/m². For Chinese and Japanese, Normal/underweight: BMI < 23 kg/m²; Overweight: 23 kg/m² ≤ BMI < 27 kg/m²; Obese: BMI \ge 27 kg/m².

Parent phthalate	Phthalate metabolite ¹	N (%) detected	Median (Q1, Q3) (ng/mL)
Di-ethyl phthalate (DEP)	MEP	1248 (99.8%)	56.73 (24.49, 149.95)
Di-n-butyl phthalate (DnBP), Butylbenzyl phthalate (BBzP)	MnBP	1248 (99.8%)	16.98 (10.60, 30.58)
Di-isobutyl phthalate (DiBP)	MiBP	1248 (99.8%)	3.13 (1.90, 5.14)
Di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP)	MEHP MEHHP MEOHP MECPP	1028 (82.2%) 1250 (100%) 1250 (100%) 1250 (100%)	2.66 (1.46, 5.61) 21.17 (10.98, 41.80) 10.34 (5.45, 20.32) 23.60 (12.36, 42.52)
Butylbenzyl phthalate (BBzP)	MBzP	1245 (99.6%)	7.26 (3.92, 12.43)
Di-isononyl phthalate (DiNP)	MCOP	1240 (99.2%)	3.04 (1.82, 5.35)
Di-isodecyl phthalate (DiDP)	MCNP	1237 (99.0%)	1.93 (1.08, 3.46)
DnBP, Di-n-octyl phthalate (DnOP) and other high- molecular-weight phthalates	МСРР	1219 (97.5%)	1.54 (0.99, 2.32)

Table 3.2 Phthalate metabolite concentrations in 2002/2003

¹ All phthalate metabolites were adjusted for hydration using the "covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization" method. Median and the 1^{st} ("Q1") and 3^{rd} ("Q3") quartiles are reported.



Figure 3.1 Percent differences in leptin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles

Model 1 (Mod1): Adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. Model 2 (Mod2): Mod1 + BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Figure 3.2 The joint association between phthalate metabolites and leptin

The joint association between phthalate metabolites and leptin as estimated by BKMR. (A) Percent difference in leptin comparing the metabolite mixture at various quantiles to when the mixture was at the 50th percentile. (B) Group posterior inclusion probabilities (PIP). The four DEHP metabolites, MEOHP, MEHHP, MECPP, and MEHP, had the same group PIP because they belonged to the same group. (C) Conditional PIPs for the four DEHP metabolites. The BKMR model was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Figure 3.3 Percent differences in HMW adiponectin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles

Model 1 (Mod1): Adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. Model 2 (Mod2): Mod1 + BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Figure 3.4 The joint association between phthalate metabolites and HMW adiponectin

The joint association between phthalate metabolites and HMW adiponectin as estimated by BKMR. (A) Percent difference in HMW adiponectin comparing the metabolite mixture at various quantiles to when the mixture was at the 50th percentile. (B) Group posterior inclusion probabilities (PIP). The four DEHP metabolites, MEOHP, MEHHP, MECPP, and MEHP, had the same group PIP because they belonged to the same group. (C) Conditional PIPs for the four DEHP metabolites. The BKMR model was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Figure 3.5 Percent differences in the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles

Model 1 (Mod1): Adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. Model 2 (Mod2): Mod1 + BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Figure 3.6 The joint association between phthalate metabolites and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio

The joint association between phthalate metabolites and leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio as estimated by BKMR. (A) Percent difference in leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio comparing the metabolite mixture at various quantiles to when the mixture was at the 50th percentile. (B) Group posterior inclusion probabilities (PIP). The four DEHP metabolites, MEOHP, MEHHP, MECPP, and MEHP, had the same group PIP because they belonged to the same group. (C) Conditional PIPs for the four DEHP metabolites. The BKMR model was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).

	Ν	Leptin	HMW adiponectin	Leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio
		$(\Omega_1 \ \Omega_3)^1 \text{ ng/mI}$	(01, 03) ng/mL	(O1 O3) ng/mL
Аде		(Q1, Q5) lig/lill	(Q1, Q5) ig/iii2	(Q1, Q5) ig/iii2
≤ 52	555	19.50 (10.53, 34.35)	5.97 (3.42, 9.60)	3.19 (1.26, 8.42)
> 52	695	19.05	5.81	3.56
1 2		(10.51, 33.74)	(3.00, 9.96)	(1.31, 9.00)
p-value ²		0.78	0.44	0.49
Site		35 50	3 65	9.13
Detroit, MI	200	(19.04, 47.61)	(2.16, 6.14)	(3.85, 17.87)
Dester MA	210	24.19	5.08	5.10
Doston, MA	210	(14.27, 40.09)	(2.93, 8.76)	(1.98, 12.23)
Oakland CA	276	13.19	6.62	2.45
Oakiand, CA	270	(7.77, 26.54)	(3.30, 10.72)	(0.79, 5.80)
Los Angeles, CA	353	13.73	6.54	2.01
8,		(7.76, 22.29)	(3.62, 10.05)	(0.90, 5.50)
Pittsburgh, PA	211	25.01	7.86	2.99
		(16.19, 38.47)	(4./6, 11.8/)	(1.46, 7.28)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Race/ethnicity				
11110,000		21.78	7.52	2.80
White	655	(11.64, 35.86)	(4.48, 11.21)	(1.18, 7.01)
Plask	242	32.54	3.41	9.95
DIACK	243	(20.52, 48.60)	(2.02, 5.43)	(4.53, 22.25)
Chinese	154	11.69	5.26	2.18
Chinese	151	(7.49, 18.69)	(2.89, 9.70)	(0.80, 5.90)
Japanese	198	11.75	5.01	2.10
n valua		(7.13, 18.41)	(2.87, 8.93)	(0.86, 5.98)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Education				
	212	19.99	5.43	3.77
High school or less	212	(11.65, 34.82)	(2.79, 9.20)	(1.63, 9.95)
Some college	208	21.53	5.23	3.80
Some conege	598	(12.10, 36.12)	(3.01, 9.67)	(1.45, 10.26)
College degree	320	18.07	6.11	2.97
88		(8.99, 31.61)	(3.38, 9.83)	(1.03, 8.18)
Postgraduate	320	17.99	6.73	2.89
n valua		(9.98, 32.23)	(3./6, 10.16)	(1.05, 7.10)
p-value		0.01	0.03	0.005
Smoking				
N	701	18.71	5.73	3.43
Never	/81	(10.32, 32.84)	(3.27, 9.37)	(1.31, 8.17)
Past	350	20.51	7.01	3.08
1 451	550	(10.90, 35.16)	(3.46, 10.89)	(1.19, 8.89)
Current	119	21.57	4.62	4.70
		(11.84, 37.30)	(2.46, 7.61)	(1.87, 14.30)
p-value		0.15	0.0005	0.01
Daily calorie intake				
1 st quartile:		18.51	6.05	3.31
< 1280 kcal/day	313	(10.02, 34.67)	(3.35, 10.23)	(1.11, 8.34)
2 nd quartile: 1280 –	212	19.04	6.14	3.07
1620 kcal/day	312	(11.54, 32.08)	(3.52, 10.16)	(1.34, 7.37)

Supplementary Table 3.1 Adipokine concentrations by covariates

	Ν	Leptin HMW adiponectin		Leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio
		Median	Median	Median
		$(Q1, Q3)^1 ng/mL$	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL
3 rd quartile: 1620 –	312	19.29	6.55	3.41
2080 kcal/day	512	(9.86, 34.73)	(3.48, 9.92)	(1.24, 8.03)
4 th quartile:	313	19.91	4.95	4.00
> 2080 kcal/day	515	(10.18, 36.47)	(2.69, 8.71)	(1.33, 11.42)
p-value		0.80	0.01	0.10
Physical activity				
1 st quartile:		27.65	4.91	5.55
< 6.4	322	(13.74, 43.85)	(2.65, 8.24)	(2.09, 15.81)
2 nd quartile:	226	19.15	5.56	3.67
6.4 – 7.6	326	(11.47, 34.71)	(2.97, 9.20)	(1.45, 8.27)
3 rd quartile:	200	19.33	6.07	3.48
7.6-8.9	299	(10.73, 31.91)	(3.37, 10.52)	(1.25, 7.43)
4 th quartile:	202	13.90	7.43	1.98
> 8.9	303	(7.90, 24.02)	(3.99, 11.12)	(0.78, 4.87)
p-value		< 0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Menonausal status				
Pre- or peri-		19.46	5 34	3 62
menonausal	520	(10.01, 35, 54)	(3 27 9 13)	(1 29 9 33)
Natural/surgical		19.15	6.36	3.22
menopause	591	(10.51, 32.68)	(3.29, 10.35)	(1.28, 7.98)
Unknown due to		19.08	6.01	3.22
hormone therapy	139	(11.42, 33.69)	(3.09, 9.67)	(1.30, 8.48)
p-value		0.97	0.11	0.68
CI				
hormone therapy				
normone merupy		19.30	5.71	3.47
No	908	(10.50, 34.82)	(3.27, 9.58)	(1.31, 9.26)
		19.31	6.50	3.35
Yes	342	(10.71, 32.37)	(3.14, 10.22)	(1.23, 7.86)
p-value		0.77	0.11	0.27
Obesity status				
Obesity status	460	10.02	8 24	1 32
Normal/underweight	400	(6 33 15 58)	$(4\ 88\ 11\ 79)$	(0.59, 2.79)
	360	19 67	5 42	3 58
Overweight	200	(13.17 27 92)	(3.32, 9.12)	(1.83, 646)
	430	39 64	3,99	10.00
Obese	.20	(27.75, 53.25)	(2.12, 6.77)	(4.91, 20.45)
p-value		< 0.0001	<0.0001	< 0.0001
		-0.0001	-0:0001	-0.0001

¹ "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ² p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

	Ν	MEP^1	MnBP	MiBP
		Median	Median	Median
		$(O1, O3)^2$ ng/mL	(O1, O3) ng/mL	(O1, O3) ng/mL
Аде		(((, ()))))	(((, ())))))	(((, ()))))
		59.85	18.05	3 35
≤ 52	555	(26.70, 150.39)	$(11\ 17\ 31\ 54)$	(2 01 5 32)
		53 70	15 50	2.01, 5.52)
> 52	695	(23, 26, 140, 68)	(10.16.28.66)	(1.85, 4.75)
n-value ³		0.22	0.01	0.01
p-value		0.22	0.01	0.01
Site				
Site		84 73	20.57	3 68
Detroit, MI	200	(41 58 218 19)	(12523871)	(2 22 5 70)
		76 38	18 37	3 17
Boston, MA	210	(35.66, 228.44)	(10.24, 30.68)	(1 81 5 36)
		33 10	13 53	(1.01, 5.50)
Oakland, CA	276	(17 11 85 63)	(8 00 22 13)	$(1 \ 70 \ 4 \ 77)$
		(17.11, 05.05)	(0.90, 22.13)	(1.70, 4.77)
Los Angeles, CA	353	$\frac{1}{2.70}$	$(10\ 15\ 25\ 43)$	(1.64, 4.10)
		(20.13, 100.33)	(10.13, 23.43)	(1.04, 4.10)
Pittsburgh, PA	211	00.29 (22.24, 105.57)	(14.21, 42.10)	3.79
		(52.24, 195.57)	(14.51, 42.19)	(2./1, 0.24)
p-value		<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.0001
Deco/othnicity				
Race/etimicity		56.02	16.62	2.04
White	655	30.95	(10.02)	2.94
		(2/.30, 120.30)	(10.38, 29.33)	(1.80, 4.01)
Black	243	150.46	26.21	4.32
		(72.51, 385.95)	(10.13, 44.87)	(2.93, 7.06)
Chinese	154	(14.20, 52, 42)	13.41	5.02
		(14.20, 52.43)	(9.10, 21.48)	(1.86, 5.01)
Japanese	198	25.40	13.56	2.66
1		(13.98, 63.58)	(9.88, 20.94)	(1.54, 4.23)
p-value		<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.0001
Education				
High school or loss		55.05	18.02	2 25
Fight school of less	212	33.93	10.02	3.33
G 11		(21.20, 102.79)	(11.75, 51.00)	(2.21, 5.44)
Some college	398	(27.2(-179.42))	(11.50, 22.90)	5.50 (1.00, 5.27)
		(2/.20, 1/8.43)	(11.50, 52.80)	(1.90, 5.27)
College degree	320	40.9/	10.09	3.00
		(20.75, 110.07)	(9.81, 27.43)	(1.8/, 4.80)
Posigraduale	320	31.90	14./3	5.00
1		(25.72, 136.93)	(9.70, 28.48)	(1.80, 4.88)
p-value		0.01	0.0004	0.29
Smolring				
Smoking		46.13	15 /1	3.03
Never	781	(21, 22, 120, 70)	(0.86, 27.84)	(1.84, 4.96)
		(21.32, 120.79)	(9.60, 27.64)	(1.64, 4.90)
Past	350	(28, 12, 177, 76)	(11 14 21 62)	(1 02 5 24)
		(20.13, 1/7.70) 101 12	(11.14, 51.05)	(1.92, 3.24)
Current	119	(5/107, 071, 20)	(14 62 30 88)	(2 20 5 56)
n-value		(34.27, 271.32) <0.0001	(14.02, 39.00)	(2.29, 3.30)
p-value		~0.0001	~0.0001	0.02
Daily caloria intaka				
1 st quartile		63.05	18.00	3 37
< 1280 kcal/day	313	(24 48 150 22)	(10.62, 21.45)	(1.84, 5.32)
~ 1200 Kcal/day 2 nd quartile: 1280 1620		(24.40, 130.23)	16 02	2 06
$\frac{2}{1200} - \frac{1020}{100}$	312	J2.42 ()7)2 122 00)	(10.72)	(1.04, 5.07)
Kcal/uay	-	(27.22, 155.88)	(10.75, 50.51)	(1.94, 3.07)

Supplementary Table 3.2 Concentrations of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP by covariates

	N	MEP ¹	MnBP	MiBP
		Median	Median	Median
		$(O1, O3)^2$ ng/mL	(O1, O3) ng/mL	(O1, O3) ng/mL
3 rd quartile: 1620 – 2080	210	56.84	15.39	2.90
kcal/day	312	(23.40, 140.02)	(9.75, 29.30)	(1.78, 4.67)
4 th quartile:	212	57.96	17.35	3.28
> 2080 kcal/day	313	(23.63, 166.46)	(11.28, 30.13)	(2.10, 5.34)
p-value		0.95	0.40	0.10
_				
Physical activity				
1 st quartile:	377	64.86	18.82	3.15
< 6.4	522	(24.36, 183.37)	(11.58, 31.65)	(1.86, 5.32)
2 nd quartile:	326	48.33	17.19	3.19
6.4 – 7.6	520	(21.19, 107.89)	(10.78, 30.25)	(2.04, 5.37)
3 rd quartile:	299	58.70	15.17	3.36
7.6 - 8.9	277	(25.44, 149.79)	(9.60, 27.96)	(1.90, 4.77)
4 th quartile:	303	52.68	16.22	2.88
> 8.9	505	(25.87, 157.14)	(10.09, 29.83)	(1.86, 4.83)
p-value		0.06	0.07	0.56
Management				
Menopausai status		60.27	17.22	2 10
Pre- or peri- menopausal	520	(00.27)	(11.20, 22.69)	(1.04, 5.29)
Natural/aumaiaal		(23.00, 101.69)	(11.20, 52.08)	(1.94, 5.26)
manongusa	591	(24.22, 131.86)	(10.33)	(1.00, 5.07)
Unknown due to		(24.22, 131.60)	(10.37, 20.07)	(1.90, 5.07)
hormone therapy	139	(24.31, 156.36)	(954, 2794)	(1.86, 4.71)
normone merapy		(24.51, 150.50)	0.07	(1.00, 4.71)
p-value		0.57	0.07	0.45
Currently on hormone				
therapy				
NT I I	000	57.04	16.96	3.17
NO	908	(24.25, 148.77)	(10.72, 30.60)	(1.94, 5.10)
V	242	54.00	17.07	3.06
res	342	(24.94, 154.45)	(10.15, 30.41)	(1.80, 5.23)
p-value		0.59	0.76	0.22
Obesity status				
Normal/underweight	460	44.16	15.27	2.94
		(18.43, 103.03)	(9.48, 29.21)	(1.76, 4.74)
Overweight	360	59.24	15.69	2.98
		(24.76, 145.91)	(10.56, 28.65)	(1.90, 4.60)
Obese	430	71.40	19.55	3.54
		(29.50, 177.55)	(12.01, 32.71)	(2.09, 5.94)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	0.0001

¹ All concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. ²"Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ³ p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

	Ν	$MEHP^1$	MEHHP	MEOHP	МЕСРР
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		$(Q1, Q3)^2$	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)
		ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL
Age					
≤ 52	555	3.18	23.21	11.20	25.65
		(1.76, 6.25)	(12.14, 45.45)	(5.99, 23.10)	(14.38, 45.94)
> 52	695	(1.25, 5.08)	(10.24, 37, 78)	8.90 (5.00, 18.50)	20.71
n-value ³		<0.0001	0 0015	0 0005	0.001
p ture		010001	010010	0.0000	01001
Site					
Detroit MI	200	3.70	30.47	14.50	29.36
Denoit, Mi	200	(1.47, 7.70)	(16.65, 70.44)	(7.42, 33.57)	(16.20, 64.65)
Boston, MA	210	3.41	27.14	12.66	29.83
		(1.72, 0.91)	(14.92, 55.58)	(7.18, 20.80)	(17.03, 57.04)
Oakland, CA	276	(1 07 3 84)	$(7 \ 43 \ 23 \ 81)$	(3.80, 11.44)	(9 36 27 46)
		2.41	16.27	7.96	17.24
Los Angeles, CA	353	(1.46, 4.42)	(9.12, 28.44)	(4.57, 14.55)	(10.50, 32.41)
Pittsburgh PA	211	3.56	32.42	16.01	34.36
i ittourgii, i ii	211	(1.80, 9.10)	(18.37, 62.74)	(8.76, 32.27)	(20.37, 63.78)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Deco/othnicity					
Kace/etimicity		2.68	23 33	11.36	25.76
White	655	(1.54, 5.29)	(12.78, 45.45)	(6.36, 22.84)	(14.66, 47.52)
D11-	242	4.91	33.24	16.29	35.12
DIACK	243	(2.09, 9.21)	(19.48, 70.25)	(8.74, 34.17)	(19.50, 64.05)
Chinese	154	1.94	10.76	4.99	12.65
	10.	(1.10, 3.57)	(7.06, 20.92)	(3.50, 9.63)	(8.45, 23.58)
Japanese	198	2.09	11.64	5./4 (3.75, 11.48)	13.86
n-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
p value		0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
Education					
High school or less	212	2.44	20.13	10.18	24.73
ringh school of less	212	(1.39, 5.30)	(11.44, 41.15)	(5.59, 18.59)	(13.06, 42.74)
Some college	398	3.02	22.57	11.03	24.91
		(1.61, 6.59)	(11.27, 52.50)	(5.61, 24.43)	(12.62, 50.35)
College degree	320	(1 43 4 85)	(9.81.36.90)	(4 95 16 69)	(11 36 38 76)
D . 1 .	220	2.54	21.20	10.53	22.90
Postgraduate	320	(1.38, 5.33)	(11.60, 42.47)	(5.56, 19.97)	(12.84, 41.04)
p-value		0.08	0.03	0.02	0.16
~					
Smoking		2.61	10.62	0.60	21.40
Never	781	(1.46, 5.17)	(10.42, 40.13)	9.09 (5.15, 18.55)	21.49 (12.00.40.15)
		2.69	23.83	(5.15, 10.55)	25.61
Past	350	(1.40, 6.41)	(11.69, 47.00)	(5.79, 23.48)	(13.35, 50.29)
Current	110	3.29	24.17	11.34	28.50
Current	119	(1.60, 6.42)	(13.15, 46.85)	(5.84, 23.52)	(13.21, 42.50)
p-value		0.30	0.01	0.02	0.03
Daily aslanis intal-					
1 st quartile		2 72	19.62	9.62	22.16
< 1280 kcal/day	313	(1.52, 5.45)	(11.27, 41.78)	(5.50, 19.38)	(12.39, 46.89)

Supplementary Table 3.3 Concentrations of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP by covariates

	Ν	MEHP ¹	MEHHP	MEOHP	MECPP
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		$(Q1, Q3)^2$	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)
		ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL
2 nd quartile: 1280 –	312	2.61	23.35	11.01	24.40
1620 kcal/day	512	(1.30, 6.09)	(10.96, 43.87)	(5.50, 21.12)	(12.99, 43.85)
3 rd quartile: 1620 –	312	2.76	20.81	10.44	22.83
2080 kcal/day	512	(1.58, 5.16)	(11.00, 39.78)	(5.28, 19.33)	(12.41, 40.16)
4 th quartile:	313	2.55	21.17	10.26	23.57
> 2080 kcal/day	515	(1.44, 5.70)	(10.79, 43.19)	(5.49, 21.57)	(11.97, 43.18)
p-value		0.95	0.79	0.77	0.83
Physical activity		2.51	20.24	0.60	22.82
1 st quartile:	322	(1.25, 4.00)	20.24	9.00	22.82
> 0.4		(1.55, 4.90)	(11.27, 45.10)	(3.32, 20.87)	(11.52, 45.51)
2^{-2} quartile:	326	(1.49)	(10,71,42,02)	10.74	(12, 45, 42, 26)
0.4 = 7.0		(1.40, 5.52) 2 70	(10.71, 45.95)	(3.21, 21.42) 10.41	(12.43, 43.20)
76 80	299	(1.55, 6.20)	(11 23 38 17)	(5,65,18,73)	(12 00 42 04)
1.0 = 0.9		(1.55, 0.20)	(11.23, 38.17)	(5.05, 18.75)	(12.90, 42.94)
\rightarrow quartic.	303	(1.62, 5.03)	(10.86, 11.31)	(5, 56, 20, 10)	$(12 74 \ 41 \ 11)$
p-value		0.12	1 00	0.92	0.83
p-value		0.12	1.00	0.92	0.05
Menopausal status					
Pre- or peri-		2.84	21.47	10.46	22.83
menopausal	520	(1.59, 6.06)	(11.40, 41.20)	(5.66, 19.43)	(13.04, 41.27)
Natural/surgical	501	2.57	20.78	10.21	23.89
menopause	591	(1.36, 5.46)	(10.99, 42.87)	(5.29, 20.95)	(11.94, 44.24)
Unknown due to	120	2.56	20.10	9.96	20.64
hormone therapy	139	(1.47, 4.55)	(9.97, 39.96)	(4.53, 22.95)	(10.94, 41.87)
p-value		0.16	0.59	0.69	0.68
Currently on					
hormone therapy		•	a a = a	10.00	~~ ~~
No	908	2.66	20.73	10.23	22.75
		(1.45, 5.46)	(11.19, 41.28)	(5.50, 19.58)	(12.43, 42.56)
Yes	342	2.68	22.10	10.95	25.09
		(1.48, 5.92)	(10./9, 43.86)	(5.15, 22.35)	(11.83, 42.41)
p-value		0.58	0.00	0.50	0.82
Obesity status					
Obesity status	460	2.56	16.73	8.53	18.21
Normal/underweight		(1.48, 4.77)	(9.12, 33.53)	(4.77, 15.87)	(10.72, 34.86)
	360	2.75	20.13	9.88	21.33
Overweight	2.00	(1.40, 5.38)	(10.83, 39.74)	(5.18, 19.03)	(12.39, 39.55)
	430	2.74	27.07	12.88	28.66
Obese	-	(1.45, 6.48)	(14.12, 56.20)	(6.55, 26.61)	(16.66, 56.92)
p-value		0.32	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001

¹ All concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. ²"Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ³ p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

	Ν	MBzP ¹	МСОР	MCNP	МСРР
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		$(Q1, Q3)^2$	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL
Age		iig/iiiL	iig/iiiL	ng/mL	iig/iii2
< 52	555	7.89	3.29	2.10	1.58
	555	(4.36, 14.24)	(2.00, 5.57)	(1.23, 3.87)	(1.08, 2.49)
> 52	695	6.88	2.74	1.81	1.48 (0.93, 2.17)
p-value ³		0.0003	0.01	0.002	0.01
1					
Site		10.11			1.00
Detroit, MI	200	10.44	3.30	2.55	1.80
		(0.12, 17.55) 7.65	(2.00, 0.00)	(1.32, 4.42)	1.49
Boston, MA	210	(4.58, 12.34)	(2.40, 6.56)	(1.40, 3.73)	(1.09, 2.38)
Oakland, CA	276	4.74	2.41	1.42	1.26
	2,0	(2.64, 8.82)	(1.50, 3.76)	(0.87, 2.51)	(0.75, 2.00)
Los Angeles, CA	353	(3.37. 9.82)	2.39 (1.49.4.62)	(0.82. 2.59)	(0.86, 1.97)
Dittahurah DA	211	9.72	4.32	2.72	2.07
Piusburgn, PA	211	(6.08, 14.76)	(2.56, 7.00)	(1.86, 4.43)	(1.47, 3.21)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Race/ethnicity					
Nace/ cumiency	(= =	7.75	3.37	2.30	1.73
white	633	(4.32, 12.99)	(2.12, 5.54)	(1.47, 3.91)	(1.23, 2.68)
Black	243	10.49	4.20	2.52	1.73
		(6.43, 17.35)	(2.36, 6.77)	(1.45, 4.12)	(1.24, 2.56)
Chinese	154	(2.22, 6.69)	(1.25, 3.30)	(0.65, 1.80)	(0.63, 1.54)
Iananasa	108	4.89	2.09	0.93	0.98
Japanese	170	(3.03, 8.70)	(1.29, 3.81)	(0.59, 1.70)	(0.74, 1.59)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Education					
High school or less	212	7.36	2.93	1.63	1.46
ringh school of less	212	(4.03, 13.89)	(1.78, 5.47)	(0.96, 2.64)	(0.94, 2.34)
Some college	398	8.26 (4.33, 14.20)	3.02	1.84	(0.99, 2.23)
~ !! !		(4.33, 14.20) 6.55	2.86	1.88	1.48
College degree	320	(3.48, 11.15)	(1.62, 5.17)	(1.05, 3.71)	(0.95, 2.17)
Postgraduate	320	7.08	3.32	2.23	1.67
n volue		(3.71, 11.08)	(2.10, 5.72)	(1.36, 4.04)	(1.13, 2.63)
p-value		0.02	0.19	~0.0001	0.05
Smoking					
Never	781	6.55	2.93	1.80	1.48
		(3.52, 11.01)	(1./3, 5.2/)	(1.00, 3.48) 2.12	(0.94, 2.34) 1.63
Past	350	(4.33, 13.92)	(2.07, 5.43)	(1.29, 3.60)	(1.14, 2.34)
Current	110	9.46	2.85	1.96	1.58
	117	(5.41, 17.71)	(1.76, 5.34)	(1.19, 3.05)	(1.13, 2.24)
p-value		<0.0001	0.05	0.02	0.10
Daily calorie intake					
1 st quartile:	313	6.95	3.21	1.73	1.45
< 1280 kcal/day	515	(3.61, 12.18)	(1.74, 5.44)	(0.98, 3.25)	(0.95, 2.17)
2^{ne} quartile: 1280 – 1620 kcal/day	312	6.92 (3.83 11 44)	3.04 (1.88, 5.27)	1.87	1.61 (1.08, 2.40)
1020 Koal/uay		(3.03, 11.44)	(1.00, 5.27)	(1.00, 5.41)	(1.00, 2.40)

Supplementary Table 3.4 Concentrations of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP by covariates

	Ν	$MBzP^{1}$	MCOP	MCNP	МСРР
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		$(01 \ 03)^2$	(01, 03)	(01, 03)	(01, 03)
		(Q1, Q5)	$(\mathbf{q}_{1}, \mathbf{q}_{2})$	$(\mathbf{q}_{1}, \mathbf{q}_{5})$	(Q1, Q5)
2rd quartila, 1620		7.16	2.04	1 09	1.55
3^{-2} quartile: $1620 =$	312	/.10	2.94	1.98	1.55
2080 kcal/day		(3.95, 10.93)	(1.70, 5.17)	(1.08, 3.61)	(0.93, 2.46)
4 th quartile:	313	8.76	3.08	2.08	1.57
> 2080 kcal/day	515	(4.36, 14.92)	(1.89, 5.40)	(1.25, 3.48)	(1.01, 2.27)
p-value		0.01	0.75	0.16	0.33
-					
Physical activity					
1 st quartile:		7.63	3.01	1 70	1.46
i quartite.	322	(1.05)	(1.70, 5.22)	(1 02 2 24)	(0.04, 2.29)
< 0.4		(4.35, 15.50)	(1.70, 5.55)	(1.05, 5.24)	(0.94, 2.28)
2 nd quartile:	326	1.22	3.15	1.83	1.4/
6.4 – 7.6	020	(3.97, 11.44)	(1.82, 5.39)	(1.03, 3.60)	(0.92, 2.14)
3 rd quartile:	200	6.74	2.76	1.90	1.57
7.6-8.9	299	(3.53, 11.39)	(1.81, 5.30)	(1.04, 3.45)	(1.01, 2.32)
4 th quartile:		7.60	3.22	2.18	1.68
> 8 9	303	(3 85 12 42)	(1 93 5 48)	(1.29, 3.70)	(1 18 2 53)
n value		(5.05, 12.72)	(1.95, 5.46)	(1.2), 5.70)	(1.10, 2.55)
p-value		0.10	0.75	0.00	0.01
Menopausal status					
Pre- or peri-	520	7.63	3.03	1.90	1.55
menopausal	520	(4.33, 12.47)	(1.76, 5.38)	(1.10, 3.35)	(0.97, 2.33)
Natural/surgical	501	7.18	3.08	1.88	1.52
menopause	591	(3.92, 12.74)	(1.89, 5.29)	(1.04, 3.45)	(1.02, 2.31)
Unknown due to		6.89	3.00	2 14	1 46
hormone therapy	139	(3, 40, 10, 01)	(182537)	$(1 \ 20 \ 3 \ 81)$	(0.88, 2.20)
normone merapy		(3.40, 10.91)	(1.02, 5.57)	(1.20, 5.01)	(0.00, 2.29)
p-value		0.19	0.85	0.08	0.58
Currently on					
hormone therapy					
N	009	7.24	2.99	1.84	1.54
INO	908	(3.96, 12.41)	(1.82, 5.36)	(1.05, 3.33)	(0.99, 2.33)
		7.27	3.19	2.17	1.55
Yes	342	$(3 \ 70 \ 12 \ 43)$	(1 83 5 33)	(1 16 3 97)	(0.99, 2.31)
n valua		(3.70, 12.43)	(1.05, 5.55)	(1.10, 5.57)	0.80
p-value		0.92	0.74	0.05	0.89
Obesity status					
Normal/underweight	460	5.62	2.57	1.56	1.40
1 tormal under weight		(3.24, 10.16)	(1.54, 4.62)	(0.91, 2.92)	(0.89, 2.16)
0	360	6.98	2.87	1.86	1.45
Overweight		(3.58, 11.36)	(1.89, 5.00)	(1.04, 3.35)	(0.95, 2.16)
	430	8 86	3.93	2 31	1 71
Obese	150	(5.48, 15.61)	(2, 26, 6, 14)	(1 40 3 94)	(1.22, 2.60)
		(0.001	<0.0001	(1.70, 3.94)	(1.22, 2.00)
p-value		~0.0001	~0.0001	~0.0001	~0.0001

¹ All concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. ²"Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ³ p-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.



Supplementary Figure 3.1 Select smoothing curves from generalized additive models

Smoothing curves of MCPP, MEHP, and BMI. Panels A and B came from a model with log leptin as the outcome. Panels C and D came from a model with log HMW adiponectin as the outcome. All models were fully adjusted. Edf = estimated degree of freedom of the smooth term. A value greater than 1 indicates non-linear association. P-value indicates the statistical significance of the smooth term.



Supplementary Figure 3.2 Spearman correlation coefficients between phthalate metabolites

Metabolite concentrations were adjusted for hydration using covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization.

			Percent difference (95%	ce in leptin (%) CI)
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	1	2.36 - 24.49	ref	ref
	2	24.49 - 56.71	9.2 (-3.8, 24.0)	2.9 (-5.5, 11.9)
MEP	3	56.74 - 149.12	18.4 (3.7, 35.1)	10.5 (1.3, 20.7)
	4 n trand	150.23 - 7862.84	11.2 (-3.1, 27.5)	-0.8 (-9.4, 8.7)
	p-uena 1	1 45 10 50	0.34	0.27
	1	1.45 - 10.57	10 0	6 4
	2	10.62 - 16.98	(5.8, 35.9)	(-2.1, 15.6)
MnBP	3	16.99 - 30.54	9.9 (-3.2, 24.9)	2.7 (-5.7, 11.8)
	4	30.59 - 335.21	9.5 (-3.9, 24.7)	3.7 (-4.9, 13.0)
	p-trend		0.72	0.74
	1	0.13 - 1.90	ref	ref
	2	1.90 - 3.13	15.9 (2.3, 31.3)	7.4 (-1.1, 16.7)
M1BP	3	3.13 - 5.14	14.5 (0.8, 30.0)	9.2 (0.4, 18.7)
	4	5.14 - 84.82	14.3 (0.5, 29.8)	6.8 (-1.9, 16.3)
	p-trend		0.15	0.28
	1	0.15 - 1.46	ref	ref
	2	1.46 - 2.66	-2.0 (-13.7, 11.2)	0.3 (-7.7, 9.1)
MEHP	3	2.66 - 5.59	-9.7 (-20.5, 2.5)	-3.3 (-11.1, 5.2)
	4	5.61 - 491.18	-0.3 (-12.5, 13.6)	4.3 (-4.4, 13.7)
	p-trend	1 10 10 00	0.76	0.23
	1	1.12 - 10.98	ret	ret
MEHHP	2	10.99 - 21.17	6.3 (-6.6, 21.0)	-2.4 (-10.5, 6.3)
	3	21.17 - 41.78	22.1 (7.0, 39.2)	9.6 (0.4, 19.6)

Supplementary Table 3.5 Percent differences in leptin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles

			Percent difference (95%)	ce in leptin (%) CI)
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	4	41.81 - 2286.01	24.1 (8.3, 42.2)	7.6 (-1.8, 17.7)
	p-trend		0.0052	0.073
	1	0.61 - 5.44	ref	ref
MEALD	2	5.46 - 10.34	9.5 (-3.7, 24.6)	2.1 (-6.3, 11.2)
MEOHP	3	10.34 - 20.26	17.0 (2.6, 33.5)	(-1.6, 17.2)
	4	20.34 - 1006.33	26.9 (10.7, 45.4)	10.9 (1.3, 21.5)
	p-trend		0.0019	0.025
	1	2.25 - 12.35	ref	ref
	2	12.38 - 23.57	15.4 (1.5, 31.1)	1.2 (-7.1, 10.2)
MECPP	3	23.62 - 42.46	26.4 (11.0, 44.0)	5.2 (-3.6, 14.8)
	4	42.54 - 2160.10	29.5 (13.3, 47.9)	8.5 (-0.8, 18.6)
	p-trend		0.0031	0.062
	1	0.15 - 3.92	ref	ref
	2	3.93 - 7.26	13.1 (-0.2, 28.3)	-0.6 (-8.6, 8.1)
MBZP	3	7.26 - 12.40	18.8 (4.4, 35.2)	-0.4 (-8.7, 8.6)
	4	12.44 - 317.65	29.5 (13.4, 47.9)	3.5 (-5.3, 13.2)
	p-trend		0.00045	0.34
	1	0.24 - 1.82	ref	ref
	2	1.82 - 3.03	13.2 (-0.3, 28.4)	6.9 (-1.7, 16.3)
MCOP	3	3.04 - 5.35	29.0 (13.4, 46.7)	7.3 (-1.6, 17.0)
	4	5.36 - 222.53	29.4 (13.5, 47.4)	7.1 (-1.9, 16.9)
	p-trend		0.00063	0.32
	1	0.12 - 1.08	ref	ref
MCNP	2	1.08 - 1.93	21.5 (6.6, 38.4)	8.1 (-0.9, 17.9)
	3	1.93 - 3.46	(2.2, 34.2)	-0.3 (-8.9, 9.2)

			Percent difference in leptin (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	4	3.46 - 321.75	24.3 (8.3, 42.6)	-0.02 (-8.8, 9.6)
	p-trend		0.031	0.42
	1	0.18 - 0.99	ref	ref
МСРР	2	0.99 - 1.54	16.5 (2.4, 32.5)	5.0 (-3.6, 14.3)
	3	1.54 - 2.32	15.1 (0.8, 31.5)	5.8 (-3.1, 15.6)
	4	2.33 - 45.44	20.0 (4.8, 37.3)	7.7 (-1.6, 17.8)
	p-trend		0.039	0.16

Model 1: Adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake.

Model 2: Model 1 + BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles)

			Percent difference in HMW adiponectin (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	1	2.36 - 24.49	ref	ref
	2	24.49 - 56.71	-4.4 (-16.3, 9.1)	-2.8 (-14.4, 10.4)
MEP	3	56.74 - 149.12	-2.6 (-15.1, 11.8)	-0.9 (-13.2, 13.1)
	4	150.23 - 7862.84	1.6 (-11.9, 17.2)	5.0 (-8.5, 20.5)
	p-trend		0.49	0.26
	1	1.45 - 10.59	ref	ref
	2	10.62 - 16.98	-2.4 (-14.3, 11.2)	3.0 (-9.1, 16.7)
MnBP	3	16.99 - 30.54	-0.6 (-12.9, 13.5)	3.3 (-9.1, 17.3)
	4	30.59 - 335.21	0.5 (-12.3, 15.0)	3.2 (-9.4, 17.5)
	p-trend		0.82	0.74
	1	0.13 - 1.90	ref	ref
	2	1.90 - 3.13	-5.8 (-17.3, 7.2)	-3.1 (-14.5, 9.8)
MiBP	3	3.13 - 5.14	-5.1 (-16.7, 8.2)	-3.0 (-14.4, 10.0)
	4	5.14 - 84.82	0.3 (-12.2, 14.5)	3.5 (-8.9, 17.6)
	p-trend		0.69	0.43
	1	0.15 - 1.46	ref	ref
	2	1.46 - 2.66	20.0 (5.3, 36.6)	19.2 (5.3, 35.1)
MEHP	3	2.66 - 5.59	28.6 (12.9, 46.7)	26.1 (11.2, 43.0)
	4	5.61 - 491.18	26.9 (11.0, 45.1)	26.0 (10.8, 43.3)
	p-trend		0.015	0.013
	1	1.12 - 10.98	ref	ref
MEHHP	2	10.99 - 21.17	3.0 (-9.9, 17.8)	6.8 (-6.1, 21.5)
	3	21.17 - 41.78	2.0 (-11.0, 17.0)	6.5 (-6.6, 21.5)

Supplementary Table 3.6 Percent differences in HMW adiponectin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles

			Percent difference in HMW adiponectin (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	4	41.81 - 2286.01	-0.9 (-14 0 14 1)	5.5
	p-trend		0.66	0.79
	1	0.61 - 5.44	ref	ref
	2	5.46 - 10.34	3.9 (-9.1, 18.7)	7.2 (-5.7, 21.9)
MEOHP	3	10.34 - 20.26	2.7 (-10.4, 17.9)	6.7 (-6.5, 21.7)
	4	20.34 - 1006.33	2.6 (-10.9, 18.2)	9.3 (-4.6, 25.3)
	p-trend	2.25 12.25	0.93	0.38
	1	2.25 - 12.35		
	2	12.38 - 23.57	(-12.4, 14.3)	(-6.4, 20.9)
MECPP	3	23.62 - 42.46	-2.1 (-14.5, 12.2)	5.9 (-7.1, 20.8)
	4 n_trend	42.54 - 2160.10	-0.9 (-13.7, 13.9) 0.92	/.6 (-5.9, 23.1) 0.48
	p-trend	0 15 - 3 92	ref	ref
	2	3.93 - 7.26	-7.8	-2.3
MBzP	3	7.26 - 12.40	(-11.9, 15.1) (-11.9, 15.1)	(-13.8, 10.8) 9.0 (-4.2, 24.1)
	4	12.44 - 317.65	-15.8 (-26.6, -3.3)	-7.0 (-18.7, 6.3)
	p-trend		0.018	0.23
	1	0.24 - 1.82	ref	ret
	2	1.82 - 3.03	8.6 (-4.7, 23.8)	(-2.4, 25.6)
мсор	3	3.04 - 5.35	-13.6 (-24.4, -1.3)	-6.8 (-18.1, 6.1)
	4	5.36 - 222.53	-5.9	2.0 (-10.5, 16.3)
	p-trend		0.16	0.84
	1	0.12 - 1.08	ref	ref
MCNP	2	1.08 - 1.93	2.3 (-10.7, 17.1)	6.7 (-6.4, 21.5)
	3	1.93 - 3.46	1.6 (-11.8, 17.1)	8.2 (-5.6, 23.9)

			Percent difference in HMW adiponectin (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	4 n trand	3.46 - 321.75	-9.6 (-21.7, 4.3)	-1.2 (-14.0, 13.4)
	p-trend		0.037	0.41
	1	0.18 - 0.99	ref	ref
	2	0.99 - 1.54	3.1 (-9.8, 17.8)	8.1 (-4.9, 22.8)
MCPP	3	1.54 - 2.32	4.9 (-8.7, 20.4)	9.1 (-4.4, 24.6)
	4	2.33 - 45.44	1.6 (-11.6, 16.9)	6.7 (-6.8, 22.1)
	p-trend		0.96	0.57

Model 1: Adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. Model 2: Model 1 + BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles)

			Percent difference in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	1	2.36 - 24.49	ref	ref
	2	24.49 - 56.71	12.1 (-9.1, 38.3)	5.0 (-10.6, 23.3)
MEP	3	56.74 - 149.12	21.0 (-2.7, 50.6)	11.2 (-5.9, 31.5)
	4	150.23 - 7862.84	8.6 (-13.4, 36.2)	-5.3 (-20.4, 12.7)
	p-trend		0.96	0.17
	1	1.45 - 10.59	ref	ref
	2	10.62 - 16.98	25.4 (2.0, 54.1)	3.4 (-11.8, 21.2)
MnBP	3	16.99 - 30.54	12.5 (-8.8, 38.8)	0.6 (-14.4, 18.2)
	4	30.59 - 335.21	10.0 (-11.2, 36.3)	0.7 (-14.6, 18.7)
	p-trend		0.94	0.94
	1	0.13 - 1.90	ref	ref
	2	1.90 - 3.13	24.7 (1.5, 53.2)	12.3 (-4.1, 31.5)
MiBP	3	3.13 - 5.14	22.6 (-0.4, 51.0)	14.4 (-2.4, 34.2)
	4	5.14 - 84.82	14.3 (-7.3, 41.1)	4.4 (-11.2, 22.6)
	p-trend		0.54	0.96
	1	0.15 - 1.46	ref	ref
	2	1.46 - 2.66	-19.2 (-34.4, -0.6)	-16.9 (-29.1, -2.6)
MEHP	3	2.66 - 5.59	-30.5 (-43.6, -14.3)	-24.0 (-35.2, -10.8)
	4	5.61 - 491.18	-22.4 (-37.4, -4.0)	-17.7 (-30.2, -3.1)
	p-trend		0.16	0.19
	1	1.12 - 10.98	ref	ref
MEHHP	2	10.99 - 21.17	4.2 (-15.8, 29.0)	-8.5 (-22.3, 7.8)
	3	21.17 - 41.78	20.0 (-3.4, 49.1)	3.4 (-12.5, 22.2)

Supplementary Table 3.7 Percent differences in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles

			Percent difference in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	4	41.81 - 2286.01	24.5	1.9 (-14 3 21 1)
	p-trend		0.062	0.48
	1	0.61 - 5.44	ref	ref
	2	5.46 - 10.34	6.1 (-14.2, 31.3)	-5.2 (-19.4, 11.6)
MEOHP	3	10.34 - 20.26	13.6 (-8.6, 41.3)	0.9 (-14.7, 19.2)
	4	20.34 - 1006.33	23.4 (-1.5, 54.5)	1.3 (-14.8, 20.5)
	p-trend	0.05 10.05	0.075	0.63
	1	2.25 - 12.35	ret	ref
	2	12.38 - 23.57	16.8 (-5.4, 44.3)	-4.5 (-18.8, 12.3)
MECPP	3	23.62 - 42.46	28.7 (3.8, 59.6)	-1.4 (-16.5, 16.4)
	4	42.54 - 2160.10	30.2 (4.4, 62.2)	0.4 (-15.3, 19.0)
	p-trend		0.077	0.72
	1	0.15 - 3.92	ref	ref
	2	3.93 - 7.26	22.8 (-0.1, 50.9)	2.2 (-12.9, 19.8)
MBzP	3	7.26 - 12.40	(-5.2, 45.0)	-9.0 (-22.8, 7.2)
	4	12.44 - 317.65	51.5 (21.8, 88.4)	10.8 (-6.5, 31.2)
	p-trend		0.00053	0.18
	1	0.24 - 1.82	ref	ref
MCOD	2	1.82 - 3.03	3.9 (-15.6, 27.8)	-3.3 (-17.6, 13.6)
мсор	3	3.04 - 5.35	50.7 (22.0, 86.1)	(-2.2, 35.7)
	4	5.36 - 222.53	38.7 (11.9, 71.9)	5.5 (-10.7, 24.7)
	p-trend		0.0022	0.45
	1	0.12 - 1.08	ref	ref
MCNP	2	1.08 - 1.93	17.5 (-5.2, 45.8)	1.1 (-14.3, 19.3)
	3	1.93 - 3.46	14.0 (-8.8, 42.6)	-8.5 (-23.0, 8.7)

			Percent difference in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio (%) (95% CI)	
	Quartile	Metabolite range (ng/mL)	Model 1	Model 2
	4	3.46 - 321.75	37.3 (9.4, 72.2)	1.4 (-14.9, 20.8)
	p-trend		0.011	0.78
	1	0.18 - 0.99	ref	ref
MCPP	2	0.99 - 1.54	13.7 (-8.0, 40.5)	-3.1 (-17.6, 14.0)
	3	1.54 - 2.32	11.2 (-10.7, 38.5)	-2.2 (-17.3, 15.7)
	4	2.33 - 45.44	19.1 (-4.7, 48.9)	2.5 (-13.6, 21.7)
	p-trend		0.20	0.61

Model 1: Adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. Model 2: Model 1 + BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles)



Supplementary Figure 3.3 Dose-response curves between each phthalate metabolite and leptin as estimated by BKMR

The BKMR model was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).

MEP MnBP MiBP MEHP 25-0 -Percent difference in HMW adiponectin -25 --50**-**MEHHP MEOHP MECPP MBzP 25-0 --25 --50--2.50.0 2.5 5.0 MCOP MCNP МСРР 25 **-**0 --25**-**-50--2.5 0.0 2.5 5.0 -2.5 0.0 2.5 5.0 -2.5 0.0 2.5 5.0 Log2 metabolite Z-score

Supplementary Figure 3.4 Dose-response curves between each phthalate metabolite and HMW adiponectin as estimated by BKMR

The BKMR model was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Supplementary Figure 3.5 Dose-response curves between each phthalate metabolite and the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio as estimated by BKMR

The BKMR model was adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI (natural spline with knots at the 25th and 75th percentiles).



Supplementary Figure 3.6 Percent differences in leptin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles, stratified by obesity status

Percent differences were adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI.



Supplementary Figure 3.7 Percent differences in HMW adiponectin associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles, stratified by obesity status

Percent differences were adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI.



Supplementary Figure 3.8 Percent differences in the leptin: HMW adiponectin ratio associated with phthalate metabolite concentration quartiles, stratified by obesity status

Percent differences were adjusted for age, race/ethnicity, site, education, menopausal status, hormone therapy use, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI.
Chapter 4 Phthalates and Incident Diabetes in Midlife Women: The Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN)

4.1 Abstract

Background

Phthalates are hypothesized to contribute to diabetes, but longitudinal evidence in humans is limited. We examined whether phthalate exposure was associated with a higher incidence of diabetes in a racially/ethnically diverse cohort of midlife women.

Methods

In the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation-Multipollutant Study, we followed 1308 women without diabetes in 1999/2000 for six years. Eleven phthalate metabolites were measured in spot urine samples in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003. Incident diabetes was ascertained between 1999/2000 and 2005/2006. Cox proportional hazards models with time-varying exposure were used to estimate the hazard ratio (HR) of diabetes associated with each phthalate metabolite, adjusting for demographic, lifestyle, and health-related factors. Effect modification by race/ethnicity was examined with interaction terms.

Results

Sixty-one women developed diabetes over six years (cumulative incidence = 4.7%). Among all women, several high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites were associated with a higher incidence of diabetes, but none were statistically significant. There was effect modification by race/ethnicity. Among White women, each doubling of the concentrations of mono-isobutyl phthalate (MiBP), monobenzyl phthalate, mono-carboxyoctyl phthalate, mono-carboxyisononyl phthalate (MCNP), and mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate was associated with 30-63% higher incidence of diabetes (HR = 1.30, 95% confidence interval (CI): 1.03, 1.65 for MCNP; HR = 1.63,95% CI: 1.18, 2.25 for MiBP). In contrast, phthalate metabolites were not associated with diabetes incidence in Black or Asian women. Post-hoc analyses showed positive associations between phthalates and insulin resistance in non-White women, suggesting that non-White women were not immune to phthalates.

Conclusions

Some phthalate metabolites were associated with a higher incidence of diabetes over six years of follow-up, but the associations were inconsistent across racial/ethnic groups. Whether phthalates cause diabetes requires further investigation.

4.2 Introduction

Diabetes is one of the leading causes of death and disability. In 2017-2020, 14.7% of adults in the United States had diabetes (1). Individuals with diabetes are at increased risk of many serious chronic conditions. The disease was estimated to cost the US healthcare system \$327 billion in 2017 (2), consuming a significant portion of healthcare expenditures. These enormous costs to individuals and societies have spurred ongoing interest to understand the causes of diabetes to facilitate better prevention and treatment.

The current extraordinary burden of diabetes is the culmination of six decades of continuous increases in its prevalence (3). Because this period of increasing diabetes prevalence coincided with the increasing use of synthetic chemicals in industry and commerce, exposure to metabolism-disrupting chemicals has been hypothesized to contribute to diabetes (4,5). Phthalates, di-esters of 1, 2-benzenedicarboxylic acid, are one of these chemicals. Low-molecular-weight (LMW) phthalates are frequently added to personal care products as solvents, while high-molecular-weight (HMW) phthalates are frequently added to polyvinyl chloride (PVC) plastic products as plasticizers (6). LMW phthalates are commonly found in fragrance and nail polish (7). HMW phthalates are commonly found in plastic food packaging, clothing, vinyl flooring, and other PVC applications (6). Exposure to phthalates is widespread through ingesting food contaminated during processing, packaging, and storage (8–10). Dermal contact is an additional route of exposure particularly relevant for LMW phthalates in personal care products (11).

Because of such widespread exposure, understanding phthalates' potential diabetogenic effects is important for both risk management and diabetes prevention. In animals, a growing number of studies suggest that exposure to some phthalates adversely affects glucose homeostasis, leading to elevated fasting glucose or worse glucose tolerance (12–14). In humans, epidemiologic

studies support an association between phthalate exposure and insulin resistance (15). The association between phthalates and diabetes is less certain. Most studies have been cross-sectional (15). Because diabetes is a chronic disease with a long duration, exposure to phthalates is highly dynamic, and phthalates do not accumulate in the body (11,16), cross-sectional studies are particularly problematic for causal inference. Phthalate exposure when diabetes is well-established may not represent phthalate exposure before disease onset. Only one study has examined phthalates and incident diabetes (17). That study found positive associations between some phthalate metabolites and diabetes in a group of predominantly White nurses in the US, but it is unclear if the findings are generalizable to other populations. Further, that study measured phthalate metabolites at only one time point and examined their associations with incident diabetes in the next ten years. Because phthalate metabolites in spot urine samples may not accurately reflect habitual exposure (18), the reported associations may be biased towards the null due to substantial exposure measurement error. To address these limitations, we conducted a cohort study on repeatedly-measured phthalates and incident diabetes among a diverse group of midlife women in the US.

4.3 Methods

4.3.1 Study population

Participants were drawn from the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN). SWAN is an ongoing longitudinal study of women's health in midlife with nearly annual followup visits. In 1996/1997, women aged 42-52 years were recruited from seven study sites: Oakland, CA, Los Angeles, CA, Chicago, IL, Detroit-area, MI, Pittsburgh, PA, Boston, MA and Newark, NJ. Besides the age eligibility criterion, additional eligibility criteria for SWAN include 1) selfidentifying as White, Black, Chinese, Japanese, or Hispanic, 2) having an intact uterus, at least one ovary, and at least one menstrual period in the past 3 months, and 3) not having used any exogeneous reproductive hormones in the past 3 months. A total of 3302 women met these criteria and participated in SWAN.

The SWAN Multi-pollutant Study (SWAN-MPS) is an ancillary study that selected SWAN participants for environmental chemical exposure assessments using banked biospecimens from the 1999/2000 and 2002/2003 study visits. Of the 2694 women still active in SWAN in 1999/2000, SWAN-MPS excluded all 646 women from Chicago and Newark because neither site collected urine samples necessary for environmental chemical exposure assessments. An additional 648 women from the other sites were excluded because they lacked sufficient blood or urine samples for environmental chemical exposure assessments. In total, SWAN-MPS included 1400 women, most of whom (N = 1387) had phthalates data at both time points in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003.

This study aimed to examine the association between time-varying phthalate exposure and incident diabetes between 1999/2000 and 2005/2006. We chose to limit the follow-up time to six years because exposure to phthalates is episodic in nature and phthalates have short half-lives in the body (11,18). In addition, one study in rodents showed that phthalates' effects on glucose homeostasis may not be permanent (19). To be eligible for this study, women must be free of diabetes in 1999/2000 and have at least one visit with complete data for phthalate metabolites and covariates (urinary creatinine, age in 1999/2000, site, race/ethnicity, education, dietary energy intake, smoking status, physical activity, menopausal status, and body mass index (BMI)) before diabetes onset, loss to follow-up, or end of observation in 2005/2006. Based on these criteria, we excluded 80 women with prevalent diabetes in 1999/2000. We further excluded 12 women with

missing covariate data. The analytic sample thus included 1308 women. Of these, 1293 women entered the risk set in 1999/2000 and 15 entered in 2002/2003. The 15 women entered the risk set late because of incomplete covariate data in 1999/2000. The median follow-up time of the entire sample was 6 years.

All SWAN and SWAN-MPS study protocols have been approved by institutional review boards. SWAN participants provided written informed consent to participate in the study.

4.3.2 Phthalate metabolites

Women provided spot urine samples in polyethylene tubes at in-person visits in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003. The samples were transferred to -80 °C freezers for storage. In 2017/2018, these samples were thawed, and 12 phthalate metabolites were measured using on-line solid phase extraction (SPE) coupled to high-performance liquid chromatography-isotope dilution tandem mass spectroscopy (HPLC-MS). These 12 phthalate metabolites included three metabolites of LMW phthalates: mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP), mono-n-butyl phthalate (MnBP), and monoisobutyl phthalate (MiBP); four metabolites of di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP), a HMW phthalate of particular public health interest: mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP), mono(2ethyl-5-hydroxyhexyl) phthalate (MEHHP), mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP), and mono(2-ethyl-5-carboxypentyl) phthalate (MECPP); and five metabolites of other HMW phthalates: monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP), mono-isononyl phthalate (MiNP), mono-carboxyoctyl phthalate (MCOP), mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate (MCNP), and mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate (MCPP). We measured these phthalate metabolites because their parents have been widely used in industry and commerce, and exposure to these phthalates is a national biomonitoring priority (20). The coefficient of variation (CV, in %) of the HPLC-MS assay ranged from an average of 4% for MEHP to 19% for MCOP. We excluded MiNP from all analyses

because it was detected in less than 1% of urine samples. For analyses, the concentrations of all other phthalate metabolites, including those below the limits of detection, were used as output by the assay, except for the few negative or zero values. To facilitate log₂-transformation, we replaced 7 negative values of MiBP, 5 negative values of MEHP, 1 zero value of MCOP, and 5 negative values of MCPP with each metabolite's median below its limit of detection.

4.3.3 Diabetes

Women's diabetes status was determined longitudinally based on all data from SWAN baseline in 1996/1997 to the most recent follow-up visit in 2016/2017. At SWAN baseline and each follow-up visit, women self-reported doctor's diagnosis of diabetes. In all but three visits, women self-reported the use of any anti-diabetic medications. In all but six visits, women also provided fasting blood samples for the measurement of glucose with a hexokinase assay (Boehringer Mannheim Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN, USA). A woman was classified as ever having diabetes if 1) she reported using anti-diabetic medications at any visit, 2) had fasting glucose \geq 126 mg/dL for two consecutive visits, or 3) self-reported doctor's diagnosis of diabetes at two visits and had fasting glucose $\geq 126 \text{ mg/dL}$ at one visit. For women who were classified as having diabetes based on medications, the visit of diabetes onset was defined as the first visit with fasting glucose \geq 126 mg/dL before the first use of medications; otherwise, the first visit with self-reported diabetes before the first use of medications; otherwise, the first visit at which antidiabetic medication use was reported. For women classified as having diabetes based on the other two criteria, the visit of diabetes onset was defined as the first visit with fasting glucose ≥ 126 mg/dL.

In our analysis, we treated Follow-up Visit 3 in 1999/2000 as the time origin and calculated time to diabetes onset as the time elapsed (in years) between 1999/2000 and the visit of diabetes

onset. For women who remained free of diabetes before loss to follow-up or the end of observation at Follow-up Visit 9 in 2005/2006, their time to diabetes onset was right-censored and calculated as the time elapsed (in years) between 1999/2000 and the date of their last follow-up visit.

4.3.4 Covariates

Creatinine was measured in urine in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003 with a Cobas Mira analyzer (Horiba ABX, Montpellier, France). Time-fixed confounders included age in 1999/2000, site, race/ethnicity, and education. Time-varying confounders included dietary energy intake, smoking status, physical activity, menopausal status, and BMI.

Age was calculated from visit date in 1999/2000 and date of birth. Site, race/ethnicity, and education were collected in questionnaires at the SWAN study baseline in 1996/1997. Dietary energy intake (kcal/day) was estimated from a modified Block Food Frequency Questionnaire (Block-FFQ) (21). This FFQ was administered in 1996/1997 and 2001/2002 only. We used diet data from 1996/1997 and 2001/2002 to approximate diet in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003, respectively. Smoking status (never, past, current), current hormone therapy use (HT) (yes, no), self-reported menstrual bleeding frequency, history of gynecologic surgeries, and the frequency of various physical activities were collected via questionnaires in 1999/2000 and 2002/2003. We determined women's menopausal status (pre- or peri-menopausal, natural or surgical menopause, and unknown due to HT use) based on menstrual bleeding frequency, history of gynecologic surgeries, and use of exogeneous hormones. We measured women's physical activity with an index that summarized the frequency and intensity of leisure time physical activity, housework, and active transport (22). BMI was calculated as body weight (kg)/height² (m²). Previous studies showed that the association between phthalates and BMI may be bidirectional. On the one hand, a higher BMI is a marker of lower socioeconomic status and unhealthy behaviors, which are

associated with increased phthalate exposure (23). On the other hand, phthalate exposure may lead to more rapid body fat gain (24,25). Given this potential bidirectionality, we used BMI collected one year before phthalate exposure assessment as confounders to strengthen temporality. Obesity status was defined based on BMI using race/ethnicity-specific cut-points (26): For White and Black women, normal/underweight was defined as BMI < 25 kg/m², overweight as 25 kg/m² \leq BMI < 30 kg/m², and obese as BMI \geq 30 kg/m². For Chinese and Japanese women, normal/underweight was defined as BMI < 23 kg/m², overweight as 23 kg/m² \leq BMI < 27 kg/m², and obese as BMI \geq 27 kg/m².

4.3.5 Statistical methods

Phthalate metabolite concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariateadjusted creatinine standardization method (27). Briefly, each metabolite concentration was divided by the ratio of observed to predicted urinary creatinine. Predictors of creatinine included age, race/ethnicity, BMI, and height (28). The prediction model was developed with data in 1999/2000. We calculated the molar sums of LMW phthalate metabolites ("∑LMW phthalates"), DEHP metabolites ("∑DEHP"), and other HMW phthalate metabolites ("∑HMW phthalates") to assess the impact of aggregate exposure to each group of phthalates.

We obtained descriptive statistics (median (1st and 3rd quartiles) for continuous variables; count (%) for categorical variables) of the analytic sample in 1999/2000. To examine the associations between potential confounders and phthalate metabolites in 1999/2000, we obtained the median (1st and 3rd quartiles) concentration of each phthalate metabolite by levels of confounders. Differences in median phthalate concentrations across confounder levels were compared with Kruskal-Wallis tests. To examine the associations between incident diabetes status and phthalate metabolites and potential confounders in 1999/2000, we obtained descriptive statistics (median (1st and 3rd quartiles) for continuous variables; count (%) for categorical variables) by incident diabetes. Differences in the distribution of phthalate metabolites and confounders by incident diabetes status were compared with Wilcoxon rank-sum tests (continuous variables) and Chi-squared tests (categorical variables).

To examine the association between phthalate exposure and diabetes incidence, for each phthalate metabolite, we fit a series of Cox proportional hazards models with time-varying phthalate metabolites and covariates. Model 1 included the time-varying log₂-transformed phthalate metabolite only. Model 2 additionally adjusted for age in 1999/2000, race/ethnicity, site, education, and time-varying physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and menopausal status. Model 3 additionally adjusted for time-varying BMI. We fit this series of models to examine the impact of confounders on the association between each phthalate metabolite and diabetes incidence. The difference between Models 2 and 3 was of particular interest because BMI was potentially both a confounder and a mediator of the association between phthalate metabolites and diabetes. Adjusting for BMI may underestimate the associations between phthalate metabolites and diabetes. From each model, we calculated the hazard ratio (HR) and 95% confidence interval (CI) for diabetes per doubling of concentrations for each phthalate metabolite.

We conducted a series of sensitivity analyses to assess the robustness of our findings. First, we fit each phthalate metabolite as tertiles in Cox models to examine potential violation of the linearity assumption. Second, we additionally adjusted for intake frequency of food items associated with phthalate exposure in Cox models to examine potential confounding by these food items. These food items included red meat, poultry, liver, processed meat, dairy, margarine, refined grains, salty snacks, desserts, meat substitutes, pizza, salad dressing, and salsa (9,10,28–32). Third, we re-analyzed our data using marginal structural models (MSM) with inverse-probability-of-

treatment weights (IPTW) (33). Details about these weights and the MSMs are available in the appendix. The IPTW-weighted MSMs allowed us to control for confounding by BMI without adjusting for this variable. Thus, they overcame potential bias induced by BMI adjustment in conventional Cox models. Results from the IPTW-weighted MSMs allowed us to further understand the impact of BMI adjustment on the association between phthalates and diabetes in the main analyses. Fourth, this analysis was based upon women who were selected into SWAN-MPS. If selection was related to determinants of phthalate exposure and incident diabetes, HR estimates from our main analyses might be biased. Although we conditioned on many of these determinants in our main analyses (age, race/ethnicity, site, education, smoking status), which should have eliminated bias due to selective participation, we applied inverse-probability-ofselection weights (IPSW) to Cox regression models in sensitivity analyses to further correct for selection bias. Details about these weights are available in the appendix. Lastly, because a major difference between this study and the other study on phthalates and incident diabetes was the racial/ethnic composition of the analytic sample, we included race/ethnicity by phthalate metabolite interaction terms in Cox regression models to investigate potential effect modification by race/ethnicity. In these models, we combined Japanese and Chinese women into one group labeled as "Asian" because of the small number of incident diabetes cases among Chinese and Japanese women (4 cases in Chinese; 5 cases in Japanese).

As post-hoc analyses, we examined the associations between phthalate metabolites and biomarkers of glucose homeostasis, including fasting glucose and homeostatic model assessment of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR), to see if racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalates and diabetes can potentially be explained by racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalates and glucose metabolism. We used repeatedly measured fasting glucose and HOMA-IR between 1999/2000 and 2005/2006 as outcomes for these analyses. HOMA-IR was calculated as (fasting insulin (μ U/mL) × fasting glucose (mmol/L))/22.5 (34). Fasting insulin was measured in serum using a solid phase radioimmunoassay (Coat-A-Count, Diagnostics Product Corp., Los Angeles, CA) (35). Observations obtained while participants were taking anti-diabetic medications were excluded. For each phthalate metabolite, percent differences in fasting glucose and HOMA-IR were estimated via mixed effects models. The models included log₂-transformed phthalate metabolite, race/ethnicity (White, Black, Asian), their interaction, as well as age, site, education, lagged BMI in 1999/2000, and time-varying smoking status, physical activity, menopausal status, and dietary energy intake as predictors. Random intercepts were included to account for within-woman correlations.

Statistical analyses were conducted in R version 4.1.2 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) using packages "survival" (version 3.2-13) (36) and "ipw" (version 1.0-11) (37). A two-sided p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

4.4 Results

Women had a median age of 49.4 (1st quartile, 3rd quartile: 47.4, 51.5) in 1999/2000 (**Table 4.1**). Approximately half of the participants were White, 20.3% Black, 13% Chinese, and 15.2% Japanese. Approximately half of the participants had a college degree or higher. Most women were never smokers. Most were pre- or peri-menopausal. Approximately 29% of the participants were obese.

In 1999/2000, the detection frequency of phthalate metabolites ranged from 84.8% for MEHP to 100% for MnBP and MECPP (**Table 4.2**). Women who were younger, Black, current

smokers, or obese generally had higher concentrations of phthalate metabolites (**Supplementary Tables 4.1-4.3**). Over six years, 61 women developed diabetes (incidence rate= 8.1 per 1000 person-years). Compared to those who did not develop diabetes, women with incident diabetes had significantly higher concentrations of all phthalate metabolites except those of DEHP (**Table 4.2**).

In crude Cox regression models, all phthalate metabolites except MEP and DEHP metabolites were significantly associated with higher incidence of diabetes (**Figure 4.1**, Panel A; **Supplementary Table 4.5**). Adjustment for demographic factors, lifestyle factors, and menopausal status attenuated these associations, so that few associations remained statistically significant (**Figure 4.1**, Panel B; **Supplementary Table 4.5**). Further adjustment for BMI led to more attenuations, albeit to a smaller extent (**Figure 4.1**, Panel C; **Supplementary Table 4.5**). In fully-adjusted Cox regression models, MEP and DEHP metabolites were not associated with the incidence of diabetes (hazard ratios (HR) = 1). For the other metabolites, each doubling of concentrations was associated with 8% - 19% higher rate of diabetes, but none of the associations were statistically significant.

Cox models with phthalate metabolites fitted as tertiles did not reveal notable non-linear associations (**Supplementary Figure 4.1**). In fact, a statistically significant linear trend was detected for MiBP (p-trend = 0.01). Results did not change with additional adjustment for food items. Results from IPTW-weighted MSMs were nearly identical to those from the fully-adjusted Cox models in our main analyses (**Supplementary Figure 4.2**). Applying IPSWs did not change our results (**Supplementary Figure 4.3**). Cox models with race/ethnicity by phthalate metabolite interaction terms revealed major differences in the associations between phthalates and diabetes incidence by race/ethnicity. Among White women, MiBP, MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, MCPP, and

 Σ HMW phthalate metabolites were significantly associated with higher diabetes incidence. Per doubling of concentrations, the hazard ratio for diabetes ranged from 1.30 (95% confidence interval (CI): 1.03, 1.65) for MCNP to 1.77 (95% CI: 1.27, 2.46) for Σ HMW phthalate metabolites (**Figure 4.2**, Panel A; **Supplementary Table 4.6**). In contrast, among Black and Asian women, none of the phthalate metabolites were associated with increased diabetes incidence (**Figure 4.2**, Panels B and C; **Supplementary Table 4.6**). These racial/ethnic differences were inconsistent with the racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalate metabolites and glucose homeostasis biomarkers. While the associations between DEHP metabolites and fasting glucose were stronger in White than Black women, the associations between the other phthalate metabolites and fasting glucose did not differ by race/ethnicity or were stronger in Black women (**Supplementary Figure 4.4**). Similarly, the associations between most phthalate metabolites and HOMA-IR did not differ by race/ethnicity or were stronger in Black than White women (**Supplementary Figure 4.5**).

4.5 Discussion

In a diverse cohort of midlife women, we found that some phthalate metabolites were associated with a higher incidence of diabetes over six years, but these positive associations were apparently limited to White women only. These findings suggest that phthalates may increase the risk of diabetes. However, given inconsistent associations across racial/ethnic groups and phthalate metabolites, a causal relationship between phthalates and diabetes remains uncertain. Additional studies are needed to investigate if phthalate exposure contributes to diabetes.

Phthalates have been shown to disrupt glucose homeostasis in rodents (12-14) and are associated with insulin resistance in diabetes-free adults (15). Whether phthalates increase the risk of diabetes is unclear because few epidemiologic studies have examined the associations between phthalates and incident diabetes. In the only other study on this topic, Sun et al. conducted a casecontrol study on 1941 middle-aged or older women from the predominantly-White Nurses' Health Study and Nurses' Health Study II cohorts. Over approximately 10 years, women at the top quartile of exposure to some phthalates had up to three times higher odds of incident diabetes than those at the first quartile (17). Although the strengths of the associations differed by phthalate metabolites and the cohort origin of the participants, findings by Sun et al. generally support positive associations between MnBP, MiBP, and DEHP metabolites and incident diabetes in White women. Our study confirmed the positive association for MiBP. Additionally, we identified four more HMW phthalate metabolites associated with significantly increased diabetes risks in White women. The consistency between our findings and Sun et al.'s suggests a diabetogenic role of phthalates, although the apparent racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalates and diabetes require further investigations.

To understand if the racial/ethnic differences were potentially explained by racial/ethnic differences in phthalates' effects on glucose metabolism, we examined the racial/ethnic-specific associations between phthalate metabolites and fasting glucose and HOMA-IR. We found that unlike diabetes, the associations between phthalate metabolites and these glucose homeostasis markers were not consistently stronger in White women. Further, MnBP and MBzP were positively associated with HOMA-IR in Black and Asian women, and MiBP, MEHHP, MEOHP, MECPP, and MCPP were positively associated with HOMA-IR in Black women. These results suggest that non-White women were not immune to phthalates' potential effects on insulin

resistance, a key mechanism through which phthalates may increase the risk of diabetes (38,39). Since non-White women were not immune to phthalates' toxic effects, some other mechanisms must have contributed to the observed racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalates and diabetes. We speculate that the racial/ethnic differences may be due to one or more of the following factors. First, our analytic sample included only women who were free of diabetes in 1999/2000. Assuming that phthalate exposure increased the risk of diabetes, women who developed diabetes before 1999/2000 due to high levels of past phthalate exposure were excluded from the analytic sample. This process removed highly-exposed cases from analysis, creating selection bias and leading to attenuations of the associations between phthalates and incident diabetes. Because Black women are generally exposed to higher levels of phthalates (40) and develop diabetes at a younger age than White women (41), this selection bias may have affected Black women to a greater extent, resulting in greater attenuations in the hazard ratios for incident diabetes. In SWAN-MPS, the prevalence of diabetes in 1999/2000 among Black women (11.4%) was nearly three times that among White women (4.2%). Such a stark difference in diabetes prevalence seems to support selection bias as a potential explanation for the racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalates and incident diabetes. Second, elevated fasting glucose may be a less sensitive criterion to identify incident diabetes among Black and Asian women than White women. Studies have shown that at the same level of whole-body insulin resistance, Black women have lower rates of gluconeogenesis than White women, leading to less frequent fasting hyperglycemia (42). Similarly, the prevalence of impaired fasting glucose is lower in Asian populations than White populations, despite a higher prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance in Asian (43). Using a less sensitive marker of glucose dysregulation in Black and Asian women may have led to greater non-differential outcome misclassification, which attenuated phthalates' associations with diabetes in these populations. Third, chance may also explain the racial/ethnic differences. This is particularly relevant for Asian women because the number of cases among them was small. Unfortunately, without additional data, we are not able to determine which factors may have caused the racial/ethnic differences. Our data do indicate that non-White women are not immune to the glucose metabolism-disrupting effects of phthalates, so better-designed studies in non-White women are needed to quantify the diabetes risks associated with phthalate exposure in these women.

A critical methodological consideration in studies on phthalates and diabetes is the potentially bidirectional relationship between phthalate exposure and adiposity. This bidirectionality means that adjusting for adiposity in conventional regression models to account for confounding may underestimate the associations between phthalates and diabetes. We addressed this concern by re-analyzing our data with IPTW-weighted MSMs, which produced results nearly identical to those from conventional models. The IPTW-weighted MSMs confirmed the validity of BMI adjustment in conventional Cox regression models. In addition, they suggest that in this study, BMI was likely not a major mediator for phthalates and diabetes. Previously, we found that in SWAN-MPS, phthalate metabolites were associated with more rapid body fat gain primarily in women who were normal/underweight in 1999/2000. In this study, a vast majority (89.9%) of women who developed diabetes over six years were overweight or obese in 1999/2000. The weaker associations between phthalates and body fat gain in overweight/obese women may explain why BMI was not a major mediator. Had we had longer follow-up or observed women earlier in the life course before they became overweight/obese, we might have found a stronger mediating effect of adiposity and hence greater differences between conventional models and IPTW-weighted MSMs.

Besides increasing body fat, phthalates are thought to cause diabetes by disrupting glycolysis and gluconeogenesis in liver (44). They may also hinder insulin signaling in liver cells (38,39), fat cells (38), and skeletal muscle cells (45) through oxidative stress and epigenetic mechanisms, leading to impaired glucose uptake and whole-body insulin resistance. Further, phthalates may increase insulin resistance indirectly by disrupting the synthesis, transportation, or metabolism of hormones important for regulating insulin sensitivity, such as thyroid hormones (46) and sex steroid hormones (47). There is also some evidence that MnBP, MiBP, and MEHP may adversely affect pancreatic β -cell viability and glucose-stimulated insulin secretion (48,49), but the data all came from *in vitro* studies and were sometimes conflicting. Intriguingly, many phthalate metabolites activate peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR-y) (50-52). A class of PPAR- γ agonists known as thiazolidinediones (TZDs) is used to treat diabetes because it improves insulin sensitivity through PPAR- γ activation (53). It is unclear if environmental exposure to phthalates at typical levels improves insulin sensitivity similar to TZDs. If it does, other diabetogenic mechanisms, potentially independent of PPAR-y, must be present to counter the insulin-sensitizing effects of PPAR-y activation.

Overall, our study has added some evidence to support the potential diabetogenic effects of phthalates, but it also highlights that much is still unknown about the metabolic effects of these chemicals. Future studies should prioritize examining the associations between phthalates and diabetes in non-White populations, with the awareness that alternative diagnostic criteria may be more appropriate in some racial/ethnic groups and that the etiologically-relevant windows may differ by race/ethnicity. Recruiting younger participants and observing them for a longer period of time will also help us understand the effects of phthalates on different stages of the diabetogenic process, including whether body fat gain is an important mediator. Because phthalate exposure is widespread and is especially high in some racial/ethnic minority groups (54), continued investments in the epidemiology and toxicology research of phthalates are warranted to inform equitable public health policies aimed to manage the risks of these chemicals and reduce the burden of chronic diseases.

This study has several limitations. First, phthalate metabolites were measured in spot urine samples. Because phthalates have short half-lives in the body and exposure to phthalates is intermittent, phthalate metabolite concentrations in spot urine samples may not accurately reflect habitual exposure. This type of exposure measurement error generally leads to attenuations of the associations between phthalates and diabetes. Second, we relied on fasting glucose to identify the time of diabetes onset. Diabetes is diagnosed by elevated fasting glucose, impaired glucose tolerance, or elevated hemoglobin A1C (HbA1c), each of which reflects different underlying pathologies and may not identify the same set of patients (55). Using fasting glucose solely to identify time of diabetes onset may have resulted in non-differential outcome misclassification. Third, we were not able to examine the effects of phthalate metabolite mixtures using state-of-theart methods such as Bayesian kernel machine regression (56) or quantile-based g-computation (57) because these methods currently do not accommodate the analysis of time-to-event data with timevarying exposures. Fourth, our follow-up time was relatively short, and the number of cases was relatively small, which may have limited the study's power. Fifth, due to the small number of incident diabetes cases, we combined Chinese and Japanese women in our analysis of effect modification by race/ethnicity. Chinese and Japanese women may be exposed to phthalates through different sources and at different levels, and they may not have the same metabolic risks (58). The associations between phthalates and diabetes may not be homogeneous among Chinese and Japanese women, but we were not able to examine differences between these two ethnic

groups. Sixth, as with all observational studies, residual confounding was possible, including confounding by other environmental chemicals (59,60), although additionally adjusting for methyl paraben, a preservative added to personal care products, did not change our results (data not shown). Lastly, statistical significance should be interpreted cautiously as we did not account for multiple comparisons.

This study also has several strengths. Our cohort design allowed us to ensure temporality between phthalate exposure and diabetes, providing stronger evidence for causal inference. With a diverse population, we also provided the only data on phthalates and incident diabetes in non-White women. The IPTW-weighted marginal structural models we used in our sensitivity analyses is a novel application of inverse-probability-weighting in the research on phthalates and diabetes, which not only confirmed the validity of BMI adjustment in our main analyses, but also illustrates the utility of inverse-probability-weighting in the analysis of a time-varying environmental exposure and time-to-event outcome.

4.6 Conclusions

In a diverse population of midlife women, exposure to some phthalates was associated with increased incidence of diabetes, although the associations were inconsistent across racial/ethnic groups. These findings suggest that phthalate exposure may potentially contribute to diabetes, but more research, especially those in non-White populations, is needed to confirm causality. Given widespread exposure to phthalates and the enormous costs of diabetes to individuals and societies, ongoing investments in the research on phthalates' metabolic effects are warranted.

4.7 Appendix: Inverse-probability-of-treatment and inverse-probability-of-selection weights

4.7.1 Inverse-probability-of-treatment weights

For each phthalate metabolite, we weighted each observation by the following inverseprobability-of-treatment weights (IPTW):

$$IPTW_{ij} = \prod_{k=1}^{j} \frac{f(\log_2 phtha \quad metabolite_{ik} | Z_i)}{f(\log_2 phthalat \quad metabolite_{ik} | L_{ik}, Z_i)},$$

where i indicates an individual, and k indicates a time point. k takes the value of 1 or 2, with k = 1corresponding to Visit 3 in 1999/2000, and k = 2 corresponding to Visit 6 in 2002/2003. Z_i is a vector of time-constant covariates measured in 1999/2000, which included age in 1999/2000, site and race/ethnicity, and education. Lik is vector of time-varying confounders for individual i at time point k, which included dietary energy intake, smoking status, physical activity, and menopausal status in IPTW-weighted marginal structural model (MSM) 1 and additionally included (lagged) BMI in IPTW-weighted MSM 2. We constructed two IPTWs to evaluate the impact of BMI on the association between phthalates and incident diabetes. Unlike our main analyses, site and race/ethnicity was combined into a 10-level variable in the construction of IPTWs. These ten levels corresponded to all observed race/ethnicity and site combinations in SWAN-MPS. We used the 10-level variable because by design, each study site recruited White women and women of one other race/ethnicity. In other words, not all possible race/ethnicity and site combinations were represented in SWAN-MPS. Using race/ethnicity and site as separate predictors of phthalate metabolites in the construction of IPTWs would have violated the positivity assumption of the inverse probability weighting method (33).

The denominator of the IPTW was the conditional probability of having a phthalate metabolite concentration infinitely close to the observed phthalate metabolite concentration for woman *i* at time point *k*, given L_{ik} and Z_i . This likelihood was evaluated at the observed value of the phthalate metabolite based on a normal density function. The mean and standard deviation of this normal density function was obtained via a generalized estimating equation (GEE). The GEE had log₂ (phthalate metabolite) as the outcome, L_{ik} and Z_i as predictors, and an exchangeable correlation matrix. The numerator of the IPTW was obtained in a similar manner, except that the GEE model used to predict log₂ (phthalate metabolite) included only the time-constant covariates, Z_i , as predictors. After constructing the IPTWs, for each phthalate metabolite, we fit the following IPTW-weighted marginal structural Cox proportional hazards model with a robust variance estimator:

$$\lambda(t) = \lambda_0(t) \exp (\beta_1 \log_2 (\text{phthalate metabolite}) + \beta_z Z_i)$$

Weighting each observation by the IPTW created a pseudo-population in which phthalate metabolite concentrations were not associated with time-varying confounders included in L_{ik} . Thus, the MSMs allowed us to eliminate confounding by BMI and other time-varying confounders without having to adjust for them in Cox models. Note that because the numerator of the IPTW depended on Z_i , phthalate metabolite concentrations in the weighted sample were still associated with Z_i . Therefore, Z_i was adjusted in the IPTW-weighted marginal structural models to eliminate confounding by time-constant covariates (31). We created the IPTWs with the R package "ipw" (version 1.0-11). Details about this package are available in Wal and Geskus 2011 (37).

4.7.2 Inverse-probability-of-selection weights

We weighted each observation by the following inverse-probability-of-selection weights (IPSW):

$$IPSW_i = IPSW_{1i} \times IPSW_{2i}$$
,

where i indicates an individual, and IPSW_{1i} and IPSW_{2i} each represents the two selection processes into SWAN-MPS: 1) continuing in the SWAN Study through Visit 3 and 2) being selected into SWAN-MPS, given being active in SWAN at Visit 3 in 1999/2000.

Construction of IPSW1

IPSW₁ was calculated as follows:

IPSW_{1i} =
$$\prod_{k=1}^{3} \frac{P(C_{ik}=0 \mid C_{i(k-1)}=0, Z_i)}{P(C_{ik}=0 \mid C_{i(k-1)}=0, L_{i(k-1)}, Z_i)}$$
,

where *i* indicates an individual, and *k* indicates a visit. *k* takes the values of 1, 2, 3 and represents SWAN Visits 1 through 3. C_{ik} is a binary variable: $C_{ik} = 1$ represents dropping out of the SWAN Study by Visit *k*, and $C_{ik} = 0$ represents otherwise. Z_i is a vector of time-constant predictors of drop-out measured in 1996/1997, which included age in 1996/1997, race/ethnicity and site, and education. L_{ik} is vector of time-varying predictors of drop-out measured at every visit, which included marital status (single, married, separated/widowed/divorced), spouse/partner's employment change (spouse/partner lost a job vs. not), smoking status, menopausal status, selfrated health (excellent/very good, good, fair/poor), and self-reported doctor's diagnosis of having heart attack or angina (yes/no). These time-constant and time-varying predictors were previously identified as important determinants of loss to follow-up by 1999/2000 in SWAN (61).

The denominator of IPSW1 was the conditional probability of continuing in SWAN by Visit k, given not leaving the study by the prior visit, time-constant predictors, and time-varying predictors measured at the prior visit. To estimate this probability, we fit a discrete-time survival model with pooled logistic regression using data from all SWAN participants except those from Chicago and Newark, NJ from Visit 0 through Visit 3. Participants from Chicago, IL and Newark, NJ were excluded because by design, they were not eligible for SWAN-MPS. Including them in the construction of inverse-probability-of-selection weights would have violated the positivity assumption. The pooled logistic model predicted drop-out by Visit k with visit k-l (a three-level variable: Visit 0 (reference), Visit 1, and Visit 2), Z_i , and $L_{i(k-1)}$. Subtracting model-predicted probabilities from 1 gave the conditional probabilities of continuing in SWAN through Visit k. For each individual, multiplying these conditional probabilities over Visits 1 through 3 gave the individual's probability of continuing in SWAN through Visit 3, given the time-constant and timevarying predictors. The numerator of IPSW1 was similarly estimated, except that the pooled logistic regression model included only visit and Z_i as predictors. Adjustment for selection bias was achieved through the denominator. The numerator served to stabilize the IPSW $_1$ s (62).

Construction of IPSW2

IPSW₂ was calculated as follows:

$$IPSW_{2i} = \frac{P(S_i=1)}{P(S_i=1|V_i)},$$

where *i* indicates an individual, S_i is a binary indicator for being selected into SWAN-MPS (S_i =1) versus not (S_i =0), given being active in SWAN at Visit 3 in 1999/2000. V_i is a vector of predictors for being selected into SWAN-MPS and includes age in 1999/2000, race/ethnicity and site, education, smoking status, menopausal status, and hypertension status (yes/no). Hypertension was

defined as self-reported doctor's diagnosis of having hypertension, self-reported use of antihypertensive medications, having a systolic blood pressure ≥ 120 mmHg, or having a diastolic blood pressure ≥ 80 mmHg based on the average of three readings. Race/ethnicity, site, and education was self-reported at SWAN baseline in 1996/1997. The other predictors were collected at SWAN Visit 3 in 1999/2000. All predictors were previously identified as important determinants of being selected into SWAN-MPS among participants of SWAN Visit 3 (61).

The denominator of IPSW₂ was the probability of being selected for SWAN-MPS, given V_i . To estimate this probability, we fit a logistic regression model predicting selection status, S_i , with V_i among all women who participated in SWAN Visit 3, except those from Chicago, IL and Newark, NJ. The numerator of IPSW₂ was the marginal probability of being selected into SWAN-MPS, given participation in SWAN Visit 3. The numerator served to stabilize the IPSW₂s.

Construction and application of the final IPSW

Multiplying IPSW₁ and IPSW₂ gave the final inverse-probability-of-selection weights (IPSW), which we used to weight the observations of each woman in conventional Cox regression models. The IPSWs can potentially correct for selection bias due to differential participation in SWAN-MPS because women with a low probability of being selected were up-weighted and vice versa. For completeness, we also ran MSMs weighted by the product of IPTW and IPSW to generate hazard ratios unbiased by measured confounding and differential selection into SWAN-MPS.

4.8 References

- 1. **Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.** National Diabetes Statistics Report. 2022. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/diabetes/data/statistics-report/index.html. Accessed March 28, 2022.
- 2. American Diabetes Association. Economic Costs of Diabetes in the U.S. in 2017. *Diabetes Care* 2018;41(5):917–928.
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Long-term Trends in Diabetes.; 2017:6.
- 4. Heindel JJ, Blumberg B, Cave M, Machtinger R, Mantovani A, Mendez MA, Nadal A, Palanza P, Panzica G, Sargis R, Vandenberg LN, vom Saal F. Metabolism disrupting chemicals and metabolic disorders. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2017;68:3–33.
- 5. Neel BA, Sargis RM. The Paradox of Progress: Environmental Disruption of Metabolism and the Diabetes Epidemic. *Diabetes* 2011;60(7):1838–1848.
- 6. **Zota AR, Calafat AM, Woodruff TJ.** Temporal trends in phthalate exposures: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2001-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(3):235–241.
- 7. **Guo Y, Kannan K.** A Survey of Phthalates and Parabens in Personal Care Products from the United States and Its Implications for Human Exposure. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 2013;47(24):14442–14449.
- 8. Meeker JD, Sathyanarayana S, Swan SH. Phthalates and other additives in plastics: human exposure and associated health outcomes. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 2009;364(1526):2097–2113.
- 9. **Zota AR, Phillips CA, Mitro SD.** Recent Fast Food Consumption and Bisphenol A and Phthalates Exposures among the U.S. Population in NHANES, 2003-2010. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(10):1521–1528.
- 10. Serrano SE, Braun J, Trasande L, Dills R, Sathyanarayana S. Phthalates and diet: a review of the food monitoring and epidemiology data. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2014;13(1):43.
- 11. Koch HM, Lorber M, Christensen KLY, Pälmke C, Koslitz S, Brüning T. Identifying sources of phthalate exposure with human biomonitoring: results of a 48h fasting study with urine collection and personal activity patterns. *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health* 2013;216(6):672–681.
- 12. Martinelli MI, Mocchiutti NO, Bernal CA. Dietary di(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate-impaired glucose metabolism in experimental animals. *Hum. Exp. Toxicol.* 2006;25(9):531–538.
- 13. Klöting N, Hesselbarth N, Gericke M, Kunath A, Biemann R, Chakaroun R, Kosacka J, Kovacs P, Kern M, Stumvoll M, Fischer B, Rolle-Kampczyk U, Feltens R, Otto W, Wissenbach DK, von Bergen M, Blüher M. Di-(2-Ethylhexyl)-Phthalate (DEHP) Causes

Impaired Adipocyte Function and Alters Serum Metabolites. *PloS One* 2015;10(12):e0143190.

- 14. **Zhang J, Powell CA, Kay MK, Park MH, Meruvu S, Sonkar R, Choudhury M.** A moderate physiological dose of benzyl butyl phthalate exacerbates the high fat diet-induced diabesity in male mice. *Toxicol. Res.* 2020;9(4):353–370.
- 15. Radke EG, Galizia A, Thayer KA, Cooper GS. Phthalate exposure and metabolic effects: a systematic review of the human epidemiological evidence. *Environ. Int.* 2019;132:104768.
- 16. Rudel RA, Gray JM, Engel CL, Rawsthorne TW, Dodson RE, Ackerman JM, Rizzo J, Nudelman JL, Brody JG. Food packaging and bisphenol A and bis(2-ethyhexyl) phthalate exposure: findings from a dietary intervention. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011;119(7):914–920.
- 17. Sun Q, Cornelis MC, Townsend MK, Tobias DK, Eliassen AH, Franke AA, Hauser R, Hu FB. Association of urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites with risk of type 2 diabetes: a prospective investigation in the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and NHSII cohorts. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(6):616–623.
- 18. Johns LE, Cooper GS, Galizia A, Meeker JD. Exposure assessment issues in epidemiology studies of phthalates. *Environ. Int.* 2015;85:27–39.
- 19. Zhou W, Chen M-H, Shi W. Influence of phthalates on glucose homeostasis and atherosclerosis in hyperlipidemic mice. *BMC Endocr. Disord.* 2015;15:13.
- 20. National Report on Human Exposure to Environmental Chemicals | CDC. 2020. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/exposurereport/index.html. Accessed March 26, 2020.
- 21. BLOCK G, HARTMAN AM, DRESSER CM, CARROLL MD, GANNON J, GARDNER L. A DATA-BASED APPROACH TO DIET QUESTIONNAIRE DESIGN AND TESTING. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 1986;124(3):453–469.
- 22. Sternfeld B, Ainsworth BE, Quesenberry CP. Physical Activity Patterns in a Diverse Population of Women. *Prev. Med.* 1999;28(3):313–323.
- 23. Reeves KW, Santana MD, Manson JE, Hankinson SE, Zoeller RT, Bigelow C, Hou L, Wactawski-Wende J, Liu S, Tinker L, Calafat AM. Predictors of urinary phthalate biomarker concentrations in postmenopausal women. *Environ. Res.* 2019;169:122–130.
- 24. Díaz Santana MV, Hankinson SE, Bigelow C, Sturgeon SR, Zoeller RT, Tinker L, Manson JAE, Calafat AM, Meliker JR, Reeves KW. Urinary concentrations of phthalate biomarkers and weight change among postmenopausal women: a prospective cohort study. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2019;18(1):20.

- 25. Song Y, Hauser R, Hu FB, Franke AA, Liu S, Sun Q. Urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites and weight change: a prospective investigation in US women. *Int. J. Obes. 2005* 2014;38(12):1532–1537.
- 26. Joslin Diabetes Center. Asian BMI Calculator. *Joslin Diabetes Cent. Asian Am. Diabetes Initiat.* 2016. Available at: https://aadi.joslin.org/en/am-i-at-risk/asian-bmi-calculator. Accessed February 9, 2021.
- 27. **O'Brien KM, Upson K, Cook NR, Weinberg CR.** Environmental Chemicals in Urine and Blood: Improving Methods for Creatinine and Lipid Adjustment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2016;124(2):220–227.
- 28. Buckley JP, Kim H, Wong E, Rebholz CM. Ultra-processed food consumption and exposure to phthalates and bisphenols in the US National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2013-2014. *Environ. Int.* 2019;131:105057.
- 29. Colacino JA, Harris TR, Schecter A. Dietary intake is associated with phthalate body burden in a nationally representative sample. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2010;118(7):998–1003.
- Trasande L, Sathyanarayana S, Jo Messito M, S. Gross R, Attina TM, Mendelsohn AL. Phthalates and the diets of US children and adolescents. *Environ. Res.* 2013;126:84– 90.
- 31. Bai PY, Wittert GA, Taylor AW, Martin SA, Milne RW, Shi Z. The association of socio-demographic status, lifestyle factors and dietary patterns with total urinary phthalates in Australian men. *PloS One* 2015;10(4):e0122140.
- 32. Varshavsky JR, Morello-Frosch R, Woodruff TJ, Zota AR. Dietary sources of cumulative phthalates exposure among the U.S. general population in NHANES 2005–2014. *Environ. Int.* 2018;115:417–429.
- 33. Cole SR, Hernán MA. Constructing Inverse Probability Weights for Marginal Structural Models. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 2008;168(6):656–664.
- 34. Wallace TM, Levy JC, Matthews DR. Use and abuse of HOMA modeling. *Diabetes Care* 2004;27(6):1487–1495.
- 35. Wang X, Mukherjee B, Karvonen-Gutierrez CA, Herman WH, Batterman S, Harlow SD, Park SK. Urinary metal mixtures and longitudinal changes in glucose homeostasis: The Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN). *Environ. Int.* 2020;145:106109.
- 36. **Therneau T.** Package "survival." Available at: https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/survival/survival.pdf. Accessed December 28, 2021.
- 37. Wal WM van der, Geskus RB. ipw : An *R* Package for Inverse Probability Weighting. *J. Stat. Softw.* 2011;43(13). doi:10.18637/jss.v043.i13.

- 38. **Mondal S, Mukherjee S.** Long-term dietary administration of diethyl phthalate triggers loss of insulin sensitivity in two key insulin target tissues of mice. *Hum. Exp. Toxicol.* 2020;39(7):984–993.
- 39. **Zhang W, Shen X-Y, Zhang W-W, Chen H, Xu W-P, Wei W.** Di-(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate could disrupt the insulin signaling pathway in liver of SD rats and L02 cells via PPARγ. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 2017;316:17–26.
- 40. Silva MJ, Barr DB, Reidy JA, Malek NA, Hodge CC, Caudill SP, Brock JW, Needham LL, Calafat AM. Urinary levels of seven phthalate metabolites in the U.S. population from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 1999-2000. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2004;112(3):331–338.
- 41. Wang MC, Shah NS, Carnethon MR, O'Brien MJ, Khan SS. Age at Diagnosis of Diabetes by Race and Ethnicity in the United States From 2011 to 2018. *JAMA Intern. Med.* 2021;181(11):1537–1539.
- 42. Chung ST, Courville AB, Onuzuruike AU, Cruz MG-DL, Mabundo LS, DuBose CW, Kasturi K, Cai H, Gharib AM, Walter PJ, Garraffo HM, Chacko S, Haymond MW, Sumner AE. Gluconeogenesis and risk for fasting hyperglycemia in Black and White women. JCI Insight 2018;3(18). doi:10.1172/jci.insight.121495.
- 43. **Yip W, Sequeira I, Plank L, Poppitt S.** Prevalence of Pre-Diabetes across Ethnicities: A Review of Impaired Fasting Glucose (IFG) and Impaired Glucose Tolerance (IGT) for Classification of Dysglycaemia. *Nutrients* 2017;9(11):1273.
- 44. Li G, Zhao C-Y, Wu Q, Guan S-Y, Jin H-W, Na X-L, Zhang Y-B. Integrated metabolomics and transcriptomics reveal di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate-induced mitochondrial dysfunction and glucose metabolism disorder through oxidative stress in rat liver. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 2021;228:112988.
- 45. Wei J, Hao Q, Chen C, Li J, Han X, Lei Z, Wang T, Wang Y, You X, Chen X, Li H, Ding Y, Huang W, Hu Y, Lin S, Shen H, Lin Y. Epigenetic repression of miR-17 contributed to di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate-triggered insulin resistance by targeting Keap1-Nrf2/miR-200a axis in skeletal muscle. *Theranostics* 2020;10(20):9230–9248.
- 46. **Meeker JD, Ferguson KK.** Relationship between urinary phthalate and bisphenol A concentrations and serum thyroid measures in U.S. adults and adolescents from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2007-2008. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2011;119(10):1396–1402.
- 47. **Zhou C, Flaws JA.** Effects of an Environmentally Relevant Phthalate Mixture on Cultured Mouse Antral Follicles. *Toxicol. Sci. Off. J. Soc. Toxicol.* 2017;156(1):217–229.
- Weldingh NM, Jørgensen-Kaur L, Becher R, Holme JA, Bodin J, Nygaard UC, Bølling AK. Bisphenol A Is More Potent than Phthalate Metabolites in Reducing Pancreatic β-Cell Function. *BioMed Res. Int.* 2017;2017:4614379.

- 49. **Karabulut G, Barlas N.** The possible effects of mono butyl phthalate (MBP) and mono (2ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP) on INS-1 pancreatic beta cells. *Toxicol. Res.* 2021;10(3):601–612.
- 50. Hurst CH, Waxman DJ. Activation of PPAR and PPAR by Environmental Phthalate Monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci.* 2003;74(2):297–308.
- 51. Bility MT, Thompson JT, McKee RH, David RM, Butala JH, Vanden Heuvel JP, Peters JM. Activation of mouse and human peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) by phthalate monoesters. *Toxicol. Sci. Off. J. Soc. Toxicol.* 2004;82(1):170–182.
- 52. Kratochvil I, Hofmann T, Rother S, Schlichting R, Moretti R, Scharnweber D, Hintze V, Escher BI, Meiler J, Kalkhof S, Bergen M. Mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP) and mono(2-ethyl-5-oxohexyl) phthalate (MEOHP) but not di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP) bind productively to the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ. *Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom.* 2019;33(S1):75–85.
- 53. **Cariou B, Charbonnel B, Staels B.** Thiazolidinediones and PPARγ agonists: time for a reassessment. *Trends Endocrinol. Metab.* 2012;23(5):205–215.
- 54. Nguyen VK, Kahana A, Heidt J, Polemi K, Kvasnicka J, Jolliet O, Colacino JA. A comprehensive analysis of racial disparities in chemical biomarker concentrations in United States women, 1999-2014. *Environ. Int.* 2020;137:105496.
- 55. Abdul-Ghani MA, Tripathy D, DeFronzo RA. Contributions of beta-cell dysfunction and insulin resistance to the pathogenesis of impaired glucose tolerance and impaired fasting glucose. *Diabetes Care* 2006;29(5):1130–1139.
- 56. **Bobb JF, Claus Henn B, Valeri L, Coull BA.** Statistical software for analyzing the health effects of multiple concurrent exposures via Bayesian kernel machine regression. *Environ. Health* 2018;17(1):67.
- 57. Keil AP, Buckley JP, O'Brien KM, Ferguson KK, Zhao S, White AJ. A Quantile-Based g-Computation Approach to Addressing the Effects of Exposure Mixtures. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2020;128(4):047004.
- 58. Ward E, Gold EB, Johnson WO, Ding F, Chang P-Y, Song P, El Khoudary SR, Karvonen-Gutierrez C, Ylitalo KR, Lee JS. Patterns of Cardiometabolic Health as Midlife Women Transition to Menopause: A Prospective Multiethnic Study. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2019;104(5):1404–1412.
- 59. Park SK, Wang X, Ding N, Karvonen-Gutierrez CA, Calafat AM, Herman WH, Mukherjee B, Harlow SD. Per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances and incident diabetes in midlife women: the Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN). *Diabetologia* 2022. doi:10.1007/s00125-022-05695-5.

- 60. Lee S, Karvonen-Gutierrez C, Mukherjee B, Herman WH, Harlow SD, Park SK. Urinary concentrations of phenols and parabens and incident diabetes in midlife women: The Study of Women's Health Across the Nation. *Environ. Epidemiol.* 2021;5(5):e171.
- 61. Wang X, Karvonen-Gutierrez CA, Herman WH, Mukherjee B, Harlow SD, Park SK. Urinary metals and incident diabetes in midlife women: Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN). *BMJ Open Diabetes Res. Care* 2020;8(1):e001233.
- 62. Hernán MÁ, Brumback B, Robins JM. Marginal Structural Models to Estimate the Causal Effect of Zidovudine on the Survival of HIV-Positive Men: *Epidemiology* 2000;11(5):561–570.

	Median (Q1, Q3) ¹		
Age (years)	49.4 (47.4, 51.5)		
BMI $(kg/m^2)^2$	25.5 (22.3, 30.5)		
	N (%)		
Site			
Detroit area, MI	225 (17.4%)		
Boston, MA	211 (16.3%)		
Oakland, CA	293 (22.7%)		
Los Angeles, CA	346 (26.8%)		
Pittsburgh, PA	218 (16.9%)		
Race/ethnicity			
White	667 (51.6%)		
Black	262 (20.3%)		
Chinese	168 (13.0%)		
Japanese	196 (15.2%)		
	190 (100270)		
Education			
High school or less	222 (17.2%)		
Some college	409 (31.6%)		
College degree	328 (25.4%)		
Postgraduate	334 (25.8%)		
Smoking			
Never	817 (63.2%)		
Past	345 (26 7%)		
Current	131 (10.1%)		
	101 (1011/0)		
Menopausal status			
Pre- or peri- menopausal	913 (70.6%)		
Natural/surgical menopause	186 (14.4%)		
Unknown due to hormone therapy	194 (15.0%)		
Obosity status ²			
Normal/underweight	520 (40.2%)		
Overweight	320(+0.270) 395(30.5%)		
Obese	378 (29.2%)		

 Table 4.1 Participant characteristics in 1999/2000

¹ Descriptive data were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000. "Q1" stands for 1st quartile and "Q3" stands for 3rd quartile.

² BMI data came from the 1998/1999 follow-up visit for 1248 women, the 1997/1998 visit for 36 women, and the 1996/1997 visit for 9 women.

³ Obesity was defined with BMI using race-specific cut-points. For Black and White, Normal/underweight: BMI < 25 kg/m^2 ; Overweight: $25 \text{ kg/m}^2 \le \text{BMI} < 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$; Obese: BMI $\ge 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$. For Chinese and Japanese, Normal/underweight: BMI < 23 kg/m^2 ; Overweight: $23 \text{ kg/m}^2 \le \text{BMI} < 27 \text{ kg/m}^2$; Obese: BMI $\ge 27 \text{ kg/m}^2$.

Phthalate metabolite ¹	N (%) detected ²	(N = 1293)	(N = 1232)	Incident diabetes $(N = 61)$	
		Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3)	p- value ³
MEP (ng/mL) MnBP (ng/mL)	1292 (99.9%) 1293 (100.0%)	81.54 (36.64, 212.07) 18.50 (11.63, 33.22)	80.74 (36.16, 206.44) 18.37 (11.53, 32.01)	112.82 (47.46, 375.43) 26.21 (14.28, 42.80)	0.03 0.005
MiBP (ng/mL)	1266 (97.9%)	2.62 (1.55, 4.51)	2.60 (1.54, 4.42)	3.84 (2.04, 5.64)	0.03
\sum LMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL)		0.57 (0.28, 1.31)	0.56 (0.28, 1.30)	0.70 (0.38, 2.19)	0.01
MEHP (ng/mL) MEHHP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) MECPP (ng/mL) ∑ DEHP metabolites (nmol/mL)	1096 (84.8%) 1292 (99.9%) 1291 (99.8%) 1293 (100.0%)	3.06 (1.57, 5.98) 15.89 (8.24, 30.33) 9.54 (5.08, 18.60) 16.70 (9.74, 31.28) 0.15 (0.09, 0.29)	3.10 (1.59, 6.10) 15.89 (8.22, 30.19) 9.55 (4.99, 18.58) 16.51 (9.72, 31.32) 0.15 (0.09, 0.29)	2.24 (1.32, 4.95) 15.78 (9.37, 35.01) 9.42 (6.62, 19.10) 19.00 (11.16, 30.85) 0.17 (0.10, 0.28)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.11 \\ 0.71 \\ 0.64 \\ 0.41 \\ 0.64 \end{array}$
MBzP (ng/mL) MCOP (ng/mL) MCNP (ng/mL) MCPP (ng/mL) ∑ HMW phthalate	1290 (99.8%) 1289 (99.7%) 1289 (99.7%) 1275 (98.6%)	10.41 (5.81, 18.31) 4.47 (2.63, 7.86) 2.67 (1.51, 4.94) 2.69 (1.70, 4.28)	10.28 (5.66, 17.94) 4.34 (2.59, 7.65) 2.63 (1.49, 4.86) 2.67 (1.69, 4.26)	14.14 (7.96, 21.93) 6.72 (3.71, 12.43) 4.05 (1.77, 5.98) 3.24 (2.01, 5.03)	0.01 0.002 0.02 0.09
	Phthalate metabolite ¹ MEP (ng/mL) MnBP (ng/mL) MiBP (ng/mL) ∑ LMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL) MEHP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) MECPP (ng/mL) ∑ DEHP metabolites (nmol/mL) MBzP (ng/mL) MCOP (ng/mL) MCNP (ng/mL) MCPP (ng/mL)	Phthalate metabolite ¹ N (%) detected ² MEP (ng/mL) MnBP (ng/mL) 1292 (99.9%) 1293 (100.0%) MiBP (ng/mL) 1266 (97.9%) MiBP (ng/mL) 1266 (97.9%) ∑ LMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL) 1096 (84.8%) 1292 (99.9%) MEHP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) 1096 (84.8%) 1291 (99.8%) 1291 (99.8%) MECPP (ng/mL) MEOHP (ng/mL) 1290 (99.8%) 1293 (100.0%) MBzP (ng/mL) MCOP (ng/mL) 1290 (99.8%) 1289 (99.7%) MCNP (ng/mL) 1289 (99.7%) 1289 (99.7%) MCPP (ng/mL) 1275 (98.6%) ∑ HMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL) 1275 (98.6%)	Phthalate metabolite1N (%) detected2(N = 1293) Median (Q1, Q3)MEP (ng/mL)1292 (99.9%) 1293 (100.0%) 81.54 (36.64, 212.07) 18.50 (11.63, 33.22)MiBP (ng/mL)1266 (97.9%) 2.62 (1.55, 4.51) Σ LMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL)0.57 (0.28, 1.31)MEHP (ng/mL)1096 (84.8%) 1292 (99.9%) 3.06 (1.57, 5.98) 15.89 (8.24, 30.33)MEHP (ng/mL) MECPP (ng/mL)1096 (84.8%) 1291 (99.8%) 3.06 (1.57, 5.98) 15.89 (8.24, 30.33) Σ DEHP metabolites (nmol/mL)1290 (99.8%) 1293 (100.0%) 16.70 (9.74, 31.28) 0.15 (0.09, 0.29)MBzP (ng/mL) MCOP (ng/mL)1290 (99.8%) 1289 (99.7%) 10.41 (5.81, 18.31) 4.47 (2.63, 7.86) 2.67 (1.51, 4.94)MCPP (ng/mL) MCPP (ng/mL)1275 (98.6%) 2.69 (1.70, 4.28) Σ HMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL) 0.08 (0.05, 0.14)	Phthalate metabolite1N (%) detected2(N = 1293)(N = 1232)Median (Q1, Q3)Median (Q1, Q3)Median (Q1, Q3)MEP (ng/mL)1292 (99.9%) 1293 (100.0%) 81.54 (36.64, 212.07) 18.50 (11.63, 33.22) 80.74 (36.16, 206.44) 18.37 (11.53, 32.01)MiBP (ng/mL)1266 (97.9%) 2.62 (1.55, 4.51) 2.60 (1.54, 4.42) Σ LMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL) 0.57 (0.28, 1.31) 0.56 (0.28, 1.30)MEHP (ng/mL) MEHPP (ng/mL)1096 (84.8%) 1292 (99.9%) 3.06 (1.57, 5.98) 15.89 (8.24, 30.33) 3.10 (1.59, 6.10) 15.89 (8.22, 30.19) 9.55 (4.99, 18.58)MECPP (ng/mL) MECPP (ng/mL)1290 (99.8%) 1293 (100.0%) 10.41 (5.81, 18.31) 16.70 (9.74, 31.28) 10.28 (5.66, 17.94) 4.47 (2.63, 7.86)MBzP (ng/mL) MCOP (ng/mL)1290 (99.8%) 1289 (99.7%) 10.41 (5.81, 18.31) 2.67 (1.51, 4.94) 10.28 (5.66, 17.94) 4.34 (2.59, 7.65) 2.67 (1.51, 4.94)MCOP (ng/mL) MCOP (ng/mL)1275 (98.6%) 1289 (99.7%) 2.69 (1.70, 4.28) 2.67 (1.51, 4.94) 2.67 (1.69, 4.26) Σ HMW phthalate metabolites (nmol/mL) 0.08 (0.05, 0.14) 0.08 (0.05, 0.13)	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

Table 4.2 Phthalate metabolite concentrations in 1999/2000, overall and by incident diabetes status

¹ All phthalate metabolite concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. Medians and the 1st ("Q1") and 3rd ("Q3") quartiles are reported.

² Descriptive data were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000.

³ P-values were obtained from Wilcoxon rank-sum tests comparing those who developed diabetes versus those who did not.

⁴ \sum LMW phthalate metabolites = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP metabolites = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalate metabolites = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.



Figure 4.1 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations

Model 1: Crude model

Model 2: Adjusted for age in 1999/2000, race/ethnicity, site, education, and time-varying menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake.

Model 3: Model 2 + time-varying BMI

 \sum LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.



Figure 4.2 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations, by race/ethnicity

The hazard ratios were adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site, education, and time-varying menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI. Σ LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; Σ DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	\mathbf{N}^1	MEP ²	MnBP	MiBP	\sum LMW phthalate metabolites
		Median (O1 O3) ng/mI	Median (O1 O3) ng/mL	Median	Median (O1 O3) nmol/mL
Age		(Q1, Q5) ig/iii2	(Q1, Q5) iig/iii2	(Q1, Q5) ig/iii2	(Q1, Q5) mildrini
- 10	500	89.34	19.78	2.82	0.59
≤ 49	580	(36.99, 234.73)	(12.54, 35.42)	(1.63, 4.85)	(0.30, 1.44)
> 49	713	73.99	17.68	2.46	0.54
	/15	(36.16, 189.56)	(10.96, 29.71)	(1.47, 4.20)	(0.27, 1.22)
p-value ³		0.02	0.005	0.003	0.02
Site					
		114.19	24.35	3.32	0.87
Detroit area, MI	225	(61.00, 364.96)	(15.09, 50.44)	(1.84, 5.52)	(0.42, 2.19)
Destan MA	211	133.36	17.49	2.76	0.83
Boston, MA	211	(47.27, 329.50)	(11.92, 31.46)	(1.74, 4.61)	(0.36, 1.83)
Oakland CA	203	43.46	14.77	2.17	0.32
Oakialid, CA	275	(24.94, 112.25)	(9.39, 23.38)	(1.38, 4.28)	(0.20, 0.70)
Los Angeles, CA	346	65.86	17.30	2.19	0.49
	510	(30.47, 142.98)	(10.82, 29.01)	(1.28, 3.72)	(0.26, 0.87)
Pittsburgh, PA	218	107.00	23.30	2.98	0.72
		(47.44, 233.36)	(14.01, 42.76)	(1.84, 4.82)	(0.37, 1.38)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Race/ethnicity					
White	667	82.83	18.60	2.33	0.58
white	007	(39.50, 181.91)	(11.66, 30.68)	(1.46, 4.01)	(0.31, 1.12)
Black	262	226.52	28.29	4.06	1.45
Diach	202	(100.58, 500.91)	(16.26, 53.32)	(2.58, 6.41)	(0.72, 2.89)
Chinese	168	35.92	13.84	2.19	0.27
		(20.51, 70.25)	(8.06, 21.36)	(1.39, 4.31)	(0.18, 0.50)
Japanese	196	(25.02, 101, 14)	(10.43, 24.80)	(134, 3.75)	(0.21, 0.71)
n-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
p funce		0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
Education					
High school or less	222	89.06	19.25	3.03	0.61
8		(37.06, 263.43)	(11.99, 37.32)	(1.77, 5.33)	(0.30, 1.64)
Some college	409	85.44	21.30	2.66	0.62
_		(40.22, 230.38)	(13.18, 37.23)	(1.50, 4.76)	(0.54, 1.58)
College degree	328	(32.88, 187.04)	(10.91, 30.12)	(157419)	(0.26, 1.21)
		79.72	16.55	2.50	0.52
Postgraduate	334	(34.59, 166.86)	(10.44, 26.81)	(1.48, 4.19)	(0.26, 1.01)
p-value		0.08	<0.0001	0.03	0.01
C					
Smoking		70.25	17 76	2.40	0.51
Never	817	(33.72 184.51)	$(11\ 20\ 29\ 09)$	(150435)	$(0.26 \ 1.13)$
	a · -	98.03	19.16	2.65	0.64
Past	345	(44.00, 245.65)	(11.85, 32.62)	(1.55, 4.40)	(0.34, 1.45)
Comment	101	132.68	28.11	3.15	0.84
Current	131	(58.20, 285.92)	(13.96, 48.58)	(1.80, 5.72)	(0.44, 1.86)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	0.002	< 0.0001
Daily calorie intake					

Supplementary Table 4.1 Concentrations of low-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites in 1999/2000 by covariates
					\sum LMW
	\mathbf{N}^{1}	MEP ²	MnBP	MiBP	phthalate
					metabolites
		Median	Median	Median	Median
		(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) ng/mL	(Q1, Q3) nmol/mL
1 st quartile:	324	81.88	19.41	2.67	0.57
< 1330 kcal/day		(37.61, 227.80)	(11.95, 35.60)	(1.55, 4.62)	(0.32, 1.33)
2^{nd} quartile: 1330 – 1680	323	87.01	18.00	2.48	0.58
kcal/day	020	(36.23, 186.14)	(11.02, 28.69)	(1.49, 4.19)	(0.27, 1.23)
3^{ra} quartile: $1680 - 2160$	323	76.51	17.49	2.65	0.53
kcal/day	020	(37.59, 183.62)	(10.66, 32.44)	(1.51, 4.64)	(0.28, 1.12)
4 th quartile:	323	86.88	19.16	2.80	0.59
> 2160 kcal/day	525	(35.59, 234.35)	(12.46, 35.01)	(1.61, 4.65)	(0.29, 1.42)
p-value		0.93	0.09	0.27	0.76
Physical activity					
1 st quartile		80.75	19.08	2.65	0.56
< 6.7	324	(36 14 231 89)	(12.84, 31.75)	(153, 135)	(0.29, 1.45)
2 nd quartile:		(30.44, 231.87)	18 40	(1.55, 4.55)	0.50
6770	324	(38.77, 185.52)	(11.85, 32.21)	(1.55, 1.67)	(0.30, 1.16)
3 rd quartile:		(30.77, 105.52)	20.25	(1.33, 4.07)	0.52
	327	(34,41,214,13)	(11.06.36.35)	(1.60, 1.68)	(0.32)
A th quartile:		08 12	15 91	2 /8	0.62
$\rightarrow 0.0$	318	(37.21, 222.85)	(10.26, 20.58)	(1 53 4 14)	(0.02)
> 9.0		(57.21, 222.05)	(10.20, 29.38)	(1.55, 4.14)	(0.27, 1.52)
p-value		0.51	0.01	0.00	0.04
Menopausal status					
Pro or pori monopolical	012	82.22	18.46	2.67	0.58
Fie- of peri- menopausar	915	(36.79, 206.92)	(11.78, 32.70)	(1.59, 4.52)	(0.29, 1.31)
Natural/surgical	196	69.47	15.33	2.65	0.51
menopause	180	(36.89, 211.22)	(10.85, 28.97)	(1.46, 4.92)	(0.27, 1.25)
Unknown due to	104	85.18	20.40	2.37	0.60
hormone therapy	194	(35.39, 216.44)	(11.53, 37.62)	(1.44, 3.90)	(0.28, 1.33)
p-value		0.69	0.09	0.31	0.57
Obesity status ⁴					
Normal/undomusiaht	520	68.37	17.73	2.48	0.49
	320	(31.45, 147.37)	(10.79, 28.34)	(1.49, 4.21)	(0.26, 0.94)
Quamusisht	205	73.88	17.86	2.68	0.52
Overweignt	393	(35.31, 197.09)	(11.26, 31.83)	(1.48, 4.47)	(0.27, 1.32)
Ohara	270	114.89	20.54	2.76	0.78
Obese	3/8	(49.51, 312.25)	(13.51, 41.34)	(1.69, 4.84)	(0.39, 1.82)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	0.12	< 0.0001

¹ Data in this table were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000. ² All concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ∑LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP. ³ P-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

⁴ Obesity status was defined based on BMI from 1998/1999 for 1248 women, 1997/1998 for 36 women, and 1996/1997 for 9 women using race/ethnicity-specific cut points

	\mathbf{N}^1	MEHP ²	МЕННР	MEOHP	MECPP	∑ DEHP metabolites
		Median	Median	Median	Median	Median
		ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	nmol/mL
Age		2 (5	17.02	10.90	10.12	0.19
≤ 49	580	3.65 (1.80, 7.10)	(9.20, 34.33)	(5.43, 20.87)	(10.78, 35.35)	(0.18) (0.10, 0.33)
> 49	713	(1.41, 5.34)	(7.54, 26.74)	8.33 (4.67, 15.70)	(9.28, 27.42)	(0.08, 0.26)
p-value ³		<0.0001	0.0003	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Site						
Detroit area, MI	225	3.53	21.23	12.48	19.61	0.19
,		(1.98, 6.92)	(11.06, 36.69) 20.70	(6.62, 22.54)	(12.20, 36.15)	(0.11, 0.35)
Boston, MA	211	(1.89, 7.72)	(10.87, 38.75)	(6.29, 20.70)	(12.16, 42.42)	(0.11, 0.38)
Oakland, CA	293	2.28	10.05	5.94	11.93	0.10
	_,,,	(1.37, 4.08)	(5.74, 18.66)	(3.39, 11.46)	(7.35, 21.55)	(0.06, 0.18)
Los Angeles, CA	346	(1.35, 5.25)	(6.54, 21.90)	(3.85, 13.97)	(8.31, 25.61)	(0.07, 0.23)
Pittsburgh PA	218	4.36	23.64	14.17	24.91	0.23
n value	210	(2.27, 9.20)	(12.77, 49.71)	(7.15, 27.51)	(13.30, 46.19)	(0.13, 0.45)
p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
Race/ethnicity						
White	667	3.03	17.38	10.43	18.51	0.17
	2.62	(1.38, 5.78) 4.41	(9.30, 30.88) 23.64	(3.02, 19.02) 13.09	(10.03, 33.00) 21.54	0.21
Black	262	(2.70, 9.81)	(13.72, 48.77)	(7.79, 27.22)	(13.76, 44.68)	(0.13, 0.43)
Chinese	168	2.16	7.34	4.91	9.96	0.08
		(1.34, 4.00) 2.45	(4.00, 14.90)	(2.03, 8.49)	(0.22, 17.00)	0.11
Japanese	196	(1.28, 5.23)	(5.71, 20.61)	(3.54, 11.98)	(8.11, 23.56)	(0.06, 0.21)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Education						
High school or less	222	3.06	13.71	8.46	15.48	0.14
lingh seneer of fess		(1.35, 5.66)	(7.03, 30.16)	(4.28, 16.35)	(9.25, 29.64)	(0.08, 0.27)
Some college	409	(1.68, 6.90)	(9.05, 32.18)	(5.62, 19.61)	(10.49, 32.40)	(0.09, 0.30)
College degree	328	3.23	14.63	8.73	15.40	0.15
conege degree	520	(1.55, 5.94)	(7.68, 29.36)	(4.73, 18.47)	(9.10, 30.03)	(0.08, 0.28)
Postgraduate	334	(1.54, 5.52)	(8.81, 30.30)	(5.34, 18.10)	(10.18, 32.11)	(0.09, 0.29)
p-value		0.10	0.10	0.07	0.19	0.10
Smoking						
Never	817	2.98	15.34	9.19	16.70	0.15
		(1.53, 6.18) 3.04	(7.32, 30.84)	(4.58, 19.05)	(9.39, 32.05)	(0.08, 0.30) 0.16
Past	345	(1.64, 5.47)	(9.70, 27.00)	(5.73, 16.44)	(10.79, 29.01)	(0.10, 0.26)
Current	131	3.65	17.89	9.78	17.08	0.16
n-value		(1.51, 7.43)	(9.02, 36.42)	(5.52, 21.17)	(10.70, 35.84)	(0.09, 0.35)
Produce		0.50	0.11	0.33	0.07	0.27
Daily calorie intake		2.04	1654	0.97	16.64	0.15
< 1330 kcal/dav	324	3.04 (1.52, 6.09)	10.54 (8.34, 31.71)	9.86 (5.19, 18.54)	10.64 (9.98, 32.45)	(0.09, 0.30)
1000 Hour duy	-	((0.0., 01., 1)	(0.12, 10.01)	(5.50, 52, 15)	(0.02, 0.20)

Supplementary Table 4.2 Concentrations of DEHP metabolites in 1999/2000 by covariates

	\mathbf{N}^1	MEHP ²	МЕННР	MEOHP	MECPP	∑ DEHP metabolites
		Median	Median	Median	Median	Median
		(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)	(Q1, Q3)
		ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	nmol/mL
2 nd quartile: 1330 –	222	2.92	14.60	8.59	15.67	0.15
1680 kcal/day	323	(1.47, 5.64)	(7.29, 29.10)	(4.57, 18.14)	(8.82, 29.47)	(0.08, 0.28)
3 rd quartile: 1680 –	222	3.06	15.31	9.16	16.50	0.15
2160 kcal/day	323	(1.60, 5.75)	(8.47, 29.87)	(4.97, 17.67)	(9.89, 31.14)	(0.09, 0.28)
4 th quartile:	222	3.37	17.23	10.20	18.20	0.17
>2160 kcal/day	323	(1.80, 6.56)	(8.89, 32.64)	(5.21, 19.14)	(10.47, 33.06)	(0.09, 0.31)
p-value		0.42	0.26	0.44	0.29	0.27
Physical activity						
1 st quartile:		2.81	14 56	8 50	15 23	0.15
< 6.7	324	(1 30 5 54)	(7 31 30 10)	$(1 \ 10 \ 18 \ 08)$	$(0 \ 10 \ 30 \ 58)$	(0.08, 0.28)
2nd quartile:		(1.39, 3.34)	(7.51, 50.19)	(4.49, 10.90)	(9.10, 50.58)	(0.08, 0.28)
67 70	324	(1.48 + 5.30)	(8 08 20 51)	(5.06, 17.60)	(0.60, 30.40)	(0.08, 0.28)
0.7 = 7.9		(1.48, 5.50)	(6.06, 29.51)	(5.00, 17.09)	(9.00, 30.40)	(0.08, 0.28)
7000	327	(1.83, 6.45)	(857, 2002)	(5 14 17 54)	(0.75)	(0.00, 0.28)
1.9 = 9.0		(1.85, 0.45)	(0.57, 29.92)	(3.14, 17.34)	(9.77, 31.22)	0.16
\rightarrow quartile.	318	(1.68, 7.07)	(0.55, 33, 07)	(5, 52, 10, 14)	(11 22 33 50)	$(0 \ 10 \ 0 \ 33)$
> 7.0		0.03	0.27	(3.32, 17.44)	0.10	0.13
p-value		0.05	0.27	0.27	0.10	0.15
Menopausal status						
Pre- or peri-	913	3.06	15.89	9.54	16.70	0.16
menopausal	715	(1.63, 5.92)	(8.10, 30.18)	(5.04, 18.64)	(9.89, 31.30)	(0.09, 0.29)
Natural/surgical	186	2.76	15.32	8.81	15.76	0.15
menopause	100	(1.26, 5.75)	(7.24, 32.57)	(4.25, 18.73)	(8.58, 31.47)	(0.07, 0.30)
Unknown due to	10/	3.40	17.11	11.10	18.34	0.17
hormone therapy	174	(1.61, 6.83)	(9.38, 29.21)	(5.77, 17.77)	(10.14, 29.76)	(0.10, 0.29)
p-value		0.15	0.49	0.24	0.50	0.36
Obesity status ⁴						
	520	2.95	12.88	7.75	13.88	0.13
Normal/underweight	520	(1.51, 5.94)	(6.94, 27.04)	(4.24, 15.90)	(8.39, 26.92)	(0.07, 0.26)
0	205	3.04	15.58	9.41	16.13	0.15
Overweight	393	(1.53, 5.74)	(7.97, 28.50)	(4.76, 17.27)	(9.76, 28.95)	(0.08, 0.28)
	270	3.35	19.87	11.61	21.06	0.19
Obese	5/8	(1.75, 6.89)	(11.12, 40.32)	(6.73, 23.34)	(13.01, 43.20)	(0.12, 0.41)
p-value		0.24	< 0.0001	<0.0001	< 0.0001	<0.0001

¹ Data in this table were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000. ² All concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". $\sum DEHP = molar sum of MEHP$, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP. ³ P-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

⁴ Obesity status was defined based on BMI from 1998/1999 for 1248 women, 1997/1998 for 36 women, and 1996/1997 for 9 women using race/ethnicity-specific cut points.

$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$		\mathbf{N}^1	MBzP ²	МСОР	MCNP	МСРР	\sum HMW phthalate
Age 12 MS			Median (Q1, Q3)	Median (Q1, Q3) ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) ng/mL	Median (Q1, Q3) nmol/mL
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Age		iig/iiiL	iig/iiiL	iig/iiiL	ng/mL	millerme
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	≤ 49	580	11.53 (7.01, 20.53)	5.08 (3.06, 8.87)	2.99 (1.74, 5.82)	3.02 (1.97, 4.70)	0.09 (0.06, 0.15)
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	>49	713	9.30	3.94	2.30	2.44	0.08
SiteDetroit area, MI225 14.40 (9.05, 23.75) 5.90 (3.80, 10.72) 3.71 (2.14, 6.55) 3.40 (2.49, 4.92) $(0.08, 0.18)$ (0.08, 0.13)Boston, MA211 $(15.81, 15)$ (5.86, 18.15) $(2.86, 8.29)$ (2.03, 6.73) $(1.82, 4.08)$ (1.82, 3.01) $(0.06, 0.13)$ (1.82, 5.07)Oakland, CA293 7.12 (5.20, 14.87) $(2.35, 6.41)$ (1.85, 5.07) $(1.66, 2.99)$ (1.34, 3.33) $(0.04, 0.10)$ (0.05, 0.11)Los Angeles, CA346 (5.20, 14.87) $(2.35, 6.41)$ (2.35, 6.41) $(1.25, 3.62)$ (1.46, 3.56) $(0.06, 0.13)$ (0.05, 0.11)Pitisburgh, PA p-value218 (8.47, 23.17) $(3.86, 9.80)$ (3.86, 9.80) $(2.27, 5.70)$ (2.50, 5.54) $(0.08, 0.17)$ (0.0001)P-value ~ 0.0001 (6.45, 19.34) $(3.00, 7.91)$ (1.98, 5.28) $(2.11, 4.88)$ (0.001) $(0.06, 0.14)$ (0.001)Black262 (8.63, 22.74) $(3.59, 11.01)$ (1.50, 4.29) $(1.59, 4.29)$ (1.92, 4.11) $(0.03, 0.07)$ (0.001)Diack262 (8.63, 22.74) $(3.59, 11.01)$ (2.12, 6.79) $(1.97, 4.72)$ (0.07, 0.17)Chinese168 (3.17, 10.34) $(1.50, 4.29)$ (0.80, 1.92) $(0.92, 4.41)$ (0.03, 0.07)Japanese p-value196 (4.75, 14.00) $(2.14, 6.11)$ (0.99, 2.89) $(1.25, 2.58)$ (0.001) $(0.06, 0.15)$ (0.001)Bome college409 (1.184, 4.51) $(2.85, 7.63)$ (1.51, 4.74) $(1.52, 4.90)$ (0.62, 0.13)Obsigraduate p-value 9.67 	p-value ³		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Site						
Boston, MA 211 10.34 4.35 5.40 2.09 0.09 Oakland, CA 293 7.12 2.99 1.75 2.12 0.06 Los Angeles, CA 346 8.83 3.73 1.98 2.26 0.07 Pittsburgh, PA 218 $(8.47, 23.17)$ $(3.86, 9.80)$ $(2.27, 5.70)$ $(2.50, 5.54)$ $(0.08, 0.17)$ p-value <0.0001	Detroit area, MI	225	14.40 (9.05, 23.75)	5.90 (3.80, 10.72)	3.71 (2.14, 6.55)	3.27 (2.49, 4.92)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.11 \\ (0.08, 0.18) \\ 0.00 \end{array}$
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Boston, MA	211	10.54 (5.86, 18.15)	4.55 (2.86, 8.29)	3.40 (2.03, 6.73)	(1.82, 4.08)	(0.09 (0.06, 0.13)
Los Angeles, CA346 $(5.0, 14.87)$ $(1.34, 3)$ $(2.35, 6.41)$ $(1.25, 3.62)$ $(1.46, 3.56)$ $(1.20, 5, 0.11)$ $(0.05, 0.11)$ Pittsburgh, PA218 $(1.34, 3)$ $(8.47, 23.17)$ $(3.86, 9.80)$ $(2.27, 5.70)$ $(2.50, 5.54)$ (0.0001) $(0.00, 0.01)$ Race/ethnicity (0.0001) (0.0001) (0.0001) (0.0001) (0.0001) Race/ethnicity 11.18 4.81 2.99 $(3.59, 11.01)$ $(0.97, 5.28)$ $(2.11, 4.88)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ Black262 $(3.63, 22.74)$ $(3.59, 11.01)$ $(2.12, 6.79)$ $(1.97, 4.72)$ $(1.97, 4.72)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ Chinese168 $(3.17, 10.34)$ $(1.50, 4.29)$ $(0.30, 1.92)$ $(0.94, 2.41)$ $(0.03, 0.07)$ (0.001) Japanese196 $(4.75, 14.00)$ $(2.14, 6.01)$ $(0.99, 2.89)$ $(1.25, 2.58)$ $(0.04, 0.09)$ -0.001 (0.001) Education $(0.26, 21.28)$ $(2.48, 7.63)$ $(2.14, 2.69)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Some college409 	Oakland, CA	293	(4.02, 13.74)	(1.85, 5.07)	(1.06, 2.99)	(1.34, 3.33)	(0.06) (0.04, 0.10) 0.07
Pittsburgh, PA218 (3.43) (-6.31) (-3.58) (-3.58) (-3.87) (-0.12) p-value (-0.001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) Race/ethnicity (-0.001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) Black262 $(-1.5, 19.34)$ $(-3.00, 7.91)$ $(-1.98, 5.28)$ $(2.11, 4.88)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Black262 $(-1.3, 22.74)$ $(-3.63, 22.74)$ $(-3.63, 22.74)$ $(-2.76, 79)$ $(-1.97, 4.72)$ $(-0.77, 10.7)$ Chinese168 $(-3.17, 10.34)$ $(-1.50, 4.29)$ $(-0.80, 1.51)$ $(-1.25, 2.58)$ $(-0.04, 0.09)$ p-value -0.0001 (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) (-0.0001) Education -1.996 $(-1.21, 4.61)$ $(-0.99, 2.89)$ $(-1.25, 2.58)$ $(-0.44, 0.04)$ High school or less 222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 Gollege409 $(-4.64, 1.701)$ $(-2.38, 7.04)$ $(-1.31, 4.48)$ $(-1.55, 4.00)$ $(-0.05, 0.13)$ Some college409 $(-4.64, 1.28)$ $(-2.55, 8.09)$ $(-1.51, 4.74)$ $(-6.64, 9.431)$ $(-0.05, 0.13)$ College degree328 $(-7, 7, 19.88)$ $(-2.57, 7.44)$ $(-1.38, 4.77)$ $(-1.69, 4.31)$ $(-0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate -345 -1.54 -0.08 -0.02 -0.01 -0.28 -0.09 <	Los Angeles, CA	346	(5.20, 14.87)	(2.35, 6.41)	(1.25, 3.62)	(1.46, 3.56)	(0.05, 0.11)
p-value<0.0001<0.0001<0.0001<0.0001<0.0001<0.0001Race/ethnicityWhite 667 11.18 4.81 2.99 3.19 0.09 Black 262 13.88 5.86 3.92 3.11 0.11 Black 262 $(8.63, 22.74)$ $(3.59, 11.01)$ $(2.12, 6.79)$ $(1.97, 4.72)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ Chinese 168 5.90 2.32 1.24 1.64 0.04 Japanese 196 $(3.17, 10.34)$ $(1.50, 4.29)$ $(0.80, 1.92)$ $(0.94, 2.41)$ $(0.03, 0.07)$ Japanese 196 $(4.75, 14.00)$ $(2.14, 6.01)$ $(0.99, 2.89)$ $(1.25, 2.58)$ $(0.04, 0.09)$ p-value <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 Education $=$ $=$ $=$ $(4.96, 17.01)$ $(2.38, 7.04)$ $(1.31, 4.48)$ $(1.55, 4.00)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Some college 409 $(1.84, 4.51)$ 2.82 2.59 0.08 $(6.46, 21.28)$ $(2.55, 7.63)$ $(1.50, 4.97)$ $(1.69, 4.31)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ College degree 328 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking $(5.15, 17.79)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ <td< td=""><td>Pittsburgh, PA</td><td>218</td><td>13.43 (8.47, 23.17)</td><td>6.31 (3.86, 9.80)</td><td>3.58 (2.27, 5.70)</td><td>3.87 (2.50, 5.54)</td><td>0.12 (0.08, 0.17)</td></td<>	Pittsburgh, PA	218	13.43 (8.47, 23.17)	6.31 (3.86, 9.80)	3.58 (2.27, 5.70)	3.87 (2.50, 5.54)	0.12 (0.08, 0.17)
Race/ethnicityWhite 667 11.18 4.81 2.99 3.19 0.09 White 667 $(6.45, 19.34)$ $(3.00, 7.91)$ $(1.98, 5.28)$ $(2.11, 4.88)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Black 262 13.88 5.86 3.92 3.11 0.11 Chinese 168 $(3.27, 274)$ $(3.59, 11.01)$ $(2.12, 6.79)$ $(1.97, 4.72)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ Chinese 168 $(3.17, 10.34)$ $(1.50, 4.29)$ $(0.80, 1.92)$ $(0.94, 2.41)$ $(0.03, 0.07)$ Japanese 196 8.09 3.49 1.51 1.94 0.06 $e^{-0.0001}$ <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 $e^{-0.0001}$ <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 EducationHigh school or less 222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 Some college 409 $(1.646, 21.28)$ $(2.85, 7.63)$ $(1.50, 4.97)$ $(1.69, 4.31)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ College degree 328 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.79)$ $(1.69, 4.31)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 Postgraduate 345 $(5.15, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ <td>p-value</td> <td></td> <td>< 0.0001</td> <td>< 0.0001</td> <td>< 0.0001</td> <td>< 0.0001</td> <td>< 0.0001</td>	p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
White 667 11.18 4.81 2.99 3.19 0.09 Black 262 $(6.45, 19.34)$ $(3.00, 7.91)$ $(1.98, 5.28)$ $(2.11, 4.88)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Black 262 $(8.63, 22.74)$ $(3.59, 11.01)$ $(2.12, 6.79)$ $(1.97, 4.72)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ Chinese 168 5.90 2.32 1.24 1.64 0.04 $(3.17, 10.34)$ $(1.50, 4.29)$ $(0.80, 1.92)$ $(0.94, 2.41)$ $(0.03, 0.07)$ Japanese 196 8.09 3.49 1.51 1.94 0.06 $-value$ $-value$ $-value$ $-value$ $-value$ $-value$ $-value$ $-value$ High school or less 222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 Some college 409 $(6.46, 21.28)$ $(2.38, 7.04)$ $(1.31, 4.48)$ $(1.55, 4.00)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ College degree 328 10.28 4.52 2.51 2.54 0.08 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.58, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking 11.54 4.78 2.977 2.86 0.09 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 $0.05, 0.13$ Past<	Race/ethnicity						
Black 262 $(3.07, 19.3)$ $(1.38, 3, 2.28)$ $(2.11, 468)$ $(0.00, 0.14)$ Black 262 $(8.63, 22.74)$ $(3.59, 11.01)$ $(2.12, 6.79)$ $(1.97, 4.72)$ $(0.07, 0.17)$ Chinese 168 5.90 2.32 1.24 1.64 0.04 Japanese 196 $(3.17, 10.34)$ $(1.50, 4.29)$ $(0.80, 1.92)$ $(0.94, 2.41)$ $(0.03, 0.07)$ Japanese 196 8.09 3.49 1.51 1.94 0.06 $(4.75, 14.00)$ $(2.14, 6.01)$ $(0.99, 2.89)$ $(1.25, 2.58)$ $(0.04, 0.09)$ p -value <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 EducationHigh school or less 222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 Some college 409 11.84 4.51 2.82 2.59 0.08 College degree 328 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.66 0.08 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 0.09 Past 345 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 0.02 0.02 <td>White</td> <td>667</td> <td>11.18</td> <td>4.81</td> <td>2.99</td> <td>3.19</td> <td>0.09</td>	White	667	11.18	4.81	2.99	3.19	0.09
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Black	262	(0.43, 19.34) 13.88 (8.63, 22.74)	(3.59, 11.01)	(1.98, 5.28) 3.92 (2.12, 6.79)	(2.11, 4.38) 3.11 $(1.97, 4.72)$	$\begin{array}{c} (0.00, 0.14) \\ 0.11 \\ (0.07, 0.17) \end{array}$
Institution100 $(3.17, 10.34)$ $(1.50, 4.29)$ $(0.80, 1.92)$ $(0.48, 2.41)$ $(0.03, 0.07)$ Japanese196 8.09 3.49 1.51 1.94 0.06 p-value <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 EducationHigh school or less222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 Some college409 $(4.46, 21.28)$ $(2.38, 7.04)$ $(1.31, 4.48)$ $(1.55, 4.00)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ College degree328 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 Out 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 0.97 0.99 Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current131 $(1.88$ 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 Daily calorie intake 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Chinese	168	5.90	2.32	1.24	1.64	0.04
Japanese196 8.09 3.49 1.51 1.94 0.06 p-value <0.0001 $<2.14, 6.01$ $(0.99, 2.89)$ $(1.25, 2.58)$ $(0.04, 0.09)$ p-value <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 <0.0001 EducationHigh school or less 222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 Some college 409 11.84 4.51 2.82 2.59 0.08 College degree 328 $(6.46, 21.28)$ $(2.85, 7.63)$ $(1.50, 4.97)$ $(1.69, 4.31)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ College degree 328 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking 9.67 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.09 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.86 0.09 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.86 0.09 Never 817 $(5.36, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 (1.54) 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 $(7.77, 19.88)$ $(2.80, 7.14)$ $(1.66, 4.95)$ $(1.65, 4.44)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ <t< td=""><td></td><td>100</td><td>(3.17, 10.34)</td><td>(1.50, 4.29)</td><td>(0.80, 1.92)</td><td>(0.94, 2.41)</td><td>(0.03, 0.07)</td></t<>		100	(3.17, 10.34)	(1.50, 4.29)	(0.80, 1.92)	(0.94, 2.41)	(0.03, 0.07)
p-value $(1.13, 13.03)$ $(2.14, 5.031)$ $(0.57, 2.05)$ $(1.22, 2.53)$ $(0.54, 0.05)$ EducationHigh school or less2229.964.012.142.690.08Some college40911.844.512.822.590.08(6.46, 21.28)(2.85, 7.63)(1.50, 4.97)(1.69, 4.31)(0.06, 0.15)College degree32810.284.522.512.540.089.674.582.832.970.099.51, 17.79)(2.74, 7.95)(1.72, 5.32)(1.92, 4.64)(0.05, 0.13)9.500.010.360.020.010.23SmokingNever8179.624.292.472.560.08Never8179.624.782.972.860.099ast34511.544.782.972.860.09(Current13111.884.522.632.820.099-value0.0020.110.010.030.003Daily calorie intake	Japanese	196	8.09 (4.75, 14.00)	3.49	(0.99, 2.89)	1.94	(0.06)
EducationHigh school or less 222 9.96 4.01 2.14 2.69 0.08 High school or less 222 $(4.96, 17.01)$ $(2.38, 7.04)$ $(1.31, 4.48)$ $(1.55, 4.00)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Some college 409 11.84 4.51 2.82 2.59 0.08 College degree 328 10.28 4.52 2.51 2.54 0.08 College degree 328 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.09 Never 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 $(7.77, 19.88)$ $(2.80, 7.14)$ $(1.66, 4.95)$ $(1.65, 4.44)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	p-value		<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001	<0.0001
High school or less2229.964.012.142.690.08Some college409 $(4.96, 17.01)$ $(2.38, 7.04)$ $(1.31, 4.48)$ $(1.55, 4.00)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Some college409 $(6.46, 21.28)$ $(2.85, 7.63)$ $(1.50, 4.97)$ $(1.69, 4.31)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ College degree328 10.28 4.52 2.51 2.54 0.08 $(5.78, 17.68)$ $(2.55, 8.09)$ $(1.51, 4.74)$ $(1.62, 3.91)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Postgraduate334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p -value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 $(5.36, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 $(1.19, 42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 $(7.77, 19.88)$ $(2.80, 7.14)$ $(1.66, 4.95)$ $(1.65, 4.44)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Education						
Inight sender of ress 222 $(4.96, 17.01)$ $(2.38, 7.04)$ $(1.31, 4.48)$ $(1.55, 4.00)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Some college 409 11.84 4.51 2.82 2.59 0.08 College degree 328 10.28 4.52 2.51 2.54 0.08 Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 $(5.36, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 (1.54) 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 $(5.17, 71, 19.88)$ $(2.80, 7.14)$ $(1.66, 4.95)$ $(1.65, 4.44)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current 131 $(1.77, 71, 9.88)$ $(2.80, 7.14)$ $(1.66, 4.95)$ $(1.65, 4.44)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003 0.003	High school or less	222	9.96	4.01	2.14	2.69	0.08
Some conege 409 $(6.46, 21.28)$ $(2.85, 7.63)$ $(1.50, 4.97)$ $(1.69, 4.31)$ $(0.06, 0.15)$ College degree 328 10.28 4.52 2.51 2.54 0.08 Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Past 345 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 P-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Some college	409	(4.96, 17.01) 11.84	(2.38, 7.04) 4.51	(1.31, 4.48) 2.82	(1.55, 4.00) 2.59	(0.05, 0.13) 0.08
College degree 328 10.28 4.32 2.31 2.94 0.08 Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking 1.54 4.78 2.97 2.56 0.08 Never 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Some conege	409	(6.46, 21.28)	(2.85, 7.63)	(1.50, 4.97)	(1.69, 4.31)	(0.06, 0.15)
Postgraduate 334 9.67 4.58 2.83 2.97 0.09 p-value $(5.15, 17.79)$ $(2.74, 7.95)$ $(1.72, 5.32)$ $(1.92, 4.64)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 Smoking $(5.36, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003 Daily calorie intake 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	College degree	328	(5.78, 17.68)	(2.55, 8.09)	(1.51, 4.74)	(1.62, 3.91)	(0.05, 0.13)
p-value 0.01 0.36 0.02 0.01 0.23 SmokingNever 817 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 Past 345 $(1.54, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003 Daily calorie intake	Postgraduate	334	9.67 (5.15, 17.79)	4.58 (2.74, 7.95)	2.83 (1.72, 5.32)	2.97 (1.92, 4.64)	0.09 (0.05, 0.13)
Smoking 9.62 4.29 2.47 2.56 0.08 Never 817 (5.36, 17.75) (2.51, 7.44) (1.38, 4.77) (1.59, 4.28) (0.05, 0.13) Past 345 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003 Daily calorie intake 5 5 5 5 5	p-value		0.01	0.36	0.02	0.01	0.23
Never 817 9.02 4.29 2.47 2.30 0.08 Past $(5.36, 17.75)$ $(2.51, 7.44)$ $(1.38, 4.77)$ $(1.59, 4.28)$ $(0.05, 0.13)$ Past 345 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Smoking		0.62	4 20	2.47	2.56	0.08
Past 345 11.54 4.78 2.97 2.86 0.09 Current 131 $(6.01, 19.42)$ $(2.84, 8.46)$ $(1.70, 5.14)$ $(2.00, 4.26)$ $(0.06, 0.14)$ Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003 Daily calorie intake	Never	817	(5.36, 17.75)	(2.51, 7.44)	(1.38, 4.77)	(1.59, 4.28)	(0.05, 0.13)
Current 131 11.88 4.52 2.63 2.82 0.09 p-value (7.77, 19.88) (2.80, 7.14) (1.66, 4.95) (1.65, 4.44) (0.06, 0.15) Daily calorie intake 1002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Past	345	11.54 (6.01, 19.42)	4.78 (2.84, 8.46)	2.97 (1.70, 5.14)	2.86 (2.00, 4.26)	0.09 (0.06, 0.14)
p-value (7.77, 19.88) (2.80, 7.14) (1.66, 4.95) (1.65, 4.44) (0.06, 0.15) p-value 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003 Daily calorie intake 0.002 0.11 0.01 0.03 0.003	Current	131	11.88	4.52	2.63	2.82	0.09
Daily calorie intake	p-value	1.51	(7.77, 19.88) 0.002	(2.80, 7.14) 0.11	(1.66, 4.95) 0.01	(1.65, 4.44) 0.03	(0.06, 0.15) 0.003
	Daily calorie intake						

Supplementary Table 4.3 Concentrations of other high-molecular-weight phthalate metabolites in 1999/2000 by covariates

						Σ HMW
	\mathbf{N}^1	MBzP ²	MCOP	MCNP	MCPP	phthalate
						metabolites
		Median	Median	Median	Median	Median
		(01, 03)	(01, 03)	(O1, O3)	(01, 03)	(01, 03)
		ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	ng/mL	nmol/mL
1 st quartile:	224	10.60	4.54	2.57	2.66	0.09
< 1330 kcal/day	324	(5.87, 18.25)	(2.75, 7.38)	(1.53, 4.80)	(1.73, 4.29)	(0.05, 0.14)
2^{nd} quartile: 1330 –		10.12	4.33	2.42	2.49	0.08
1680 kcal/day	323	(5.39, 16.68)	(2.43, 7.50)	(1.41, 4.49)	(1.60, 3.76)	(0.05, 0.13)
3^{rd} quartile: 1680 –		10.15	4.41	2.79	2.87	0.08
2160 kcal/day	323	(5 76 17 67)	(2 56 7 85)	(1 41 5 00)	(173, 434)	(0.05, 0.13)
4 th quartile:		11 18	4 56	2 93	2 80	0.09
> 2160 kcal/day	323	(6 22 19 78)	(285813)	(1.62, 5.62)	(1.77, 4.63)	(0.05, 0.14)
n-value		0.30	0.39	0.21	0.30	0.18
p-value		0.50	0.57	0.21	0.50	0.10
Physical activity						
1 st quartila:		11.08	1 51	2 42	2 57	0.00
r quartile.	324	(5 00 10 04)	(260,800)	$(1 \ 41 \ 4 \ 72)$	(1.56, 2.02)	(0.05, 0.15)
> 0. /		(3.69, 16.60)	(2.09, 8.09)	(1.41, 4.75)	(1.30, 3.92)	(0.03, 0.13)
	324	10.81	4.51	(1 40 4 21)	2.75	0.08
0.7 - 7.9		(0.20, 18.54)	(2.37, 7.09)	(1.40, 4.31)	(1.58, 4.30)	(0.05, 0.13)
3 rd quartile:	327	10.58	4.33	2.80	2.84	0.09
/.9 - 9.0		(6.23, 18.24)	(2.57, 7.65)	(1.46, 5.03)	(1.91, 4.37)	(0.06, 0.13)
4 th quartile:	318	9.31	4.54	3.04	2.70	0.08
> 9.0		(4.78, 16.65)	(2.85, 7.90)	(1.73, 5.46)	(1.76, 4.49)	(0.05, 0.13)
p-value		0.17	0.36	0.001	0.08	0.68
Menopausal status		10.01			• • • •	0.00
Pre- or peri-	913	10.31	4.54	2.73	2.69	0.09
menopausal	,	(5.96, 18.31)	(2.75, 7.90)	(1.54, 4.91)	(1.73, 4.26)	(0.05, 0.14)
Natural/surgical	186	9.53	4.13	2.36	2.11	0.08
menopause	100	(4.57, 18.12)	(2.33, 6.74)	(1.31, 5.00)	(1.49, 4.04)	(0.04, 0.13)
Unknown due to	194	11.28	4.32	2.69	3.00	0.09
hormone therapy	174	(6.66, 18.32)	(2.49, 8.05)	(1.47, 5.18)	(1.96, 4.52)	(0.06, 0.13)
p-value		0.16	0.19	0.43	0.01	0.19
Obesity status ⁴						
Normal/underweight	520	8.96	3.72	2.17	2.42	0.07
1,0111al/ and of weight	520	(4.66, 15.65)	(2.32, 6.39)	(1.32, 4.12)	(1.54, 3.93)	(0.04, 0.12)
Overweight	305	10.24	4.51	2.50	2.75	0.09
o ver weight	595	(5.78, 17.52)	(2.68, 7.30)	(1.41, 4.49)	(1.69, 4.09)	(0.05, 0.13)
Obese	378	13.28	5.55	3.70	3.06	0.11
UUESC	510	(7.77, 22.04)	(3.50, 9.82)	(2.02, 6.07)	(2.02, 4.94)	(0.07, 0.16)
p-value		< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	< 0.0001

¹ Data in this table were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000.
 ² All concentrations were adjusted for hydration using the covariate-adjusted creatinine standardization method. "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile". ∑HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.
 ³ P-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests.

⁴ Obesity status was defined based on BMI from 1998/1999 for 1248 women, 1997/1998 for 36 women, and 1996/1997 for 9 women using race/ethnicity-specific cut points.

	No diabetes (N = 1232)	Incident diabetes (N = 61)	
	Median (Q1, Q3) ¹	Median (Q1, Q3)	p-value ²
Age (years)	49.4 (47.4, 51.5)	49.0 (47.2, 52.8)	0.45
BMI (kg/m^2)	25.3 (22.2, 30.0)	33.1 (29.2, 39.5)	< 0.0001
Daily calorie intake (kcal/day)	1667.4 (1326.3,	2210.0 (1688.2,	< 0.0001
Physical activity index	7.9 (6.7, 9.1)	7.1 (6.1, 7.9)	0.0003
	N (%)	N (%)	
Site	1((/0)	1((/0)	
Detroit area, MI	203 (16.5%)	22 (36.1%)	< 0.0001
Boston, MA	205 (16.6%)	6 (9.8%)	< 0.0001
Oakland, CA	284 (23.1%)	9 (14.8%)	< 0.0001
Los Angeles, CA	338 (27.4%)	8 (13.1%)	< 0.0001
Pittsburgh, PA	202 (16.4%)	16 (26.2%)	< 0.0001
Race/ethnicity			
White	642 (52 1%)	25 (41.0%)	<0.0001
Black	235 (19.1%)	27 (44.3%)	< 0.0001
Chinese	164 (13.3%)	4 (6.6%)	< 0.0001
Japanese	191 (15.5%)	5 (8.2%)	< 0.0001
Education			
High school or less	205 (16.6%)	17 (27.9%)	0.07
Some college	388 (31.5%)	21 (34.4%)	0.07
College degree	315 (25.6%)	13 (21.3%)	0.07
Postgraduate	324 (26.3%)	10 (16.4%)	0.07
Smoking			
Never	782 (63.5%)	35 (57.4%)	0.24
Past	329 (26.7%)	16 (26.2%)	0.24
Current	121 (9.8%)	10 (16.4%)	0.24
Menopausal status			
Pre- or peri- menopausal	876 (71.1%)	37 (60.7%)	0.12
Natural/surgical menopause	172 (14.0%)	14 (23.0%)	0.12
Unknown due to hormone therapy	184 (14.9%)	10 (16.4%)	0.12
Obesity status ³			
Normal/underweight	514 (41.7%)	6 (9.8%)	< 0.0001
Overweight	382 (31.0%)	13 (21.3%)	< 0.0001
Obese	336 (27.3%)	42 (68.9%)	< 0.0001

Supplementary Table 4.4 Distributions of covariates in 1999/2000 by incident diabetes status

¹ Data in this table were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000. "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd quartile".

² P-values were obtained from Wilcoxon rank-sum tests for continuous covariates and Chi-squared tests for categorical covariates.

³ Obesity status was defined based on BMI from 1998/1999 for 1248 women, 1997/1998 for 36 women, and 1996/1997 for 9 women using race/ethnicity-specific cut points.

	Hazard ratio (95% CI)				
	Model 1	Model 2	Model 3		
MEP	1.13 (1.00, 1.28)	1.03 (0.89, 1.19)	1.01 (0.87, 1.17)		
MnBP	1.28 (1.05, 1.55)	1.10 (0.89, 1.36)	1.09 (0.87, 1.36)		
MiBP	1.31 (1.07, 1.60)	1.20 (0.97, 1.49)	1.19 (0.94, 1.49)		
\sum LMW phthalate metabolites	1.18 (1.03, 1.36)	1.06 (0.90, 1.25)	1.04 (0.88, 1.24)		
MEHP	1.00 (0.87, 1.16)	0.95 (0.82, 1.11)	0.97 (0.83, 1.14)		
MEHHP	1.11 (0.96, 1.27)	1.02 (0.86, 1.20)	1.00 (0.84, 1.18)		
MEOHP	1.11 (0.96, 1.28)	1.04 (0.88, 1.22)	1.02 (0.86, 1.20)		
MECPP	1.10 (0.94, 1.29)	1.03 (0.87, 1.23)	1.00 (0.83, 1.20)		
∑DEHP metabolites	1.10 (0.95, 1.28)	1.02 (0.87, 1.21)	1.00 (0.84, 1.20)		
MBzP	1.39 (1.17, 1.65)	1.21 (1.00, 1.48)	1.18 (0.97, 1.43)		
MCOP	1.25 (1.05, 1.49)	1.21 (1.00, 1.47)	1.16 (0.94, 1.42)		
MCNP	1.17 (1.00, 1.36)	1.15 (0.97, 1.37)	1.08 (0.89, 1.30)		
MCPP	1.31 (1.06, 1.61)	1.21 (0.97, 1.51)	1.15 (0.91, 1.46)		
∑HMW phthalate metabolites	1.41 (1.15, 1.72)	1.26 (1.00, 1.59)	1.19 (0.94, 1.51)		

Supplementary Table 4.5 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations

Model 1: Crude model

Model 2: Adjusted for age in 1999/2000, race/ethnicity, site, education, and time-varying menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake

Model 3: Model 2 + time-varying BMI

Bold: p-value < 0.05.

 \sum LMW phthalate metabolites = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP metabolites = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalate metabolites = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.



Supplementary Figure 4.1 Hazard ratios for diabetes associated with phthalate metabolite concentration tertiles

The hazard ratios were adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site, education, and time-varying menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI. Σ LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; Σ DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; Σ HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.



Supplementary Figure 4.2 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations from marginal structural models with inverse-probability-of-treatment weights

Model 1: Crude model

Model 2 (MSM): Inverse-probability-of-treatment weights accounted for time-varying confounding by menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, and dietary energy intake. In addition to weighting, the models were adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site and race/ethnicity, and education.

Model 3 (MSM): Inverse-probability-of-treatment weights accounted for time-varying confounding by menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI. In addition to weighting, the models were adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site and race/ethnicity, and education.

 \sum LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.



Supplementary Figure 4.3 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations after incorporating inverse-probability-of-selection weights

Conventional model: Adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site and race/ethnicity, education, and time-varying menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI, in addition to weighting for differential selection into SWAN-MPS.

Marginal structural model (MSM): Inverse-probability-of-treatment weights accounted for time-varying confounding by menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI. Inverse-probability-of-selection weights accounted for differential selection into SWAN-MPS. In addition, the models were adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site and race/ethnicity, and education.

 \sum LMW phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	Hazard ratio (95% CI)				
	White	Black	Asian		
N cases/ N at risk	25/674	27/265	9/369		
MEP	1.10 (0.89, 1.37)	1.01 (0.81, 1.26)	0.69 (0.43, 1.13)		
MnBP	1.22 (0.87, 1.72)	0.95 (0.68, 1.32)	1.24 (0.69, 2.24)		
MiBP	1.63 (1.18, 2.25)	0.93 (0.63, 1.37)	0.82 (0.46, 1.49)		
\sum LMW phthalate metabolites	1.15 (0.89, 1.47)	1.04 (0.81, 1.33)	0.69 (0.38, 1.26)		
MEHP	1.01 (0.80, 1.27)	0.91 (0.72, 1.15)	1.09 (0.70, 1.71)		
MEHHP	1.09 (0.86, 1.39)	0.85 (0.64, 1.12)	1.21 (0.80, 1.83)		
MEOHP	1.14 (0.89, 1.45)	0.88 (0.67, 1.15)	1.15 (0.74, 1.79)		
MECPP	1.18 (0.91, 1.52)	0.84 (0.62, 1.13)	0.96 (0.57, 1.60)		
∑DEHP metabolites	1.14 (0.88, 1.46)	0.85 (0.64, 1.13)	1.12 (0.70, 1.77)		
MBzP	1.57 (1.18, 2.09)	0.92 (0.66, 1.28)	1.04 (0.65, 1.64)		
MCOP	1.43 (1.05, 1.95)	1.19 (0.89, 1.59)	0.59 (0.35, 1.00)		
MCNP	1.30 (1.03, 1.65)	0.87 (0.64, 1.20)	0.88 (0.51, 1.53)		
MCPP	1.50 (1.06, 2.12)	0.98 (0.70, 1.38)	0.98 (0.53, 1.79)		
∑HMW phthalate	1 77 (1 27 2 46)	0.87 (0.58, 1.30)	0.88 (0.50, 1.56)		
metabolites	1.77 (1.27, 2.40)	0.07 (0.50, 1.50)	0.00 (0.00, 1.00)		

Supplementary Table 4.6 Hazard ratios for diabetes per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations within each racial/ethnic group

The hazard ratios were adjusted for age in 1999/2000, site, education, and time-varying menopausal status, physical activity, smoking status, dietary energy intake, and BMI. Racial/ethnic-specific hazard ratios were estimated from Cox proportional hazards models with race/ethnicity by phthalate metabolite interaction terms.

Between Black and White women, the interaction term was statistically significant for MiBP, MBzP, and Σ HMW phthalates, and borderline significant (0.05 < p-value for multiplicative interaction < 0.10) for MECPP, MCNP, and MCPP.

Between Asian and White women, the interaction term was statistically significant for MCOP and Σ HMW phthalates, and borderline significant for MEP and MiBP.

Bold: p-value < 0.05.

 \sum LMW phthalate metabolites = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; \sum DEHP metabolites = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; \sum HMW phthalate metabolites = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.

	White $(N - 667)$	Black $(N - 262)$	Asian (N – 364)	
	(N - 007)	(N - 202)	(11 - 304)	1 2
	Median $(Q1, Q3)^{+}$	Median (Q1, Q3) $40.2(47.2, 51.4)$	Median $(Q1, Q3)$	p-value ²
Age (years) PMI (l_{xg}/m^2)	49.2 (47.3, 31.3)	49.2(47.2, 51.4) 20.1(25.8, 25.8)	49.9(47.8, 51.0)	0.03
Daily caloria intaka	20.0 (22.7, 51.1)	50.1 (25.8, 55.8)	22.8 (20.8, 23.3)	<0.0001
(kcal/day)	1653.0	1/58.4	1716.5	0.00
Dhysical activity index	(1320.8, 20/1.5)	(1345.8, 2411.2)	(1341.8, 21/4.1)	0.00
Easting glucose (mg/dL)	8.1 (7.0, 9.3)	(0.3, 0.6)	/.5 (6.4, 8.8)	< 0.0001
Fasting glucose (mg/dL)	87.0 (82.0, 95.0)	89.0(84.0, 95.0) 10.7(7.8, 16.1)	91.0(85.0, 97.0)	< 0.0001
	0.0(0.0, 11.0) 18(1426)	10.7(7.6, 10.1) 2.4(1.7, 2.7)	7.9(0.0, 10.3)	<0.0001
HOMA-IK	1.6 (1.4, 2.0)	2.4 (1.7, 5.7)	1.6 (1.4, 2.3)	<0.0001
	N (%)	N (%)	N (%)	
Site				
Detroit area, MI	98 (14.7%)	127 (48.5%)	0 (0.0%)	< 0.0001
Boston, MA	141 (21.1%)	70 (26.7%)	0 (0.0%)	< 0.0001
Oakland, CA	125 (18.7%)	0 (0.0%)	168 (46.2%)	< 0.0001
Los Angeles, CA	150 (22.5%)	0 (0.0%)	196 (53.8%)	< 0.0001
Pittsburgh, PA	153 (22.9%)	65 (24.8%)	0 (0.0%)	< 0.0001
Education				
High school or less	75 (11.2%)	75 (28.6%)	72 (19.8%)	< 0.0001
Some college	197 (29.5%)	103 (39.3%)	109 (29.9%)	< 0.0001
College degree	167 (25.0%)	47 (17.9%)	114 (31.3%)	< 0.0001
Postgraduate	228 (34.2%)	37 (14.1%)	69 (19.0%)	< 0.0001
Smoking				
Never	390 (58.5%)	143 (54.6%)	284 (78.0%)	< 0.0001
Past	221 (33.1%)	64 (24.4%)	60 (16.5%)	< 0.0001
Current	56 (8.4%)	55 (21.0%)	20 (5.5%)	< 0.0001
Menonausal status	× /		`	
Pre- or peri- menopausal	448 (67.2%)	180 (68.7%)	285 (78.3%)	0.0001
Natural/surgical menopause	94 (14.1%)	42 (16.0%)	50 (13.7%)	0.0001
Unknown due to hormone therapy	125 (18.7%)	40 (15.3%)	29 (8.0%)	0.0001
Obesity status ³				
Normal/underweight	281 (42 1%)	50 (19 1%)	189 (51 9%)	< 0.0001
Overweight	193 (28.9%)	78 (29.8%)	124 (34 1%)	< 0.0001
Obese	193 (28.9%)	134 (51.1%)	51 (14.0%)	< 0.0001
Ingidant diabatas	× /	~ /	× /	
	612 (06 20/)	225 (80 70/)	255 (07 50/)	<0.0001
	0+2(90.370) 25(2704)	233(09.770) 27 (10 204)	0(250/)	~0.0001
1 55	23 (3.7%)	27 (10.3%)	9 (2.3%)	\U.UUU1

Supplementary Table 4.7 Distributions of covariates, glucose, and insulin in 1999/2000 by race/ethnicity

¹ Data in this table were based on the 1293 women who had complete data in 1999/2000. "Q1" means "1st quartile" and "Q3" means "3rd ² P-values were obtained from Kruskal-Wallis tests for continuous variables and Chi-squared tests for categorical variables. ³ Obesity status was defined based on BMI from 1998/1999 for 1248 women, 1997/1998 for 36 women, and 1996/1997 for 9 women using

race/ethnicity-specific cut points.

Supplementary Figure 4.4 Percent differences in fasting glucose per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations



◆ LMW phthalates ◆ DEHP ◆ Other HMW phthalates

Percent differences were adjusted for age, site, race/ethnicity, education, dietary energy intake, smoking status, physical activity, menopausal status, and BMI in 1999/2000. Between Black and White women, the interaction term was statistically significant for MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and $\sum DEHP$ (p-for-interaction ranged from 0.03 to 0.04) and borderline significant for MECPP and MBzP (p-for-interaction = 0.06 and 0.11, respectively). Between Asian and White women, the interaction term for MEHP was borderline significant (p-for-interaction = 0.10). $\sum LMW$ phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; $\sum DEHP$ = molar sum of MEHP, MEHHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; $\sum HMW$ phthalates = molar sum of MBzP, MCOP, MCNP, and MCPP.



Supplementary Figure 4.5 Percent differences in HOMA-IR per doubling of phthalate metabolite concentrations

LMW phthalates
 DEHP
 Other HMW phthalates

Percent differences were adjusted for age, site, race/ethnicity, education, dietary energy intake, smoking status, physical activity, menopausal status, and BMI in 1999/2000. Between Black and White women, the interaction term was borderline significant for MnBP (p-for-interaction = 0.11). Between Asian and White women, the interaction term was statistically significant for MEHP (p-for-interaction = 0.01) and borderline significant for MEOHP, MECPP, and $\sum DEHP$ (p-for-interaction all equaled 0.08). $\sum LMW$ phthalates = molar sum of MEP, MnBP, and MiBP; $\sum DEHP$ = molar sum of MEHP, MEOHP, and MECPP; $\sum HMW$ phthalates = molar sum of MEPP.

Chapter 5 Discussion

Obesity is a major public health challenge in contemporary societies because it is highly prevalent and is associated with increased risks of numerous chronic diseases (1). Preventing obesity is important for achieving the public health goals of preventing diseases, promoting health, and prolonging life (2), and effective prevention depends on a thorough understanding of obesity's etiology. In the past decades, research in multiple disciplines has identified major risk factors of overweight and obesity (3), uncovered key physiological pathways of energy homeostasis and adipogenesis (4), and discovered molecular mechanisms linking excess body fat to metabolic diseases such as diabetes (5,6). However, the etiology of obesity, as well as its metabolic comorbidities, has remained incompletely understood (4).

The metabolism-disrupting chemical (MDC) hypothesis posits environmental chemicals as potential contributors to obesity and related metabolic disorders (7). This hypothesis was inspired by the concurrent increases in the prevalence of obesity and diabetes and the production volume of synthetic chemicals throughout the 20th century (8,9). Though the hypothesis' biological plausibility is supported by toxicological studies (10,11), the obesogenic and diabetogenic potentials of many synthetic chemicals have infrequently been examined with longitudinal data in adult human populations. Thus, whether synthetic chemicals were a source of the recent obesity-diabetes twin epidemic is uncertain.

This dissertation aimed to interrogate the MDC hypothesis with respect to phthalates, a class of synthetic chemicals often found in personal care products and polyvinyl chloride (PVC)

plastic applications such as food packaging, food processing equipment and supplies, building materials, wires, cables, plastic toys, and some medical devices (12). We conducted three studies in a well-characterized, diverse population of midlife women with longitudinal metabolic outcomes, thereby providing enhanced evidence not only for the evaluation of the MDC hypothesis, but also the risk assessments of phthalates.

5.1 Summary of Findings

In Aim 1, we examined the associations between eleven phthalate metabolites and longitudinal changes in body weight (BW), fat mass (FM), and body fat percentage (BF%) in 1369 women. We found that over 18 years, except for mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate, higher urinary concentrations of all phthalate metabolites in 1999/2000 were associated with more rapid increases in FM and BF%. Furthermore, the associations were strongest among women who were normal/underweight at baseline, potentially because overweight/obese women had reached or were close to reaching their biological capacity for body fat. These findings provide the first piece of evidence directly linking phthalate exposure to more rapid increases in FM and BF% in a general adult population, lending support to the obesogenic potential of phthalates. It is intriguing that the associations between phthalates and BW changes were weaker and less consistent across phthalate metabolites compared to the other two adiposity measures. This may reflect the fact that body weight is not an accurate measure of body fat in an aging cohort, as increases in body fat mass are masked by the simultaneous loss of skeletal muscle mass (13). Our study thus demonstrates the value of using accurate measures of body fat in studies on phthalates and obesity, which future studies examining the MDC hypothesis may consider.

In addition to an energy reserve, adipose tissue is also an endocrine organ regulating wholebody energy and nutrient metabolism through the secretion of adipokines (5). In obesity, not only does the size of adipose tissue increase, the adipokine profiles are also altered to promote inflammation and insulin resistance, which may be the potential mechanisms linking obesity to metabolic diseases (14). In Aim 2, we examined this endocrine aspect of obesity by investigating the cross-sectional associations between eleven phthalate metabolites and leptin, high-molecularweight (HMW) adiponectin, and their ratio in 1250 women. Consistent with previous studies (15,16), we found that phthalate metabolites were positively associated with leptin, but the associations were largely not independent of body mass index (BMI). Further, we found that none of the phthalate metabolites were inversely associated with HMW adiponectin regardless of adjustment for BMI. In fact, a strong, positive association was found between mono(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (MEHP), the primary metabolite of di(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP), and HMW adiponectin. Similarly, we found that phthalate exposure was not associated with a greater leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio independent of BMI, and that MEHP was inversely associated with the leptin:HMW adiponectin ratio. Overall, findings from Aim 2 does not support an adverse impact of phthalate exposure on leptin and adiponectin independent of phthalates' potential obesogenic effects. Altering the levels of these two adipokines was unlikely a mechanism through which phthalates increase the risk of obesity-related metabolic diseases.

The findings from Aims 1 and 2 suggest phthalates may increase the risk of obesity but not necessarily adversely impact adipose tissue's endocrine function. The implication of these findings for phthalates' associations with impaired metabolic health was the topic of Aim 3, where we examined the associations between eleven time-varying phthalate metabolites and the incidence of diabetes over six years in 1308 women. We found that among all women, several high-

molecular-weight (HMW) phthalate metabolites were associated with a higher incidence of diabetes, but none of the associations were statistically significant. However, the associations between phthalates and incident diabetes differed significantly by race/ethnicity. In White women, each doubling of the concentrations of mono-isobutyl phthalate (MiBP), monobenzyl phthalate (MBzP), mono-carboxyoctyl phthalate (MCOP), mono-carboxy-isononyl phthalate (MCNP), mono(3-carboxypropyl) phthalate (MCPP), and the sum of non-DEHP HMW phthalate metabolites were associated with 30-77% higher incidence of diabetes. In contrast, none of the phthalate metabolites were associated with diabetes incidence in Black or Asian women. Our analyses suggest that the relatively small and statistically non-significant associations between phthalates and diabetes among all women were not due to over-adjusting for BMI. Further, several phthalate metabolites were positively associated with insulin resistance in non-White women, suggesting that non-White women were not immune to phthalates' potential toxic effects on glucose metabolism. Other mechanisms, such as different degrees of left truncation in different racial/ethnic groups, may have contributed to the racial/ethnic differences in the associations between phthalates and incident diabetes. Overall, given that mono-n-butyl phthalate (MnBP), MiBP, and DEHP metabolites were positively associated with diabetes incidence in White women in a prior study (17), results from Aim 3 support a positive association between phthalate exposure and incident diabetes. However, whether this association is causal remains uncertain because the associations between phthalates and diabetes were inconsistent across racial/ethnic groups and phthalate metabolite species.

Altogether, this dissertation provides relatively clear evidence supporting a positive association between phthalates and more rapid increases in body fat, suggesting a potential role of phthalates in the development of obesity. However, this dissertation is equivocal in terms of the associations between phthalates and the metabolic complications of obesity. There was little evidence that phthalate exposure adversely altered levels of leptin and HMW adiponectin independent of its potential obesogenic effects. There was some evidence that phthalates may increase the risk of diabetes, but the perplexing racial/ethnic differences rendered a causal association between phthalates and diabetes less convincing.

5.2 Public Health Implications

5.2.1 Research

Findings from this dissertation partially support the MDC hypothesis. Since its inception two decades ago, a growing body of epidemiologic literature has sought to examine the role of environmental chemicals, including phthalates, in the development of obesity, diabetes, and other metabolic disorders. Although substantial progress in our understanding on this important topic has been made since Baillie-Hamilton's ecological analysis in 2002 (7,8), the epidemiologic data examining the MDC hypothesis are still limited for most chemicals. Relatively few studies employed a longitudinal design, and when it was used, the study was often conducted in a birth or pregnancy cohort to examine the associations between prenatal exposures and developmental, peri-partum, or post-partum outcomes (7). For example, most of the studies on phthalates and adiposity were cross-sectional (18). Of the seven longitudinal studies in adults (19–25), three were concerned with exposures during pregnancy and post-partum weight gain (23–25). Such limited data have made it difficult to determine the metabolic impact of phthalates, which impedes the development of environmental public health measures that may contribute to the prevention of metabolic diseases. The positive associations between phthalates and longitudinal changes in adiposity discovered in this dissertation add to the credibility of the MDC hypothesis and show that the metabolic impact of phthalates is not limited to children or pregnant women. These findings will hopefully motivate additional research on phthalates and metabolic health throughout the life-course in men and women, so that high-quality scientific information is available to help determine the risks of phthalates and the appropriate responses to those risks. To this end, increased funding on research into the metabolic effects of phthalates and other chemicals suspected to disrupt metabolism is warranted. The SWAN Multi-pollutant Study, which provided the data for this dissertation, offers an excellent, cost-effective model of integrating environmental chemical exposure assessments into existing cohort studies to accelerate MDC research.

5.2.2 Practice

Although this dissertation did not provide a definitive answer to phthalates' metabolic effects, its findings do have immediate impact on public health practice. Four phthalates, including di-n-butyl phthalate (DnBP), di-isobutyl phthalate (DiBP), DEHP, and butylbenzyl phthalate (BBzP), are recently designated as high-priority chemical substances for risk evaluations by the United States Environmental Protection Agency under the Toxic Substances Control Act (26). These risk evaluations typically require a comprehensive systematic review of epidemiologic studies concerning the human health effects of a chemical (27). The findings from Aims 1 and 3 of this dissertation will inform the systematic reviews and risk evaluations of the four phthalates. Another implication is the need to increase awareness about the health risks of phthalates among medical students and medical practitioners. Individuals typically trust one-on-one advice from healthcare providers. Further, the American Medical Association has one of the highest lobbying budgets among professional organizations in the US (28). Integrating findings from this dissertation and other research on phthalates into medical education will help raise the profile of

environmental health issues related to phthalates. Additionally, changing individual behaviors is an important target of public health practice. Findings from this dissertation suggest that avoiding products contaminated with phthalates may help reduce the risks of obesity and diabetes.

5.2.3 Policy

Without structural changes, however, it is ultimately difficult for individuals to avoid phthalate exposure because these chemicals are added to a wide range of industrial and consumer products. Motivated by concerns about phthalates' developmental and reproductive toxicity, a series of legislation since 2008 has led to the prohibition of DnBP, DiBP, DEHP, di-isodecyl phthalate (DiDP) and other HMW phthalates in children's toys and childcare articles (29). However, as recent as 2021, prohibited phthalates and unregulated analogs were still found in toys and other products marketed to children in certain discount retailers ("dollar stores") in seven US states (30). The use of phthalates in other consumer products, such as food packaging, vinyl gloves for food handling, and vinyl flooring, has never been prohibited in the US. The result is ongoing, widespread exposure to phthalates, with the extent of exposure and health risks often unbeknownst to consumers. Given the potential metabolic health risks of phthalates, one policy to address these risks is to require mandatory disclosure about phthalates in consumer products, so that individuals may make informed decisions about their purchase. It may be prudent to regulate phthalates as a group and restrict their use in consumer products beyond toys and childcare articles. A bill to ban the use of phthalates in food contact materials was introduced to the US Senate in 2021 (31). Findings from this dissertation may inform the deliberation of this piece of legislation.

5.3 Strengths and Limitations

This dissertation has several notable strengths and limitations. A key strength is the study sample's racial/ethnic diversity. Few existing studies on phthalates' metabolic impact included a significant proportion of Black women, and even fewer included Chinese and Japanese women. The racial/ethnic diversity of SWAN-MPS allowed us to produce data with greater generalizability to non-White women. Another strength is the longitudinal design employed in Aims 1 and 3, which provided stronger evidence for causal inference. Our examination of adipokines as outcomes in Aim 2 was also a novel contribution to the nascent research on phthalates' impact on adipocyte biology. Notable limitations include the lack of accurate dietary data taken at the time of exposure assessment, which may have resulted in some residual confounding. However, residual confounding by diet was unlikely to completely explain our results, as exposure to mono-ethyl phthalate (MEP), the metabolite of a phthalate not typically added to food, was associated with more rapid body fat increases. We were not able to examine body fat distribution as an outcome, which is an independent risk factor for poor metabolic health apart from the total amount of body fat (32). Further, spot urine samples were used to assess phthalate exposure. This may have resulted in higher exposure measurement error because urinary phthalate metabolites in spot urine samples reflect recent exposures, which may differ from habitual exposure (33). Finally, our analytic sample did not include men or persons with Hispanic ethnicity, so our findings' generalizability to these populations is unknown.

5.4 Future Directions

Future studies should examine phthalates and metabolic outcomes in men, where data are currently lacking. To reduce the potential impact of exposure measurement error, future studies may consider measuring phthalate metabolites more frequently within a defined period of interest and use techniques such as within-subject pooling or regression calibration to reduce or correct for measurement error (34). Additional outcomes, such as body fat distribution, sex steroid hormones, thyroid hormones, and additional adipokines, will be worth examining to further our understanding on phthalates' metabolic impact and potential metabolism-disrupting mechanisms. To understand the potential impact of phthalates at different ages and different stages of the diabetogenic process, future studies will benefit from recruiting younger participants. Doing so will also help us better understand the reasons behind the effect modifications by obesity status and race/ethnicity observed in this dissertation, because selection bias from the attrition of susceptible and highlyexposed individuals is less of a concern in a younger cohort. Incorporating detailed information on social determinants of health into future studies will help us identify social groups or social conditions with increased susceptibility to phthalates to prioritize interventions. The role of phthalate exposure as a potential mediator of health disparities by social groups should also be examined, as limiting phthalate exposure may help promote environmental justice.

5.5 Conclusions

Over the past century, obesity and its metabolic complications have become major public health problems. The MDC hypothesis suggests that environmental chemicals may play a role in this epidemic, but epidemiologic evidence is needed to test this hypothesis and inform public health actions. This dissertation provided the evidence for phthalates, a chemical to which human exposure is essentially ubiquitous. We found that phthalate exposure was associated with more rapid increases in body fat but not an adverse adipokine profile independent of body size as measured by BMI. We also found that phthalate exposure was associated with a higher incidence of diabetes in some women. Thus, our findings partially support the MDC hypothesis. If the metabolic impact of phthalates is confirmed in future studies, limiting phthalate exposure will be an important avenue to prevent obesity and related metabolic disorders.

5.6 References

- 1. **Bagchi D, Preuss HG.** *Obesity: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and prevention.* CRC Press; 2012.
- 2. World Health Organization. Health Promotion Glossary. 1998. Available at: https://www-naspaorg.proxy.lib.umich.edu/images/uploads/kcs/World_Health_Organization_-_Health_Promoting_Glossary_%281998%29.pdf. Accessed April 27, 2022.
- 3. Mitchell N, Catenacci V, Wyatt HR, Hill JO. OBESITY: OVERVIEW OF AN EPIDEMIC. *Psychiatr. Clin. North Am.* 2011;34(4):717–732.
- 4. Schwartz MW, Seeley RJ, Zeltser LM, Drewnowski A, Ravussin E, Redman LM, Leibel RL. Obesity Pathogenesis: An Endocrine Society Scientific Statement. *Endocr. Rev.* 2017;38(4):267–296.
- 5. **Fasshauer M, Blüher M.** Adipokines in health and disease. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 2015;36(7):461–470.
- 6. Klein S, Gastaldelli A, Yki-Järvinen H, Scherer PE. Why does obesity cause diabetes? *Cell Metab.* 2022;34(1):11–20.
- 7. Heindel JJ, Blumberg B, Cave M, Machtinger R, Mantovani A, Mendez MA, Nadal A, Palanza P, Panzica G, Sargis R, Vandenberg LN, vom Saal F. Metabolism disrupting chemicals and metabolic disorders. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2017;68:3–33.
- 8. **Baillie-Hamilton PF.** Chemical Toxins: A Hypothesis to Explain the Global Obesity Epidemic. *J. Altern. Complement. Med.* 2002;8(2):185–192.

- 9. Neel BA, Sargis RM. The Paradox of Progress: Environmental Disruption of Metabolism and the Diabetes Epidemic. *Diabetes* 2011;60(7):1838–1848.
- 10. Casals-Casas C, Desvergne B. Endocrine Disruptors: From Endocrine to Metabolic Disruption. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 2011;73(1):135–162.
- 11. **Grün F, Blumberg B.** Endocrine disrupters as obesogens. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 2009;304(1–2):19–29.
- 12. Phthalates ActionPlan 2012-03-14. :16.
- 13. Kuk JL, Saunders TJ, Davidson LE, Ross R. Age-related changes in total and regional fat distribution. *Ageing Res. Rev.* 2009;8(4):339–348.
- 14. Kawai T, Autieri MV, Scalia R. Adipose tissue inflammation and metabolic dysfunction in obesity. *Am. J. Physiol.-Cell Physiol.* 2021;320(3):C375–C391.
- 15. Lee I, Kim S, Park S, Mok S, Jeong Y, Moon H-B, Lee J, Kim S, Kim H-J, Choi G, Choi S, Kim SY, Lee A, Park J, Choi K. Association of urinary phthalate metabolites and phenolics with adipokines and insulin resistance related markers among women of reproductive age. *Sci. Total Environ.* 2019;688:1319–1326.
- 16. **Duan Y, Wang L, Han L, Wang B, Sun H, Chen L, Zhu L, Luo Y.** Exposure to phthalates in patients with diabetes and its association with oxidative stress, adiponectin, and inflammatory cytokines. *Environ. Int.* 2017;109:53–63.
- 17. Sun Q, Cornelis MC, Townsend MK, Tobias DK, Eliassen AH, Franke AA, Hauser R, Hu FB. Association of urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites with risk of type 2 diabetes: a prospective investigation in the Nurses' Health Study (NHS) and NHSII cohorts. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2014;122(6):616–623.
- 18. **Radke EG, Galizia A, Thayer KA, Cooper GS.** Phthalate exposure and metabolic effects: a systematic review of the human epidemiological evidence. *Environ. Int.* 2019;132:104768.
- 19. Haggerty DK, Flaws JA, Li Z, Strakovsky RS. Phthalate exposures and one-year change in body mass index across the menopausal transition. *Environ. Res.* 2021;194:110598.
- 20. van der Meer TP, Thio CHL, van Faassen M, van Beek AP, Snieder H, van Berkum FNR, Kema IP, Makris KC, Wolffenbuttel BHR, van Vliet-Ostaptchouk JV. Endocrine disrupting chemicals during diet-induced weight loss A post-hoc analysis of the LOWER study. *Environ. Res.* 2021;192:110262.
- 21. Díaz Santana MV, Hankinson SE, Bigelow C, Sturgeon SR, Zoeller RT, Tinker L, Manson JAE, Calafat AM, Meliker JR, Reeves KW. Urinary concentrations of phthalate biomarkers and weight change among postmenopausal women: a prospective cohort study. *Environ. Health Glob. Access Sci. Source* 2019;18(1):20.

- 22. Song Y, Hauser R, Hu FB, Franke AA, Liu S, Sun Q. Urinary concentrations of bisphenol A and phthalate metabolites and weight change: a prospective investigation in US women. *Int. J. Obes. 2005* 2014;38(12):1532–1537.
- 23. Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Cantoral A, Trejo-Valdivia B, Téllez-Rojo MM, Svensson K, Peterson KE, Meeker JD, Schnaas L, Solano M, Watkins DJ. Phthalate exposure during pregnancy and long-term weight gain in women. *Environ. Res.* 2019;169:26–32.
- 24. Philips EM, Jaddoe VWV, Deierlein A, Asimakopoulos AG, Kannan K, Steegers EAP, Trasande L. Exposures to phthalates and bisphenols in pregnancy and postpartum weight gain in a population-based longitudinal birth cohort. *Environ. Int.* 2020;144:106002.
- 25. Perng W, Kasper NM, Watkins DJ, Sanchez BN, Meeker JD, Cantoral A, Solano-González M, Tellez-Rojo MM, Peterson K. Exposure to Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals During Pregnancy Is Associated with Weight Change Through 1 Year Postpartum Among Women in the Early-Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants Project. J. Womens Health 2002 2020;29(11):1419–1426.
- 26. US EPA. EPA Finalizes List of Next 20 Chemicals to Undergo Risk Evaluation under TSCA. 2019. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-finalizes-list-next-20-chemicals-undergo-risk-evaluation-under-tsca. Accessed April 13, 2022.
- 27. US EPA. Risk Assessment. 2013. Available at: https://www.epa.gov/risk. Accessed April 27, 2022.
- 28. **Open Secrets.** Top Spenders. *OpenSecrets*. Available at: https://www.opensecrets.org/federal-lobbying/top-spenders. Accessed April 27, 2022.
- 29. United States Consumer Product Safety Commission. Phthalates Business Guidance & Small Entity Compliance Guide. US Consum. Prod. Saf. Comm. 2019. Available at: http://www.cpsc.gov/Business--Manufacturing/Business-Education/Business-Guidance/Phthalates-Information. Accessed November 8, 2021.
- Campaign for Healthier Solutions. Toxic Chemicals in Dollar Store Products: 2022 Report. 2022. Available at: https://ej4all.org//assets/media/images/PDFs/2022%20Product%20Screening%20FINAL.pd f. Accessed April 26, 2022.
- 31. **Feinstein D.** Text S.2669 117th Congress (2021-2022): Preventing Harmful Exposure to Phthalates Act. 2021. Available at: https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/2669/text. Accessed November 8, 2021.
- 32. Tchernof A, Després J-P. Pathophysiology of human visceral obesity: an update. *Physiol. Rev.* 2013;93(1):359–404.
- 33. Johns LE, Cooper GS, Galizia A, Meeker JD. Exposure assessment issues in epidemiology studies of phthalates. *Environ. Int.* 2015;85:27–39.

34. **Perrier F, Giorgis-Allemand L, Slama R, Philippat C.** Within-subject Pooling of Biological Samples to Reduce Exposure Misclassification in Biomarker-based Studies. *Epidemiol. Camb. Mass* 2016;27(3):378–388.